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ABSTRACT

This thesis is a comparative study of competing education and
training (ET) policy options in South Africa today. The thesis
examines the economic and ET policy proposals of the South
African state, and in particular, the recently published National
Training Strategy and Education Renewal Strategy. These documents
are both critically examined and contrasted with the policy
proposals which are currently emerging in the African National
Congress (ANC) and Congress of South African Trade Unions
(Cosatu). The analysis establishes a continuum of ET systems,
with the policy proposals of the South African state representing
a <low-skill equilibrium' system and the Framework for Lifelong
Learning document of the ANC/Cosatu reflecting a more <high-
skill equilibrium' orientation.

A <macro-institutional' theoretical perspective is employed
throughout the thesis, an approach which combines a focus on the
e macro' struc tural features of cap ital ist society wi th an
analysis of the vast nexus of interlocking social insti tutions
existing at the sub-structural level. This macro-institutional
approach is particularly evident in the manner in which two key
theoretical themes have been foregrounded throughout the text.
The first has to do with the central <macro' question of the
market/state relation and its relevance for ET. The second has to
do wi th the e insti tutional' dynamic o f" the interaction between
the ET system, the labour market and the organisation of work and
the manner in which this interaction mediates the impact of ET on
society and economic performance.

The strength of the <macro-institutional' perspective is that it
emphasises that the reform of ET in isolation of other societal
changes is insufficient in the pursuit of higher productivity and
improved economic performance. What is essential is comprehensive
reform: reforms which impact on a whole range of key
institutional locations. This requires coherent and long-term
planning, a form of governance most often obtained by consensual
co-ordinated market economies and seldom under free market
conditions. The conclusion to this thesis suggests that the
ANC/Cosatu economic and ET proposals are more likely to obtain
<comprehensive reform' of the South African social structure than
those proposals emanating from the current state.
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DEFINITION OF KEY SOUTH AFRICAN TERMS

DEC Department of Education and Culture,
House of Assembly: racially segregated
education department for White school
children

DET Department of Education and Training:
racially segregated education department
for African school children

Model C schools DEC schools which recently have been granted
substantial financial and management autonomy
from the state. These schools, now run by
feeder communities, are free to decide at
local level on issues such as open enrolment
and tuition fees. They reflect a partial
privatisation of public schooling in South
Africa.

Technikon A tertiary institution focused on the
practical application of scientific
and technological knowledge. These
institutions differ from universities which
are premised on the production of new
knowledge itself.

Verwoerdian Refers to the key architect of Apartheid,
Hendrick Verwoerd, Prime Minister of South
Africa during the early 1960s. 'Verwoerdian'
policies display a rigid adherence to
Apartheid's segregationist principles.
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INTRODUCTION

The main aim of this thesis is the comparative study of
(ET) policy options being
South Africa is currently

competing
formulated

education and training
in South Africa today.

undergoing a new and exciting phase in its political history, a
period which raises the possibility of an end to apartheid, the
holding of South Africa's first free elections and the
construction of a truly democratic state. This transitional
phase has witnessed a massive growth in policy studies in
almost every field of human endeavour: economic, health, social
welfare, environmental, constitutional as well as policy
studies in education and training. This thesis intends to
contribute to this growing policy debate.

Section One: Developing a theoretical framework

The thesis is divided into four key sections. The first three
chapters develop a theoret ical framework for the compara tive
study of ET systems. A review of the existing theoretical
literature is undertaken, which highlights the limits of both
marxist and liberal explanations of the relationship between
the education system and the economy. These analyses are shown
to be highly functionalist and simplistic in their explanations
of the critical <education-economy' inter-relationship. They
are one-dimensional perspectives of ET trapped within the
intellectual confines of single academic disciplines. Such
approaches fail to illuminate the complex multi-layered
processes which mediate and alter the link between ET and the
economy.

In an attempt to break from these traditions, a new and more
eclectic approach is developed. I have termed this approach a
<macro~institutional' perspective. This is a multi-disciplinary
approach which combines a focus on the <macro' structural
features of capitalist society (within which education and

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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training are embedded) wi th an analysis of the vast nexus of
interlocking social institutions existing at the sub-structural
level. The interactions between these social institutions
powerfully shape the macro character of the larger society.

The nature of the state, and more specifically, the character
of the macro-economic framework adopted by those in power, are
critical determinants of ET's effectivity in enhancing
production and economic performance. The analysis shows how
differing types of state formations associated with a range of
macro-economic frameworks will have a highly differentiated
impact on the processes of ski lling , productivity enhancement
and economic performance. In particular, it is argued that co-
ordinated market economies (CME), regulated by an intervening
state and a consensual industrial relations system, will have
far greater success in attaining high levels of productivity
and economic 'performance than those states which allow market
forces to govern the economy and society. This observation is
the central unifying theme, throughout the text: the cri tical
policy choice facing a future South Africa is whether it goes
the co-ordinated or free market route.

economic and ET systems. He distinguishes between an

The thesis adopts the theoretical models developed by the
'Societal Analysis' School (Maurice et al, 1986) and by
Finegold (1989, 1990). They highlight the way in which the
interlocking network of societal institutions the state,
employer organisations, ET institutions, the labour market and
the organisation of work - all impact on the reform of ET.
Finegold makes a distinction between different types 'of

institutional framework based on a 'low-skill equilibrium'
(LSE) and one based on a 'high-skill equilibrium' (HSE).
Equilibrium here refers to the set of institutional
characteristics which coalesce together to reinforce a low-
skill or high-skill orientation. Given these typologies,
Finegold characterises countries such as Sweden, Japan,
Germany, South Korea and Singapore as HSE, and Britain and the

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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United States of America as LSE. South Africa clearly falls
within the LSE categorisation.

As a way of highlighting the Finegold LSE/HSE typologies, the
analysis (in Chapter Three) specifically examines the
interactions between three key social institutions: the firm
and its associated form of work organisation, the labour market
and the ET system. These institutions form an important part of
the much larger institutional context in which accumulation
takes place. The analysis suggests that the specific forms of
interaction, which diverge greatly in differing national
contexts, determine to a large extent both the level of
economic performance and the nature of work organisation and
skill formation. The process of interaction between these
insti tutions is therefore both dynamic and mul ti-directional,
shaping both the macro character of society as well as acting
back upon, and reshaping, the institutional level itself. For
example, particular forms of work organisation (hierarchical or
consensual) reinforce particular forms of skill formation
(taylorist or polyvalent), and vice versa. The implication is
that the entire nexus of institutional linkages requires
analysis before a thorough understanding of education and
training is obtained.

An important rider to the 'macro-institutional' perspective is
that given the aim of higher labour productivity and enhanced
economic performance, it wi 11 not be enough to reform ET in
isolation of other changes. The strength of the 'macro-
institutional' perspective is that it highlights the need for
comprehensive reform: reforms which impact on a whole range of
key institutional locations. This requires coherent and long-
term planning, a form of governance most often obtained by
consensual co-ordinated market economies and seldom under free
market conditions.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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Section Two: Applying the macro-insti tutional perspective to
South Africa

In the second section, the focus shifts to applying the <macro-
institutional' perspective to the South African situation. An
overview of the dominant state macro-economic frameworks since
the 1940s is presented with a detailed account of the economic
crisis which has beset South Africa since the mid-1970s. This
highlights the problems associated with import-substitution
industrialisation and the lack of an export-oriented
manufacturing sector. The discussion also traces the shift in
state macro-economic thinking from a position in the 1960s and
early 1970s which conceived of the state as a key
<interventionist' instrument crucial to the forging of whi te
well-being in South Africa, to the current position which
privileges market forces in the economy.

The discussion then provides an account of the specific racial
character of South African labour markets, labour processes and
managerial strategies. The analysis shows how racially
segmented labour markets and labour processes mediate the
relationship between ET and economic performance. The <neo-
fordist' diffusion of the new technologies and new managerial
strategies which is currently taking place in South Africa is
outlined, and the implications of this for work organisation
and skilling are identified.

The final chapter in the second section provides a detailed
account of state reformism in education and training during the
period 1980-1990. It is argued that the main response of the
state to the growing economic and educational crisis of that
period has been to seek its resolution in <new vocationalist'
terms. This particular response is identified through an
interpretation of the <mismatch' rhetoric which has become
central to the reformist logic of South African capi tal and
<verligte' elements within the state. <Mismatch' refers to the
disharmony between the outputs of ET and the requirements of

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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the economy. This <mismatch' rhetoric has created a powerful
justification for employers and the state to call for a shift
to a more vocationally-oriented ET system in South Africa. Its
close similarity, conceptually and ideologically, to the new
vocationalism' of Thatcherite Britain is outlined. The chapter
then traces in histor ical de tai I all of the key state reform
documents in ET since 1980 - most notably the 1981 De Lange·
Commission (HSRC, 1981a), the 1990 Walters Report (Department
of Education and CuI ture [DEC] , 1990) , the three recent
Education Renewal Strategy reports (Department of National
Education [DNE], 1991a; 1991b; 1992), and the trilogy of
reports on industrial training in South Africa, the most recent
being the Investigation into a National Training Strategy for

the RSA (National Training Board/Human Sciences Research
Council [NTB/HSRC], 1991).

Section Three: An analysis of the state's education and
training reforms

This section undertakes a critical review of the key state
reform documents which have been published in the 1990s. The
first chapter examines the three recent Education Renewal

Strategy (ERS) documents. This assessment is achieved, firstly,
by locating the discussion within the global debate about the
economic significance of general education, and secondly,
through a historical comparison of the ERS proposals with those
pu t forward by the 1981 De Lange inves tigation. The analys is
concludes that state reform in education is characterised both
by continuity and change. Many themes have remained central to
state initiatives over a decade and a half. These include
attempts to introduce greater work socialisation components
into the formal curriculum, shifting the balance between
academic and vocational education in favour of the latter, and
enhancing student mobility by reshaping the post-school sector.
Certain positive shifts can be identified in this unfolding of
state educational reform. For example, there is a distinct
shift in emphasis away from the rampant vocationalism which

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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typified De Lange, to a more nuanced position in the ERS which
emphasises' nine years of sound general education. The state's
philosophical approach to education has also shifted away from
its narrow verwoerdian roots to a more 'free-market' approach.
Whi Ist this di Iution of race-based concept ions of the
curriculum is positive, this shift contains the threat of
ideologically-oriented subject recurriculation which seeks to
socialise school pupils to acquiesce more effectively to the
unequal social relations in the world of work. The new
curriculum seeks to reinvigorate the declining capitalist work
ethic. It seeks to promote the e free market' as a means of
changing mass perceptions about the inequalities of capitalism
wi thout actually altering the structural basis of such
inequality.

The National Training Strategy (NTB/HSRC, 1991) is then
critically examined. The new training system, based on the
functioning of market forces, employer voluntarism and the
devolution of state power, is described. The report itself is
cri tiqued for being largely incoherent and inconsistent. This
is most acute in the final recommendations which take the form
of proposals highly inconsistent with many of the elements
identified as being essential to a 'national training
strategy' , the latter including national training co-
ordination, national vocational certification and the
integration of education and training. The analysis provides an
explanation for the incoherence which permeates the NTB/HSRC
report. Three determinants of incoherence are identified: an
employer-led conception of the training process; the
privileging of market forces over state intervention in the
provision of training; and the state's inability to deracialise
ET and provide for its administration within a unified
Department of Education and Training.

The section concludes with a review
field of competency-based modular
(CBMET) in South Africa. Research in

of developments in the
educa tion and

this area is
training
becoming

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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increasingly important given that most stakeholders in ET
enthusiastically support its implementation with little
appreciation of the pitfalls associated with CBMET.

The conventional approach to CBMET poses the danger of
narrowing the learning process down to the performance of
discrete tasks and the acquisition of routine skills. However,
a progressive reading of CBMET's potential opens up
opportunities for broad-based skills, modular progression and
career paths for all workers, and the greater articulation of
the formal and non-formal education systems.

CBMET is at present being implemented in South Africa in the
training sector by various industry-based accredi ted training
boards. A review of this training leads to the conclusion that
CBMET is driven by a short-term, profit-led perspective which
seeks to trim education and training down to its bare
essentials. Employer-led CBMET is destined to perpetuate narrow
skilling, establish minimal articulation between education and
training, and to fail in attaining manufacturing
competitiveness on global markets. The state ET proposals are
clearly of the 'low-skill equilibrium' variety entailing an
institutional framework which is likely to perpetuate processes
of low-skilling and low economic growth into the future.

Section Four: An analysis of the ANC/Cosatu education and
training proposals

The final section of the thesis examines the economic and ET
proposals of the ANC and Cosatu in the Iight of the strong
tradition of socialist values which characterised the
democratic movement's opposition to apartheid capitalism in the
1980s. The analysis highlights the global and local conditions
which make socialist transformation impossible at the present
time. Al terna tively , the ANC/Cosatu proposal s are examined in
terms of a new theoretical construct - structural reform (Saul,
1992). This concept asks the question: to what extent do the

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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proposals bring about reforms which are attainable under
present conditions and which open up the way for more
fundamental transformations later?

The discussion focuses on Cosatu's proposed Reconstruction
Accord and examines the hotly contested issue of social
contracts, multipartism and other forms of political
corporatism which are currently under consideration within the
democratic movement. The ANC/Cosatu economic policy, 'Growth
through Redistribution', is also evaluated.

The ANC/Cosatu education and training proposal s, part icularly
their strong linkage of ET reform with labour market and work
organisational restructuring,
proposals of the state and

stand in sharp contrast with the
capi tal. The ANC/Cosatu approach

examines educational problems comprehensively in conjunction
with analyses of South Africa's racially segmented labour
market and labour process.

The process of change envisaged by the ANC and Cosatu is fairly
radical. Their proposals are twin-pronged: firstly, they focus
on diluting the highly segmented nature of South Africa's
labour markets; and secondly, they focus on eliminating the
high degree of fragmentation which characterises the ET system.
In short, this will entail weakening the structural boundaries
between labour market segments which differentiate employment
and training conditions amongst workers, and eliminating the
divides within the ET system which generate unequal and
fragmented modes of access to education and training. These
changes will impact significantly on the production and
occupational structure by facilitating greater occupational
mobility via clearly delineated broad-banded career paths.
Greater worker access to education and training within a
unified and integrated ET system will be established.

The concluding chapter raises a number of serious problems with
the unified ET model of the ANC/Cosatu. These include the

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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privileging of occupational categories in the formal labour
market, and the relative neglect of ET aimed at those
disadvantaged communities which exist outside of the formal
labour market and which reside in the peripheral and rural
economies. A second criticism relates to the resource-intensity
of these proposals. It is questionable whether the unions will
have sufficient capacity to participate effectively in all the
multipartite structures which they have proposed. Is it
feasible that the new democratic state will be able to govern
such a complex and expansive ET system?

The last problem raised in the concluding chapter is concerned
wi th the dangers inherent in extending a CBMET system beyond
the realms of industrial training and into the formal school
and university classroom. The fear is expressed, with
substantial evidence in the international literature confirming
grounds for concern, that CBMET will .stifle the creative and
innovative aspects of general education. In the absence of
further research and a more critical problematisation of CBMET
wi thin the democratic movement, there is the real danger that
the narrow, technicist and employer-led variant of CBMET will
become dominant in formal education. This will do more damage
to intellectual development in South Africa than that already
done in the name of Apartheid's 'bantu education'.

Notwithstanding these criticisms, the thesis argues that the
ANCjCosatu's economic and ET proposals represent the best
available policy option in the field of human resources
development. The unified ET model, alongside the allied
proposals for a multipartite polity and a 'Reconstruction
Accord', represent the most coherent and comprehensive plan for
educational, social and economic reconstruction in a future
South Africa.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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The scope of the dissertation

This thesis is immensely wide in scope, particularly because it
applies a multi-disciplinary theoretical lens to the study of
ET. As a result, a number of related spheres of study have had
to be excluded from the main focus. These include a perspective
on gender and human resources development, and the financial
implications of ET reforms. Questions of gender are dealt with
in some respects in the section on labour market segmentation,
but an elaborated treatment of this subject is beyond the scope
of this thesis and the expertise of the writer. The question of
the financing of educational reform is a more obvious and
ser ious omi ssion. In part, itis a casual ty of the macro-
institutional' perspective adopted, which emphasises a multi-
di scipIinary or societal view of the education-economy Iink.
This is an approach in direct opposition to the 'human capital'
and 'rates of return' modes of analysis which predominate in
studies on the financing of educational reform. This omission
is also a reflection of the lack of expertise on the subject,
both on the part of the writer but also within the country at
large.

The thesis (specifically Chapter One) also deals rather briefly
with the existing literature on the education-economy relation,
and in particular, with marxist theories of the capitalist
state and the reproduction of labour power. The main aim of the
theoretical chapters is not an extensive review of this
existing literature, because this has already been done.
Rather, it is an attempt to construct a new way of looking at
the education-economy link: this being, the 'macro-
institutional' perspective. The thesis has deliberately
attempted to foreground two important theoretical elements: the
nature of the market/state relation and its impact on ET
(Chapter Two); and the interaction between key social
institutions such as the labour market and capitalist work
organisation and their impact on ET (Chapter Three). This is a

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/
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distinctive contribution and not well developed in the existing
literature on the state and social reproduction.

The political ramifications of this study

The findings of this thesis have direct political
ramifications. This is in part deliberate, as the study is
intended to contribute directly to the policy formulation
process in education and training. However, the arguments
developed in the text attempt to engage on a more analyt ical
level with two other major political tendencies within the
policy debate. The first position is that articulated by those
in the state, private sector and World Bank who seek greater
market regulation of ET and the economy and a diminution of the
state's role. The thesis highlights the risks entailed if a
future South Africa were to follow this route.

The second position is
forward by socialists

far more complex. It
regarding the need

is argument put
for fundamental

transformation of the existing South African social structure.
This thesis has attempted to highlight both the obstacles which
would face this path of socialist transition under present
conditions, and has posed questions about the precise content
of this transformation given the collapse of key socialist
principles after the fall of the Eastern Bloc regimes. In
opposition to these two tendencies, the thesis develops a third
perspective, what I wish to term the <new left project' in
South Africa. This approach is two-pronged: it advocates
support for <social democratic realism' in the core economy to
ensure both sustainable economic growth and a stable political
democracy; and <socialist
disadvantaged South Africans

solidarity' aimed
in the peripheral

at those
economy. The

former strategy would provide the necessary basis for economic
growth and the foundations for societal redistribution. The
latter strategy would constitute the source of political
pressure on the state to ensure that the fruits of growth are
redistributed fairly to the most impoverished sectors. This
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CHAPTER ONE

DEVELOPING A 'MACRO-INSTITUTIONAL' APPROACH TO
COMPARATIVE EDUCATION AND TRAINING POLICY ANALYSIS

INTRODUCTION

This introductory chapter develops a theoretical model to
assist in the comparative analysis of the vast spectrum of
competing education and training (ET) policy options which are
emerging in South Africa today. The primary policy concern of
this thesis is the relationship of education and training to
economic growth. The literature is vast and often problematic,
and the theoretical model which is developed in this thesis is
constructed through a critique of the existing explanations of
education's interaction with the economy.

The final section of the chapter spells out in detail the key
features of the <macro-institutional' theoretical model
developed in this thesis. This is an approach which combines a
focus on the <macro' structural features of capitalist society
(the state and its political-economic policies; societal
relations and class inequalities) with an analysis of the vast
nexus of interlocking social institutions which exist at the
sub-structural level (most importantly, the education and
training apparatuses, along wi th the labour market and
capitalist organisation of work). The interactions between
these institutions powerfully shape the macro character of
society.

This approach allows for a critical distinction to be made
between competing ET policy options in South Africa. These
policy options each reflect divergent sets of institutional
frameworks and institutional interactions which have highly
differentiated social and economic outcomes. The approach to ET
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policy analysis adopted here, therefore, shifts from the
tradi tional focus which concentrates on the reform of ET in
isolation of other social processes, to an multi-disciplinary
examination which is concerned wi th the extent to which other
key social institutions and processes (the labour market and
the capitalist organisation of work) mediate the effectivity of
education and training reform.

THE LIMITS OF MARXIAN AND NEO-CLASSICAL THEORIES

Two theoretical approaches currently dominate most explanations
of education's interaction with the economy. These
educational theories developed within neo-classical economics,
and Marxist social theory. Each of these frameworks is limited
by serious methodological inadequacies.

Marxist theories of education

Marxist social theory has been instrumental in highlighting the
exploitative class relations which constitute capitalist
society. However, these theories have tended to operate at a
highly abstracted level, explaining the causal links between
wages, educational qualifications, occupational structure and
industrial organisation in simplistic terms as subject to the
iron laws of capitalist accumulation:

Capital ... is defined essentially in terms of the social relation
that it entails between the owners of capital and the proletariat,
a relation of exploitation and domination that extends its
influence throughout capitalist society. What matters to Marxists
is the social relations of production and not their epiphenomonal
manifestations.... The fundamental fact is always the same: the
iron law of accumulation reigns supreme and invariably reproduces
the domination of labour by capital. (Maurice, Sellier and
Silvestre, 1986: 240, 241)

Education, skilling and industrial organisation are
explained in highly reductionist terms as being part of the
broader reproduction of capitalist social relations. Marxist
theory ignores the social processes which occur at the subs-

are

all
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structural or meso level, denying this level any autonomy and
characterising the social processes within these institutions
as mere expressions of the larger macro relations.

The <reproduction theories' of marxist structuralists such as
Althusser, Bowles and Gintis display many of these theoretical
inadequacies. Althusser wrote in his seminal piece on
<Ideological State Apparatuses' that the ultimate'condition for
sustained capitalist production is the reproduction of
capitalist social relations. This entails the reproduction of a
work-force equipped with technically diverse skills and a work-
force effectively submissive to the ruling ideology. Schools
are to be the main instruments for the attainment of these
reproductory requirements (Althusser, 1971).

Similarly,
capitalism

Bowles and Gintis (1976)
the social relations in

argued
education

that under
correspond

directly with the social relations in production:

The educational system helps integrate youth into the economic
system we believe, through a structural correspondencebetween its
social relations and those of production.The structure of social
relations in education not only inures the student to the
discipline of the work place, but develops the types of personal
demeanour, modes of self-presentation, self-image, and social
class identifications which are the crucial ingredients of job
adequacy. Specifically, the social relations of education - the
relationships between administrators and teachers, teachers and
students, students and students, and students and their work -
replicate the hierarchical division of labour. (Bowles and
Gintis, 1976: 131)

The approaches of Althusser, Bowles and Gintis are highly
problematic because they depict processes in education as the
seemingly automatic and neat outcomes of processes and
requirements in the economy. These grand e totalising' theories
miss out on the often contradictory and multi-layered
determinants of social processes in both education and the
economy. What occurs in schools is a far more complex process
than merely that of a functional response to capi tal's work-
force needs. Educational processes are determined and mediated
by a range of other factors: the poli tical struggles wi thin
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educational institutions themselves; a diverse range
ideological and cultural determinants; and lastly but most
importantly, the nexus of interlocking social institutions
which have a powerful impact on the character of education and
training.

Much of the progressive scholarship on South African education
written during the 1980s was powerfully shaped by Marxist
structuralism (See Ka Llaway , Chisholm, Christie and Collins,
1984). Two serious problems have arisen as a result of this
theoretical influence. Unterhalter et al (1991: 6) point out
that abstract capitalist class relations have been
unproblema tically transposed to the educational terrain. As a
consequence, black schools are then viewed as institutions
designed to functionally reproduce the required skilled labour
force. The specific racial character of schooling is rendered a
secondary issue. Similarly, the 'contestations over the terrain
of education, and the emergence of contradictions between
education and other, changing, components of the social
structure' are ignored (Unterhalter et al, 1991: 6).

A further weakness of this literature is that education's
relationship with other key apartheid institutions for
example, the racially segmented labour market and taylorist
forms of work organisation - have largely been ignored, or have
been studied in isolation from one another (Webster, 1983;
Sitas, 1983). By so doing, the unique South African nexus of
interlocking institutions and its impact in shaping a distinct
ET system has been completely ignored. It is this latter
problem the impact of the interaction between
institutions on societal organisation - which becomes the key
theoretical priority and explanatory tool throughout this
thesis.

of

key

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



18

Neo-classical theories of education

Neo-classical d~scriptions of the education-economy linkage,
and in particular 'Human Capital Theory', contrast sharply with
Marxism's determinism and 'totalising' traits. These
descriptions focus primarily on the individual worker who is
viewed as a rational economic actor capable of making choices
about investments in human resource acquisition whilst forgoing
other forms of satisfaction and consumption. This 'human
cap i tal' accumulated is measured in terms of the occupational
mobility patterns of individual workers. As a consequence,
human capi tal theory assumes a direct correlation between the
acquisition of human capital, higher skills and higher income
and productivity levels (Levin, 1987: 195; Rees, Williamson and
Winckler, 1989: 229; Maurice, Sellier and Silvestre, 1986:
198).

Neo-classical economics allocates to the firm a key role in
this human capital accumulation process. The firm assigns value
to factors which count in the evaluation of human capital - for
example, educational level, experience, social skills or the
ability to withstand hardship (Maurice, Sellier and Silvestre,
1986: 201). The firm is also assumed to be a rational actor,
and will determine the optimal quantities of various kinds of
human capital required. These decisions will send signals to
the labour market where they will affect the demand for various
forms of human capital.

This approach toward human capital formation is highly
problematic because it ignores social processes and social
structure, for example, such as labour market segmentation.
human capital theory reduces the process of skill acquisition
to a single factor: the rational decisions of firms and
individuals to acquire stock in human capital. In reality,
however, this 'rational' behaviour is mediated by a range of
complex factors:
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Worker mobility and its economic rewards are significantly
influenced by many factors that cannot be reduced to the notion of
human capital. The factors most commonly shown to have an
important bearing on the question include sex, race, age,
occupational category, place of residence, and social origin.
(Maurice, Sellier and Silvestre, 1986: 199)

Finegold (1992) illustrates the inadequacy of the human capital
approach by focus ing on the problem of ski 11 shortages. He
highlights the complexities in the process of skill formation
by identifying merely one factor (employer preference for low-
skill labour) which puts into question employers' so-called
'rational' behaviour:

The main problem with skill shortages, however, is that [human
capital theorists] tend to underestimate the effects that low
levels of ET can have on economic performance. Employers are aware
of the available supply of skills when they are evaluating uses of
new technology and how to organise work, and therefore anticipate
this variable when making these strategic decisions. Thus, every
vacancy may be filled, but a country could still suffer
dramatically from the lack of available well-educated and trained
workers because work is organised in such a way that there is a
low demand for skills in the work-place and, hence, low
productivity. (Finegold, 1992: 59)

Economic analysis of the human capital type ignores the
diversity of social contexts in which different forms of human
capital are acquired. These vary through apprenticeships,
classroom study, accumulation of 'on-the-job' experience and
moving from one region or one job to another (Maurice, Sellier
and Silvestre, 1986: 199). This simplistic notion of human
capital - as a rational process of 'human' capital acquisition
on a free market - is inapplicable given the range of differing
institutional and social contexts in which skills are formed.

The neo-classical view of the labour market is a central
component of human cap i tal theory. Wi thin this labour market
perspective, a highly functional education-economy model is
posited which establishes direct and unproblematic links
between:
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* improved technical competence as aresul t of increased
education and training;

* a close matching of trained employees to work tasks
through rational employer recruitment practices in the
labour market;

* improved qualifications rewarded by higher rates of return
through the market; and as a consequence, improved growth
prospects and reductions in unemployment.

Employers are seen as economically rational players who select
workers in the labour market to perform tasks that are pased on
measurable technical competencies which can be obtained through
education and training (Rees, Williamson and Winckler, 1989:
229). A corollary of this statement is that employers are
viewed as being able to accurately deduce through the market
mechanism existing skill shortages, and can make rational
claims education and trainingon to meet these skill
shortfalls. Raffe suggests that such a view assumes that the
labour market has a benign impact on ET:

• Typically this latter
perspective on education;
assumed to be consistent
they are also assumed to
(Raffe, 1990: 6)

position incorporates a market-led
not only are the demands of employment
with social and educational objectives,
be effectively mediated by the market.

The labour market perspectives described later argue that
capital's demand for labour and its related recruitment and
training practices are not always economically rational, nor
based solely on the technical requirements of production. There
are a whole series of filtering mechanisms and social and
ideological processes occurring within the labour market which
serve to structure the characteristics of workers required in
specific occupational places (Rees et e l , 1989: 229). As a
result, the labour market does not have such a benign impact on
ET.
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A highly influential policy document published in Britain in

1990, A British Baccalaureat: Ending the Division between

Education and Training (Finegold et aI, 1990), agrees with this

analysis of the labour market. The report noted that the labour

market exerted a critical influence on educational attainment,

and that 'the lack of public intervention in this field has

allowed the labour market to exercise a malign influence on
educational choices' (Finegold, 1990: 17).

Developing a 'Macro-Institutional' framework

The dominant approaches to the education-economy relationship

are clearly seriously flawed. However, there are other

theoretical influences - most of them well established outside

of mainstream educational scholarship - which provide a number

of invaluable analytical tools. Taken together, they construct

a useful al though eclect ic framework for examining education

and training and its relationship to other social institutions

in capitalist society. The following section will review four
such theoretical influences.

FORDISMANDPOST-FORDISM

One of the most significant debates of the present period

revolves around attempts to account for the rapidly changing

nature of global capitalism, and in particular, the paradigm

shift in production methods from 'fordism' to 'post-fordism'. A

thorough understanding of the conceptual meaning of these two

paradigms is crucial and they therefore require fairly detailed
elaboration.

The concept 'fordism' describes a historically specific system

of capitalist regulation characterised by the following
features (see Harvey: 1989):
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* A tendency
production,

towards
leading

centralisation and concentration of
to the formation of large monopoly

corporations.
* Mass production of standardised products which reduce the

unit costs of production and allow for ever increasing
profits. Fordism has its origins with Henry Ford's
construction of the first automobile mass assembly line in
1914.

* Mass consumption based on relatively high living standards
for the working class, accompanied by a specific system of
societal norms and values which encourage mass
consumerism.
Keynesian state* interventionism which acted to regulate

provided the infrastructure for sustainedmarket failure,
economic growth, and delivered a social welfare system.
This form of government is historically associated with
the defeat of radical working class movements and their
accommodation within consensual industrial relations
systems. Keynesian social democracy acted to contain the
crisis tendencies of capitalism over an extended period of
time.

These ingredients combined to produce the golden era of global
fordism. This period can be dated from the end of the Second
World War lasting through until the world oil crisis of 1973.
Associated with this fordist mode of regulation has been a
particular form of work organisation, better known as
taylorism. Mathews (1989: 117) defines taylorism as a
hierarchical division of labour with jobs that are narrowly
defined and single tasked. The assembly line regulates the
task, and the repetitive routine does not promote a sense of
contributing to a whole, or a sense of learning. Hager and
Laurent (1990; 53) argue that the divide which has emerged
between formal education and vocational training has its roots
in taylorist work practices. Under taylorism <education' is
seen as a broad-based notion of knowledge and understanding,
whilst <training' is viewed as the <acquisition of appropriate
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habits of response in a limited situation'. The demands of
routine and single-task work do not require an elaborate ET
system for the majority of production workers (Hager and
Laurent, 1990: 53).

The transition to post-fordism

The post-war fordist era began to experience limitations on
growth from the early 1970s, but it was the oil crisis of 1973
that abruptly exposed global fordism's inability to contain its
internal contradictions. Harvey (1989: 142) argues that the
most serious problem faced by global fordism was that of
"rig id i t y ", This had a number of manifestations. There was a
lack of production flexibility. Fordism entailed massive
investments in fixed plant equipment rigid in application, able
only to mass produce standardised commodities. World market
demand for these commodities had reached saturation point, and
renewed competitiveness required flexibility, a capacity to
produce a range of differing products.

Fordism was also constrained by the rigidity of labour markets,
with organised craft workers resistant to any variation in the
skilling and allocation of labour. Social democratic labour
markets were interpreted by the emergent Thatcher/Reagan 'neo-
right' movement in Britain and America as constraining the
market mechanism and promoting high labour costs. Commi tments
to social welfare policies were seen to pose a massive burden
on the state given the context of production rigidities which
limited the fiscal basis for such expenditure.

Fordist regulatory institutions and norms appeared unsuccessful
in containing and overcoming these internal contradictions, and
incapable of planning a new path to economic prosperity. The
late 1970s and early 1980s therefore wi tnessed a period of
substantial economic restructuring and political readjustment
wi thin global fordism aimed at re-establishing the condi tions
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for profi tabi Iity. The new forms of industrial and societal
organisation which took root became known as post-fordism.

It emerged as a complex combination of a number of inter-
related changes: a high degree of integration of world markets;
sectoral shifts within national economies away from
manufacturing towards the services sector; the rapid advance of
new technologies, especially computer automation and
information technologies; a fundamental reorganisation of work
in some sectors of the world economy; and the further
segmentation of the labour market between core and peripheral
workers.

The new technologies

The technological revolution over the last two decades has been
phenomenal. Advances have been made in a number of areas, for
example, micro-electronics and telecommunications. Micro-chip
technology has been used mainly to automate production with the
development of computer-aided design and manufacturing systems.
Computer-aided production (CAP) systems involve a central
mainframe computer co-ordinating almost all managerial, design
and manufacturing functions on the factory floor. Information
technologies further increase the impact of these new
technologies on a global level. They provide a matching
telecommunications infrastructure required by these CAP systems
for accurate and instant information crucial to the co-
ordination of far-flung international business interests
(Harvey, 1989: 159; Ngoasheng, 1990: 3).

These new technologies have triggered off a whole wave of new
products and new methods of production. The most significant
change has been a shift from the fordist requirement of
achieving economies of scale (producing on a mass scale to
reduce unit costs) to a post-fordist scenario of achieving
economies of scope (a variation of products) and an emphasis on
quality. The traditional role of cheapening the cost of labour
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in establishing world-wide comparative advantage has now
changed to an emphasis on upgrading labour through ET to
achieve product quality and variation (Finegold, 1990: 4).

These developments were responses to changes in the market for
standardised products which had reached saturation point by the
mid 1970s. The new middle classes with large disposable incomes
now had a taste for higher quality and varied goods (Piore and
Sabel, 1984). Changed consumer demands made way for the
establishment of new niche markets specialising in products of
quality and variety. The capturing of these niche markets laid
the foundations for the attainment of new global
competitiveness and renewed economic growth. Japan, Sweden,
Germany, France, South Korea and Singapore are some of the
countries which have been very successful in producing for
these niche markets. Products range from cars, micro-electronic
consumer goods to clothing and ceramics.

New forms of work organisation

Central to the restructuring of fordist forms of work
organisation has been an attempt to overcome the substantial
rigidities of the old production regime. Post-fordism is in
fact often referred to as <flexible specialisation'. The
concept of <flexibility' is related to the capacity of the new
post-fordist production systems
produc ts of high qual ity, in
technologies, with a minimum
innovation

to produce a great variety of
smaller batches using the new
of down-time and a maximum

and production method (Watkins,in product design
1989: 141).
requires a
substantial

The attainment of such flexibility and innovation
wQrk-force highly skilled and motivated with
responsibility on the factory floor. This has

necessitated the reorganisation of capitalist work in four key
areas: the re-integration of labour through multi-skilling, the
use of team-work, the flattening of managerial hierarchies and
the establishment of career paths for all workers.
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The reintegration of labour is probably the most significant
change which has emerged out of post-fordism. Contrary to the
practices under fordism where labour was divided, deskilled and
strictly supervised by an ever expanding hierarchy of
management, under post-fordism, productive tasks have been re-
integrated. Production workers now have a broad level of
responsibility for quality assurance, maintenance of equipment
and programming of compu teri sed machinery (Mathews, 1989: 110,
128) . Holistic knowledge is a key requirement of these
broadened work responsibilities. The operation of any part of a
computerised production system can be critically affected by
faulty inputs from other parts of the system. Workers therefore
need to have a knowledge of both CAP programming skills and of
the manufacturing systems involved. The new computer
technologies require a broadened educational foundation to
develop 'abstract, problem-oriented skills, rather than
specified sequences of operations which can be taught once and
for all' (Mathews, Hall and Smith: 503). Innovation is also a
crucial cognitive skill requiring development. The post-fordist
argument is that workers are a key source of innovation. The
'best manufacturing practice today recognises workers as the
major source of innovation' (Hager and Laurent, 1990: 55).
Post-fordist methods of production therefore embody an
increased education and training content which has necessitated
the shift from single task skilling to multi-skilling.

Team-work and flattened managerial hierarchies are other
features of the post-fordist re-organisation of work. With the
advent of the new technologies and the interdependent nature of
compu ter Iinked work stations, the logic of tying workers to
simple bounded tasks had become unfeasible. Team-work and
multi-skilling evolved as the post-fordist alternative to
single-tasking. The following extract is a description of
team-work in the Volvo plant at Uddevalla, Sweden:

There is no standard production line. Instead, work teams
consisting of groups of multi-skilled workers capable of handling
all operations will work within U-shaped production bays .... The
new plant will take the form of six small factories grouped around
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a centre from which componentswi11 flow to the factories.Each
factory will have four teams consisting of between eight and
twelve workers who will build complete cars. There will only be
three manageriallevels. (Mathews, 1989: 114)

Production is undertaken in teams of workers who are all multi-
skilled. levelsMost of managerial decision making
decentralised wi thin the group itself. Supervisory layers are
reduced and those that remain playa supportive role. Important
features of firm policy are decided in a direct dialogue
between top management and worker representatives (Mathews,
1989: 112). Post-fordist economic renewal is premised on this
co-operation between capital and labour.

Career paths involve three areas of work restructuring: the
establishment of a finite number of broad-banded skill
categories within industry, an ET system characterised by a
multi-level entry and exit system and paid time off for ET -
all themes which are discussed extensively in Chapter Eleven.

By introducing all these elements of career progression,
employers are pursuing what is referred to as 'active labour
market' policies. The resultant job security and satisfaction
represents the rewards to organised labour for co-operating
with capital in the post-fordist restructuring of work
(Mathews, 1989: 133).

Education and training under post-fordism

Much has already been said about the increased demands made on
the ET system by post-fordist forms of production. Two
interrelated conclusions can be drawn: the competitiveness of
nations in the world economy is today undoubtedly established
by the quality of their human resources (Levin and Rumberger,
1989: 205; Mathews, Hall and Smith, 1988: 502; Mathews, 1988:

126; Kaplinsky, 1989: 2; Finegold, 1990: 4; Hager and Laurent,
1990: 55) and post-fordist forms of work organisation clearly
embody a higher education and training content.

is
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The analytical roots of Post-Fordism

The intellectual roots of the 'fordism/post-fordism' debate are
heterogeneous with a range of diverse influences1• Nonetheless,
they all share a number of common insights. They are all in
agreement that a transition of industrial paradigm or mode of
regulation from fordism to post-fordism has occurred.
Secondly, that the new basis for international comparative
advantage has shifted from cost (economies of scale) to quality
(economies of scope). These changes of course have major
implications for education and training.

Their differences focus on how to characterise this transition
and the extent of continui ty/rupture from previous forms of
capitalist organisation.

The most dominant theoretical influence has undoubtedly been
the French 'regulation' school (Aglietta, 1979; Lipietz, 1988)
and their American counterparts: the 'social structures of
accumulation' group of analysts (Gordon, Weiskopf and Bowles,
1983). Regulation theory emerged out of a concern within
Marxist social theory to explain capi tal's capaci ty for long-
term survival. Previous Marxist writings had failed
adequately explain capitalism's repeated survival of major
crises. Furthermore, as Gelb (1991) elaborated, changes in the
form of capitalism, 'that is, in the institutional context of
accumulation, were generally ignored. As a result, capitalist
social relations presented existingwere withinas
ahistorical vacuum' (Gelb, 1991: 8).

1 Hirst and Zeitlin (1991: 1) identify three dominant approaches to
post-fordism which are often conflated with each other: 'flexible
specialisation' theories (Piore and Sabel, Kern and Schumann),
'regulation theory' and a more diverse body of explicitly 'post-
fordist' analyses most of which are associated with the journal
Marxism Today. Kaplinsky (1989, 1) identifies a few additional
sources of the debate: the neo-schumpeterian structuralists (Freeman,
Clarke, Soete, Perez) who focus on the impact of the long-wave
diffusion of new innovative technologies on industrial society.
Kaplinsky and Hoffman (1988) themselv,es emphasise the shift from
'machinafacture to systemofacture' - the shift from individual units
of production to computer-integrated systems.

to

an
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Regulation theory is based on two central concepts - 'regime of
accumulation' and 'mode of regulation'. Jessop explains:

An accumulationregime is a particular combinationof production
and consumption which can be reproduced over time despite
conflictual tendencies; and a mode of regulation refers to an
institutional ensemble and complex of norms which can secure
capitalist reproduetion pro tempore despite the conflictual and
antagonistic character of cap italist social relations. (Jessop,
1988: 150)

The regime of accumulation refers to the relatively stable
allocation over the long term of the social product between
consumption and further accumulation. Implicit in this
stability is a correspondence between the conditions of
production and the conditions of reproduction of the work-force
(consumption). It is a fairly abstracted concept defined at the
level of the international capitalist economy. Within a regime
of accumulation, however, each national economy may have its
own distinctive macro-economic growth model and mode of
regulation - shaped by the pre-existing institutional context
and the outcomes of domestic class struggles (Morris and
Padayachee, 1989: 67; Hirst and Zeitlin, 1991: 19).

The contribution made by regulation theory to overcome the
shortcomings of marxism was to focus on the institutional
context in which accumulation takes place. This entailed
employing the concept 'mode of regulation'. It refers to the
complex of social institutions and the wide range
socialisation processes aimed at securing social stability.
Jessop has defined 'mode of regulation' as securing 'a minimal
correspondence among different structures as well as an
unstable equi librium 0f compromise social forces'among
(Jessop, 1988: 164). Key institutions comprising the mode of
regulation are: the wage-labour nexus (incorporating both the
labour market and labour process); socialisation agencies such
as the education and training systems; the various forms of
state intervention; toand the mode of adhesion
international regime of accumulation (Hirst and Zeitlin, 1991:

of

the

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



30

19; Jessop, 1988: 164). The regulationists suggest that fordism
was the mode of regulation which gave stability to global
capitalism for over three decades after the Second World War.
Currently, global capitalism is undergoing rapid restructuring
and a new mode of regulation is underway: post-fordism.

Regulation theory, according to its advocates, escapes the
reductionism of classical Marxism. This is achieved via an
emphasis on historical contingency and national diversity. They
argue:

Neither the onset of structural crises nor their resolution are
automatic processes dictated by the laws of motion of capitalism
itself; regimes of accumulationdo not secure their own regulatory
requirements;and neither the capitalistclass nor the state plays
the role of e system engineer' consciously ensuring the dynamic
stabilisationof the economy. (Hirst and Zeitlin, 1991: 20)

Jessop writes that there is no single objective logic to
capitalist development which transcends all particularities:
the development of capitalism is always mediated through
historically specific institutional contexts, regulatory
frameworks and norms of conduct (Jessop, 150).

The success of the specific mode of regulation in stabilising
the economy and society is dependent on the extent to which a
particular institutional framework incorporates and
accommodates previously antagonistic class relations. This will
vary over time and in different national settings (Hirst and
Zeitlin, 1991: 20).

Thi s theoret ical approach allows us to unders tand a crucial
question previously not adequately answered within marxism.
Thi s has to do wi th the marked economic divergence between
countries presumed to be similar within both the industrially
advanced and developing economic blocs (Cassim and Ramos, 1989:
3 ). The lies in part inanswer the highly divergent
institutional contexts within which accumulation takes place in
differing national contexts.
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Breakdown of the mode of regulation

The complex of institutional arrangements and social relations
acts to provide the conditions for relatively long-term
capitalist prosperity and stability. However, deeply rooted
crises do emerge as accumulation itself is inherently an
unstable process. Accumulation over time transforms the
organisation of production and by so doing transforms the
conflict between classes. Inevitably the existing institutional
order is unable to contain or resolve these transformations.
These changes become expressions of incoherence within the mode
of regulation or social structure of accumulation. They reflect
a lack of harmony, disequilibrium, and a malfunctioning of some
of the institutional elements. The crisis requires
institutional restructuring in order that a new mode of
capitalist regulation be put in place (Bowles and Edwards,
1985: 97).

Regulation school and its American variant have always
emphasised that stable regulation is not automatic nor
inevitable but is contingent on the outcome of social and
political struggles which stabilise to form a 'hegemonic
system' (Jessop, 1988: 150). The particular shape of the new
mode of regulation is not pre-given and can take on a variety
of forms, a hybrid of old and new elements. A number of
possible variations are conceivable ranging from neo-
taylorist fordism, flexible mass production, to neo-liberal and
social democratic variants of post-fordism (Hirst and Zeitlin,
1991: 19,43; Jessop, 1988: 160; Lane, 1988: 164). Which
outcome emerges is dependent on the compatibility of the
ensemble of emerging socio-political institutions and the
strategic choices made by the key political players the
state, capital and labour.

The notion of 'contingent' and 'hybrid outcomes'
feature of the post-fordistjregulation debate.

is a central
There is no
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certainty about the precise form that industrial change will

take, other than to stress its contingent character, and the

likelihood of i t taking on a hybrid character of old and new

constituent parts. Hybrid modes of regulation will emerge asb

combinations of elements from both 'ideal-type' forms of

industrial organisation (fordism and post-fordism) :Qt(M 1()~()
. .. hybrid forms of product ive organisat ion are the rule )ather

than the exception .... The resulting interpenetration of elements
of flexible and mass production also means that firms often find
i t easier to shift strategies from one pole to another than an
abstract consideration of the two models might lead one to
expect. . .. [The] simple ideal type is just a part in a more
complex and multi-layered process of theorisat ion. This process
emphasises the importance of social context, the complexity of
coexist ing strategies and structures of manufacturing, the
contingent nature of their conditions of existence, and the
variety of possible outcomes. ( Hirst and Zeitlin, 1991: 6,
26)

Hirst and Zeitlin's point is critical to the debate about

fordism and post-fordism, Much of the current literature on the

subject fails to establish such a nuanced argument about the

predominance of hybrid forms of industrial organi sa t ion. Many

case studies of post-fordist change tend to generalise the

evidence of this transition to a point where post-fordism is

characterised in its 'ideal-type' form and depicted to be all-

pervasive across the entire economy. These analyses as Harvey

(1989: 124) has warned, face the danger of 'confusing the

transitory and ephemeral with more fundamental transformations
in political-economic life'.

This conflation of ideal-types with reality constitutes a

h igh l y problematic feature of the post-fordist debate because

whilst describing some aspects of the new production paradigm

which are present in reality, these analyses fail to note that

post-fordism is never all-pervasive across an entire economy.

Rather, post-fordist methods often co-exist alongside older

forms of industrial organisation such as batch and mass

production. As a consequence, post-fordist skill requirements

(such as generic and multi-skilling) are never expressions of
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national economic need but rather reflect the demands only of
those strategic sub-sectors which have undergone post-fordist
change.

The transition to a new mode is therefore always uneven and the
dominance of a particular industrial paradigm is never total.
Its success is always contingent on the ability to overcome
certain structural barriers to industrial change and the
strategic choices made by the key political players.

The contributions of regulation school and the debates
surrounding post-fordism are of great value in the construction
of a <macro-institutional' model for ET policy analysis. Such a
debate places the spotlight on the institutional sphere as the
pivotal level at which social regulation is established. The
debate is also useful to policy analysis because the emphasis
on <hybrid outcomes' provides a necessary warning against an
over-reliance on <ideal-type' descriptions of social change.

SOCIETAL ANALYSIS

Another key theoretical influence which has assisted the
development of a <macro-institutional' approach is the work of
the French <societal analysis' school (Maurice, Sellier and
Silvestre, 1986; Sorge and Warner, 1980). The work of these
scholars emerged primarily out of a dissatisfaction with the
determinism of Marxist structuralist explanations of the nature
of industrial society. The essence of their approach is to
focus on the interactions between the various relatively
autonomous sub-structures of the capitalist social formation:

The collective structures that occupy such an importantplace in
any capitalist industrial society must be studied in and for
themselves as independent theoretical objects. Such structures
include the firm, the educational system, the occupational
structure, and the system of professional and labour
organisations.... These collective structures must not be studied
merely one by one. It is important, rather, to study their
relationsto one another.... Our approach suggestsa way of moving
toward a new kind of theory. In this new theory the tendency of
any society to integrate its various substructures plays a
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prominent part. Nevertheless the process of integration does not
negate the autonomy of each substructure. Indeed we hold that the
active autonomy of the various substructuresgenerates the overall
pattern of norms, which are then crystallised in each
substructure. (Maurice, et e l , 1986: 204, 210).

The institutional perspective of the societal analysis school
arises out of their concern for the relationship between
'structure' and 'agency'. They argue that structure (societal
insti tutions) and agency (micro' processes wi thin insti tutions)
arise simultaneously as a result of the interaction of
socialisation and organisation (Maurice et aI, 1986: 231).
Sorge and Warner (1980: 318) elaborate:

Whilst the established paradigm in the sociology of organisation
suggests that organisation structures are largely 'explained' by
factors such as size, technology, task environment, etc., the
'societal effect approach' moves away from a simple determinism
and focuses on how actors construct organisations and how this
constructiveprocess is shaped by social actors in a dynamic two-
way relationship. Culture and national variety thus provide a
major source of variance in organisational forms, rather than
emphasising any theoretical universalism. (Sorge and Warner,1980:318)

This 'organisation-socialisation' interaction is best expressed
in Maurice et aI's detailed case study of the interaction
between work organisation and skill formation in West Germany
and France. The outcomes of these differing interactions are
profound. In Germany the hierarchies within work are less
pronounced than in France because German jobs are directly
linked to a qualifications structure which has great social
legitimacy and which provides opportunities for mobility across
the occupational spectrum. Training is generic (broad-based)
and the qualifications system sustains an external labour
market which facilitates the mobility of trained workers. Jobs
along the occupational ladder remain closely linked because
they are structured according to the qualifications ladder.

and the character of the qualifications structure each
There is thus an interactive dynamic between work organisation

influences the shape of the other. This interaction has
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important implications for polyvalent skill formation, the
integration of differing work stations (design and production)
and for co-operative work. This interaction between work
organisation and skill formation accounts in large part for the
shape of West German industry and its success in today's high-
skill global economy.

In sharp contrast job hierarchies in France are based on
company-led norms and seniority practices which result in quite
different processes in the work-place. In the absence of an
effective training qualifications structure with certificates
having real purchase in the labour market, French enterprises
have a freer hand in organising work and internal hierarchies.
The existing system of job classification imposes fewer
constraints and rarely relies on formal credentials. Labour
tends to acquire firm specific training and remains trapped
within the internal labour market of the enterprise. Firm
specific 'in-house credentials' are awarded for seniority which
do not articulate with a national qualifications system. These
factors limit French workers' mobility. As a result, France has
a less versatile, less innovative and ultimately less skilled
work-force than Germany, and is unable to compete on an equal
footing with 'state-of-the-art' exported German products.

Chapter Three will deal in far greater detail with the
specifics of this approach to ET and industrial organisation.
Nonetheless, the central thrust of Maurice et ai's argument in
short is that the process of ski 11 format ion (high-ski 11, low-
skill) in anyone country is mediated by the form of work
organisation adopted (hierarchical or polyvalent), and vice
versa. As a result the pursuit of reforms in ET require
simultaneous reforms in the organisation of work and a
restructuring of the form of interaction which occurs between
the ET system and industrial organisation.
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FINEGOLD: LOW-SKILL AND HIGH-SKILL EQUILIBRIUM

The next section will examine the work of a British scholar,
,

Finegold, who has made an important contribution to an
institutional perspective on ET. Finegold (1989, 1990) adapted
the perspectives of the 'societal analysis' school to an
economic analytical model known as 'game theory' which develops
a highly innovative perspective on the relationship between ET
and economic performance. The game consists of three types of
players - individuals (who are the consumers of ET services),
company human resource managers and government ET policy
makers. The game works as follows:

Each player is seeking to maximise his well-being while making
decisions based on rules and incentives created by the
institutionalsetting in which they are placed.... The model is
intendedsolely as an analyticaltool that is useful for revealing
the combinationof conditions that must exist if an economy is to
reach a high-skillequilibrium. (Finegold, 1989: 1)

Finegold defines 'equilibrium' the key concept in his
approach - as signifying the self-reinforcing nature of the
network of institutional pressures which act to reinforce the
continuation of a given skill formation system and a given
economic growth path. A change in one institutional variable

characterised by low cost, low-skill and standardised

(for example, improved ET delivery) without corresponding
shifts in the other institutional variables 'is unlikely to
lead to a long-term shift' in the social and economic system as
a whole (Finegold, 1989: 2).

Finegold distinguishes between two ideal-types of economic and
ET systems. They are an institutional framework based on a
'low-skill equilibrium' (LSE) and one based on a 'high-skill
equilibrium' (HSE). A LSE type is defined as an economic system

production. Britain is viewed as being typical of an LSE
society 'trapped in a low-skills equilibrium, in which the
majority of enterprises staffed by poorly trained managers and
workers produce low-qual ity goods and services' (Finegold and
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Soskice, 1988: 22). The self-reinforcing network of British
institutions which interact to stifle any transition to a
higher skill base include 'the organisation of industry, firms
and the work process, the industrial relations system,
financial markets, the state and the political structure, as
well as the operation of the ET system itself' (Finegold and
Soskice, 1988: 22).

Finegold spells out specific LSE institutional factors which
discourage and constrain any movement towards a high-skill
alternative. The effective reversal of these LSE factors
produces a HSE sys t em ê • Finegold 's LSE institutional fac tors
include:

* Capital's lack of long-term human resources planning.
* An emphasis on the production of low cost, low-skill

products.
The absen~e of a successful export-oriented,
manufacturing strategy.

* Minimal state intervention in ET and labour markets.

* competitive

* A financial system driven by the rules of the stock market
- quarterly dividends and short-term gains. It is a system
which fails to prioritise long-term investments in human
resources and long-term growth in productive assets.

* Uncoordinated state policies in the spheres of economic
growth, industrial relations and ET.

* Incoherent ET policies and a divisive qualifications
structure which limits mobility between ET institutions.

* A lack of co-operation between state, capital and labour.

2 There is an important difference between a LSE and 'low-skills'. A LSE
is a social concept which places emphasis on the set of institutional
disincentives which discourage movement in the direction of a HSE.
This does not imply that no 'high-skills' exist in such a LSE society.
On the contrary, Britain provides the perfect example of a country
which possesses some of the finest universities and research centres
in the world which lead in the field of scientific discovery, but
which as a society can only be described as LS].
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* Low educational attainment levels for the majority of
workers in the economy. In particular, low 'staying-on'
rates in the critical 16-plus post-secondary age category
(See Finegold, 1990: 14-23).

Comprehensive institutional change

The strength of Finegold's institutional approach is that it
highlights the errors of previous ET policy reforms which have
too easily attempted to copy individual institutional features
'within overseas ET systems wi thout any apparent intervening
appreciation of the broader social, economic, technological and
organisational withincontexts which these institutions
operate' (Keep, 1991: 32). In other words, attempts are made
to al ter the shape of ET in isolation from changes to other
institutions which have a significant influence on
character of ET itself. As Finegold warns:

... raising the skills of employees can improve productivityonly
if it occurs simultaneouslywith other changes within the firm _
for example, new technology and the reorganisationof work.... To
make the investmentin training and the other componentsof an HSE
payoff, a company must be able to organise the work process in a
way that encourages continual innovation. It makes no sense, for
example, to raise the competencies and expectations of a
production worker if s/he is then given a narrowly defined job
that consists of a series of repetitive tasks. (Finegold, 1989:
15, 25)

A piecemeal, ad hoc and unregulated approach to ET reform is
unlikely to have a significant impact on macro-economic
performance. An ET policy, to successfully contribute to
economic expansion, must outline coherent and integrated
changes in a range of related institutions including the
economic, manpower and ET agencies of the state, the labour
market, the social organisation of work and the form of
employer and trade union organisation.

Finegold's call for comprehensive institutional reform has
resonated in the work of other British ET analysts. For
example, Keep and Mayhew (1991) argue that comprehensive

the
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policies which impact on a range of institutions are the only
basis for movement towards a 'high-skill equilibrium' society:

... it would seem apparent that policies aimed at reform need to
be based on an adequate analysis of the causal inter-relationships
(between institutions). Only then would it be possible to
formulate the institutionalrestructuringrequired to create a set
of countervailing incentives and penalties that would encourage
and sustain a greater quantity and quality of vocational education
and training (VET) activity. Moreover, the complexity of this
nexus of forces and their tendency together to create a vicious
rather than a virtuous circle, renders a piecemeal, ad hoc
approach to reform unlikely to prove successful. As aresul t,
there is a requirement to formulate some form of coherent
strategic overview of VET policy. (Keep and Mayhew, 1991:
209)

THE LABOUR MARKET AS MEDIATING AGENCY

As indicated earlier in the critique of neo-classical theory,
the labour market plays a central mediating role in the
interaction between the ET system and the economy. This section
will enlarge on such a perspective by focusing on two
differing,
perspectives

related,yet labour market theories. Both
contribute significantly towards a 'macro-

institutional' analysis of ET. The first is the work done on
labour markets by the American 'segmented labour market theory'
school (Edwards, Reich, Gordon and Bowles) . The second
perspective focuses on the work done by the Cambridge 'labour
market studies' group (Ryan, Rubery, Wilkinson and Tarling) and
associated scholars. These theorists have developed an analysis
of the labour market which overcomes the naivete of the neo-
classical 'perfectly competitive' labour market model.

There are important distinctions between these two differing
perspectives on the capitalist labour market. The Cambridge
school is primarily concerned with paths of labour mobility and
skill formation, and the extent to which they are constructed
'internally' within the enterprise or sustained 'externally' by
state regulation of the labour market institutional
environment. Their focus is primarily on the mobility patterns
of skilled labour within 'internal' and 'external' labour
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markets and the di ffering processes of ski 11 format ion which
arise out of these distinct labour market formations.

The 'segmentation' school has a different emphasis, and is
primarily concerned with the restricted paths of mobility for
differing strata of workers within three discrete segments of
occupations which they view as arising out of the capitalist
labour process.

The differing approaches of the two schools to the labour
market cause some terminological confusion. As pointed out,
there is an important distinction between the 'labour market'
and the 'labour process'. However, the segmentation school sows
the seeds of confusion by reading labour market segmentation
directly from the divisions within the labour process. The
three labour market segments become labour process phenomena
derived from differing forms of labour control. Although
seemingly reductionist, the segmentation school is correct in
emphasising that labour process divisions have a major impact
on labour market segmentation. However, they are not the only
forces impacting on the character of labour markets.
Alternatively the Cambridge school employs the more orthodox
economic conception of the labour market as institutionally
derived, as something larger than the production system alone.
Within this conception the labour market incorporates the
institutions of the industrial relations system, th~ ET sector
and those state apparatuses dealing with labour.

This thesis incorporates an eclectic borrowing from both labour
market perspectives and in so doing, lessens the inadequacies
of both. There are gains to be made in fusing the approaches as
there is greater conceptual similarity than there is
difference. Both approaches share an interest in the mobility
and skilling patterns that occur in primary labour markets.
Their differences revolve around the extent to which attention
is drawn to the exploitative employment conditions in secondary
labour markets. The Cambridge school tends to neglect this
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market
Their

- what Ryan (1990: 352) terms
on the
markets.

'unstructured' markets.
internal or external

Alternatively, the
focus is primarily

labourstructuring of
'segmentation' theorists driven by a materialist perspective of
capitalist development have as their central concern the
changing conditions of exploitation of labour in secondary
labour markets. Nonetheless, taken together these two schools
of thought provide a far richer institutional focus on the
complex processes, both internal and external to the capitalist
enterprise, which shape occupational mobility and access to ET
for differing strata of workers.

Segmentation

The approach of the 'segmented labour market' school has been
to develop a conception of the labour market as a social
construct. It has been shaped historically by the struggles
between capi tal, labour and the state over the insti tutional
and other mechanisms of control which grant or limit access to
jobs and which determine the condi tions of work. The labour
market consists 'of all those institutions which mediate,
effect or determine the purchase and sale of labour power'
(Edwards, Reich and Gordon, 1973: xi). As such, it plays a
mediating role in the relationship between education and the
occupational structure primarily through the social processes
of segmentation, discrimination, internalisation and exclusion.
These concepts require further elaboration.

Segmented labour markets are those markets which have been
institutionally divided into distinct and separate employment
spheres. Employers and workers of one market do not compete
with employers and workers of another market. Workers in each
segment experience distinct processes and outcomes. This
structural feature of the capi tal ist labour market has often
been reinforced and sustained by racial, gender and other forms
of social discrimination (Bowles and Edwards, 1985: 220).
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The three labour market segments which have emerged in all
capi talist economies are the independent primary market, the
subordinate primary market and the secondary market. The
secondary market includes most unskilled and non-unionised
workers. The most distinctive feature of this market is that
workers have little protection from wider labour market
competition and change. Their jobs entail low-skill and low pay
work. They lack union-achieved worker rights and can be
immediately dismissed. There are no clear career paths.
Secondary employment is therefore very insecure (Bowles and
Edwards, 1985: 222).' In South Africa this market segment
constitutes up to 70 per cent of the entire work-force - mostly
African workers.

The independent primary market is comprised of those high-level
manpower (HLM) jobs bureaucratically organised that offer long-
term employment with considerable job security, clearly defined
career paths and, relatively high pay. It includes all
professionals such as accountants and engineers, as well as
other HLM employees such as technicians, managers,
administrators, artisans and higher level supervisors and
clerical workers. Many of these jobs require post-secondary
educational qualifications (Edwards, 1979: 131; Bowles and
Edwards, 1985: 222).

The subordinate primary labour market includes the jobs of the
traditional, unionised industrial working class. In South
Africa today these would be the semi-skilled operative workers
organised by Cosatu in the manufacturing and other sectors.
They include auto workers and steel workers, chemical workers,
harbour and railway workers. What distinguishes these workers
from the secondary market is that they are all unionised, and
therefore benefit from the employment advantages won in union
struggles with management. Their pay and working conditions are
better than in secondary employment. During boom phases these
jobs generally involve long-term employment security with
prospects for pay rises based on seniority and increased
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responsibility. However, during recessions many of these
workers are affected by large-scale layoffs (Edwards, 1979:
170-173; Bowles and Edwards, 1985: 222).

Causes of segmentation

The historical of segmentation arecauses complex.
literature is unanimousnot the determinantson
segmentation. Three dominant explanations can be identified.
Firstly, a number of seminal works (Edwards, 1979; Gordon et
al, 1982; Bowles and Edwards, 1985) locate the causes of
segmentation in the social organisation of capitalist work.
Labour markets are segmented because each market expresses a
distinct historical stage in the evolution of capitalist labour
control. 'Simple control' gives shape to the secondary labour
market, where work is organised via the direct
authori tarian control of the supervisor. 'Technical control' is
associated with the subordinate primary labour market. Here
labour control is less authoritarian but is established via the
rhythmic pacing of the mechanised convenor bel t. Historically
this form of labour control arose simultaneously with the
emergence of strong industrial trade unionism (Bowles and
Edwards, 1985: 182). And lastly, 'bureaucratic control' grew
with the development of monopoly capitalism. It is based on
rules and procedures which seek to habituate workers to company
values, and on taylorist principles which seek to divide
workers across a seemingly endless bureaucrat ic fragmentat ion
of jobs (Bowles and Edwards, 1985: 182, 221).

A second strand wi thin the Li terature develops Doeringer and
Piore's (1971) pioneering work on dual labour markets. This
argument suggests that dual labour markets are in fact
expressions of a larger dualism within the industrial structure
between core and peripheral firms. Large 'core' monopoly firms..
are characterised by a high degree of.concentration of economic
activity and while smaller 'peripheral'power, firms
proliferate in the shadows of these large firms. Core firms

The
of

and
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wi th stable product demand have yielded primary labour market
conditions which elicit stable worker habits (Edwards, Reich
and Gordon, 1973: xv). Alternatively, peripheral firms face
unstable product demand, lower levels of profitability and rely
on labour intensive methods of production. These smaller firms
generate secondary labour market conditions with jobs marked by
instability, low pay and low-skills (Edwards, Reich and Gordon,
1973: xv).

A third, and more dynamic strand within labour market
segmentation theory, focuses on labour flows and structural
changes which have redefined the boundaries between segments.
In this approach segmentation is viewed as the outcome of
competing strategies pursued by both capital and labour to
influence the conditions of employment and skill formation,
strategies which change over time given altered economic and
political conditions. Sengenberger (1981) has made the most
significant contribution to this new approach. He highlights in
a West German case study how employers pursued both strategies
of e inclusion' and 'exclusion' in their attempts to create a
loyal and internally mobile work-force (Sengenberger, 1981:
256). Simultaneously, skilled labour pursued strategies of
'exclusion' in an attempt to shield themselves from the
competition of upwardly mobile semi-skilled industrial workers.
The significance of Sengenberger's work is that it highlights
the fact that the boundaries of segmentation vary as a result
of both capi tal and labour's strategic responses to cyclical
variations in economic activity.

Internal and external labour markets

The Cambridge 'labour market studies' group focus on the
concepts 'internal' and 'occupational' labour markets. Their
adoption of these economic concepts provides a useful
analytical vehicle for focusing on the social processes of job
discrimination, internalisation and exclusion within the labour
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market. Marsden and Ryan (1991a) define internal labour markets
(ILMs) as follows:

Internal labour markets are organised around particular work-
places or employers. Jobs above entry level are generally filled
by internal promotion; skills are learned as part of employment
and qualificationsare of secondaryor no importance.Workers gain
security through claims upon particular employers rather than
throughpossessionof externallyrecognisedskills. (Marsden and
Ryan, 1991a: 253)

The internal labour market, historically, has been shaped by
both the 'shielding'

bureaucratic
activities of skilled labour, and

capital's ,
and hierarchical forms of labour

control. Labour excluded from these processes constituted a
crucial part of the external labour market.

The internal labour market is enterprise-based, incorporates
stable and secure jobs wi th career paths, and has to do wi th
the internalisation of certain functions usually associated
wi th the external labour market. For example, recrui tment to
job vacancies is based on internal promotion within the
enterprise rather than on external recrui tment (Sengenberger ,
1981: 247). Internal labour markets are about 'insiders' being
treated more advantageously than those 'outsiders' who form
part of the external labour market (Ryan, 1981: 16). Cri teria
for inclusion can be based on a number of variables: race, sex,
age, social class and family background (Ryan, 1981: 16).

markets refer to the structured links between certain

The external labour market is a more amorphous and complex
structure to define. Eclectic theoretical borrowing sometimes
resul ts - as in this case - in a mul titude of concepts which
attempt to describe a similar social reality. The Cambridge
school does not use the term 'external labour market'. Instead,
it employs the term 'occupational labour markets'. These labour

institutions of training and specific occupational categories -
most typically the apprenticeship system. Marsden and Ryan
(1991a) define occupational labour markets in the following
manner:
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Occupationalmarkets encourage the mobility of qualified workers
amongst employers and work best with a system of standardised
vocational qualifications.Workers seek security not from any
particular employer but from the wider labour market, in
association with certified skill and knowledge. (Marsden and
Ryan, 1991a: 252)

Occupational labour markets are related to external labour
markets (ELM) as the ELM is merely the larger institutional
structure which incorporates all occupational labour markets.
However, the ELM differs from occupational labour markets in
that it also includes the unstructured (secondary) labour
market. In this sense it has an amorphous character: the ELM
embraces an institutional environment which supports
occupational labour markets - for example, the apprenticeship
system, the training and supply of technicians and engineers -
butit also includes all those marginal ised workers who stand
in endless job queues seeking whatever insecure employment is
on offer. These workers seek jobs without the benefits of
structured access to skill and occupational mobility.
Occupational labour markets require post-secondary education
and training qualifications. The jobs awaiting secondary
workers are characterised by weak links between ET institutions
and occupational requirements.

The labour market as differentiating agency

The significance of both labour market approaches is that they
highlight the highly differentiating role the labour market
plays in its mediation of the relationship between ET
institutions and the economy. A number of observations common
to both schools support this claim. Firstly, all are agreed
that differentiation within the labour market arises as a
result of the strategies of inclusion and exclusion pursued by
state, capital and labour in their struggles to influence the
conditions under which employment and skill formation takes
place. Secondly, both perspectives agree that further education
and training has a highly differentiated relevance across the
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different labour markets, and as a consequence, differentiated
mobility patterns exist in each labour market. Thirdly, changes
in the industrial and occupational structure impact in a
differential manner in each of these labour markets privileging
some workers whilst excluding others from employment and skill
formation (Ashton, Maguire and Spilsbury, 1987: 169-173).

Lastly, all are agreed that labour market differentiation
acquires its most acute form when combined with other processes
of social discrimination such as race and gender prejudice.
Ryan (1981: 17) cautions against conflating these inter-related
processes into one moment of discrimination. Rather, race and
gender discrimination need to be viewed as arising prior or
autonomously from segmentation in the occupational structure.
However, the interpenetration of these two forms of
stratification has generally served as a convenient mechanism
for capital and the state to weaken the bargaining position of
labour in their struggle for secure employment condi tions and
ski 11 acqui sit ion (Webs ter, 1985: 370). Taken together, all
these labour market processes of segmentation, discrimination,
inclusion and exclusion create 'radical discontinuities between
education and occupational systems which are a major limitation
upon the effectiveness of educational reforms' (Moore, 1991:
293) . j

A 'MACRO-INSTITUTIONAL' PERSPECTIVE

The 'macro-institutional' framework outlined here and further
elaborated Ln Chapters Two and Three is a theoretical model
explicitly oriented toward the comparative study of divergent
education and training policies. It combines a macro-meso
framework which aims to capture both the structural features of
society whilst simul taneously examining the intermediate
institutional forms and social processes. It is these
institutional features which have a powerful bearing on the
precise shape of the macro political economic character of
society.
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The <macro-institutional' framework lends itself to comparative
policy analysis in South Africa. One set of ET policies will be
associated with a larger macro-economic and political
institutional matrix which will diverge significantly from
those associated with other sets of ET policies.

The <macro-institutional' framework is an eclectic borrowing
from the diverse theoretical influences discussed earlier.
Firstly, the approach accepts the concept <mode of regulation'
as a useful macro tool of analysis. Such a concept emphasises
the notion of an unstable <equilibrium' constituted by a
particular institutional ensemble and set of societal norms
which together guarantee sustained capital accumulation over an
extended period of time. The mode is unstable in the sense that
stability is a product of class struggle and political
accommodation which is always subject to imminent
transformation. The concept therefore facilitates an
understanding of societal stability and change, and in
particular, the transformations which take place within the
institutional ensemble (the mode of regul at ion). Much of the
academic work on the current transformations in the
organisation of global capitalism - the transition from fordist
to post-fordist modes of regulation provide a useful
conceptual framework to examine changes within contemporary
capitalist social institutions. Many South African scholars
have usefully applied these concepts to the South African
reality. They have typified South Africa as a racial variant of
fordism (Gelb, 1991a; Morris and Padayachee, 1989; Cassim and
Ramos, 1989; Ngoasheng, 1990).

However, such a <mode of regulation' analysis defined at a very
high level of abstraction is limited by an excessive generality
which often fails to specify the contingent nature of
transformations in the mode of regulation. Many contributions
from the regulation school are also limited by their inability
to capture the uneven nature of industrial change, and as a
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resul t, these analyses miss the hybrid forms such transi tions
usually adopt [see Kraak (1991c) for a more extensive critique
of the South African regulation theorists].

Itis pos sible to overcome the Iimitations of such a macro
approach by incorporating Finegold's concept of institutional
'equilibrium' and Maurice et ai's emphasis on the processes of
social interaction between the differing institutional spheres.
Such an institutional focus is considered central to regulation
theory - the glue which ensures the stability of a mode - but
which is rarely developed by any regulation school theorists.

Finegold's concepts of HSE and LSE, however, would require
qualification before they could become theoretically useful to
the demanding political imperatives of transition in South
Africa. Finegold's concepts, while correctly focusing on the
nexus of institutional forces which sustain a HSE or LSE
scenario, are nonetheless primarily concerned with identifying
divergent paths of economic development. Finegold in his
treatment of HSE creates the impression that high-skills and
secure multi-skilled employment are spread evenly across the
entire spectrum of the economy and ET system. This is of course
not true in reality. This problem can be remedied by a focus on
'equity' which runs parallel to the focus on HSE/LSE: that is,
a focus on the broader social quest ions of resource
distribution, access to political and economic power, and
access to the ET system. This concern with 'equity' provides a
useful yardstick to measure the extent to which the ET
provisioning and economic benefits of 'high-skill equilibrium'
growth have been all-pervasive across the entire society.

HSE and LSE models are ideal-type abstract formulations. Real
world attempts at transformation of ET from low-skill to high-
skill equilibrium systems will seldom attain t hese ideal-type
forms. Rather, the direction of change is contingent on the
outcome of a range of struggles over the future shape of the
social system in particular the struggles over economic
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growth and redistribution strategies. Real transformation is
contingent on the ability of the change process to overcome
powerful structural constraints which limit movement towards a
new social order. The final outcome of transformations which
attempt to move towards a high-skill equilibrium system will
most likely take on a hybrid identity: a combination of
remnants of the old LSE system along side features of the new
HSE. Hence we can speak of a continuum of ET possibilities,
mul t ip le hybrids, between the HSE and LSE ideal-types. What
this suggests is that change will always be uneven with
advances made in some sectors of the economy, labour market,
production and ET systems, while other sectors remain stagnant
and resistant to change.

The central concern of the •macro- institutional' framework is
to identify the capacity of any ET policy proposal to outline
comprehensive, integrated and systemic changes which apply in a
range of social institutions. It is only those policy proposals
which seek to restructure the entire nexus of interlocking
institutions at a systemic level that will effectively begin to
re-direct the self-reinforcing tendencies of a LSE system
toward a more HSE outcome. In contrast to such systemic
reconstruction, those reform policies premised on ad hoc
tinkering with education and training in isolation of changes
to other key social institutions will not result in the desired
transformation towards a high-skill future.
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CHAPTER TWO

FREE OR CO-ORDINATED MARKETS?: THE SKILL IMPLICATIONS OF
DIVERGENT MACRO-ECONOMIC FRAMEWORKS

THE CENTRALITY OF THE STATE

The role of the state and the macro-economic frameworks of
those in power constitute critical components of a <macro-
institutional' perspective on education and training. The
central argument of this chapter is that differing types of
state format ion wi th divergent macro-economic frameworks wi 11
have a highly differentiated impact on the processes of
skilling, productivity enhancement and economic performance.

The chapter will argue that a co-ordinated market economy
(CME) , regulated by an intervening state and consensual
industrial relations will have more success in attaining higher
levels of productivity and economic performance than those
sta tes which allow market forces to govern the economy and
society - non-co-ordinated market economies (NCMEs) . This is
because a CME is best able to put in place the comprehensive
institutional environment necessary to meet the current
economic condi tions for success on global markets: an export
orientation, co-ordinated marketing networks, high quality
products, an emphasis on generic skills, active labour market
policies and productivity enhancement strategies. Non-co-
ordinated market economies fail to attain these requirements,
primarily because in the current context market economies are
associated with privatisation and deregulation strategies which
act to accentuate social divisions. Such a social context is
not conducive to improved productivity, education and training,
nor economic performance.
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A distinction can be drawn between two e ideal-types' of CME.
These are consensual and non-consensual CMEs. Consensual CMEs
refer to the social democracies of Europe, and more recently,
Australia. These are co-ordinated market economies founded by
consensus between the state, capital and labour. Democratic
citizenship rights are their cornerstones.

In sharp contrast non-consensual CMEs are premised on an
authoritarian state with a highly pro-active role in the
economy. Co-operative relations between state, capital, labour
and other organisations of civil society are largely absent.
Trade unions and workers part ies are banned in mos t of these
countries. Good examples here would include the successful
economies of the Pacific Rim: South Korea, Singapore, Hong Kong
and Taiwan. Japan, the economic giant of late twentieth century
capitalism, straddles a unique position between the two CME
ideal-types. Democracy is present in Japan but working life is
not characterised by a consensual trade-off of power between
employers and organised labour as in the European social
democracies. Rather, industrial relations in Japan are
characterised by a highly oppressive work ethic.

The aim of this chapter is to provide a contrast between the
characteristics of so-called <free market' economies and those
of the consensual co-ordinated market economies. The priori ty
is to identify the institutional and policy linkages which
provide the basis for economic success. In doing so the
discussion tends to privilege a comparison between the
diverging economies of Western Europe, Great Britain and North
America. Space constraints disallow an extensive study of the
newly industrialised economies (NICs) of Asia, Africa and Latin
America. Nevertheless, the Pacific Rim NICs are briefly
examined. It will be clear from this study that the Pacific Rim
NICs display many of the <co-ordinated market' characteristics
of the advanced CMEs and certainly do not match up to the <free
market' claims upon which their international image has been
ideologically constructed.
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MACRO-ECONOMIC FRAMEWORKS AND STATE FORMATIONS

The analysis of differing state formations presented in this
chapter focuses almost entirely on the democracies of Western
Europe, Great Britain and North America. The discussion begins
with the premise that there is a critical link between macro-
economic philosophy, labour market policy and the form of state
itself (its institutional expression). Macro-economic
philosophies of the key class forces in government play a
powerful role in shaping and reshaping the functions of state
institutions. Furthermore, given that labour market policies
invariably serve as the axis around which larger macro-economic
strategies are constructed, these labour market policies exert
a powerful influence over the insti tutional character of the
state (Brown and King, 1988: 79, 88; Robertson, 1986: 276).

There have been two dominant macro-economic pol icy frameworks
in the advanced capitalist societies during the 1970s and
1980s. They represent two contrasting state responses to the
economic and political crises of that era. The first response
has been to consolidate earlier 'corporatist' policies of
Keynesian demand management, active labour market policies and
co-operative industrial relations. The second response
represents a more marked shift from previous policies a
greater reliance on market forces to regulate the economy.
These divergent macro-economic policies have substantial
implications for the institutional character of the state and
its capacity to co-ordinate and regulate economic and ET
activities. Table One presents in 'ideal-type' format the
characteristics of these two state formation typologies:
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CME
TABLE ONE: CO-ORDINATED AND NON-CO-ORDINATED MARKET ECONOMIES

NCME
POLITICAL
INSTITUTIONS: Corporatist.

MACRO-ECONOMIC
PHILOSOPHY: Keynesian demand-

management; active
state intervention
in economy.

LABOUR MARKET
POLICIES:

Egalitarian;
active labour market
policies;
reduce wage
differentials;
encourage trade
union participation;
employee-centred ET.

STATE'S ROLE: Active, in pursuit
of economic growth
and social equality.

Dualist.

Monetarism;
'laissez-faire'
capitalism;
control of
money supply;
state
disengagement.
Neo-Liberal;
labour market
deregulation:
increase wage
differentials;
weaken trade
unions;
employer-
centred ET.
Act ive, in
pursuit of
deregulation.

(Source:
Soskice, 81; 278;Brown and King,

1990: 172, 173)
1988: 77, Robertson, 1986:

Soskice defines CMEs as social systems which coherently co-
ordinate the wide array of institutional structures essential
for sustaining successful economies:

The institutional structures of the successful economies are
[defined at the] micro- and macro levels.... They cover
institutions such as educational and vocational training systems,
export marketing, research and development, and finance; internal
organisation of companies and the interrelation of companies;
representationof both business and employees; and commonly shared
conventions and understandings about behaviour. They embody
mechanisms whereby high-level agreement on the part of unions as
well as business on the importance of internationalcompetiveness
filters down to individual workers and companies. (Soskice,
1990: 172)

Brown and King define corporatism as the 'diminution of the
state-civil society distinction through the direct negotiation
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of state, unions and employer organisations whereby the
disruptive power of union organisational strength is traded for
a pivotal influence on public policy' (Brown and King, 1988:
78). Unions are incorporated within the decision-making process
and are able to influence the nature of macro-economic reforms.
For example, in Sweden the unions have been able to ensure a
continued commitment to full employment conditions, even during
times of economic hardship, through active labour market
policies and redistributive welfare programmes.

'Dualist' institutional tendencies entail expanding market
relations and widening managerial authority while at the same
time excluding the unions from the decision making process and
diminishing the role of the state in the economy:

what is distinctive about (this) approach to political
economy is that, in direct contrast with that characteristic of
corporatism, it involves an explicit retraction by government of
responsibility for maintaining any particular level or pattern of
economic activity, and insistence that the performance of the
economy is pr imarily dependent on those who play the key roles
within markets and production units. (Goldthorpe, 1984: 338)

Dualist tendencies have been central to the politics of the
'new right' in the 1970s and 1980s. Thatcherite policies in the
United Kingdom, for example, have centred on eroding the
corporatist policies of the pre-1979 period and replacing them
wi th market-led alternatives. This has resulted in the
weakening of trade unions and their exclusion from the
decision-making process, the dismantling of worker protection,
downward pressure on wages, and ironically, a massive increase
in state activity to ensure greater market regulation of the
economy (Robertson, 1986: 279). Chandler and Wallace, when
discussing the 'franchising' (privatisation) of industrial
training in Britain, term this process 'state-induced
enterprise' :

It enables an ideology of market capitalism in terms of market
trading and financial management to be introduced, and a small
business ethos thus permeates the franchised sections of the
welfare state. In fact, however, the whole system exists because
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of state subsidy and state interverition, and does not therefore
represent the withdrawal of the state. In other words,
'privatisation' is introduced as an organisational principle
rather than because there is a genuinely free market. (Chandler
and Wallace, 1991: 281)

The importance of labour market policies

As indicated earlier, labour market policies form the axis
around which these divergent macro-economic phi losophies and
institutional frameworks are constructed. As such, labour
markets are central to any analysis of the state and its
provisioning of ET. Robertson defines two strategies: the
social democratic 'egalitarian' and the neo-liberal 'market-
centred' labour market policies. An egalitarian strategy
applies social democratic principles to labour markets, as in
Sweden. It seeks to 'structure labour markets to create a more
egalitarian society' (Robertson, 1986: 279). The aim is full
employment at a high and equalised wage level. Extensive public
training schemes and employment policies promote productivi ty
by facilitating worker adjustment to changes in economic
structure.

The 'market-centred' labour market policy combines neo-liberal
goals with the active use of state power to alter the labour
market by recreating the 'disaggregated and low-cost labour
supply of early industrial periods' (Robertson, 1986: 279,
280). Market-led macro-economic strategies are inspired by two
related goals. These are to mimimise aggregate costs and to
deregulate the labour market and dismantle many of its
associated institutions. Both goals are aimed at ushering in
lower wage rates and a more flexible labour force. They are
aimed at both resolving the 'high unemployment-high inflation'
coupling characteristic of many economies during the 1970s and
1980s and regaining a cost-led competi tive edge in the global

Market-led restructuring in the advanced economies has

economy.

generally been aimed at dismantling the corporatist labour
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market policies inherited from previous
corporatist labour market plays a pivotal

economic eras. The
role in determining

and regulating income and other distributional issues such as
employment security and unemployment benefits. The corporatist
labour market is also composed of, and associated wi th, all
those social institutions and state policies which enable
employers and employees to organise themselves comprehensively
and to have a powerful influence on government policy
(Robertson, 1986: 277). As such, those political changes which
reflect a shift toward market inspired policies inevitably
entail a direct assault on the institutions and policies of the
corporatist labour market.

These two labour market pol icies have fundamentally di fferent
social consequences, particularly with regard to wage
differentials, relations with trade unions and ET outcomes.
Egalitarian labour market policies are committed to reducing
wage differentials and maintaining high wages whereas under a
neo-liberal wage policy regime, pay differentials increase and
wage levels drop as wages are made subject to market forces.

The next section will explore in greater
implications of these divergent state formations
and non-co-ordinated market economies) on the
skilling and economic renewal.

detai I the
(co-ordinated
processes of

THE MARKET-LED APPROACH TO ET AND ECONOMIC PERFORMANCE

A large body of international literature today argues
conclusively that market-centred approaches to ET and economic
performance fail to produce a HSE (Finegold, 1989; Soskice,
1990; Chandler and Wallace, 1991; Keep and Mayhew, 1991;
Robertson, 1986; Brown and King, 1988; Goldthorpe, 1984;
Dertouzos et e l , 1989). This is because market strategies on
their own are unable to overcome the substantial structural and
institutional barriers which in many societies limit the
transition to a more HSE society. Amongst these barriers are a
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managerial style resistant to long-term investments in human
resource development, an employer tradition of narrow
enterprise training, a finance sector not oriented toward the
creation of additional productive capacity and long-term
growth, and a trade union tradition resistant to broad
skilling. Market forces alone will not rectify these problems.

Poor managerial ism

One of the most powerful constraints on change in ET and
economic performance in many countries is the inability of
management to perceive the importance of technological and
organisational innovation and renewal, and the economic
necessity of a highly skilled work-force (Lane, 1988: 160,
161). Poor managerial practices have a number of determinants.
The first is insufficient managerial training and a general
disregard for the significance of ET. According to Keep and
Mayhew, many British managers:

believe that the tasks undertaken by their subordinates
require only minimal skills and hence little in the way of
training. This attitude stands in marked contrast to that adopted
by their West German managerial counterparts, who see a three-year
period of structured training as an essential foundation for the
vast majority of their workers. Furthermore, in the light of
Britain's legacy of hierarchical, non-participatory management, it
is open to question how far managers, who are themselves poorly
educated and trained, will welcome the challenge presented by the
prospect of a better educated and trained work-force. (Keep and
Mayhew, 1991: 203)

The 1987 report Australia Reconstructed (Actu, 1987) identifies
three key managerial rigidi ties which block further progress
toward economic growth. These are:

* Maintenance of attitudes which preclude the adoption of
contemporary labour consultative processes, and miIitate
against the introduction of new technologies and the
development with employees of shared goals and objectives.

* Maintenance of supervisory practices which faiI to
recognise changes in social values and the educational
attainment of employees, and thereby act to impede the
acceptance of change.

* Failure to develop and adopt ongoing employee training
programs. (Actu, 1987: 157)
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The exercise of unfettered managerial prerogatives is viewed by
the above report as militating against the realisation of
economic growth. The report maintains that industrial democracy
is a pre-requisite for maximising productivity. Managerial
prerogatives restrict the attainment of higher levels of
product ivi ty by dictat ing the terms upon which ski Iling, the
introduction of new technology and the organisation of work is
to occur. This excludes the innovative contributions of labour
at the expense of higher productivity (Actu, 1987: 158).

Finegold and Soskice (1988: 28) argue that management's poor
training in LSE economies is exacerbated by the fact that when
managerial training is received, it usually privileges issues
concerning financial accounting and not those of production.
This has a number of serious implications for economic growth.
Managers focus on financial profits and do not have sufficient
technical expertise to make management decisions informed by
all relevant production considerations. As Lane points out,
inadequate production knowledge leaves many British managers
ill-equipped to undertake the substantial computer-led
technological restructuring now underway (Lane, 1988: 160).

These concerns have also been expressed in America by the
highly influential 1989 Massachusetts Institute of Technology
(MIT) report Made in America: Regaining the Productivity Edge

(Dertouzos et al, 1989). The report was commissioned by the
university engineering and management faculties to investigate
why America is lagging behind other advanced economies in terms
of worker productivity, research and development (R&D) and
product and process innovation. The report expresses concern
about American managerialism, and in particular its
parochialism. The Commission's researchers in industry after
industry found managers and workers so attached to the old way
of doing things that they could not understand the new economic
environment. Challenged by stronger foreign competition and
stagnant local production 'they respond by clinging more
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tenaciously to the patterns of production and organisation they
associate with the heyday of American economic primacy'
(Dertouzos et e I , 1989: 46). The MIT report was particularly
critical of American managers' preference for:

... analytic detachment to hands-on experience, and [their] focus
on short-term cost reduction rather than long-term technological
competitiveness.This creates a false and shallow concept of the
professional manager - an individual having no special expertise
in any particular industry or technologywho nevertheless can step
into an unfamiliar company and run it successfully through strict
application of financial controls, portfolio concepts, and a
market-driven strategy.... Executive ranks have come to be
dominated by individualswith financial and legal skills who know
too little about their firm's products, markets and production
processes and who rely instead on quantifiable short-term
financial criteria. (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 64)

This short-term, profit-driven style of management has come to
represent one of the most powerful constraints on
transition to a HSE in countries such as America and Britain.
As later chapters will highlight, this problem also poses a
serious obstacle to future economic growth in South Africa.

Financial markets and the limits on growth

Short-term planning amongst managers is not only a question of
poor training, limited innovation capacity and what Fonda and
Hayes (1988) term a lack of 'positioning for the future'. It is
also a product of the institutional disincentives imposed by
financial markets against long-term investments in increased
productive capacity and ET. Finegold (1989: 11) compares the
ownership and control structures of financial markets in
countries such as America and Britain with those of Japan and
West Germany. In Britain and America productive investment
decisions are influenced by the short-term pressures to improve
stock market performance. Such an approach has an incl ina tion
towards speculative investments and hostile corporate
takeovers. This is unlike the relationship established in Japan
and West Germany, where banks have a history of long-term
partnerships with industry aimed at building future industrial

the
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and human resources capacity (Finegold, 1989: 10; Finegold,
1990: 15; Keep and Mayhew 1991: 204; Fonda and Hayes, 1988:
110; Actu, 1987: 19).

The MIT Commission Report Made in America (Dertouzos et al,
1989) notes the poor levels of pr iva te sector cap i tal
investment and R&D investment in America as compared with
levels in Japan and West Germany (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 59).
The MIT report also notes that corporate objectives differed
radically between a sample of 500 American and Japanese
management executives interviewed. Return on investment is
clearly the highest priority for American managers followed by
share price increases and market share. New product
introductions ranked seventh out of the nine management
objectives listed. For the Japanese managers market share is
the most important objective followed by return on investment
and new-product innovations. Share price ranked last on the
list in Japan (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 63). The reasons for
these fundamental differences lie in the diverging

financialinstitutional
systems:

characteristics of the respective

Japanese and European firms tend to raise more capital from such
financial institutions as banks and less through open-market sales
of securities.... In contrast, a large and growing share of the
capital of US firms is owned by mutual and pension funds, whose
assets are in the form of a market basket of securities. The
actual equity holders, the clients of the funds, are far removed
from managerial decisions. Their agents, the fund managers, have
no long-term loyalty to the companies in which they invest ...
most turn over their stock holdings rapidly in an effort to
maximise the current value of their investment portfolio, since
this is the main criterion against which their own performance is
judged. Firms respond to this financial environment by maximising
their short-term profit in the belief that the market would
penalise them for taking the long view. (Dertouzos et al,
1989: 61-62)

Investments in human resource development are victims of this
short-term profi t and cost control system. In this managerial
scenario training is often seen as a risky investment which
might benefit the company only in the long-term. The MIT Report
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recommends that new measures which focus on long-term economic
prospects are needed. Current indicators of short-term
financial performance, such as quarterly returns, are imperfect
measures which preoccupy managers and discourage them from
focusing on the basics of manufacturing. MIT recommends new
measures such as indicators of qual ity, product ivi ty, product
development and so forth - all measures directly related to the
skill content of production (Oertouzos et al, 1989: 134).

Defensive craft unionism

The craft tradition of trade unionism which is highly prevalent
in societies such as America, Britain, Australia and South
Africa has served as a further constraint on the transition to
a high-ski 11 economy. The origins of craft unioni sm 1ie wi th
the traditional apprenticeship system, taylorist work
organisation and a particular form of trade union response to
industrial change. Throughout the industrial era,
apprenticeships for trainee craftsmen were the only forms of
systematic industrial training available. As mass production
emerged, it was still only apprentices who received training.
Semi-skilled workers who operated machines received brief
induction 'on-the-job' (Keep and Mayhew, 1991: 206). This craft
tradition has left an indelible imprint on industrial training
ever since. It consolidated negative managerial attitudes
towards the value of training non-craft workers. And itIed
craft workers to organise rigidly around their privileged skill
status. Craft unions arose primarily to defend their skilled
jobs agains t the deski 11ing strategies of cap ital, and also
against the encroachment from upwardly mobile unskilled and
semi-skilled workers.

The taylorist strategies of cap i tal have in large part been
responsible for this form of resistance from the skilled
working class. Taylorism was an employer strategy aimed at
removing ski 11 capaci ty from workers and embodying such ski 11
in machinery. It was characterised by the fragmentation of
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skilled work into narrow sub-divided tasks. This deskilling
process occurred simultaneously with the introduction of
dedicated, special-purpose machinery. As a consequence, the
holistic skill capacity required to understand a specific
production task as part of a larger manufacturing process was
destroyed by the rigid taylorist application of the
'mental/manual' division of labour (Mathews, 1989: 123).

This employer approach to work organisation, fairly widespread
during the era of fordist industrialisation, has produced its
own counterpart within the trade union movement. Mathews
elaborates:

Locked within the Fordist paradigm, unions have traditionally
adopted a highly defensive and eonservative approach to e skills
management'. Ski11 has been regarded as a once-off acquisition,
giving the workers who possess it their bargaining power. Union
policy has then been directed towards protecting this intellectual
property, against other unions (demarcationissues), against other
workers (restricted entry, no adult apprenticeships) and against
the employer.... This is clearly not an approach that is at ease
with rapidly changing technology and skill requirements,nor with
new, flexible notions of multi-skilling. (Mathews, 1989: 123,
124)

The capacity of craft unions to struggle to defend their
skilled status in the face of technological change and
deskilling is a product of what can been termed the 'social
construction of skill' (Webster, 1983: 33; Webster and Leger,
1991: 2-4; Kraak, 1987; 1989b: 14). As Webster and Leger (1992)
point out, demarcated occupational boundaries reflect both a
degree of technical knowledge required for certain jobs, but
also the organisational power of craft workers to exclude
others and cling on to their own skill status (Webster and
Leger, 1992: 2). In this context, skill is a product of
struggle. It is an artificial social construct, arbitrarily
defined.

The implications for skilling' of this system of industrial
relations are enormous. The craft tradition of unionism
prevents broad skilling, a requirement essential to the
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successful diffusion of computer-aided technology. Modern
production, particularly in the high-tech export sectors,
requires a collapse of taylorist job dema rcat Lon s and their
replacement with a structure based on continuous skill
acquisition (Mathews and Curtain, 1990: 70). The inability of
British craft unions, for example, to move beyond their narrow
sectional interests and bring defensive demarcationism to an
end has been a decisive factor in the British economy's
inability to move to a higher skill base.

Job demarcationism (in countries such as Britain and South
Africa) has acted to solidify labour market segmentation. Job
protection agreements with employers have benefited only a
small core of the labour force in the internal labour market
and have acted to limit the occupational mobility of other less
skilled workers (Sengerberger, 1981: 256).

The implications of the market route

The implications of market-led policies for education and
training are substantial. In countries such as America, Britain
and South Africa, where free market ideologies have emerged
triumphant in the 1980s, there has been a tendency in the ET
arena to over-emphasise the importance of market relations
(employer-led training) whilst ignoring other key elements of
the interlocking matrix of insti tutional variables central to
economic success. In particular, market-led policies over-
emphasise deregulation of state provision and privilege capital
as the key actor in ET, while seriously ignoring the critical
role played by the state and the e social contract' (between
capi tal, labour and the state) in underpinning the virtuous
circle of economic prosperity characteristic of many HSE
societies (Finegold and Soskice, 1988: 22; Keep, 1991: 35; Keep
and Mayhew, 1991: 205).

What tends to emerge in the LSE economies are a series of
market-led <ad hoc' ET policies. These are in most cases
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attempts at copying particular aspects of the successful
capitalist economies of Europe and Asia such as enterprise-
based training, which in isolation of more systemic
institutional restructuring have little affect on the overall
result. The systemic changes necessary for economic success
alongside the reform of ET would include the restructuring of
financial markets, aimed at boosting investments in productive
capacity. It would also include reworking the dominant
managerial ideologies so as to prioritise human resources
development and longer term planning. The political
transformation of skilled working class politics from its
narrow craft tradi tion to a 'strategic unionism' founded on
active worker participation in national economic renewal would
also be an essential component. Without these systemic changes,
no amount of ad hoc tinkering with ET is likely to produce
significantly improved economic performance and improved
competitiveness in the global economy. A shift to a high-skill
equilibrium is highly unlikely along a purely 'free market'
route.

THE CO-ORDINATED MARKET ECONOMY (CME) APPROACH TO ET

The CME represents the best alternative (under capitalist
conditions) to the neo-liberal, free-market model. Its central
feature is that of the 'co-ordination' of market relations. It
is premised on the market's inability to attain certain
essential aspects of national economic management and ET co-
ordination.

CMEs are attained via five principal mechanisms. These are the
adoption of consensual relations between state, capital and
organised labour; the existence of high levels of co-ordination
amongst employers; the adoption of 'strategic . . ,unIonIsm ; a

central role accorded the state in co-ordinating the economy
and ET; and lastly, the implementation of comprehensive and
integrative state policies which seek to impact simultaneously
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on a range of interlocking economic, labour market and ET
institutions.

Tripartism and consensual governance

Consensual CMEs are premised on the notion that a key role is
ceded to each major social actor in the management of the
economy and ET. In most cases this has entailed a <trade off'
of power between the state, capital and organised labour within
a tripartite political system. Put differently, consensual CMEs
have entailed a balance between market and state regulation of
the economy, with active union participation in decision-making
(Douws Dekker, 1990b; Markey, 1987).

Markey (1987) provides a useful definition of tripartism. It
has four key features:

* it involves co-operation between capital and labour in
pursuit of jointly negotiated goals;

* it requires a strategic expansion of the state's
intervention in economic relations;

* it involves the devolution of some state authority to
organised interest groups representing both cap i tal and
labour, providing these tripartite structures with
effective statutory teeth to contribute to economic
renewal;

* its success is premised on both capi tal and labour being
comprehensively organised (Markey, 1987: 143).

West Germany is regularly portrayed as the typical tripartite
or corporatist society. Whilst organised employer groupings
have a powerful say in the determination of economic and ET
policies, co-determination arrangements allow trade unions a
significant influence, and the state plays a substantial role
in co-ordinating and regulating these activities on a national
scale (Chandler and Wallace, 1991: 286, 289).
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However, tripartism and its associated redi~tribution of power

is a highly contested capitalist phenomenon. There is no single

typology of tripartism or corporatism. As indicated earlier an

'active state' is not a sufficient condition to distinguish

between the triparti te state and i ts neo-liberal, free-market

alternative. In most cases, the latter form of state, as

typified by Thatcherite Britain, is highly interventionist in

its determination to create the conditions in which market
forces can flourish.

In the global context there are varying degrees of consensual

power-sharing under capitalism, each of which throws up
differing corporatist state formations. Botsman (1989), in a

case study of Sweden and other Scandinavian countries,

highlights two strands of corporatism which have emerged over

the past three decades. The first he calls the 'socio-
technical' tradition dominant in the 1960s and 1970s and based

on the classic 'trade-off' between employee participation and

'qual i ty of working I i fe' schemes on the one hand, and wage

restraint and management's right to introduce new technologies

on the other (Botsman, 1989: 132). These s t r a t eg ies v d id not

question the fundamental power relations at the point of

production, and therefore did not enhance union power. They
'represented an employer-orientated form of industrial
democracy' (Botsman, 1989: 132).

Botsman (1989: 133) .ca l l s the second form of corporatism the

'collective resources strategy' which emerged during the late
1970s:

In the collective resources' strategy, trade union researchers
reformulated the analytical tools for analysing work organisation
and production techniques developed by the socio-technicists. This
involved wedding employee participation with a critical theory of
the social forces of production and the distribution of power and
resources within capitalism. The basic supposition was an obvious
but effective one: there could only be a meaningful industrial
democracy where there was equal control of the forces of
production by unions and management and where there was,
therefore, equal access to the research, information and resources
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necessary to give workers a meaningful role in industrial
decision-making.(Botsman, 1989: 133)

Botsman portrays this 'collective resources strategy' as an
effective redistribution of power away from capi tal towards
organised labour. He views this evolving social democratic path
as a meaningful route towards a future socialism (Botsman,
1989: 133).

To complicate corporatist definitions further, it cannot be
assumed that the balance of forces obtained under corporatism
at any given time remains unchanged. In fact corporatist models
in Sweden, Germany and Aus tral ia have all undergone immense
pressures during the late 1980s, wi th employer organisations
and elements within the state both contesting the advances made
by the working class. Faced by the hardships imposed by the
global recession, they have sought remedies in market
deregulation entailing the slow dismantling of tripartism
(Higgins, 1987: 221; Actu, 1987; Sengenberger, 1981). Clearly,
the precise shape of corporatism varies greatly and each form
is itself subject to on-going contestations.

Co-ordinated managerial behaviour

'Co-ordinated managerial ism' is a key social by-product of CMEs
and it attains two important outcomes not as easily obtainable
in 'free markets': innovation and long-term planning. Co-
ordinated managerial ism overcomes the immense obstacles faced

The discussion earlier has already noted that CMEs have
generally been far more successful economically than non-co-
ordinated market economies, even during the past two recession-
ridden decades. This is because co-ordinated linkages between
capital and the state are far more successful than the actions
of individual economic actors operating under 'free market'
conditions in attaining the key ingredients for economic
success. These are innovation, higher value-added production,
long-term planning and export-orientation.
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by hierarchical managements in non-co-ordinated market
economies, who organise work along rigid funct ional Iines and
as a consequence fail to attain high levels of innovation. This
is because innovative managers require a multi-functional
appreciation of the link between technology, markets, finance,
and human resources (Soskice, 1990: 180). This organisational
constraint on innovation intensifies with the shift to post-
fordist forms of production, which are premised on multi-
functional workers, team-work and broadened ET.

A long-term perspective is the second important outcome of co-
ordinated managerialism. A long-term co-ordinated perspective
is important because successful innovation in a company is
dependent on a long history of past innovation and because
successful innovation benefits from long-run co-operative
relations between company and customers/suppliers (Soskice,
1990: 178). These goals are not possible under the
opportunistic conditions which prevail in non-co-ordinated
market economies. This is primarily because of the short-term
view held by capital in a non-co-ordinated market economy
context, and in particular finance capital, which is driven by
quarterly, high profi t pressures which seldom commi t finances
to longer term productive investments (Soskice, 1990: 186;
Dertouzos et al, 1989: 144, 145). Short-term profit pressures:

... make product innovationless likely,directly and indirectly.
Less is spent on investmentswith a long-term payoff, including
innovation and training expenditures. In particular, long-term
risk-takingwill seldom appeal to managers running such [profit]
centres.... Collaboration across profit centres to develop new
productswill not be encouraged.More generally,a premium will be
put on cost-cuttingfinancialmanagement. (Soskice, 1990: 186)

Only when employers, together wi th other key economic actors
such as financiers and those providing marketing, training and
R&D expertise all commit themselves to long-term collaboration,
can the companies involved begin to acquire the necessary
predisposition towards innovation and export competitiveness.
Such a co-ordinated scenario forms the basis of the success of
most CMEs (Soskice, 1990: 186).
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Employer Networking

A further characteristic of employer behaviour under CME
conditions has been for employers to co-operate in the
formation of employer 'networks' and state-employer
'partnerships'. In the rhetoric of much post-fordist literature
these two organisational forms are revered as being central to
the economic success of many industrial regions in the global
economy, such as the Emilia-Romagna district of Northern Italy
and California's 'Silicon Valley' (Finegold, 1989: 24).

The incentive for employer networking arises out of the
substantial difficulties faced by individual firms in non-co-
ordinated market economies who seek to enter the export sector.
Individual firms cannot muster the financial, infrastructural,
R&D and marketing resources needed for successful entry into
the export sector. Furthermore, in non-co-ordinated market
economies, individual firms tend to act opportunisticalfy and
do not share infrastructural and informational resources. This
makes it far more difficult for firms to gain inroads into the
export sector and establish comparative advantage in particular
niche markets (Soskice, 1990: 184). The solution to these
problems entails:

long-term co-operative relations with some form of
marketing/product-developmentagency, which fulfils the marketing
function, the information-gathering function and the links with
the purchasers, and also supplies the resources for innovation ...
[All this] requires that the companies are prepared to co-operate
with each other on a long-term basis in an environment in which -
if they were opportunistic - co-operation would quickly become
impossible. (Soskice, 1990: 185)

production process. In non-co-ordinated market economies, the

The case for networking is strong in the otherwise conflictual
relationship between large and small companies. Many small
firms play a crucial but often overlooked role in providing
large multinational companies with essential inputs in the

relationships between large firms and small suppliers are most
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often hostile, driven by the dictates of 'free market' cost
competitiveness. In contrast, large companies in Japan,
Germany and Sweden provide significant technological
marketing services to the smaller suppliers. They recognise
that the quality of their export products are affected by the
quality of the services rendered to them by the local supplier
(Actu, 1987: 85). This interdependence has increased in the
post-fordist era as large firms begin to disaggregate their
operations and subcontract aspects of production, maintenance
and services to smaller companies.

The MIT report on industrial productivity Made in America

(Dertouzos et al, 1989) has sounded an important warning in the
United States of America regarding the huge costs of ignoring
the economic benefits of co-operation:

... Americans continue to regard co-operation among firms and
other private and public agencies with suspicion. The nation is
paying heavily for this unwi11ingness to recognise the potential
importance of collaboration among the federal government,
business, labour, universities, states and localities in creating
the conditions required for economic growth. Americans need to
learn to think of co-operationamong economic actors as a way of
overcomingthe defects of the market. (Dertouzos et al, 1989:
140)

Networking is therefore an organisational response to maximise
the economic benefits which accrue from co-operation. It
usually entails the joint provision and sharing
informational services, R&D infrastructure, education and
training facilities, export and importing consortia, joint
collective bargaining with suppliers of common inputs and joint
negotiations with financial institutions over the terms for
long-term investment loans (Ngoasheng, 1990: 8; Finegold, 1989:
23). The state's role is central to the success of these
efforts. Apart from providing many of the services listed
above, the alsostate provides the institutional
legislative mechanisms which enable employers to co-operate
effectively. In many cases this employer-state 'partnership'
functions best at a regional or e industrial district' level

and

of

and
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where resources have been pooled in pursuit of comparative
advantage in particular export-oriented products (Dertouzos et

e l , 1989: 145; Finegold, 1990: 18).

Co-operation and Strategic Unionism

Trade union participation is a central tenet of consensual
CMEs. Many of the economic benefits accrued to CMEs are due, in
large part, to trade union participation. The Australian
economic restructuring document Australia Reconstructed (Actu,
1987) which is based on a joint union-state study tour of
Western European economies, reports a far higher correlation
between consensual CMEs, high employment and other equality
indicators than in conservative market economies (Actu, 1987:
169). The study concludes that this level of economic success
arose only where e trade unions took a high degree of
respons ibi Iity for overall economic performance' (Actu, 1987 :
169) .

The organisational perspective adopted by trade unions
participating in this co-operative route has been termed
'strategic . . ,unlonlsm . Strategic unionism has a number of
characteristics. Most importantly, strategic unionism views the
two processes of wealth creation and wealth redistribution as
inseparable.

national levels. Strategic unionism is practiced in most

This is a major advance on the tactical position of craft
unionism, which historically has focused narrowly on wage
increases and employment protectionism without any serious
consideration of the growth process. The strategic unionist
position requires that trade unions share in the planning and
regeneration of economic growth at the localised, regional and

Scandinavian countries, to a lesser extent in Germany and forms
the basis of the labour accord signed between Actu and the
Australian Labour Party in 1983.
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Sustaining the linkage between wealth creation and wealth
redistribution requires that strategic unionism focuses on the
development of two additional union capabilities: understanding
the dynamics of export-led growth and developing a trade union
capacity for research and policy formulation.

Economic growth in the modern era is premised on a strong
export orientation and a compet itive economy. A sound

trade union members of the export market
global competitiveness is integral to
This understanding necessitates an

understanding amongst
and the dynamics of
strategic unionism.
extensive macro-economic planning capacity within all unions.
The issues are complex and the resources needed to develop this
capacity are extensive. In Sweden, government grants cover
approximately 40 per cent of
education. Without this massive
trade unions would be unable

all costs of trade union
social investment, Swedish
to make their important
and economic planning.contribution to technological

Legislation also assists. Trade union representatives in Sweden
have a right to paid time off for ET in tasks relating to co-
determination issues (Actu, 1987: 183). Institutions of higher
education support trade unions with research into complex
economic problems. For example, the Swedish 'Centre for Working
life' was begun by a Co-determination Act in 1977 to undertake
research for trade unions in areas such as structural change,
management and participation, the development of work
organisation and production technology (Actu, 1987: 187).

Most importantly the shift towards the 'collective resources
strategy' in countries such as Sweden and Australia has
entai led equipping the trade union movement wi th the capaci ty
to develop and influence policy on key economic and industrial
issues. Two cri tical aspects of this capaci ty have been the
struggle by trade unions to gain access to company databanks
and the ability to use the data to make informed policy
decisions on technology,
growth.

human resources, and industrial
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The implications of strategic unionism for capitalist power
relations are enormous. Higgins (1987) provides a fascinating
account of the 'strategic unionist' role of Australian trade
unions in revitalising this ailing economy. He is critical of
those left sceptics of industrial democracy who deliberately
misread the unions' alleged 'productivist' orientation as class
collaboration (Higgins, 1987: 232). These sceptics have failed
to discern the growing union challenge to Australian capital,
particularly the unions' rejection of capital's claim to being
the only rational force for industrial progress. Higgins argues
that these left sceptics have themselves uncritically accepted
cap i tal's claim. They therefore fai 1 to recognise Aus tral ian
capital's incompetence and inability to rescue the economy from
rapid. industrial decline. They also fail to see the crucial
role played by the Australian trade unions, who have now become
'the only significant bearer of industrial regeneration'
(Higgins, 1987: 233).

Key role for the state in the CME

A further distinctive feature of CMEs is the key role accorded
the state in managing the economy and ET. The idea of state
intervention in the economy is not a radical idea per se and is
supported by neo-classical economists to a limited degree,
particularly in the context of market failure. The most common
example of market failure in the field of training is the
standard externality problem whereby individual employers, when
faced wi th training decisions based purely on 'free market'
principles, most often do not engage in sufficient training for
society's needs. When employers do train, they tend to train in
narrow company-specific skills thereby avoiding the problem of
poaching of labour trained in the more costly generic skills.

The standard neo-classical solution to these problems is for
some form of state intervention to remedy market failure. The
type of state intervention varies but normally takes the form
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of a balance between state subsidies and tax incentives to
encourage further training (Mayhew, 1990: 6).

Economists outside of the neo-classical tradition see the
state's role as extending well beyond the limited scope of the
above approach. Kaplinsky (1990b: 19) uses the concept
'enabling state' to highlight the extensive role of the CME
state. Arguing for the need to renew the legitimisation of the
state as a key actor in the economy, Kaplinsky defines the
prime task of the enabling state as that of providing a
'targeting mechanism' to strategically assist the economic
growth process (Kaplinsky, 1990b: 20).

The need for strategic targeting arises out of the massive
shifts in global trade over the past two decades. The growth in
the world trade of manufactures, particularly sophisticated
manufactures, has far outstripped that of agricultural and
mineral products (Actu, 1987: 79). Trade in services has also
become a high growth sector. These global shifts have
necessitated strategic changes within individual economies.
These changes have required a reduction in the dependence on
both the export of unprocessed primary commodities and the
import of manufactured goods. The changes have also
necessi tated an increase in the export of higher value-added
manufactured products. This has entailed the adoption of a
'targeted' approach to economic planning: a focus on which
manufacturing products can best capture comparative advantage
in the global economy (Actu, 1987: 85).

It is widely agreed that a more broadly based shift within
industry towards the more specialised product areas will require
greater effort in R&D, product design and development, production
and quality control, as well as marketing and after-sales service.
This will require in turn the development of technical expertise
and skills of a high order and, above all, a degree of
imagination, creativity and flair, a willingness to take risks and

The shift to higher value-added production has implications for
changes in other institutional sites:
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a capacity for co-operativeeffort which has not in the past been
widely evident. (Mathews, Hall and Smi th, 1988: 500)

Private enterprise and the market mechanism are not well placed
to initiate this vast array of changes precisely because the
benefits that accrue to society as a consequence of these
changes are far greater than those to the individual employer.
This is what Finegold (1989: 19) terms capital's 'collective
action problem'. The problem is premised on the dilemma that
for dynamic growth to occur, investments in infrastructure are
essential on a scale far beyond the means of any single
employer (Finegold, 1989: 22). Most often employers resolve
this dilemma by acting in an opportunistic and short-term
manner, for example, by promoting company specific skills,
product specific technology and company specific marketing
expertise. Finegold points out that there is another solution:
the route of co-operation between employers and the state, with
the state providing the 'institutional mechanisms which allow
capital to co-operate' (Finegold, 1989: 23). Such an enabling

~:~,..:~.

state has been one of the primary factors behind the economic
success of both advanced capitalist countries such as Japan,
Germany and Sweden and the newly industrialised Pacific Rim
countries (Kaplinsky, 1990b: 20; Ngoasheng, 1990: 11; Finegold,
1989: 30).

Supporting the process of export orientation is a key aspect of
CME state targeting. In the Australian case this has entailed
the provision of soft loans and risk capital for ventures into
the export market, assisting the commercialisation of
Australian R&D so as to enhance the export sector and the
provision of a comprehensive set of export and marketing
information services (Actu, 1987:93-97).

Enhancing technological capacity is another key activity of the
CME state. As stressed earlier private enterprise alone cannot
build up indigenous technological capacity (ITC). The enabling
state is a necessary pre-condition for ITC to occur (Kaplinsky,
1990: 24). ITC is very costly and can only be developed,
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adapted and diffused in the long-term. This entails capacities
way beyond the means of single employers. The need for an
active state pursuing ITC has become more acute since the late
1970s with the advent of a whole new generation of technologies
including informat ion technology, biotechnology , materials
technology and space technology (Archer, 1992: 1) . Those
countries not pursuing active technology policies are likely to
fall further behind in the race for international product
competitiveness.

It is not sufficient merely to invest large amounts of money in
R&D in the pursuit of ITC as has been the case in Britain and
America. In both of these countries, the R&D emphasis has
tended to be on basic research with insufficient attention
given to the commercialisation of key R&D findings:

Whereas the governments of most other industrial nations have
actively and explicitly promoted research and technology for
economic development, US paIicy for se ience and technology has
traditionally focused on basic research and paid much less
attention to the commercial development and application of new
technologies.The latter has been seen as the responsibiIity of
the private sector. (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 77)

The implications of this scenario are that American and British
producers are unable to 'design simple, reliable, mass-
producible products' as quickly, efficiently and cheaply as
their Japanese and German competitors who have focused on
applied research (Dertouzos al,et 1989: 68) . American
producers have fai led to empha sise at the des ign stage the
importance of the 'quality' of the manufactured product, and in
general, have paid scant attention to the actual manufacturing
processes involved (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 68). The MIT report
on industrial productivity argues that much of the problem is
due to insufficient applied R&D, but is also a consequence of
the ET and work organisational traditions which are premised on
a typically fordist separation of design from manufacturing:
design engineers having no training or interest in what occurs
on the production floor and production workers having no input
at the design stage (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 68).
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Comprehensive state planning

The linking of a number of related state policy issues into a
comprehensive and integrated long-term growth strategy forms
the basis of most CME macro-economic planning. The role of the
state in constructing this comprehensive policy approach is
critical. For economic renewal to take place, as suggested in
Chapter One, coherent and long-term state restructuring and co-
ordination is required in a broad range of economic and social
spheres, which when simultaneously implemented, can trigger a
self-reinforcing cycle of growth. In contrast, state policies
in non-co-ordinated market economies are prone to ad hoc and
short-term decision-making. This is because such policies are
applied in a context where the state is relegated a minor role,
intervening only to remedy specific constraints on the market
mechanism.

Comprehensive and integrative state policies also arise because
of the high priority placed on rapid but socially non-
destructive structural adjustment in most social
democratic/consensual CMEs. This has entailed a process of
decisive state intervention in the economy and the broader
society to shift resources from declining economic sectors and
regions to sectors with future growth prospects in higher
value-added production. This structural change has been brought
about with minimal disruption to key equity indicators such as
the maintenance of high employment levels, stabilised wages and
continuous skill formation. This principle has been at the
heart of the Swedish social democratic route to economic
planning (Actu,
1990: 19).

1987: 5 ., Standing, 1988: 94; Douws Dekker,

The focus on both economic renewal in higher value added
industries and the commitment to socially non-destructive
structural change were the two most important aspects of
Scandinavian and West European comprehensive planning which so
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impressed the 1987 Australian state-union mission to Western
Europe:

The restructuring of an economic base is a smoother, less costly
process in a climate of growth when workers and other resources,
displaced from one activity, can be re-employed elsewhere. Forced
restructuring through the 'shake out' process of prolonged
domestic recession or deflation, the recent experience in the
United Kingdom, is economically and socially wasteful. Perhaps
more importantly, it is socially damaging because it creates fear
and division and condemns millions to avoidable hardship. The
alternative to this approach is an active macro-economic strategy
for growth and employment together with specific industry, trade,
labour market and skill enhancementprograms. (Actu, 1987: 83)

The set of comprehensive policies which constitute Scandinavian
and West European macro-economic planning include, amongst
others, policies aimed at industrial restructuring, science and
technology development, foreign trade and export marketing,
regional employment, consensual industrial relations, active
labour markets, continuous skill formation and the retraining
of displaced and retrenched workers. The critical dynamic for
successful CMEs is the coherent linkage of each of these policy
areas with the other.

THE IMPLICATIONS OF CMEs FOR ET

As established in Chapter One, a highly educated and trained
labour force capable of producing high quality value-added
products has undoubtedly replaced cost-competitiveness as the
new basis for attaining comparative advantage on world markets.

The Actu Mission to Western Europe notes that West Germany's
substantial 'comparative advantage' over Britain in many export
products is not based on a technological superiority, but on a
highly skilled labour force and better personnel/work
organisational practices. West German employees support the
need for and are well equipped to meet the challenges of multi-
skilled job design (Actu, 1987: 156).
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CMEs are the forms of societal organisation most appropriate to
attaining such a highly skilled and flexible labour force. Four
key characteristics associated wi th CMEs contribute to this.
Consensual co-ordination of the economy enables the capturing
of externalities associated with training and the development
of generic skills, which are those common to a broad band of
job classifications and relate to thinking, judgment,
communica tion, 1iteracy and numeracy ski 11s. These ski 11s are
most often presumed to be developed in the formal school ing
system. However, with the rapid changes in the global economy
and the shift to post-fordist forms of production, the
broadness of worker skill attributes is deficient in many
national economies. As a consequence, there is a demand for a
more educated and trained labour force with a polyvalent skill
base. Private companies usually do not develop these broad
skills. Soskice notes that 'non-co-operating profit maximising
companies wi 11 maximi se training for firm-speci fic ski 11s, or
cut as many corners as possible' thereby ignoring the critical
generic content (Soskice, 1990: 183). However, if these firms
co-operate over time sharing training infrastructure and
expertise in collaboration with the state then a higher
skill base founded on generic skill formation is possible
(Soskice, 1990: 183).

CMEs also contribute to the achievement of a high-skill base by
providing mechanisms for the retraining and redeployment of
workers displaced by structural change. As a consequence, trade
union co-operation in the pursui t of higher productivi ty and
export-quality production is forged. Alternatively, under non-
co-ordinated market conditions, trade union defensiveness
regarding taylorist job demarcations and managerial
prerogatives often act to inhibit the transition to a higher
skill base. CMEs overcome these obstacles via tripartite co-
ordination.

Furthermore, the prominence accorded the state in a CME has
resulted in 'supply-led' provisioning of education and training

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



81

which has opened up their respective economies to new,
prosperous and knowledge-intensive forms of production. In
sharp contrast the delivery of ET in non-co-ordinated market
economies is 'demand-Ied' and therefore subject to the short-
term vagaries of employer decisions. Supply-led ET entails a
nationally co-ordinated training system with a high degree of
mobility between ET institutions providing life-long education
and training. Supply-led ET has been the reality for many years
in the advanced CMEs, but in more recent times has become a key
ingredient in the economic success of the Pacific Rim
developing economies (BenneIl, 1992: 10).

Lastly, CMEs are able to provide a high-skill base appropriate
to today's competi tive global economy partly because of the
recognition within corporate societies that skill is a social
and ideological construct and not simply derived from the
technical characteristics of production (See Kraak, 1991a;
Chandler and Wallace, 1991: 292; Moore, 1991). Workers and
their trade unions, therefore, have considerable power in CME
tripartite structures to redefine 'skill' and shift the balance
of forces in their favour. Reshaping the content and nature of
skill as a social construct may entail altering its racial,
gender, age and hierarchical characteristics as well as its
cognitive features. This skill reconstruction has enormous
significance for the reduction of segmentation and the
attainment of equity in the labour market. These processes are
fairly well established in Sweden and other social democracies.
They are undoubtedly part of the CME route to attaining a
highly skilled labour force.

STATE CO-ORDINATION IN THE NON-CONSENSUAL NICs

It is now necessary to turn to the lessons regarding market and
state co-ordination learnt in the non-consensual Pacific Rim
economies. Amsden's (1989) seminal work on late
industrialisation in South Korea places strong emphasis on the
role of the state in that country's remarkable economic success
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since the early 1960s. South Korea's economic development went
through two critical stages, the first being import-
substitution industrialisation (not unlike that which occurred
in South Africa). However, the second phase which began in the
1970s saw the state take the initiative in 'targeting' new
export sectors in higher value-added production, investing
heavily in infrastructural development, intensifying industrial
diversification, and encouraging the development of local R&D
and technological expertise (Amsden, 1989: 80; Bennell, 1992:
8; Kaplan, 1991a: 187, 194). Amsden writes:

Every major shift in industrialdiversificationin the decades of
the 1960s and 1970s was instigated by the state. The state
masterminded the early import-substitutionprojects in cement,
fertilisers, oil refinery, and synthetic fibres.... The
transformationfrom light to heavy industry came at the state's
behest, in the form of an integrated iron and steel mill ... and
Korea's first colossal shipyard, and [the state] was responsible
for the Big Push into heavy machinery and chemicals in the late
1970s. (Amsden, 1989: 480, 81)

State support for the industrialisation process took a number
of forms. Primarily, it entailed a close collaboration between
the state and big business (Amsden, 1989: 83). But more
importantly, it entailed continual state stabilisation of the
industrial process even during the heavy external shocks of the
1970s. The state borrowed massively on foreign financial
markets to bailout enterprises facing difficulties, and in so
doing, sus tained the growth process. Amsden (1989: 94) notes
that the interventionist actions of the South Korean state have
destroyed the myth of the 'free market' being the driving force
behind the success of the 'Asian Giants'. Rather than implement
the austerity and other market liberalisation measures preached
by the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund, the
Sou th Korean government did qui te the oppos ite. It expanded
public sector expenditure in support of the growth process and
it generously accommodated the private sector rather than
impose harsh austerity measures on it:
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It may be said that to what-ever extent possible, the government
controlled the pace of industrialisation,rather than allowing
market forces to do so. The incentives itoffered firms had a
decIsive influenceon both the timing of new investmentsand their
scope. Nor is there any reason on theoreticalgrounds to believe
that the market mechanism is a better arbiter than the state of
the critical decision of how rapidly to grow. (Amsden, 1989:99)

Other support measures included establ ishing a high level of
general education for all South Koreans. The ET system made the
development of a large cadre of managers and technicians who
were able to lead the industrialisation process on the factory
floor a priority. Literacy and numeracy levels amongst the
ordinary work-force were high. This highly educated work-force
is unique to third world development (Amsden, 1989: 215, 225;
Benneil, 1992: 2).

High levels of haveET contributed directly
industrialisation and economic growth in the NICs by assisting
the critical process of importing, adapting, assimilating and
diffusing foreign technologies. The state has played an
instrumental role in this process. A number of strategies were
employed. In South Korea the state encouraged multinational
corporations to assist in the training and development of local
technological expertise. The alsostate encouraged
recrui tment of foreign consul tants and technical advisors to
assist local technological adaptation. Many thousands of
Koreans were sent abroad to acquire hands-on-experience in
European, American and 'state-of-the-art'Japanese work
organisation and technology (Amsden, 1989: 233, 234; Kaplan,
1991a: 184; 1991b: 148, 149). Technological development in the
NICs has had little to do with new technological breakthroughs
and far more to do wi th the 'learning-by-doing' transfer of
technological knowledge from imported technologies to their
local adaptation in South Korean industry. The NICs have
succeeded, as in the case with Japan, in more effectively
mastering these existing technologies than the innovating
countries themselves. The contribution of the state
developing this technological capacity has been pivotal.

to

the

to
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As can be seen, the NICs display many of the characteristics
associated with CMEs: a high level of co-operation between
employers, a key role for the state and comprehensive state
planning. Of course it must not be forgotten that the NICs are
in most cases military dictatorships where employers pay
except ionally low wages and the regimes spend IittLe on the
social wage. Also, much of the emphasis on education is clearly
for political socialisation purposes (Amsden, 1989: 82, 84,
219). Nonetheless, the key role accorded the state in
accounting 'for the success of the NICs is an important lesson
for a future South African economic strategy. Chapters Ten and
Eleven will highlight how the ANC and Cosatu are drawing from
the posi tive lessons of both the CMEs and the NICs in their
formulation of an economic and ET policy framework for a future
democratic South Africa.
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CHAPTER THREE

THE INSTITUTIONAL LINKAGES: WORK ORGANISATION, LABOUR MARKETS
AND SKILLING

The aim of this chapter is to examine the nexus of
interactions which exist between key social institutions - the
firm, the labour market and the ET system. These interactions
form a central part of the 'macro-institutional' analysis being
developed in this thesis. The significance of this
institutional perspective is that whilst two social systems or
two ET/economic policy models may appear similar along a
variety of axes national population size, technological
development, ET infrastructure and spread of economic sectors -
they may in fact have radically divergent social outcomes in
terms of human resources development, labour productivity and
international competitiveness. Attempts at understanding this
divergence is at the heart of most comparisons, for example
between Bri tain and West Germany's varying economic fortunes.
This problem of 'divergence' is also central to the debates
about the rapid economic progress of the Pacific Rim countries
as compared with most other third world economies in the 1970s
and 1980s. This chapter suggests that the answer to
understanding such divergence has to do with the institutional
context in which accumulation takes place and the nature of
interaction between each of the constituent institutions.

A necessary corollary to this institutional perspective is that
for state policies to succeed in achieving an increased skill
base, higher labour productivity and enhanced economic
performance, it wi 11 not suffice to undertake reforms of ET
policies in isolation of other changes. Rather, it will need a
whole range of comprehensive and integrated changes in each of
the key institutional locations. This requires coherent and
long-term planning, a form of governance most often obtained by
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co-ordinated market economies and seldom under free market
conditions.

The first section of Chapter Three focuses on the interaction
between two key institutional locations - the firm and the ET
system. It argues that the form of work organisation mediates
the education and training system's capacity to impact on
economic productivity. The second section of this chapter
focuses on segmented labour markets, and the manner in which
they mediate the relationship between the ET system, mobility
within the occupational structure and economic performance. The
analysis will suggest that segmented labour markets strongly
influence the formation of three fragmented modes of ET
delivery - each mode associated with a distinct labour market
segment. These divides wi thin the labour market give rise to
highly differentiated access routes and outcomes in ET.

The chapter concludes with the suggestion that a solid
foundation for comparative ET policy analysis can be
constructed by employing this 'macro-insti tutional' framework
which simultaneously examines the wide array of 'macro' state
policies and practices alongside a 'meso' institutional
examination of the complex nexus of societal interactions
between the firm, the labour market and the ET system.

THE INTERACTION BETWEEN WORK ORGANISATION, SKILL AND ECONOMIC

PERFORMANCE

Work organisation is a critical factor in the process of skill
formation. Maurice et al (1986) argue that there are two basic
forms of work organisation in modern capitalist societies:
hierarchical and co-operative (Maurice et el , 1986: 66). Which
of the two forms predominate is not an inevi table outcome of
some universal dictate of capital accumulation, but rather, as
was suggested in Chapter One, is largely a product of the
'interaction between forms of socialisation and organisation'
which are distinctive in different national contexts (Maurice
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et al, 1986: 239). Maurice et al elaborate on their approach
when dealing with the question of work organisation and its
affect on the application of new technology:

A technology can be used in different ways. Organisational effects
modify technical effects, as can be seen in the fact that
different firms using the same technology organise work in
different ways. The possible forms of organisation depend on the
occupational structure, the various types of professional skills
available in the job market. The attributes of workers are shaped
in the schools, in occupational training and on the job. SkilIs
acquired by a worker before entering the labour market give him an
identity and a degree of autonomy in his work on which the firm
can capitalise. In turn, the wi11ingness of firms to do this
influences the occupational structure that wi11 develop in the
society as a whole. The interaction between socialisation and
organisation determines the nature of industrial relations in the
society, that is, the relations between workers and management,
unions, the economic system, and society in general. (Maurice et
al, 1986: 239)

Maurice et al argue that the skill identity of the collective
labourer is not simply the product of a schooling system and
on-the-job training. It is a more complex determination of two
processes occurring simultaneously and inseparably. Skill
formation is both a product of a range of nationally
distinctive socialisation fac tors and work organi sa tional
factors. Key socialisation factors include industrial cultures;
the social value attached to work; the extent to which
fragmentation within the ET system accentuates class divisions;
the extent of elitism associated with professional degrees such
as engineering; the legitimacy of vocational qualifications in
the work-place and the quality of industrial training. Key work
organisational factors include the extent of job hierarchy
wi thin the work-place, the form of managerial ism and the type
of approach to industrial skilling - broad or narrow.

INCORPORATING A LABOUR PROCESS PERSPECTIVE

Labour process dynamics, particularly the form of work
organisation and its impact on society, are largely ignored in
most ET analyses. This chapter aims to demonstrate that the
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character of the labour process is a significant determinant of
the character of ET itself.

The most important labour process
globally dur ing the pas t decade has

change to
been the

have emerged
shift to post-

fordist methods of production and its emphasis on co-operative
forms of work organisation. Co-operation is nothing new, as
many experiments in participatory work organisation have taken
place in the European social democratic economies prior to the
1980s. The emphasis during this earlier period was on improving
the 'quality of working life' (Actu, 1987: 157). Most of. these
schemes reflected a trade-off between capi tal and labour over
improved working conditions in return for the right to
introduce technological change. Wi th the advent of computer-
based technologies this trade-off has intensified, giving rise
to post-fordist innovations in work organisation.

As was outlined in Chapter One, many of these co-operative
organisational forms require a highly educated and trained
work-force. However, whether such a system of co-operation and
high-skills actually materialises is contingent on the social
and political choices made by capital and the state with
respect to the application of the new technologies. In reality,
the new technologies have often been associated with the neo-
fordist displacement of skilled labour and the intensification
of hierarchical work.

Divergent social applications of the new technologies

There is today substantial evidence in the international
literature that more participatory forms of work organisation
and more socially responsible applications of the new computer-
based technologies have a considerable impact on the productive
utilisation of higher education and training (Levin and
Rumberger, 1989: 210; Levin, 1987: 194; Finegold, 1989: 25;
Young, 1991; Actu, 1987: 156).
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Technology is the pivotal issue. Technology mediates
education's contribution to higher labour productivity. This
mediation hinges on two factors: the social choices made wi th
regard to the application of the new technologies and the form
of work organisation which emerges as a consequence of these
choices. Regarding the first factor, the educational
requirements of the new computer-based technologies vary
substantially depending on the nature of employer choices
regarding technology applications:

Although most discussions of the new technologies presume that
their sophisticationrequires a demand for more education, this is
only true if such technologiesare embodied in forms of capital
that are a complement to education. Surely, many applications of
technology require better educated and trained workers. However,
technologycan also be used as a basis for capital investmentthat
is a substitute for education. (Levin and Rumberger, 1989:
209)

Many recent studies have highlighted the diverse impact on
productivity and economic performance of different technology
choices. Finegold suggests that countries such as America and
Britain have used the new technologies to 'solidify managerial
control over the production process by transferring skilled
tasks from operators to whi te collar programmers' (Finegold,
1990: 12). By so doing, workers are deskilled and these
countries have suffered the inevitable loss of international
competitiveness. Ad hoc attempts at enhancing economic
performance through ET are futile given this approach to
technology.

Alternatively, countries such as Japan, West Germany and Sweden
have achieved high productivity levels by turning greater
control of the production process over to labour in co-
operative work environments. Workers in these countries now
form relatively autonomous and multi-skilled work teams who
maintain high levels of quality control in production, can spot
and repair mistakes, and are well equipped to reprogramme the
new computerised technologies in response to rapidly changing
product demands (Finegold, 1990: 12).
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The best example of the divergent impact of differing uses of
the new technologies is the case of General Motors in America,
which, prior to a Japanese takeover, was struggling to survive:

In the United States a failing General Motors automobile plant was
closed because of labour problems, low productivity and poor
product quality. It was reopened as a joint venture with the
Japanese company Toyota to produce a Toyota model to be marketed
under the Chevrolet insignia. Production was reorganised using
work-groups with considerable shop-floor autonomy, substantial job
training, job guarantees, and a just-in-time inventory system;
Labour productivity in the plant rose by 50 per cent in comparison
with its earlier General Motors counterpart, and productivity was
comparable with its Japanese counterpart, despite the fact that 80
per cent of the work-force had been re-recruited from the laid-off
General Motors workers. (Lev in and Rumberger, 1989: 220)

Employer choices regarding the new technologies therefore
crucially influence the relevance of further education and
training in production.

TWO MODELS OF 'SKILL FORMATION-WORK ORGANISATION' INTERACTION:
CO-OPERATION AND HIERARCHY

The linkages between skill formation and labour process
dynamics as developed by Maurice et al (1986) will now be
elaborated. In applying this model, it can be argued that the
interac tion between e social isat ion and organi sat ion' produces
two ideal-type social systems wi th highly divergent outcomes.
The first ideal-type social system - based on the West German
model - emerges out of the context of a highly legitimate and
relatively unified ET system interacting with a participatory
work organisational environment which recognises the economic
importance of polyvalent skill. The second ideal-type, based on
the French system, is a product of a highly fragmented ET
system interacting with a work environment characterised by
acute job hierarchy and taylorist job design. Both 'skill
formation-work organisation' models will now be examined.
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Participatory work organisation and polyvalent skill

Maurice et aI's (1986) insightful comparison between West
Germany and France highlights the degree of social divergence
between seemingly similar economies. Two key principles
characterise the West German economy and society. The first is
an organisational feature which has to do wi th participatory
work organisation founded not merely on some democratic
imperative but on a recognition of the economic significance of
polyvalent ski 11. Polyvalent ski 11 is a di ff icul t concept to
describe, especially since differing scholars ascribe to it
differing qualities. Maurice et al define polyvalence as:

... the capacity of a worker to shift from position to position
within a given productive organisation. The notion of
qualification implicit in a given work system is revealed by the
sort of polyvalence it fosters.... The fact that the industrial
labour market in Germany features a limited number of basic
occupational types, employed by all industries and based on early
apprenticeship training, is favourable to the development of
polyvalence since the skill base on which firms may draw tends to
be relatively homogeneous. (Maurice et el, 1986: 68)

Polyvalence has a multitude of interpretations. It is
associated with the reintegration of the mental and manual
components of skill (separated in taylorist contexts), and with
the development of broad generic, transferable skills
(Dertouzos et al, 1989: 87) . Polyvalence, crucially,
encompasses job rotation: the all-round skills enabling workers
to do most jobs in the production process (Maurice et aI, 1986:

69). This is how the MIT commission on industrial productivity,
Made in America (Dertouzos et aI, 1989), understood West German
employers' prioritisation of polyvalence:

Employers see skill acquisition as a way of developing human
capabilities over the long-term. Only secondarily do they see
training as a way of preparing employees for specific assignments.
Indeed, [these employers] often rotate specialised personnel out
of activities for which they have been specially prepared and into
new activities. The costs of these rotations are high.... But such
rotations are seen as crucial to developing a labour force with
specific qualities: braad experience and capabiIities and hence
the capacity to deal flexibly with a varied set of production
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tasks, with unpredictable_ problems, and
technologies.(Dertouzos et al, 1989: 88)

with changing

The second key principle associated with the West German based
ideal-type is a socialisation feature: the way in which the
West German collective worker is ski l led by a highly
legitimised ET system recognised as such by employers. The high
qual ity apprenticeship system is at the centre of this model.
The skilled worker qualification provides socially legitimate,
high status and well remunerated employment in a range of
occupations for a very large percentage of German school-
leavers. The high status of the skilled worker (facharbeiter)
and foreman (meister) is founded on a national industrial
culture which has <great respect for the skilled worker'
(Maurice et aI, 1986: 92). About 40 per cent of all industrial
workers are certified as a facharbeiter. Almost 30 per cent of
the entire working population, including many middle and upper-
level managers, hold the facharbeiter qualification (Maurice et

aI, 1986: 93). In addition, many non-workers hold a certificate
similar to the facharbeiter. This system of socialisation
establishes a <broad professional community and tends to
facilitate communication and co-operation between employees
occupying different posi tions in a firm's hierarchy' (Maurice

et al, 1986: 93).

Such a system has strong implications for occupational
mobility. Articulation routes from facharbeiter to meister to
the technician and engineering levels are ensured by a unified
national qualifications system which link all these occupations
along a skills ladder. This has had the important effect of
diluting the work organisational barriers between differing
occupations and the social divisions on the shop-floor.

Training in West Germany also tends to be generic and
polyvalent with highly transferable skills. Mobility patterns
are high with significant numbers of young workers leaving the
firms where they acquired their initial skills (Dertouzos et

e l , 1989: 92; Maurice et e l , 1986: 44). This suggests that
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labour is not trapped wi thin the internal labour market of a
single firm. Because of the large societal commitment to
training, employers are prepared to sustain both internal
training and support the deve lopmen t of generic skills
transferable on .the external labour market.

The legitimacy and quality of ET has profoundly impacted on the
nature of work organisation in West Germany. The
'socialisation' factor has acted to shape the 'organisational'
factor. It has resulted

form
in what

work
can be termed a

'qualifications-led' of organisation. Work
organisation has tended to form around the norms of the
qualifications system:

where occupational training is widespread and socially
legitimate ... firms will tend to organise production around the
norms of the training system. In this case the work system will
place greater emphasison the relative autonomyof the workers and
reward the productivity associated with their qualifications
rather than their adaptation to the organisation. (Maur ice et
al, 1986: 68)

and co-operative managerial ism. The polyvalent skill

Co-operative work relations

Polyvalent skill and a qualifications-led form of job design
lend themselves to co-operative work relations. This co-
operation in the West German example develops not only amongst
'the blue-collar workers who rotate from job to job, but also
extends to the skilled workers, foreman, and graduate
engineers' all who have had similar basic professional training
(Maurice et al, 1986: 71). Two areas of this larger co-
operation require special mention: co-operation across the
separate work departments which make up the large enterprise,

implications of both will be outlined.

The legacies of mass production techniques and taylorist work
fragmentation in most firms has led to the growth of a large
number of departments wi th rigidly defined functional
responsibilities: the management department, responsible for
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financial and personnel control and all decision-making; the
administrative department, responsible for clerical management;
The R&D office, responsible for product and process planning;
the production department, which employs the large majority of
all skilled and semi-skilled workers; the quality control
department; maintenance, marketing, sales and stores.

This rigid subdivision of work was made most acute in the
taylorist strongholds of America and Britain, but was never as
well entrenched elsewhere. In West Germany, because of the
cultural respect for the skilled production worker and because
of polyvalent skill formation and job rotation, rigid job
demarcations within separate departments never solidified as in
America and Britain. In fact, quite the opposite trend is
evident. The tasks of design, manufacture, quality control and
maintenance are not the sole responsibility of separately
trained workers and separate departments, but are shared by all
workers across differing work stations. The meister's
responsibilities, for example, are simultaneously about
technical and managerial supervision. However, little time is
allocated to controlling labour, and most time is spent on
hands-on dispensing of technical expertise. The meister
exemp Iifies the incorporation of technical expert ise into the
lines of managerial authority - a feature distinctive of German
industry but absent in the British and American contexts
(Maurice et al, 1989: 97). As mentioned in Chapter Two,
financial cost-effectiveness is the first priority of American
and British managements and control over labour is the second.
Technical expertise is not a pre-requisite for managerial jobs
in these countries.

The position of design engineers in West Germany is similar to
that of the meister. Most engineers, many previously meisters
themselves, have an intimate knowledge of the problems and
challenges of industrial production pertinent to their firm.
The homogeneity of labour encouraged by the West German
training qual ifica tions ladder reinforces the tendency of all
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skilled workers to collaborate together wi th design engineers
in improving plant processes and product innovation.

the span of skill in German industry is relatively
homogeneous. This promotes broad co-operation between
facharbeiter, meister and engineer, based on their common
background of theoretical and practical knowledge. Such co-
operation is found not only within production departments but also
between production and engineering or other support departments
that employ personnel sharing in this common fund of technical
knowledge. (Maurice et al, 1986: 101)

Comments from the MIT report on industrial productivity in
America highlights how the West German co-operative/ polyvalent
model of design engineering contrasts sharply wi th
situation in America:

[American] engineering students are taught to analyse systems but
not really to design them.... Engineering graduates of the
nation's leading universities thus typically enter industry with
Iittle knowledge of manufacturing. Their education has prepared
them primarily for careers in R&D.... Production capabilities are
valued less highly. (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 79)

It is the depth of this cross-departmental integration and the
,

fact that the sharing of technical expertise and 'hands-on'
product ion knowledge amongs t employees takes precedence over
supervisory and labour control functions in West Germany, which
accounts for its economic success. Employees function within an
environment which promotes technical expertise, encourages
collegiality and rewards innovation. The lack of such practices
in America and Britain, and the rigidity of job hierarchies in
those two contexts is a major determinant of the declining
economic fortunes of both countries (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 79;
Maurice et al, 1986: 104).

Co-operative managerialism is the second key feature of West
German work organisation. It arises out of management's l~sser
emphasis on labour control and supervision and its greater
prioritisation of technical expertise and technical support for
production (Mauriceworkers al, 84) .et 1986: Certain
statistics provide important evidence of this reality. For

the
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instance, 42.4 per cent of Germa~ managers have skilled
technical credentials, almost double the figure of 20.5 per
cent for French managers (Maurice et al, 1986: 117). More
significantly, Bowles et al (1990) quote figures which indicate
that almost 22.5 per cent of American employees are involved in
supervisory-management tasks which these authors describe as
'guard labour'. These are tasks which entail policing the
working class and have nothing to do with developing productive
potential and technical expertise. Control management is a
central feature of the American way of life (Bowles: 1992:
195). Bowles et al argue that:

had these additional workers been put to work in more
productive employment in the investment goods sector, rather than
as new recruits to the battalions of the garrison state, USA net
investment would have reached more than double its actual levels
in 1987. (Bowles et al, 1990: 196)

The MIT report on industrial productivity in America expressed
similar views and recommended a shift towards co-operative
production as a solution to these problems:

Firms with workers who have been educated along a [polyvalent]
route typically have fewer layers of hierarchy, because workers
are better able to co-ordinate their activities without the
intervention of supervisors and are more Iikely to be able to
repair, maintain and change over the equipment on which they work
without bringing in [outside] technicians. This capacity for
responding to breakdowns and new situations on the shop floor is
one of the factors contributing to greater flexibility in
production. (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 89)

command. The legitimacy of the interconnected span of

Equity implications of co-operative work

The equity implications of co-operative work are substantial.
In the West German example, the form of management is premised
more on technical expertise and less on hierarchical chains of

qualifications in industry emphasises the homogeneity of labour
and the complementarity of skills. This reality acts to dilute
the social divisions in the work-place.
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Thi s argument of course is premi sed on an e ideal type' co-
operative environment, a setting which does not make explicit
the uneven development of the economy and the extent to which
these co-operat ive pract ices actually occur across the board
and not only in the commanding heights of the economy. In fact,
the reality in West Germany is that co-operative work practices
are of little benefit to those unskilled, mainly migrant
workers employed in West German industries in poorly paid
secondary labour market jobs (Rosenberg, 1989: 397).

Kap Iinsky (1989: 4) counters this point by arguing that co-
operative forms of work organisation are highly relevant in the
context of less developed economies or less developed economic
sub-sectors irrespective of the extent of technological
development. He suggests that productivity strategies based on
work reorganisation provide a more beneficial growth route than
approaches based solely on industrialisation via costly
capital-intensive technology. The latter growth route has posed
two serious problems for the third world in the past. Firstly,
technological change has always been associated with the
intensification of taylorist forms of work organisation,
thereby attaining few ET-led productivity gains in the process.
Secondly, the costs of such technology has incurred an immense
burden on third world economies. According to Kapl insky, co-
operative work reorganisation should serve as the basis for
restructuring less developed economic sub-sectors and less
developed economies, even enabling certain of these countries
to 'leapfrog ahead' of the more advanced societies still caught
up in fordist mind-sets wi th respect to the new technologies
(Kaplinsky, 1989: 4).

Hierarchical work organisation and fragmented skill

Hierarchical work organisation is characterised by three
central elements: an employer-driven system of job design; a
managerial stratum hierarchically structured by a rigid chain
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of command, and lastly, an adversaria1 work environment not
conducive to co-operation and polyvalent skill formation.

This ideal-type of hierarchical work organisation is based on
the French model. Maurice et al's definitive 'skill formation-
work organisation' study found that job-design in France is
substantially different from that in Germany. Job
classifications in France are based on employer-led norms and
seniority practices which result in quite different work
organisational forms from those in West Germany. France
possesses no formalised, national industrial training system as
in Germany. While access to general school education in France
is more open than in Germany, it is not as well articulated
with training and the occupational structure (Maurice et al,
1986: 31). As a result there is a wider disparity of outcomes,
greater competition and selection for jobs, with the majority
of schoo 1-1eavers emerging as losers (Maur ice et al, 1986: 32).
In the absence of a strong articulation between education,
training and the occupational structure, French firms have a
freer hand in organising work and internal hierarchies. The
existing system of job classification (a product of the
indus trial relations sys tem) imposes few cons train ts on
employers and rarely relies on formal credentials. Labour tends
to acquire firm specific training, and remains trapped within
the internal labour market of the firm. Firm specific 'in-house
credentials' are awarded for seniority which do not directly
articulate with a national qualifications system. French firms
also tend to pay attention to workers 'potential to adapt to
its internally defined work process and norms' (Maurice et al,
1986: 68). The French model of work organisation, in sharp
contrast to Germany's 'qualifications-led' model, is clearly
'employer-driven' .

Such an 'employer-driven' system of work organisation in France
is mirrored in the form of French managerial ism. French
supervi sors, foreman and managers are chosen not because of
their professional expertise and qualifications, but because of
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their internalisation of company norms and seniority within the
firm:

I,

Production supervisors in French firms are socialised within the
company for which they work and prepared step by step to move up
to higher-level positions within the firm. In the course of their
careers they acquire specialised knowledge and learn to accept
certain standards imposed by the company. Their status, unlike
their German counterparts, is not based on possession of
nationally recognised credentials certifying acquisition of a
certain level of practical and theoretical knowledge.... [Rather]
both age and seniority are regarded in France as signs that a
worker accepts corporate values and has been socialised into his
role. (Maurice et al, 1986: 108, 109)

The internal labour market is therefore the key locale for
skill formation in French industry. And within this enterprise-
based process of skill formation, skill itself has been
redefined and transformed to include ideological and social
elements. In the case of French managers and supervisors, this
refers to their internalisation of company norms and to their
pol icing and moni toring of subordinate workers. The 'social-
normative dimension of skill has been prioritised over the
technical-instrumental' (Maurice et e l , 1986: 109, 116).

Associated with this form of hierarchical work organisation is
a system of decision-making based on 'managerial prerogative':
the unquestionable right of management to make all decisions at
virtually ali levels. Clearly, this occurs at the cost of the
skills, knowledge and experience that could be harnessed from
the non-managerial work-force to improve business performance
(Keep and Mayhew, 1991: 20l). Managements in these contexts
rely on the talents of a few educated individuals (trained in
elite managerial schools/universities), many of whom have
insufficient technical expertise of the production process and
therefore are not always able to make the right kinds of human
resource and 161 ;technological decisions (Lane, 1988:
Dertouzos et al, 1989: 64).
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Lack of polyvalent skill

Polyvalent skill is unlikely to emerge on any large scale in
this ideal-type portrayal of the French work environment. Three
constraints can be identified. Firstly, the main focus of
managers and supervisors in France is on personnel and
admini strative control, not on ski11 development (Maur ice et
al, 1986: 76).

The second constraint on polyvalence is far more substantial.
Unlike in West Germany, work departments in France function in
a separated and fragmented manner, negating any form of co-
operative work and polyvalent skill development. In France, the
technical departments (design, R&D and quality control)
generally control the activities of the production shops,
reflecting the limited scope for autonomous work at the
production level (Maurice et al, 1986: 83). Changes proposed by
production workers and their team leaders have to be passed on
through a long channel of hierarchical control. The same
problem applies in America:

Product design groups [in America] neglect ~anufacturing
considerations in their design, and manufacturing managers are
preoccupiedwith production operations.... When a productioncrew
runs into problems, they throw the project back over the wall to
the designers,who may have since moved on to another assignment.
The result is unnecessarydelay. (Dertouzos et al, 1989: 69)

The fragmented and divisive work organisational contexts of
both France and America are quite the opposite from that
applicable in West Germany where the technical departments are
in the service of the production shops, problems are resolved
jointly and suggestions from below are considered seriously.

The post-fordist trend of sub-contracting parts of the larger
process out to smaller independent companies has the potential
to accentuate the constraints on polyvalent skill formation.
This is what has occurred in France, where maintenance work is
being subcontracted, thereby reducing the in-house maintenance
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staff to a bare minimum (Maurice et el , 1986: 88). It is a
decision driven by financial requirements and cost-cutting
management - a decision not influenced by the wider need for
broadly ski Ll ed workers. As a consequence, the various
departments - design, production and maintenance - function
relatively independently of each other, driven by their own
narrowly defined responsibilities. This arrangement 'works
against efficient management of the firm as a whole, management
t hat would fos ter technological innovat ion and constant
improvement in the production process' (Maurice et e l , 1986:

89) .

The third constraint on polyvalency arises out of the manner in
which the new computerised technologies have been implemented
in hierarchical work organisational contexts. In most cases,
employers have continued to use the new technologies to
fragment and deskill work a neo-fordist reassert ion of
taylorism in a different guise (Lane, 1988: 162). These
managerial practices are allied to adversarial work relations
where managements have seen the computer technologies as a new
weapon to intensify their control over labour. The lack of co-
operation and the revival of taylorism block the development of
polyvalency, and as a consequence, limit the success of the
larger economic process (Lane, 1988: 163).

Equity implications of hierarchical work

Hierarchical work has negative implications for equity. As
suggested earlier, the purposes of any training received, the
nature of job design and the uses made of new technology have
all had one common theme: the effective establishment of
supervision and control over labour. As Keep and Mayhew (1991)
comment in the British context, the minimal enterprise training
provided has been aimed mainly at creating workers who 'would
act as the passive recipients of instructions passed down
through a hierarchical and authoritarian management structure'
(Keep and Mayhew, 1991: 201).

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



102

The social divisions within the hierarchical firm - typified by
the distances created between various strata of personnel along
the occupational ladder - accentuate the class differences that
arise out of capitalism (Maurice et al, 1986: 115). This is
qui te the opposi te social outcome of that in West Germany,
where the 'qualifications-Ied' system of work organisation has
had a homogenising effect on labour.

Overview

The analysis above has attempted to show through 'ideal-type'
generalised argument the interacting dynamics between co-
operative work and polyvalence on the one hand, and
hierarchical work and taylorist task fragmentation on the
other. These interactions which occur at the institutional or
sub-structural levels provide a distinctive stamp on the macro
shape of a nation's economy and society.

Whilst France is an affluent and advanced capitalist economy,
it nonetheless lags behind West Germany in terms of labour
productivity, product innovation and overall economic
performance. The nexus of factors in the 'skill formation-work
organisation' interaction discussed above such as France's
acute social divisions wi thin the work-place and the poorly
articulated ET system - are all critical determinants of it's
weaker economic performance as compared with Germany. In
general terms, it is this set of institutional processes which
account in large part for the major divergencies in economic
performance between these two otherwise similar economies.

This analytical framework is of great use to comparative policy
analysis because it focuses attention on two critical levels:
the macro frameworks of state policy and the processes
occurring at the institutional level. It also lends itself to
descriptions of the highly differentiated development of
capitalism across a range of similar national settings,
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providing a non-deterministic explanation of the high degree of
divergence which often emerges between these settings in terms
of social division, skill formation, work organisation and
economic performance. As such, it is an excellent tool for
comparative ET policy analysis.

LABOUR PROCESS, LABOUR MARKETS AND SKILLING

The next section will develop further the argument that the
shape and nature of the education and training sys tem isnot
merely the outcome of past and present state policies, but is
also the product of the interaction/mediation between different
social institutions. It will be argued that segmented labour
markets and their associated internal and external labour
markets as described in Chapter One contribute
significantly to the fragmented character of the ET system in
many capitalist countries. The discussion which follows is
pertinent to those societies characterised by hierarchical work
organisation and acute labour market segmentation, for example
Britain, America and South Africa.

Labour process divides and fragmented modes of educational
delivery

The processes of segmentation and division wi thin the labour
market powerfully condition the development of similar divides
wi thin the ET system itself. This is not to argue a crude
reductionist position which suggests a simple correspondence of
developments within production and labour markets being
replicated within the educational system. It is acknowledged
that fragmented modes of educational provision arise out of a
complex combination of factors. For example, the struggles
between capi tal and labour to control the labour process and
labour market have certainly been decisive in shaping
differentiated modes of ET delivery. Furthermore, the role of
the state and the specific balance of class forces are also
central political determinants which shape the character of the
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ET system. Most importantly, the dynamics of class formation

have impacted strongly on the ET system, giving to it a

distinctive class-privileging character (Poulantzas, 1974:

269). In Britain this has resulted in a highly divisive ET

system which perpetuates <landed aristocratic values which have

privileged the upper classes in education and have tended to

denigrate trade and manufacture and anything associated wi th

practical skills' (Young, 1991: 7). In West Germany and Sweden

the wider systems of economic planning and social partnership

between cap i tal and labour have resul ted in a more consensual

and unified ET system - yielding a higher level of ET provision

for all (Keep and Mayhew, 1991: 209). In South Africa the

racial state has complemented processes in production and the

labour market in shaping a highly fragmented and racially

differentiated system of ET (Webster, 1985: 370). Middle class

whi tes have dominated access to post-secondary educat ion and
privileged primary market jobs.

Having recognised the important political determinants of

differentiated ET, it is still important to focus on the impact

of labour market differentiation on ET. This impact has been

decisive. Raffe's (1990) recent work is very useful here. He

traces the manner in which differentiation within the British

labour market has influenced the development of a number of

distinct and fragmented modes of ET delivery systems. By

adapting Raffe's argument to South African conditions, the

analysis will show that labour market segmentation in South

Africa has influenced the development of three distinct <ideal-

type' modes of educational provision. They run parallel to the

independent primary, subordinate primary and secondary labour

market divides. These separate modes I have termed the

internal, independent and restricted modes of ET delivery.

Raffe argues that distinct modes of ET delivery emerge

primarily as a result of capital's differentiated sponsorship

of training programmes and i ts select ion pract ices. Al though

there are other determinants, including pressures from craft
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labour, educators and other political factors, Raffe's approach
correctly privileges the power of capital's employment
selection and sponsorship practices in shaping the ET system.
Table 3.1 below diagrammatically relates these labour market
factors with the formation of the three ET modes:

TABLE 3.1: THREE MODES OF ET PROVISION

SELECTION
ET irrelevant
to selection

ET needed
prior to
selection

ET acquired
after
selection

NO

S
E P
M 0
P N
L S
0 0 NO
Y R
E S
R H

I
P

YES

RESTRICTED
MODE

(insecure jobs)

INDEPENDENT
MODE

(secure jobs)

INTERNAL
MODE

(internally
shielded jobs)

(Source: Abridged version of Raffe, 1990: 14,15,37)

The internal mode of ET delivery

As Table 3.1 illustrates, this ET mode emerges as a result of
the promotion and recruitment by capital of an internally
stable and skilled work-force. It also emerges as a result of
the rigid job demarcationism practised by craft workers who
restrict the access of less-skilled workers to privileged jobs.
The internal mode of ET delivery is therefore associated with
the conditions of work in subordinate primary labour markets
(Raffe, 1990: 15). Education and skill requirements in the
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internal mode are employer determined. Workers in these jobs do
not require levels of general education above the minimum laid
down by employers. However, these workers do require firm
specific vocational training acquired on-the-job. They benefit
from secure employment, skills training and promotion
opportuni ties based on seniori ty wi thin the enterprise. This
form of ET focuses on the existing technology in use, and
rarely develops broad-based ski lIs which are transferable on
the external labour market to other firms and industries. These
workers are often unable to adapt to rapid changes in
technology. In fact, many face retrenchment and unemployment
during times of recession and technological change (Edwards et
al, 1973: xv i) .

The independent mode of ET delivery

The independent mode is defined by the fact that agents within
it obtain the necessary ET qualifications prior to obtaining
HLM jobs in the external labour market. They have acquired
educational qualifications privately, independent of company
sponsorship and prior to obtaining company jobs. These agents
have a class privileged access to higher education, which
enables them to afford their own education and training. This
mode of ET delivery has emerged in association with the
conditions of work in independent primary labour markets.

The independent mode, more than any other mode of ET delivery,
is not only shaped by the requirements of the independent
primary labour market. It is also shaped at the political
level, and emerges as a crucial instrument in the wider process
of class formation within capitalist society. Poulantzas (1974:
269) argues that educational credentials playa crucial role in
the formation of the new petty-bourgeoisie. He points out that
whilst the working class and the bourgeoisie are directly
connected to occupational status as a consequence of the
fundamental ownership relations that define capitalist society,
this is not the case for the petty-bourgeoisie. Increased
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educational credentials are crucial in assigning the latter
class amongst the varied positions in the hierarchically-ranked
independent primary labour market.

As stated in Chapter One, this labour market emerged with the
massive expansion of 'new petty-bourgeois' non-productive white
collar occupations associated with the growth of monopoly
capitalism. Labour control in this market is not based on
despotic supervision or routinised work as is the case with the
secondary and subordinate primary labour markets. It is based
on 'bureaucratic control' firmly embedded in the organisational
structure of the firm. Control is built into a highly
stratified system of job categories, work rules, seniority
promot ion procedures, wage scales and systems of personal ised
productivity incentives (Edwards, 1979: 131). Such a system of
labour control aims to elicit greater individual worker co-
operation and compliance. Employees are encouraged to identify
with company-defined work-place behavioural patterns.

Educational qualifications
this labour market. They
occupational consciousness

are crucial to the functioning of
assist in the fostering of an

amongst HLM employees. Educational
qualifications also serve as a basis for differentiation in
this highly stratified labour market. By placing one occupation
above others, differentiated educational job entrance
requirements serve to maintain the legitimacy of the
hierarchically-ranked independent primary labour market
(Hussain, 1976: 419).

The restricted mode of ET delivery

The third and by far the largest mode of ET delivery is the
restricted mode. This mode comprises providing for the minimal
education and training levels required of workers entering the
many unski Ll ed and insecure jobs wi thin the secondary labour
market. Most jobs within this labour market segment require no
formal education and training qual ifica tions, and workers are
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not rewarded for having additional ET qualifications beyond the
minimal levels required. Work entails 'dead-end' jobs with
little chance of upward mobility. There is no employment
security, and workers face heightened vulnerability during
periods of economic recession.

The three fragmented modesl of ET delivery can be
diagrammatically represented alongside their associated labour
markets:

TABLE 3.2: SEGMENTED LABOUR MARKETS AND FRAGMENTED MODES OF
ET DELIVERY

Mobility patterns of agents from points of training, through
labour markets, to final job destinations.

Restrided
mode SeconciIIy

Extemal
labour

. rnarillIt

Independ.nl Independenl
mode primary

Internal Intemal
Subordinat.mode labour

nwket primary

FRAGMENTED lABOUR
VETK>DES MARKET

One of the consequences of this segmentation, as represented in
Table 3.2 above, has been the development of only a limited

1 Raffe develops two further modes of ET delivery. These are, firstly, the
e traditional alternative route' mode which encompasses all those self-
financed students doing part-time studies while in full time employment.
Their motivation for self-study is the hope of future promotion. This
mode br idges the internal/independent divide; secondly, the 'residual'
mode encompasses all unemployed persons on training courses sponsored by
employers and the state, who have no promise of future employment. This
would typically include all youth training and job creat ion schemes
(Raffe, 1990: 15).
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number of technical occupations in the production sector with
clearly defined educational entrance cri teria what Watson
(1991: 34) has termed 'qualification gaps'. The shielding
dynamics of internal labour markets has resulted in craft
apprenticeship being the only occupation at the skilled
production level with clearly defined entrance (educational)
criteria. Semi-skilled operative occupations are defined in the
shadows of the apprenticeship route, most often being informal,
unstructured, enterprise specific and non-transferable
elsewhere. Similarly, at the higher levels of technical skill,
the independent ET mode channels individuals to two specific
final destinations: technikon-trained technicians and
university-trained engineers. Because of the dynamics of labour
market segmentation and ET fragmentation, all four levels of
technical occupations are highly polarised in relation to each
other. The operator, artisan, technician and engineer all fall
within three distinct labour market segments and fragmented ET
modes, each wi th distinct processes. There is therefore very
little occupational mobility for technical workers between such
occupations. A qualification gap exists between each of these
skill levels.

These proble~s are not unique to the technical strata of
workers. Similar problems exist in other occupational
categories, such as clerical/administrative work, and par-
medical/medical work. The problem is made more acute by the
demands of the new technologies, which require a more flexible
mix of the mental and manual skills traditionally held by these
differing levels of workers.

In general, the existence of these three distinct modes of ET
delivery constrain movement within the total system. It
therefore becomes impossible to co-ordinate and regulate such a
diverse ET system. No single mode predominates with uniform
paths of access and a single structure of qualifications (Raffe
(1990: 16).
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Raffe (1990) proposes that a coherent ET system can only emerge
if one mode is made dominant. He suggests that the external
mode2 provides the best basis for ET reform:

Social and economic objectives would be better served by the kinds
of 'general education' which is more likely to be encouraged by
the external mode. To achieve such a goal would require major
intervention in the labour market, not only to restructure
apprenticeship but also to influence selection procedures, install
a coherent state organisation and finance such a training system.
(Raffe, 1990: 25, 26)

The next section will now explore the possibilities of
establishing such a coherent ET system. This will entail
establishing both the dominance of the external mode, and, at
the same time, combining internal and external forms of ET
provision. A critical examination of the potential of both
enterprise-based and supply-led ET approaches for achieving
this goal will be presented.

TOWARDS A COHERENT ET SYSTEM

Enterprise-based or institutionally-based training?

The debate concerning which mode of ET should predominate
external or internal/ public or private - is a highly contested
one. The debate focuses on a number of complex issues such as
the appropriate mix between private and public sector
provisioning of education and training; the flexibility of the
labour market; the extent to which market forces should be
allowed to function freely; the broadness/narrowness of the
skills developed and the extent of their transferability across
the external labour market.

In many parts of the world, the 'market' argument has been
triumphant. Key organisations such as the World Bank exude an
overwhelming confidence that enterprise-based (private)

2 The 'external mode' refers to the public (state) prOV1S10n of ET. It is
equivalent to an expanded version of the independent mode - across all
occupations.
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training is the correct path to follow, particularly for the
developing countries of the third world:

There is a strong case for the cost-effectiveness of employer
training in the modern sector.... The match between skills demand
and training supply is readily made. Firms playa central role in
in-service training. Because most technological innovation enters
developing countries through enterprises, the equipment and
technical information needed to develop new skills is often found
in firms. Informal learning on the job is central to employer
training.... But informal learning is often insufficient, and
employers supplement it by training workers on entry through
formal on-the-job training, organised instructional programmes
provided by the firm or purchased from external training
providers, and regulated apprenticeship. (World Bank, 1991:
39)

The World Bank's case rests on the argument that market signals
provide employers with the most rational basis upon which to
base training decisions (World Bank, 1991: 23). A cost-
effective training system can be constructed by linking
training to actual skills required by employers 'on-the-job'.
This entails matching demand with supply. Such an argument is
also informed by the belief that the deregulation of government
control over ET wi 11 free up the training process and wi 11

result in the expansion of private sector training (World Bank,
1991: 33).

The weaknesses of enterprise-based training

The enterprise-based, 'market-led' approach to ET has many
limitations. In its most systematic form enterprise-based
training is provided only to apprentices, and few other workers
receive extensive training (BenneIl, 1991: 41; NTB/HSRC, 1991:
125) . Only large firms develop extensive models of enterprise-
based training, and small firms tend not to train (Kraak,
1989a: 212) .

Enterprise-based training also tends to entrench internal
labour markets. Skills acquired by workers on-the job often
tend be job (machine-specific)specificto wi t h little
transferability on the external labour market. This is because
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many employers, driven by cost-minimising considerations,
deliberately seek narrow job-specific training. This point is
strongly made by Keep with regard to British employers:

British employersappear, in contrast to their French and German
counterparts,to want vocational training that focuses only on a
narrow range of job-specificskills, rather than upon courses and
qualifications that offer a mix of job specific training and
additionalgeneraleducation. (Keep, 1991: 31)

In the absence of addi tional publ ic sector training and where
enterprise-based training is oriented solely towards narrow
ski 11 formation, such training fai 1s to provide for effect ive
national co-ordination of human resources development.
Enterprise-based training reinforces the tendency towards the
atomisation of training into a plethora of highly localised and
incommensurable modules (Chandler and Wallace, 1991: 284). The
differentiated outcomes which emerge from such a training model
will only lead to greater segmentation in the labour market
(Chandler and Wallace, 1991: 285).

The stress on an enterprise-based training system and on the
'free market' principles which inform such a model are as much
ideological strategies as they are about effective technical
education. Much of the emphasis on the benefits of enterprise-
based training in countries such as Bri tain and the USA is
directly political, constituting a central part of the neo-
right project of promoting market-led restructuring throughout
society and the economy. As such, privatised training agencies
and employer-led training are seen to be positive features
because they promote free market principles, irrespective of
the non-transferable skill standards they might create.
Enterprise-driven training promotes an entrepreneurial culture
and supports free market competition. These positive training
messages are part of a larger process of ideological
restructuring which aims to conceal the 'dark side' of the free
market mechanism. For example, the failure of the market in
many contexts to provide adequate ET is not acknowledged. The
benefits of public training as a complement to enterprise
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training and the success of tripartite forums in the
provisioning of ET are not highlighted (Finegold and Soskice,
1988: 35; Chandler and Wallace, 1991: 284; Keep, 1991: 36, 37).

A purely market-led ET system is highly inappropriate given
today's very competitive 'knowledge-intensive' global economy.
The new computer-based technologies are placing increasing
demands on companies for new kinds of skills. Fonda and Hayes
(1988: 108) describe two of these new requirements: the
capaci ty to react to 'uncertain ty' and 'rap id change'. These
two ET qualities arise as a result of the emergence of a wide
array of new technological processes, new and varied high
quality products, rapidly changing
globalised telecommunications and

customer
financial

demand,
markets.

and
A

successful corporate strategy therefore needs to position
itself for such future uncertainty and change. Education and
training are at the centre of this repositioning:

In positioning for the unknown, ET changes.... It becomes so
integrated into the development of the organisation's capabiIity
that its separate contribution is almost impossible to
disentangle. ET has moved from the periphery of concern of the
enterprise to its business core. Our engineering study found that,
typically, ET contributes to:
* a whole work-force, from directors to the shop-floor, with

a deep understanding of technologies;
* a broadly and highly educated work-force;
* a work-force which has learned and developed well beyond

current job requirements;
* a work-force with the habit 'of learning, the skills of

learning and the desire to learn;
* a work-force with a diversity of potential, talents and

interests and capable of working together;
* a work-force with track records of managing the unfamiliar

effectively;
* management capable of managing strategically. (Fonda and

Hayes, 1988: 115)

Broad ET capabilities such as these are not likely to be
sustained by a purely market-led and demand-driven ET model.
Such a high-ski 11 society can only be obtained through the
effective combination of both private and public ET.
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Skilling within internal and external labour markets

Labour markets and their associated ET systems in most
countries today are dominated by ei ther an internal (ILM) or
external (ELM)3 labour market form of organisation. For
example, the labour markets of countries such as France and
Italy are good examples of ILMs, whilst Germany's labour market
would typify a ELM. There are, however, a number of
qualifications to this statement. While either an ILM or ELM
may be dominant, this does not preclude the functioning of the
other. ILMs and ELMs are 'ideal-types' abstracted from reality.
They are therefore not always separate and discrete forms of
organisation, but in certain contexts they overlap - as in West
Germany. Even though skill formation is strongly promoted by
the highly regulated industrial relations and ET systems of
West Germany (the ELM), German workers nonetheless have
extensive occupational mobility within the firm [the ILM]
(Marsden and Ryan, 1991a: 253, 258).

ELMs are historically contingent constructs, subject to a
number of pressures for change. For example, employers often
seek to dilute the skill content of externally regulated jobs,
thereby reducing their reliance on costly artisan labour. In
such cases employers seek to employ semi-skilled workers
trained on-the-job. Similarly, many employers seek to avoid the
costs of apprenticeship training by poaching already trained
ski lIed workers. All of these forces can have the effect of
undermining ELMs and setting in motion forces which lead to the
predominance of ILMs (Marsden, 1990: 424-430).

3 The British Iiterature on labour markets (Ryan, Marsden, Sako, Rubery,
Wilkinson and Tarling) use the term 'occupational labour markets'.
These labour markets refer to the structured links between certain
institutions of training and specific occupational categories, most
typically the apprenticeship system. The concept therefore is directly
related to external labour markets (ELM) as the ELM is merely the larger
structureof all occupationallabour markets. A coherent ELM links these
occupationstogetheralong a continuous career path.
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It is therefore difficult to claim that either of the two forms
of labour market formation are automatically more advantageous
to economic performance than the other (Marsden, 1990: 432;
Marsden and Ryan, 1990: 358; Sako, 1991: 489). The economic
success of either ILMs or ELMs depends on the coherence of the
institutional environment in which they are inserted.
Successful ELMs are dependent on two conditions. The first is
the existence of a strong institutional environment which
supports the maintenance of occupational labour markets, which
in most cases is the apprenticeship system. So for example, the
success of the ELM in West Germany is largely due to its highly
legitimate apprenticeship system and its immersion within a
well articulated set of supportive institutions. These include
the 'dual system' of ET; a highly organised network of chambers
of commerce and industry committed to high quality generic
skill training in a wide spectrum of occupations; and co-
determination rules which protect occupational categories and
act to incorporate capital's 'social partners' in a highly
regulated system of labour market and ET governance (Marsden,
1990: 422, 423).

The second feature of economically successful ELMs is that they
do not substitute for ILMs, but in fact co-exist or articulate
together. The ILM in this context serves to link what would
otherwise be discrete and isolated occupations sustained by the
ELM. For example, in the West German case, ILMs play a crucial
role in linking one occupation with the other along the span of
qualifications. This is also the case with the Swedish labour
market, predominantly an ELM, but wi th highly subsidised in-
plant training and well established internal paths of
progression (Standing, 1988: 105).

In sharp contrast, Britain typifies those countries with
incoherent ELMs which fail to contribute adequately to human
resources and economic development. In Britain the
apprenticeship system is in radical decline due in no small
degree to the gradual neglect and recent dismantling of the
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supporting institutional environment. This has entailed the
closure of industry training boards, the promotion of a highly
chaotic and incoherent ET system, the Thatcherite determination
to exclude the trade unions, and employers' increasing
substitution of skilled workers for cheaper public scheme
trainees (Marsden and Ryan, 1990: 351, 364; Chandler and
Wallace, 1991: 281-283).

Similarly, the economically successful ILMs, for example,
Japan, are premised on two conditions: a strong emphasis on
high qual ity general education wi th high staying-on rates in
secondary and post-secondary education; and a commitment by
capi tal to broad, generic in-house training. Wi thin such an
institutional context, employers can take for granted a high
degree of cognitive ability (inherited from the schooling
system), and are therefore able to make the transition to broad
in-house training very easily. Employers also have strong
economic incentives to provide life-long generic training and
internal promotion procedures which equip firms with highly
motivated, innovative and loyal employees (Sako, 1991: 488;
Marsden and Ryan, 1991a: 274).

America's predominantly ILM represents a rather different story
from the Japanese case. America's ILM, even with high levels of
general education and high staying-on rates in post-secondary
education, has failed to cohere with the surrounding
institutional environment as an economically productive and
innovative system. In part, this is due to what appears to be
an educational system in major crisis, with high rates of
functional illiteracy even amongst workers with high school
diplomas, poor science and mathematics school graduates,
inferior vocational schools and community colleges, and a very
narrow approach to on-the-job worker training (Dertouzos et aI,
1989: 82-86).
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Combining private and public ET

Each of the above examples have emphasised the centrality of
the institutional environment within which successful ET
systems operate, and the co-existence of ILMs and ELMs
irrespective of which is predominant. Each of these examples
point to the desirability of what Hayes and Fonda (1988) call a
e total ET system' the coherent combination of both private
and public efforts in ET delivery (Hayes and Fonda, 1988: 115).
This approach contrasts sharply with the market-led perspective
which dogmatically emphasises privatisation, the. contracting
out of training and employer voluntarism with regard to ET.

A balanced ET system in which the external mode is dominant and
which combines internal and external forms of ET prov i sion ,"
would provide all young people wi th a broad-based secondary
school foundation of education and training. It would subsidise
extensive enterprise-based training in pursuit of the twin aims
of meeting current employer skill demands while simultaneously
positioning for an uncertain but high-skill future. This will
entail enterprise-based training activities being fused with
the development of future ET capability. Such a broad ET
challenge cannot be realised along the market-led route. It
requires an appropriate combination of market forces and state
efforts, the combination of both demand- and supply-led
strategies, of enterprise-based and institutionally-based
training and the articulation of ILMs with ELMs. Here lies the
ET challenge facing South Africa in the future.
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CHAPTER FOUR

AN EXAMINATION OF THE SOUTH AFRICAN STATE'S MACRO-ECONOMIC
POLICIES: IMPLICATIONS FOR EDUCATION, TRAINING AND

TECHNOLOGICAL DEVELOPMENT

INTRODUCTION

In recent times there has been an impressive growth in the
number of detailed accounts of the impact of apartheid on the
South African economy and education and training system. This
chapter will not reproduce the mass of descriptive information
contained in these studies. Rather, it will provide information
on one of the key pillars of a 'macro-institutional' approach:
an overview of the dominant state macro-economic frameworks
which have governed South African life over the past decades.

This chapter begins by providing both an assessment of the key
state macro-economic policy frameworks as well as an overview
of the determinants of the economic crisis which has beset
South Africa since the mid-1970s. This entails a critical
assessment of import-substitution industrialisation. The
analysis will show how such a macro-economic strategy was
initially an important factor in the post-1945 boom of the
apartheid economy. It will also be shown how such a strategy
has come to represent the major stumbling block in the path to
future economic growth. The chapter then traces the shift in
state economic thinking away from an import-substituting
'interventionist state' to the current position which
privileges market forces in the economy. The implications of
this shift for ET, R&D and ITC are then identified.
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THE KEY DIMENSIONS OF SOUTH AFRICA'S ECONOMIC DECLINE

South Africa's economic crisis has a number of interrelated
dimensions. Black and Stanwix (1987: 3) suggest that the crisis
has an international dimension (South Africa's heightened
vulnerability to global 'shocks') and a political dimension
(the massive upsurge in labour and communi ty-based struggles
since the mid-1970s). Other determinants of crisis include
sanctions, which have been estimated to have cost South Africa
in the region of 20 billion dollars between 1985-1990, and the
escala ting cos ts of maintaining apartheid (Kapl insky, 1990b:
8) .

Notwithstanding the importance of these international and
political dimensions of the economic crisis, it is the internal
crisis of the South African accumulation process that is most
critical - the failure of import-substituting industrialisation
(Black and Stanwix, 1987: 3; Gelb, 1991a: 13; Black, 1991: 160;
Joffe and Ngoasheng, 1992: 479; Abedian and Standish, 1992: 9).

THE RISE AND FALL OF THE SOUTH AFRICAN MANUFACTURING SECTOR

The impressive growth of South African manufacturing in the
post-war period and particularly during the 1960s 'boom' was
related historically to two major determinants. The first had
to do wi th the great success of mineral exports. The vast
financial resources generated by these exports were diversified
on a large-scale into manufacturing (Black, 1991: 159).
Secondly, the rapid growth of manufacturing was directly
related to the particular form of state intervention adopted
during the early development of manufacturing. Since the Pact
government of 1924, the state undertook a conscious
industrialisation strategy to bolster the economic well-being
of whites. Their 'civilised labour' policies during the 1920s
committed the state to secure the employment of large numbers
of recently urbanised whites. The state also aided the
development of a sound industrial infrastructure through the
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establishment of key parastatals such as Iscor, Eskom and
Sasol. In general, the state had an tall-pervasive influence on
the economy through a multiplicity of legislation and
regulation' (Abedian and Standish, 1992: 3).

Manufacturing soon become the dominant sector of the South
African economy in terms of contribution to Gross Oomestic
Product (GOP) as well as employment. By 1943 manufacturing had
already overtaken mining as the largest contributor to GOP
(Kraak, 1988: 58) . Our ing the boom era of the 1960s,
manufacturing overtook agricul ture as the largest employer of

~ labour (Hindson, 1991: 229).

By the 1960s, South Africa was riding the crest of an economic
wave. But this economic miracle thad feet of clay' (Abedian and
Standish (1992: 13). Whilst GOP grew at a healthy rate of
approximately 5 per cent throughout the 1950s and 1960s, this
growth rate plummeted during the 1970s and 1980s to a mere 1.1
per cent in the 1980-1985 period with individual years
attaining negative growth (Abedian and Standish, 1992: 13).

The slowdown in overall economic growth was acutely reflected
in the fortunes of the manufacturing sector. One indicator of
this was the substantial reduction in employment capacity
during the 1980s. State statistics show that manufacturing jobs
fell from 1 507 000 in 1984 to 1 445 000 in 1988 - a loss of
over 60 000 employees (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 74). Other estimates
place the manufacturing job loss since 1988 at more than 140
000 jobs (Freund, 1992b: 5).

A second indicator of crisis was that the contribution of
manufacturing to GOP remained relatively static in the period
1965-1987 at the level of approximately 23 per cent of GOP.
This contrasts sharply with the experience of other developing
economies, whose manufacturing contribution to GOP has
continued to grow. For example, in South Korea, the
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manufacturing sector's contribution to GDP grew from 18 per
cent in 1965 to 30 per cent in 1987 (Kaplinsky, 1990b: 3).

A third indicator of crisis is that South Africa's manufactured
exports have changed both quantitatively and qualitatively over
the past few decades. While South Africa had a 2.62 per cent
share of total manufactured exports on world markets in 1955,
this figure dropped to a mere 0.84 per cent by 1985 (Kaplan et
al, 1991: 4). The nature of South Africa's manufactured exports
has also changed qualitatively over the same period. Kaplan
indicates that while 'raw material exports and processed raw
materials have both increased their share of South Africa's
total export s in the per iod 1970-1990, the proport ions
contributed by materials-intensive production and final
products have both decreased' (Kaplan, 1991b: 152). Clearly,
South Africa over the past three decades has been unable to
match the extent of raw material beneficiation and higher
value-added production which has occurred in both the advanced
and the newly industrialised economies of the world.

Much of the blame for lagging behind 'best-practices' elsewhere
has been the prioritisation accorded import-substituting
manufacturing. In a recent study, Black (1991) highlights a
number of factors underpinning the manufacturing sector's poor
performance. Amongst these he includes the manufacturing
sector's heavy dependence on imports, its weak export
performance and the skewed demand arising out of South Africa's
highly unequal income distribution. State industrial policy has
failed to provide a coherent framework for resolving these
problems (Black, 191: 160). The next section will now look at
each of these dimensions of the manufacturing crisis.

Import-substitution industrialisation is aimed at developing
local manufacturing capacity through a deliberately
interventionist state strategy of nurturing infant industries

The exhaustion of import-substituting manufacture
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through the application of import tariffs and state support for
the local production of substitute goods. It was a policy
option popular with many third world governments in the post-
1945 era, partly because it assisted the consolidation of a
local capitalist class and because the disadvantageous
international terms of trade made it unwise to rely solely on
the export of primary products. Import-substi tution
manufacturing was therefore orthodox macro-economic policy for
most developing countries during this period (Black, 1990: 158;
GeIb, 1991a: 16).

South Africa's variant of this policy, as stated earlier, was
aimed at buttressing white economic privilege and the large
scale employment of 'civilised' white labour (Standish, 1992:
117). Gelb maintains that the 1950's represented a critical
period in the evolution of import substituting policies. This
was a period when import-substituting manufacturing strategies
focused on the enhancement of whi te Iiving standards through
the manufacture of consumer durables. By focusing on this
narrow consumer market, the racially privileged capitalist
class chose not to concentrate on the production of basic
manufactured goods aimed at a larger, local mass market or
export market, as did the many newly industrialising countries
during this period, who today are very successful exporters of
manufactured products (Gelb, 1991a: 15).

High import-intensive manufacturing

The irony about the import-substitution route to
industrialisation is that while it reduced the importation of
consumer durables, it actually increased the total volurne of
imports. This occurred because import-substi tuting
industrialisation required intermediate inputs and advanced
machinery for use in the local production of substitute goods.
These inputs had to be imported (Black, 1991: 161). In this
regard, South Africa has performed poorly in comparison with
its Latin American import-substituting counterparts, who have

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



124

significantly reduced their imports as a proportion of GDP.
While imports accounted for about 24 per cent of GDP in South
Africa during the period 1980-1984, key Latin American
countries (Brazil, Argentina and Mexico) had import
coefficients of around 10 per cent of GDP (Black, 1991: 161;
Stand ish, 1992: 118).

A further disturbing feature of the South African manufacturing
sector is that export earnings wi thin the sector have fallen
far short of the cost of imports incurred by the sector. This
has posed serious balance of payments problems, although prior
to 1973 its negative impact was muted by the generous foreign
exchange earnings derived from mineral, and in particular, gold
exports. The gold industry therefore provided a protective
shield around the manufacturing sector, which in many respects
had become highly uncompetitive and inefficient in comparison
with international standards (Freund, 1992a: 8).

This protective shield began to crumble in 1973 with the
collapse of the Bretton Woods Agreement, which had previously
fixed the price of gold to the American dollar. What was once a
stabilising factor - a highly protected manufacturing sector
rescued by a stable gold price became a highly unstable
factor as the gold price fluctuated. The floating international
exchange rate also meant that world prices for South Africa's
primary exports and its capital-intensive imports all began to
fluctuate more widely than before (Gelb (1991a: 22). All these
manifestations of economic crisis, exacerbated by the growing
political and industrial unrest during the 1970s and the 1980s,
reflected the slow demise of import-substitution
industrialisation.

Inefficient manufacturing

Import-substitution industrialisation has also worked against
the manufacturing sector's competitiveness on international
markets resulting in what Erwin calls 'high cost
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manufacturing' (Erwin, 1990: 60). Locally manufactured products
are inefficient and uncompetitive for a number of reasons. The
high costs of imported capital goods have impacted negatively
on local costs of consumer durables. The application of
protective tariffs has also resulted in 'import parity pricing'
whereby local goods are sold at prices as close as possible to
the costs of imported equivalents (Smith, 1991: 29).
Furthermore, because of the narrow local market, the production
runs of locally produced consumer durables have never been of
the magnitude to optimally benefit from economies of scale
(Abedian and Standish, 1992: 12; Standish, 1992: 119). Local
manufacturing has also tended towards greater capital-
intensity, the primary cause being that import-substituting
subsidies on capi tal investment allowances made capi tal more
desirable than labour (Black, 1991: 163, 169). In the final
analysis, tariff protection has shielded local manufacturers
from international competition and, as result, local employers
have become complacent in the absence of strong pressures to
innovate and improve quality and product design. South African
manufacturers have become 'an entrepreneurial class
increasingly uninnovative and lazy' (Kaplinsky, 1991b: 187).

The lack of a mass market

Ironically, the fact that import substitution was reliant on
the existence of a highly skewed distribution of income in
favour of privileged whites has constituted one of the greatest
constraints on further growth. The logic of apartheid
capitalism, which gave rise to a narrow (white) market for
relatively sophisticated consumer durables but which kept black
wages low, meant that import-substituting opportunities would
ultimately become saturated. This occurred by the mid-1970s
(Joffe and Ngoasheng, 1992: 479). During this period, white
purchasing power peaked. Blacks historically were never a major
part of the local consumer market for South African
manufactures. The absence of a mass market therefore has denied
South Africa the ability to exploit economies of scale in low
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value-added, labour intensive commodities. This in turn has
denied South Africa the benefits of the ·technological learning
curve' whereby incremental shifts in production from low value-
added production for the internal mass market towards higher
value-added goods for the export sector could be attained.

The failure of an export market

The major failing of the South African economy has been its
inability to establish itself competitively on the global
market for manufactured exports. At present, manufactured
exports account for approximately only 10 per cent of total
exports, with 50 per cent of this figure being basic metal
exports (Black, 1991: 162). What these figures suggest is a
high reliance on mineral and basic metals exports with little
value-added enhancement of these key resources (Standish, 1992:
125; Kaplan, 1991a: 177; Erwin, 1990: 22; NTB/HSRC, 1991: 211).

Three critical determinants of South Africa's poor export
performance in higher value-added goods can be identified.
These are a poorly developed local capi tal goods sector; an
inadequate R&D infrastructure and the lack of a comprehensive
and coherent state industrial policy "package ". Each of these
determinants will now be examined.

A poorly developed local capital goods sector

Kaplan (1991a: 181) highlights the poor development of South
Africa's capital goods sector via a comparison with the NICs.
He notes that the level of development of South Africa's
capi tal goods sector was roughly equivalent to that of many
NICs during the early 1970s. Since then this technological
capacity has fallen far behind. In particular, South African
exports of machinery and equipment are far smaller than such
exports from the newly industrialised economies both in
overall terms and as a percentage of capi tal goods imports
(Kap Ian , 1991a : 180).
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Kaplan's case study of South Africa's capital goods sector
illuminates a number of decisive constraints which face the
overall development of manufactured exports. The weakness of
this sector and its massive reliance on imported capital goods
deprives South African manufacturing of attaining the
technological <learning curve' of incrementally acquired
expertise essential for enhancing ITC:

Even where the technology is imported or <transferred' from
abroad, the local producer sti11 has to apply the technology.
Assimilation of technology entailing such activities as
adaptation, support, maintenance, repair, updating and
reconditioning - will be rendered much more effective in the
context of a local capital goods sector which has developed
technologicalcapabilities and is therefore capable of providing
such services. (Kap Ian, 1991a: 176)

Kaplan attempts to disaggregate the capital goods sector by
studying two of its key components: the machine tools and
telecommunications industries. This study highlights a number
of alarming factors. The local machine tools industry has
declined rapidly since 1982. The industry produces few computer
numerically controlled (CNC) machine tools. Minimal state
support is forthcoming. Employers, driven by short-term
financial market pressures which require optimal quarterly
profits, invest minimally in R&D. They view the development of
ITC as a larger risk than the purchasing of foreign licensed
technology. Employers do this even though these licences most
often restrict the exporting of local manufactures (Smith,
1991: 31; Kaplan, 1991b: 151). While <the machine tool
industries of the NICs are rising up the "learning-curve", the
South African firms, especially in respect of the more
sophisticated products, are falling even further behind'
(Kaplan, 1991a: 182-197). Kaplan's case-study produces similar
findings with regard to the telecommunications industry.
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The lack of an adequate R&D infrastructure

The level of investment in R&D in South Africa is truly dismal.

This serves as a further constraint on the development of an

export competitive manufacturing sector. Kaplan (1991b: 144) is

critical of the financial and infrastructural contributions

made by all three of the key actors in the R&Denvironment -

the state, employers and the university/research community.

Kaplan maintains that the focus of universi ty research is on

basic and applied research, with very little emphasis on

product and process development (commercialisation). This is

reinforced by the weak links which currently exist between the

universi ties/ research insti tutions and industry (Kaplan,

1991b: 143; Smith, 1991: 24; Kaplinsky, 1991b: 190; DNE, 1988b:

12). State figures lend support to the above arguments. In

1987/1988, Rl 329 million was spent on R&D - 25 per cent on

basic research, 46 per cent on applied and only 29 per cent on

development, which the state defined as any 'systematic

activity aimed at the producing of new materials, products,

processes and sys tems' (DNE, 1988b: 22).

Engineering R&D, in particular, has contributed little to

enhancing ITC in South Africa. The nature of engineering

training at universities, the social class privileges attached

to this profession, and the racial hierarchy and elitism

implicit in the South African division of labour all interact

to produce a social context where shop-floor product and

process innovation is not as valued by the profession as is

managerial leadership and company board membership (Kaplan,

1991b : 149; NTB, 1990b : 72, 73; See Der tou Z 0 set al, 1989 for a

similar cri tique of American engineering education). Pay

structures reflect this reality, and engineers in South Africa

are very costly relative to their NIC counterparts (Freund,

1992a: 11). This is clearly one of the factors which has

affected the so-called skill shortage of engineers in South

Africa over the past decades.
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University-based engineering education reinforces these
problems, with minimal hands-on production experience made
compulsory in the curriculum. Of even greater concern,
university-based engineering education is today faced by a
major research crisis, with few industry-research linkages:

The need for pro-active support for engineering needs to be
emphasised to avoid a continuing deterioration of the academic
base relative to overseas countries.... Our weak position is made
worse relatively by the innovative and positive approach to
university research in engineering adopted overseas. A desperate
need exists for the introduction of some of these approaches, such
as a five-year fellowship scheme paid by the government in Canada
to attract academically-minded engineers back to university to
undertake doctorates and establish research bases.... Or [there
could be] link schemes between the CSIR, industry and the
universities to provide generous support for research by teams of
existing academics in broad fields relative to industry.
Engineering does not need to be the poor relation in research at
universities and a long-term strategy is required to reverse the
situation. (Cliff Mc Millan, Chairman of the Engineering
and Training Committee, quoted in the Cape Times,
11/4/1990)

Technikon graduates are even more poorly equipped to deal with
developing R&D capacity, as they historically have defined
themselves outside of this role and have aimed purely at the
more practical aspects of maintaining and servicing existing
technology (See Bunting, 1992: 11).

When calculating the proportion of GOP spent on R&D, South
Africa compares poorly wi th the data from advanced economies.
For exainple, whilst 2.8 per cent of GOP was spent on R&D in
both Japan and Sweden in 1985, South Africa spent only a meagre
0.96 per cent (ONE, 1988b: 28). When state and private sector
R&D contributions are examined, some interesting trends emerge.
Table 4.1 highlights this data:
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TABLE 4.1: PROPORTIONATE CONTRIBUTION TO THE FINANCING OF R&D
BY GOVERNMENT AND PRIVATE SECTOR IN A FEW SELECTED COUNTRIES

1981 1985
COUNTRY GiS PIS GiS PIS(%) (%) (%) (% )

Japan 30 70 23 77
Sweden 41 59 35 65
West Germany 41 59 38 62
Canada 54 46 54 46
UK 54 46 49 51
Denmark 56 44 49 51Norway 59 41 47 53
Ireland 60 40 51 49
USA 50 50 51 49
Australia 78 22 67 33
AVERAGE 52 48 46 54

RSA 72 28 72 28
(Source: DNE, 1988b: 30)

World trends revealed by Table 4.1 are that private sector
contributions to R&D are in most cases far larger than those of
the state, and that this gap between private sector and state
contributions to R&D has substantially increased during the
1980s. On both counts, South Africa has gone against world
trends. The figures reveal the extent of South African
employers' disregard for R&D. Although the overall spending on
R&D in South Africa is at a reasonable level in comparison with
most less developed economies, Kaplan (1991b: 150) maintains
that South African spending is falling in real and percentage
terms, is concentrated in strategic (military) areas, and is
poorly distributed in the key R&D-intensive and capital goods
sectors.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



131

The absence of a technological 'learning curve'

As indicated earlier, South Africa's particular path to
industrialisation has denied it the chance of moving
incrementally along the technological 'learning curve' towards
higher value-added production. Thi s has been due part ly to a
number of factors already mentioned, for example, the
preference of South African employers to purchase foreign
technology rather than develop ITC (Kaplan 1991b: 154). South
Africa's poor development of ITC has also been exacerbated by
capital and the state's weak stance in relation to the multi-
national corporations and the terms upon which foreign
technology licenses are agreed. Unlike their Pacific Rim
counterparts, who have successfully negotiated beneficial terms
with the multinationals (primarily in the form of contributions
to local training and some form of technology transfer), South
Africa has tended to make no such pre-conditions (Black, 1991:
162).

Each of these factors have acted to deny South Africa
incremental increases in ITC via the acquiring, modifying and
improving of bought technologies - all of which add to ITC. In
the case of the NICs, this incrementalism has enabled them to
move initially from low-value-added production for the internal
market to mass production for the export market and, again more
recently, towards deepening export production in the direction
of higher value-added products (Kaplan, 1991b: 155). This
process has entai led movement along a •learning curve': the
slow transfer of technological expertise embodied within
imported capital goods to human labour (disembodied technology)
through extensive ET, innovative work organisation and
'learning-by doing' technological adaptation. This process
contrasts sharply with the South African reality which has
tended to entail the more passive buying of foreign
technological know-how requiring little local adaptation
(Kaplinsky , 1991b: 191; Kaplan, 1991a: 185).
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Poor state co-ordination of industrial policy

Another contributing factor to the South African manufacturing
sector's dismal export performance has been the long history of
poor state co-ordination of industrial policy. As outlined
earlier, the emphasis on import-substitution reaped significant
benefits in the immediate post-1945 period. However, with the
onset of economic crisis since the early 1970s, the South
African state's inability to reform macro-economic policy has
become acutely evident. -Early warnings of the need for change
came from the 1972 Reynders Commission which argued the case
for an export-oriented manufacturing pol icy (RSA, 1972: 18;
Kraak, 1988: 61-66). In 1983 the state-appointed Kleu Study

Group on Industrial Development Strategy (RSA, 1983a) re-
emphasised Reynder's earlier recommendations. This commission
was particularly concerned with the low development of R&D
capacity and the minimal resources invested in ET (RSA, 1983a:
29) .

More recently, the 1989 President's Council's report on A

Strategy and Action Plan to Improve Productivity in the RSA

(PC, 1989) argues that it is essential for South Africa to
become more export-oriented as a means to achieve economic
growth and development. The report stresses the need for R&D in
areas where South Africa can develop a competitive advantage on
export markets. Considerable effort should be put into the
development of 'economical labour-intensive technologies for
the production of products that can be exported' (PC, 1989:
231) .

Even though there has been a proliferation of official reports
on the need for an export orientation, little has been achieved
by the state to improve R&D and encourage greater export
capability. A few changes have been introduced, most notably
the General Export Incentives Scheme, aimed at encouraging and
supporting those industries with export potential (PC, 1989:
268) . However, cri tics have slammed these measures as
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unselective and open to abuse. Edward Osborn, chief economist

for Nedbank, maintains that these measures have resul ted, not

in greater exports, but in a larger proportion of payments

'made gratuitously to exporters who were exporting anyway'

(Weekly Mail, 12-18 February 1993: 15). Statements by the

Minister of Finance, Derek Keys, have confirmed that there has

been widespread abuse of the scheme by exporting firms (Cape
Times, 18/2/93).

Other areas of state activity aimed at export promotion include

'innovation support' in the electronics industry, with almost

R40 million per annum available over a period of five years

(DTI, 1990: 143). The proj ec t aims to cover 50 per cent of the

costs in the development of any new electronic products. And in

the car industry, the state has launched the 'Phase Six'

proj ect wi th a strong emphasis on increases in higher local

value-added production. This is an important shift form the

past emphasis on increases in local car content measured in

weighted 'mass'. However, by recent accounts it would seem that

the automobile sector's high import-intensity and the existence

of far too many foreign manufacturers in a highly restricted

local market have made efficient restructuring towards higher

value-added production difficult (Freund, 1992b: 7-11; Black,

1991: 166; Nattrass, 1992: 35). Another initiative of note is

the Columbus project, which aims to produce stainless steel for

export through the greater beneficiation of South African

minerals. However, the project is in need of massive state

support to meet its enormous operationalisation costs - support

which has not yet been forthcoming (Freund, 1992b: 12).

An ad hoc industrial policy

The proliferation of state reports on export growth over the

past two decades and the seemingly unsuccessful recent

experimentation in export promotion suggest that the state's

industrial policy remains severely lacking in direction and

overall co-ordination. Two factors account for thi sinert ia.
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The first relates to the ad hoc style of state management of
industrial policy. The state's support for creating a
satisfactory export-promoting infrastructure has fluctuated
greatly with sporadic moments of support followed by drastic
curtailments of state involvement primarily due to fiscal
constraints (Freund, 1992b: 19; Kaplan, 1991b: 151). The South
African state is not sufficiently commi tted to providing the
cri tical package of state-aid necessary to developing a sound
R&D and ITC infrastructure (Kaplan, 1991a: 185, 194). Such a
package of policies would need to include a long-term plan for
economic growth, prioritising the future growth sectors,
developing R&D in co-operation with the private sector,
expanding ET, and providing the marketing and technological
back-up services essential to the export sector. Most of these
elements are absent in current state industrial policy.

The second determinant was the decisive shift in state macro-
economic thinking towards market-oriented pol icies which
undermined the key economic principle of state intervention in
the economy. In most of the successful NIC's, this principle
has been a pre-requisite for export-led growth.

The triumph of market ideology

The transition from a macro-economic philosophy based on active
state intervention in support of import substitution policies
to that of a •free market' perspective represents a cri tical
watershed in South Africa's political and economic history.
This transition, which began at the end of the 1970s, entailed
a shift in the conceptualisation of the state's role from that
of decisively shaping the racial capitalist character of South
African life, to a social system which allows market forces to
be prominent in most spheres. The transition was triggered in
1977 by the appointment of three commissions of inquiry into
state policy: the De Kock investigation into monetary policy,
Wiehahn's examination of labour laws, and Riekert's
investigation of black urbanisation and community development.
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Nattrass succinctly captures the significance of this
transition:

Just as 1924 was a watershed year in terms of the direction of
government policy, so in retrospect may 1977 prove to have been
similar. In this year, three commissions were appointed by the
government.... All three reports emphasised that the time had come
for the state to play a less important role in shaping the
economy, that the private sector should play a very much larger
part in economic policy-making,and that the market should be left
to operate as freely as possible. (Nattrass, as quoted in
Abedian and Standish, 1992: 9)

Morris and Pad aya.chee wri te that this transi tion represented
the triumph within the state of a 'market-oriented, neo-
conservative group over the hardliner adherents of classic
apartheid and import-substitution'
1989: 95).

(Morris and Padayachee,

Each of the three commission reports repeatedly stressed the
importance of market forces. For example, both Riekert and
Wiehahn emphasised the principle of self-governance
decentralisation of decision making, arguing

and
that

responsibili ty for training in a free market economy lay wi th
the employer. State efforts should only be complementary and
not a permanen t subs titute (Wiehahn, 1982: 224, 228, 230; RSA,
1979: 219). These views laid the foundations of a market-led ET
policy framework which was to emerge in the late 1980s.

The 1983 KIeu Commission of Inquiry into An Industrial Strategy

for South Africa (RSA, 1983a) consolidated this commitment to a
free market approach. It acknowledged the need for state
intervention in circumstances of market failure, although
qualifying this by suggesting that such intervention should be
as indirect and temporary as possible:
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Because of certain failings of the market ·system state
intervention, as distinct from the direct production of goods and
services, is now regarded as generally acceptable.... In view of
the fact that the market mechanism should as far as possible be
util ised to promote industrial development in South Africa, the
various types of policy measures must be considered in the
following order of priority:

i) Only when it has been established that the market
mechanism is not working satisfactorily or cannot be
improved, should industrial policy measures, that is
incentives or disincentives influencing the allocation of
resources, be applied.
ii) These policy measures should as far as possible be in
the form of indirect control, that is measures which, by
influencing the market mechanism, encourage or persuade the
participants in the economic system to act or not to act in
a specific way.
iii) Direct control measures...[which] regiment, permit or
prohibit specific economic activities, should as far as
possible be avoided because they disrupt the market
mechanism and impose difficulties in the way of the co-
ordination of policy measures. (RSA, 1983a: 6, 7)

The above formulation clearly outlines current state thinking
on state-market interaction. It has been incorporated within
the state's key economic document, A Long-Term Economic

Strategy, published by the Economic Advisory Council in 1986
and revised in 1991 (EAC, 1986: 11; EAC, 1991: 12).

This market-led approach has already impacted on ET,
particularly in the state's approach toward R&D. The major
points of departure for state policy on technology and
industrial development are the following: maximum use of market
forces to drive technology development; a limited role for the
state; the Government should only be involved where market
forces fail - government action and subsidies in industrial
policy should serve only as a 'catalyst', a 'leg-up' support
action of temporary duration (Smith, 1991: 26, 27). The state
has already begun to implement these pol icies by making the
parastatal R&D institutes autonomous units dependent on the
private sector for commissioned R&D work.

This mind-set is highly contradictory because while the state's
policy is market driven, temporary or limited state support
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will cripple South Africa's future economic development. This
is because of the common externality problem, described in
Chapter Two, whereby individual employers in a •free market'
are unlikely to make long-term R&D investments without state
support. Even the President's Council has noted this
contradiction:

[While]the committeehas sympathywith the government'sview that
research should increasinglygenerate its own funds ... it wishes
to warn against an attitude that the government should more and
more withdraw from R&D. The over-emphasisof market factors in R&D
could lead to a reduction in the financing of basic and applied
research,which would be to the detriment of the country ... [and]
harmful for productivity. (PC, 1989: 230)

Under such a market-led model, substantial powers will lie with
capital to decide on the extent and nature of vocational
training and investments in R&D. As later chapters will
elaborate, this heavy reliance on the 'good intentions' of
capi tal wi 11 have damaging consequences for ET, and wi 11 be
incapable of generating a new growth path for South Africa.

CURRENT STATE MACRO-ECONOMIC POLICIES

The shift within the state to a position emphasising export-led
growth certainly represented the first and most important
development in state macro-economic thinking since the demise
of import-substituting policies. But it was not the sole
change. This chapter has so far ignored the economic and social
implications of rural decline, the growing urban-rural divide
and the mass urbanisation of hundreds of thousands of black
South Africans. Many of these issues wi 11 be touched on in
Chapter Five which is concerned with labour market
restructuring. However, these issues are also pertinent to the
present discussion of changes in state economic thinking. It
has been precisely these problems which have given rise to a
second important shift in state macro-economic thinking: the
adoption of inward industrialisation strategies.
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Throughout the post-1945 period, urbanisation was not allowed
to proceed at a pace consonant with the collapse of the rural
base. At the same time, overpopulation, land erosion and
abysmal levels of infrastructure in the rural areas made it
difficult for people to continue living off the land. The
incompetent management of rural economies by homeland
bureaucracies worsened the pI ight of people forced to reside
there (Abedi~n and Standish, 1992: 12).

It is therefore not surprising that by the 1980s urbanisation
has become the most explosive phenomenon to impact on every

\metropolitan centre in South Africa. Cities and towns are faced
by a massive population explosion wi th insufficient
infrastructure and employment opportunities to accommodate the
numbers. Coinciding wi th this process is a sharp rise in the
levels of black unemployment and a massive growth in informal
sector activity. Conservative 'guestimates' by the state of
unemployment levels run in the region of 1 to 1,5 million
people in 1990 (NMC, 1990: 30). In reality, the figure is
likely to be far higher. Estimates for participation in the
informal sector are that 'one in four economically active black
people were making a living out of the informal sector'
(Swainson, 1992b: 3,4).

Inward Industrialisation

In the light of these problems, the government was forced by
the mid-1980s to introduce certain important reforms to its
overall macro-economic framework. The first important change
came in 1985 with the President's Council publication of a
report on An Urbanisation Strategy (PC, 1985). This report
promoted the idea of 'orderly urbanisation', and suggested that
African urbanisation was both inevitable and economically
des irabie . The report abandoned the old apartheid concept of
territorial segregation, and accepted the reality of a highly
interdependent and interconnected larger South African
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political economy (Morris and Pad aya chee , 1989: 78. Hindson,
1991: 242).

The report recommended that reforms were needed to stabilise

rather than undermine the process of black urbanisation. In

July 1986, the state adopted much of the Urbanisation Strategy

recommendations and abolished key influx control measures such

as the pass laws. The state also changed its position with

regard to urban· settlements. It embarked on a policy which

sought to differentiate between the settled and employed urban

African working class of the ci ties and towns, and those who

would be settled in highly controlled settlements on the

peripheries of the urban areas. The key social thrust of this

new policy was decentralised apartheid and social

differentiation the creation of massive peri-urban

settlements outside of the stabilised urban areas. The key

economic thrust was two-fold. A stabilised African work-force

in the cities with better wages, social services infrastructure

and job opportuni ties would generate greater demand for basic

consumer goods. The large settlements on the periphery of the

urban centres would also provide labour for decentralised, low

wage, labour intensive small business and a kickstart to a

vibrant informal sector. The entire urbanisation strategy was

viewed as a way of generating new opportuni ties for increased

domestic demand, employment and economic growth.

This thinking formed the basis of the promotion of the 'inward

industrialisation' thesis within the state macro-economic

planning apparatuses. This approach was initially articulated

by Dr Jan Lombard of the Reserve Bank, and Mercabank 's 1985

publication of a report Industrialisation and Growth (see

Standish, 1992: 119). The main thrust of the inward

industrialisation thesis was quite simple: 'increasing

urbanisation will create a demand for low-cost goods; in turn

the product ion of these goods wi 11 create income and further

demand resulting in increases in income, employment and

physical well-being' (Standish, 1992: 119). Lombard also
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stressed the growth of small businesses and the informal sector
(Black, 1991: 172). All of these principles were
enthusiastically adopted as official government policy (EAC,
1986, 1991). Since 1986 state efforts have focused on the
deregulation of the economy and labour markets in order that
the informal and small business sectors can flourish.

This stance of the government has been critiqued by left
economists. Black (1990: 4) argues that the state gave inward
industrialisation a distinctly <rightist' interpretation with
most emphasis falling on deregulation and the freeing up of the
market mechanism as the key distributor of economic resources
and opportunities (Black, 1991: 172).

A multi-sectoral approach

The government's macro-economic framework is today a composite
of three key economic strategies. They are best summed up by
the 1987 President's Council report A Strategy for Employment

Creation and Labour Intensive Development (PC, 1987), which
advised the government to adopt a three-pronged approach. This
entailed:

*
*

developing an export-oriented manufacturing sector;
inward industrialisation strategies based on black

*

urbanisation and the consequent rising demand for basic
goods and services;
the judicious utilisation of
opportunities (PC, 1987: 155, 156).

import-substituting

The President's Council Committee emphasised that a future
economic strategy should be tackled mu Lt i+ sec t oraLly , and it
should find means to develop employment and growth in
subsistence agriculture and the informal sector. These
proposals were repeated in the Economic Advisory Council's 1991
report on a Proposed Long-Term Economic Strategy (EAC, 1991).
This report argued that <the promotion of exports, import
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replacement and the growth and diversification of the domestic
market, forms the basis of the country's industrial development
policy' (EAC, 1991: 22).

Such a three pronged approach, ironically, brings government
economic proposals much closer to the policies advocated by
progressive capital and by Cosatu and the ANC. Convergence has
been strongest around the need for export-orientation and
inward industrialisation. However, later chapters will show
that subs tant ial divergence sti11 exi sts, part icular ly around
the question of whether a combination of export-led growth and
inward industrialisation will be realised within a co-ordinated
market economy or within a free market framework. The extent of
redistribution of resources to the periphery is another area of
divergence. These two issues represent the most critical
economic di lemmas facing a future macro-economic pol icy
framework.

IMPLICATIONS FOR SKILLING

The development route chosen by the South African state over
the past four decades has had a fundamentally negative impact
on ET. The legacy of import industrialisation and its massive
dependence on foreign technology and know-how has denied South
Africa the opportuni ty of developing local R&D expert ise and
ITC. Little higher value-added production has taken place and
along with capital's short-sighted aversion for lTC, South
Africa has not been able to build up a well-trained and
experienced corps of industrial engineers and technicians. With
the advent of the new computer-led technologies, South Africa
is destined to fall even further behind the advanced and newly-
industrialised economies, as these technologies can only be
effectively exploited through the plentiful supply of highly
skilled labour.

The shift in state macro-economic thinking towards the
privileging of market forces will only intensify the present
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crisis. Employer voluntarism will not resolve the key
requirement of developing ITC and a skilled labour force. As
shown in Chapter Two, state co-ordination of these ET and R&D
activities is essential for economic success in today's highly
competitive export markets.

The convergence of economic thinking amongst all the key
political players towards a differentiated economic logic
emphasising both export-led growth and inward industrialisation
poses two sets of skill deficiencies. On the one hand, South
Africa is far from being able to embark on export-led growth
given the extreme shortages of well-trained engineers,_
technicians, artisans and production workers in the key export
sectors. On the other hand, the state has not priori tised the
necessary supportive infrastructure required to get inward
industrialisation truly off the ground. This would entail the
establishment of comprehensive training and economic support
centres across both the rural and informal economies. It would
also entail well targeted job creation schemes which would
provide the youth and unemployed with effective employment
training.

The political challenge of this development route a
different iated economic focus - wi 11 be to meet all of these
needs simultaneously without accentuating the vast social
divisions which currently exist. Such a growth route would need
to have clear developmental and ET linkages between the formal
and informal/rural sectors of the economy in order that
existing inequalities are not amplified. These structural and
skill requirements for growth will not be put in place by the
narrow, market-led emphasis of current state macro-economic
thinking. As presently defined, the South African government's
macro-economic framework has all the hallmarks of a typical
LSE. Market-led restructuring will make no impact on this low-
skill orientation.
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CHAPTER FIVE

RACIALLY SEGMENTED LABOUR MARKETS, NEO-FORDIST LABOUR PROCESSES
AND TAYLORIST MANAGERIALISM: SOUTH AFRICA's DISTINCTIVE 'LOW-

SKILL EQUILIBRIUM'

INTRODUCTION

This chapter will develop further the 'macro-institutional'
perspective on South African ET by highlighting how specific
labour market and labour process conditions and managerial
strategies constrain, alter and reshape the ET inputs in
production.

The impact of racially segmented labour markets on access to ET
and occupational mobility in South Africa will be studied. The
analysis will examine the extent to which segmented labour
market boundaries have changed in recent times, and the
implications this has for accentuating the core/periphery
labour force divide. An examination of the labour process will
then be presented which focuses on the extent to which the new
technologies and new forms of work organisation have been
diffused in South Africa. This examination will highlight the
skill implications of the specific technological route chosen
by South African capital. Lastly, the role of employers in
shaping/constraining skill formation will be examined. This
will entail identifying particular forms of South African
corporate behaviour which have had a significant bearing on the
processes of skill formation.

RACIALLY SEGMENTED LABOUR MARKETS

Little research has been undertaken on the nature of South
Africa's labour markets, particularly within the 'segmentation'
paradigm. The dominant assumption wi thin South African labour
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market studies is that labour markets are shaped primarily by
racial discrimination. Racially segmented labour markets,
however, are not unique to South Africa. Much can be learnt
from studies undertaken in America concerning the affects of
race on labour market segmentation. These studies have shown
how the prior processes of labour market segmentation (which
arise out of capitalism itself) consolidate around other social
cleavages such as race and gender discrimination (See Carnoy
and Rumberger, 1980: 129; Bowles and Edwards, 1985: 224;
Rosenberg, 1981: 234).

In South Africa, the few studies which have been undertaken on
labour markets are predominantly inserted within the neo-
classical economic tradition. This perspective holds that
labour market distortions are merely specific cases of market
failure, the result of racially discriminatory policies, and
not features inherent in the market system itself. These
writings do not view labour market discrimination as a
structural and permanent characteristic of the capitalist
labour market. For example, Human and Greenacre (1987) provide
important indicators of income discrimination in South Africa.
T'heir survey resul ts show that income returns on incremental
increases in education rise rapidly for white males during
their working lives, less so for white females, and at a
substantially lower rate for black men and women (Human and
Greenacre, 1987: 161). Their findings provide evidence of three
clearly distinct 'income segments'. White males form a distinct
segment based on the highest earnings. They are then followed
by whi te women along wi th coloured and indian men who form a
distinct second segment earning significantly lower incomes.
The lowest income earning segment is formed around african men
and coloured, indian and afr ican women (Human and Goodacre ,
1987: 163). For example, given a 35-year-old white male with
matric and earning R13 032 in 1980, a white female equivalent
would on average earn 49 per cent of this salary. An african
male equivalent would earn 23 per cent of this salary, and an
african female 16 per cent (Human and Goodacre, 1987: 164). The
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authors conclude that race and gender playa pivotal role in
accentuating income discrimination in the South African labour
market.

The formation of racially segmented labour markets in South
Africa

Although small, there is a materialist tradition of labour
market analysis in South Africa. This perspective has evolved
ar-ound the works of Webster (1983 and 1985), Sitas (1983) and
Hindson (1990 and 1991). These scholars argue that racial
segmentation within the labour market is a direct product of
the particular form of capitalist development in South Africa.
Racial oppression has been at the centre of this development
trajectory. In the colonial period land was expropriated from
the indigenous peoples. This process of land dispossession
initiated a racially differentiated form of proletarianisation.
This entailed, on the one hand, a migratory 'labour force which
continued to maintain subsistence roots in the rural areas and,
on the other, a fully proletarianised urban black work-force
reproduced within tightly controlled segregated urban townships
(Morri sand Padayachee, 1989: 70). These processes of colonial
land conquest, migratory labour and residential segregation
formed the foundations of the cheap labour system of South
Africa. They were complemented by the strategies of the early
white craft unions who used the 'closed shop' and job
reservation as mechanisms to preserve their racially privileged
employment on the mines and in the factories.

The unfolding of racial capitalism in South Africa led to the
formation of a racial division of labour and racially segmented
labour markets. The role of the state has been decisive in
their formation (Webster, 1985: 370). This occurred primarily
through the complex web of legislation which maintained influx
control and the bantustan systems. These mechanisms trapped
black workers from the countryside into permanent secondary
labour market employment. The state also intervened through the
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industrial council system, which enabled white workers to
demarcate the more privileged primary market jobs as their sole
preserve (Webster, 1985: 370). This interaction between the
development of a capitalist labour process and the
interventions of a racially exclusive state led Webster to
emphasise the interconnection between labour control inside the
firm and control exercised outside in the evolution of racially
segmented labour markets (Webster, 1985: 350).

The South African labour market prior to the mid-1970s was
rigidly shaped by racial factors. The secondary market was
dominated by African migrant workers doing low-paid, unskilled
and insecure work. The subordinate primary labour market was
composed of an intermediate stratum of white, coloured and
Indian semi-skilled workers. The independent primary labour
market was predominantly white (Webster, 1985: 378).

Labour market resegmentation in the 1970s/1980s

Mechanisation within industry in the post-war period, and
particularly in the 1960s, placed new pressures on the. South
African system of labour control. The advance of mechanised
technologies and mass production techniques, hastened by the
high degree of capital concentration and centralisation
characteristic of this period, brought with it demands for new
forms of labour power (Kraak, 1987: 15). There was a strong
demand for large numbers of cheap, semi-ski Lled labour which
the·existing system of labour reproduction was unable to meet.
This necessitated the reconstitution of the racial division of
labour and racially segmented labour markets so as to allow for
a greater number of African semi-skilled workers (Webster,
1985: 369; Kraak, 1987: 27). The period since the mid-1970s has
witnessed a great number of changes aimed at meeting these new
labour requirements.

Hindson has traced many of these important developments. The
most significant has been the rapid movement of African workers
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from unskilled secondary labour market jobs to semi-skilled
operative positions in the subordinate primary labour market.
Hindson observes that these workers who now exceed two million
have 'superseded the unskilled African proletariat as the
numerically dominant stratum of the African working class'
(Hindson, 1991: 230). Table 5.1 on the next page highlights the
nature of South Africa's labour market after this process of
resegmentation. The associated ET modes of delivery are shown
alongside the appropriate labour market segment.

The 1980s witnessed a high degree of differentiation within the
African working class (Hindson, 1991: 239). Urban semi-skilled
workers were increasingly benefiting from forms of secure
labour employment associated with internal labour markets.
These workers acquired greater access to promotion and training
opportunities, were well paid in comparison with secondary
workers and had access to housing and a relatively developed
urban social infrastructure.

The urban employed, however, constitute a minority 'core' of
the labour market. The majority of South Africa's workers
reside in the rural areas and in the industrial
decentralisation points outside of the major metropolitan
areas. Abedian and Standish (1992: 11) point out a number of
acute discrepancies in economic well-being between differing
regions and between the urban and rural sectors of the South
Africa economy. They highlight discrepancies in per capita
income of up to 'seven times between regions'. So for example,
per capita income in 1987 in the wealthy Pretoria-
Witwatersrand-Vaal (PWV) area was R7 892, whilst only a mere
Rl 314 in the poverty-s tricken Northern Transvaal. The rural-
urban divide throws up further statistics:

95 per cent of GDP is generated in metropolitan and non-
metropolitan areas, while only 5 per cent is generated in the
homelands.What is importanthere is that 14 million people lived
in the homelands in 1985, but they generated an annual per capita
GDP of only R370, compared to R6 662 and R3 927 in the other two
areas respectively.(Abedian and Standish, 1992: 11)
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TABLE 5.1: SEGMENTED LABOUR MARKETS IN SOUTH AFRICA
AND ASSOCIATED MODES OF ET DELIVERY, 1980s

CHARACTERISTICS: SECONDARYINDEPENDENT
PRIMARY

SUBORDINATE
PRIMARY

JOB
Professional,
semi -prof. ,
and skilled
jobs

Union
organised,
secure
semi-skilled
operative jobs

Unskilled,
insecure
and non-
unionised
jobs

RACE

Mostly
middle class
whites. A
very small
black middle
class and
managerial
layer

Mostly
Cosatu
organised,
black operative
workers; some
poor white
workers

Mostly
unskilled
African
workers

GENDER

Mostly
men; a
minority of
high-level
positions
occupied by
white women

Mostly
men; a small
number of
unionised
black women
operative
workers

The large
majority
of African
women find
themselves
in the
secondary
market and
informal
sector

MODE OF
ET DELIVERY

Independent Internal Restricted

Simkins has estimated that in the homelands in 1980
approximately 13 per cent of homeland residents received no
income whatsoever while 81 per cent received less than the
minimal living level (Abedian and Standish, 1992: 16). All of
these statistics highlight the enormity of the demographic
consequences of apartheid. The figures indicate massive
impoverishment in the homelands and a highly skewed income
distribution.
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The restructuring of employment conditions of the 'core' labour
force in the cities and towns has therefore occurred largely at
the expense of vast numbers of black people located in the
collapsed rural economy and those facing permanent unemployment
in the apartheid-created industrial decentralisation points.
This body of excluded and permanently unemployed labour has
come to constitute the 'peripheral' labour force (Hindson,
1991: 239).

Hindson's analysis of the
the complex hierarchies

'core' labour force also points to
of labour supply which form an

extension of the urban work-force. Industrial decentralisation
and regional population dispersion brought about by bantustan
policies have had the effect of integrating parts of the
bantustans into the wider metropolitan-centred economy. Hindson
(1991: 242) estimates that 56 per cent of South Africa's
population are fully integrated into or dependent on the urban

.economy. He describes this extended urban labour supply as a
hierarchy of labour flows to the urban centres. The hierarchy
consists of permanent urban workers, who are then followed in
terms of labour market status, by commuters from peri-urban
areas to the urban centres, and lastly by commuters to the
decentralised industrial employment centres (Hindson, 1991:
238). So even wi thin the employed e core' labour force, there
are acute apartheid-created social divisions.

INTERNAL AND EXTERNAL LABOUR MARKETS

No research has yet been done in South Africa on the formation
of internal and external labour markets. What is presented here
is merely impressionistic, the most obvious being that labour
markets in South Africa have been over-determined by a single
factor: racial oppression. This has meant that other mechanisms
of labour market formation, such as internal and external
labour markets, have been weakly developed. For example,
outside the tradi tional apprenticeship system and those
professional occupations sponsored by capital (for example
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engineers and technicians), few formal linkages exist between
ET institutions and the occupational structure. Race has been
the determining factor in the allocation of people to jobs via
the external labour market. Qualifications have played a
secondary role. Many HLM occupations were opened up to whites
with low educational qualifications. For example, few white
entrepreneurs in the past have had formal business
qualifications. More significantly, the 'effluxion-of-time'
system allowed white artisans who failed their trade exams to
qualify after five years (Kraak, 1989b: 29).

Features of South Africa's employment traditions most
consistent with internal labour markets include the 'shielding'
practices of white craft workers and the secure employment
associated with white HLM labour in primary market jobs. These
white employees have benefited from privileged access to
internal promotion paths. Most black workers have until.."-".,,
recently been excluded from these privileges.

The abolition of the statutory mechanisms of job reservation
and racial exclusion in the labour market in the early 1980s
has had little effect for two reasons. In the occupational
categories where blacks have historically been excluded, new
forms of racial exclusion have emerged. In those occupational
categories where blacks dominate (operative labour), cap i tal
has attempted to reshape the behavioural characteristics of
these workers with the aim of making them both more sympathetic
to free market values and submissive in the face of managerial
authority. Both of these strategies suggest that management
(especially middle management) in association with organised
white craft labour are beginning to use internal labour market
strategies more effectively to ensure their continued influence
over labour market formation.

The first of these processes concerns
white-dominated 'extended internal

the development
labour market'

of a
which

constitutes a new form of racial recruitment. The second has to
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do with capital and the state's increased emphasis on the
ideological reconstruction of <skill' amongst black workers.
This occurs at a time when black workers both hold considerable
trade union power and occupy a strategic space at the semi-
skilled level on the occupational ladder.

White-dominated 'extended internal labour markets'

Micro-based or localised theories of labour market segmentation
are a useful devis~ for explaining the continuation of racial
discrimination in South African labour markets long after the
dismantling of statutory job colour bars. Micro-based
approaches which assist in this task are the works of Moore
(1991) and Rees et al (1989) who all employ the concept of
<local labour markets'. These authors focus on the
discriminatory social processes associated with capital's
labour market recruitment procedures. Moore (1991: 230) writes
of an <extended internal labour market', a concept which
captures the way in which the discriminatory criteria used by
enterprises for internal labour market formation are expanded
<externally' onto the external labour market.

The <extended internal labour market' functions within the
cultural and social networks of local labour markets (Moore,
1991: 289). This social network is essentially a <by word of
mouth' labour recruitment process. It functions on the basis of
referrals for new jobs from existing members of internal labour
markets. Managers and workers will recommend family and friends
for job openings and promotion opportunities. Capital benefits
in a number of ways from these arrangements. Potent ial new
recrui ts acquire from their fami ly and friends the taci t work
socialisation skills that will be required in their future
employment contexts. This recrui tment sys tem also provides a

will have
of their

powerful means of labour control as
strong pressures to uphold the good
sponsors (Moore, 1991: 291).

new recruits
reputations
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This localised approach to labour market formation has
substantial explanatory power in the South African context. As
Moore (1991: 291) suggests, this <by word of mouth' networking
is often based on racial exclusivity. This is clearly a crucial
device in South Africa where the predominantly white
beneficiaries of internal labour markets (skilled craft workers
and HLM personnel) protect their employment privileges from
equivalently qualified black applicants. There is already
considerable evidence to support the notion of a white-
dominated <extended local labour market'. A 1985 survey of
employer apprenticeship recrui tment practices by the National
Training Board (NTB) highlighted employers' reliance on local
labour market forms of recruitment (Table 5.2):

TABLE 5.2: EMPLOYER METHODS OF APPRENTICESHIP RECRUITMENT
WAYS OF RECRUITMENT NUMBER OF EMPLOYER

UNDERTAKINGS
1.
2.
3.
4.
5 .

Visits to schools
Brochures
Advertisements
Pupils visit the firm
Recruitment by employees

52
33
37
28
25

(Source: NTB/HSRC, 1985: 155)

The significance of these results is that almost all of the
mechanisms mentioned above are likely to bias recruitment
outcomes in favour of white school-leaving students. For
example, advertisements for apprenticeships are generally
placed in whi te-readership newspapers and not in those papers
geared toward township audiences (Webster, quoted in Sowetan,

30/1/90). And visi ts to firms are almost unheard of in black
schools while they are common in whi te schools. Most
significantly, the survey highlights the high degree to which
recruitment occurs via employee networks. With whites occupying
73 per cent of all artisan positions (Lundall and Kimmie, 1992:
42) , these forms of recruitment act to perpetuate
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discriminatory practices in the labour market long after the
demise of statutory job colour bars.

Internal labour markets and black advancement

Evidence regarding black advancement in iridustry indicates that
minimal progress has been made during the 1980s. This has been
prima ri ly due to whi te worker, whi te supervisory and middle
management resistance. A brief overview of two critical
occupational categories, artisans and managers, may suggest
possible trends applicable to other occupations.

Lundall and Kimmie (1992) show that while the number of African
artisans increased from 5.8 per cent of the total number of
artisans in 1981 to 13.8 per cent in 1989, many of these
artisans were concentrated in six relatively low-skill trades
including welding, boiler-making, fitting and sheet metal
working. Whites continued to dominate the more high-skill
trades in the metal, engineering, electrical and motor sectors.
Whites continued to constitute 68.6 per cent of total
apprentices recruited in the period 1981-1989 (Lundall and
Kimmie, 1992: 42, 45).

The evidence with regard to the promotion of black managers is
similar. According to South African Institute of Race Relations
(SAIRR) figures for 1988 there were only 2 860 blacks in
managerial, executive and administrative positions in the
country, compared with 180 000 whites (Star, 28/12/89). This
topic has been extensively researched, and leading scholars
such as Human and Hofmeyr (1987: 5) and Franks (1987: 35) have
all reached the same conclusion: attempts at promoting black
advancement by top management and the humari resource
departments of firms are in most cases thwarted at the lower
occupational levels by resistance from skilled white workers
and middle-level managers threatened by social change:
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What happens in the departments and on the factory floor on a day
to day basis has a powerful impact on who learns and who gets
ahead, so that the attitudes of managers and employees, and their
behaviour, overshadow what is planned and decided in the boardroom
or in the personnel department. (Human and Hofmeyr, 1987: 5)

Franks lists some of the strategies adopted by white workers
and middle-level managers in these localised labour markets
which have the effect of keeping blacks out of higher level
jobs. They include

deliberate
blatant
neglect

discrimination,
of the training

blocking
of blackadvancement,

subordinates, setting black trainees up for failure, biased
psychometric testing, subverting communication channels and
grievance procedures, hoarding of information and the creation
of a climate of industrial conflict (Franks, 1987: 36, 37; see
also NTB/HSRC, 1989a: 16; Webster and Leger, 1991: 13). Cosatu
agrees with this analysis arguing that 'racial discrimination
persists through recruitment practices, selection procedures,
differential educational entry requirements and segregated
training facilities' (Cosatu, 1991b: 3). Webster, writing in
the Sowetan (30/1/90) suggests that an added dynamic of local
labour market formation is the exclusion of blacks from the
informal 'old-boy' networks which characterise the
organisational culture of many enterprises:

Companies recruit, for example, from certain schools and
universities only. Each firm ... has an inner core, defined by the
organisational culture, from which recruitment is drawn. As a
result a process of informal networking takes place where, for
example, senior management meet at certain exclusive clubs.
(Webster, quoted in Sowetan, 30/1/90)

Those blacks who eventually make it to managerial status often
end up being highly marginalised and alienated from this
corporate culture (Franks, 1987: 32; NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 15).

Qualification inflation

Another mechanism of localised labour market formation is that
of 'qualification inflation'. This has entailed the combined
efforts of organised white craft labour and company recruitment
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officers aimed at ensuring the continuation of white dominance
in the HLM occupational structure. The strategy increasingly
being used after the demise of statutory job reservation has
been to raise the entrance qualifications for black work-
seekers entering skilled jobs (Cosatu, 1991a: 10; Kraak, 1989b:
32, 33). <Qualification inflation' is a complex problem and
arises as much out of specific macro phenomena as it is a
product of localised labour market pressures. For example, the
massive explosion since the mid-1980s of unemployed
matriculants from Department of Education and Training (DET)
schools has allowed employers to draw on a massive surplus of
skilled black labour. As a result, company recruiting officers
(often at the instigation of the white craft unions) have been
able to raise arbitrarily the entry requirements for certain
skilled jobs. Blakemore and Cooksey elaborate on this
phenomenon as it has occurred elsewhere in Africa:

As long as educational facilities expand more rapidly than job
openings for school-leavers... the net effect of expansionwill
be to devalue qualificationsreceived from schooling.... Thus the
growth of schoolinghas the effect of raising the level at which
selection takes place. (Blakemore and Cooksey, 1980: 66)

<Qualification inflation' is currently expanding at an alarming
rate in South Africa. For example, employers in the metal
industry now prefer to select black apprentices on the basis of
a standard ten certificate with mathematics and science.
Previously, white workers were accepted with the statutory
minimum entrance requirement of standard seven or eight (Kraak,
1988: 49, 50). Similarly, with the 1988 repeal of the last
remnants of job reservation on the mines - which reserved the
occupations of <blasting certificate holder', <locomotive

came theengine driver' and "ons e t t er ' for white workers
introduction of stiffer entrance requirements for these jobs.
Black miners must now pass a test administered by a
commissioner of examiners appointed by the government mining
engineer. The new criteria relate to <command of language',
<educational qualifications' and <security' (Financial Mail,

13/2/87; Argus, 11/8/87). In reality, black miners are now
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required to possess standard eight certificates before entering

these occupations. Previously, white workers monopolised these

jobs with no educational qualifications being stipulated. May

Hermanus, National Union of Mineworkers (NUM) official,

protested that these 'new education criteria effectively bar

the overwhelming maj ori ty of black workers from holding these

positions even though job reservation had been scrapped'
(Hermanus, 1989: 1).

These changes on the mines represent a subtle restructuring of

the apartheid labour market at both macro and micro levels,

wi th the effect that racial exclusion continued but in new

forms. This process combines with an additional form of

discrimination: the exclusion of black miners' experience-based

skills from skill accreditation procedures. Ironically, it is

these ski Il s which have always formed a crucial part of the

induction given to young whi te miners by older black workers
(Leger and Webster, 1991: 12).

The ideological reconstruction of ·skill'

A second important labour market process in South Africa which

is indicative of a slow trend towards internal labour market

formation is the increased emphasis by capital and the state on

the ideo logical recons truc t ion of •ski 11 ' amongs t black

workers. Ideological skill construction, as shown in Chapter

Three, is an important part of employer attempts at

internalising or 'habituating' key company norms, values and

work ethics in pursuit of a more stable and loyal work-force.

Rees et al (1989: 230) argue that this form of skill

construction is often viewed by employers as being far more

important in the recruitment and training process than the

development of any speci fic technical competencies. Spours and

Young (1988: 9) call this phenomenon 'behavioural

occupationalism'. Here they are referring to those 'new

vocational' training courses which emerged in Bri tain during

the Thatcherite era, most of which had a predominantly
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ideological purpose. These courses were aimed at preparing
young workers to acquiesce to the demands of capi tal in the
context of a crisis-ridden British economy and society.

Similar processes are at play in South Africa. In a recent
study (Kraak, 1991a) I highlighted the ideological and social
skills which South African employers seek amongst job
applicants. The training courses evaluated included the much-
utilised '6-M' course and a range of other productivity-related
courses. Technical competencies do not feature as a priority as
many of these single-tasked skills can be acquired on-the-job.
I concluded that much of this training is aimed at re-
orientating the values of black workers towards the free-market
system.

Cosatu has also investigated the nature of enterprise-based
training courses (Cosatu, 1991a: 9,12) and' concluded that when
recrui ting app Iicants for new job openings and for training,
employers discriminate along racial and gender lines and
scrutinise applicants'
towards work.

political identities and attitudes

The state in recent times has begun to emphasise the role of
the ET system in the development of certain social attributes.
The 1990 NTB Annual Report noted that while training was
succeeding at imparting certain technical skills and improving
labour efficiency, it was concerned that 'deep-seated values
and attitudes of trainees are not yet adequately influenced by
training' (NTB,

1989b:
1990d: 41;
91,100). In

See also NTB/HSRC, 1986: 1.,
NTB/HSRC, another state publication, the
President's Council report on an Action Plan to Improve

Productivity (PC, 1989) made it quite clear what these deep-
seated values were, and how they should be addressed:

Many blacks resist capital ism and the free-market ideals because
they believe that they do not derive sufficient benefit from this
system .... If he [sic] further associates the economic system with
the political system with which he does not identify, and believes
that by working harder or being smarter he wi 11 perpetuate that
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political system, the possibility of higher productivity becomes
even more remote.... The Committee is of the opinion that the
education system has a major role to play in promoting the private
enterprise system. Economic principles and the fundamentals of the
different economic systems should be part of the education process
... [and] employer organisations should consider means to explain
the merits of the private enterprise system to the widest possible
spectrum of South African workers. (PC, 1989: 203, 204)

Accord ing to the report, one of the grea tes t consequences of
this deep-seated suspicion of the free enterprise system is the
poor South African work ethic. The report maintained that black
workers regarded work 'as a burden rather than a contribution
to national well-being' (PC, 1989: 266). Giving priority to the
development of a work ethic would have to include values such
as:

* the individualistic pursuit of self-improvement and
success;

* the acceptance of a moral obligation to perform all work
diligently, however menial the task;

* willingness to comply with the just instructions of an
employer;

* wi11ingness to postpone immediate pleasures in order to
earn future rewards. (PC, 1989: 199; See also
NTBjHSRC, 1991: 172)

Many of the above recommendations have been taken up in a 1990
study on The Evaluation and Promotion of Career Education by
the Department of Education and CuI ture. In this report, the
state places great emphasis on the development of certain 'work
socialisation' attributes which are currently absent amongst
most school-leavers: the inability to take initiative; the
unwillingness to work hard and loyalty to the organisation; the
absence of thought skills, self-discipline and productivity
awareness. As wi Il be seen in Chapters Six and Seven, some of
these principles have been incorporated within the state's
recently published Education Renewal Strategy (DEC, 1990: 87,
88, 95, 96).
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Resegmentation and division

The South African labour market has undergone important changes
during the decade of the 1980s. Whilst black workers have been
enskilled and have become the dominant stratum of workers at
the semi-skilled level, other internal labour market processes
are at work which have placed strong constraints on the further
mobility of black workers up the occupational structure.
Furthermore, capital has attempted to use internal labour
market strategies to ideologically reconstruct and habituate
the black industrial worker to acquiesce in the face of
managerial authority. Both of these labour market processes are
aimed at perpetuating apartheid social relations under new
guises. They represent serious impediments to future enskilling
and economic growth.

TRANSFORMING SOUTH AFRICA'S LABOUR PROCESS: FROM RACIAL FORDISM
TO NEO-FORDISM?

The character of the labour process has a critical influence on
the nature and shape of skills employed in production. South
Africa's racial division of labour has resulted in racially
discriminatory access paths to skill. During the 1960s and
1970s, as has been outlined earlier, these racial paths of
access were considerably reshaped by the transition to monopoly
capitalism and mass production. The demand for semi-skilled and
skilled African labour spiralled drastically. As a consequence,
many previously unskilled African workers moved into semi-
skilled occupations (Hindson, 1991: 230).

This transition in the organisation of the labour process poses
a number of key questions. Did this shift to mass production
and the predominance of semi-skilled labour by the late 1970s
imply that South Africa was now fordist? To what extent and in
what manner have the new post-fordist technologies and new
forms of work organisation impacted on the South African labour
process over the last decade?
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Racial fordism

These questions have occupied the centre stage in the academic
debates about the nature of the South African labour process
and accumulation regime. Regulation theory has been
enthusiastically adopted in attempts to provide answers to
these questions. Gelb (1987, 1991a) has contributed the most
sophisticated of these analyses by characterising South Africa
as a system of 'racial fordism' - a variant of fordism (Gelb,
1987; 39; see also Morris and Padayachee, 1989: 75). Racial
fordism is defined as a post-war combination of apartheid and
import substitution industrialisation, which together represent
a limited fordist scheme. Gelb acquires this concept by
adapting Lipietz's notion of e sub-fordism' to South African
conditions:

Import substitution policies did result in a real social
transformation, and the emergence of a modern working class,
modern middle strata and modern industrial capitalism. [The
results]might be described as a "sub-fordism",as a caricatureof
fordism, or as an attempt to industrialise by using fordist
technology and its model of consumption, but without either its
social labour processes or mass consumptionnorms. (Lipietz as
quoted in Gelb, 1991a: 15)

Gelb argues that accumulation in South Africa during the post-
war period involved the Iinking of increased mass produc tion
with increased mass consumption in a manner restricted on both
sides. Mass production in the form of import substituting
industrialisation became very costly as imports rose with
increasing industrial mechanisation. Mass consumpt ion was
restricted to the white middle classes and the relatively well
paid white labour aristocracy (Gelb, 1987: 40). Gelb depicts
the crisis of accumulation as the advent of a non-reproductive
downswing beginning in 1974, triggered by rising import costs
and declining balance of payments and foreign exchange
reserves. In conjunction with the explosion of internal unrest
triggered by the events of June 1976 and the greater rate of
increase of black wages over labour productivi ty indices, all
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of these developments reflected the growing inabili ty of the
institutional structures of racial fordism to 'continue
performing their regulating function' (Gelb, 1987: 45).

The significance of this recent work is that it has provided
the catalyst for descriptions of the South African economy as
'fordist' in form. Ngoasheng (1989: 9) for example argues that
under the 'politico-economic logic of apartheid lay the epochal
logic of capitalist development - fordism'. Kaplinsky (1991a)
has described apartheid as 'providing the institutional
framework and ideology which gave rise to the condi tions for
fordist accumulation'.

Characterising South Africa's economy as fordist or sub-fordist
necessarily begs the question of whether the resolution of its
present crisis can be found in post-fordist forms of work
organisation. A number of scholars and labour and political
activists believe so (Ngoasheng, 1989; Cassim and Ramos, 1989;
Fanaroff, 1990; Kap Iinsky, 1991c; Numsa, 1990 ; Cosatu, 1991).
These scholars believe that the resolution of apartheid's
crisis can be found in democratic post-fordist industrial
restructuring (see Chapters Ten and Eleven See also Kraak,
1991c) .

A number of analytical problems emerge as aresul t of these
characterisations. Firstly, the all-pervasiveness of fordism in
South Africa is not quantified. No empirical evidence is
provided rega rd ing the extent and location of fordist labour
processes in the South African economy. Similarly, much of the
current post-fordist literature both internationally and
locally - fails to specify clearly the extent of the sectoral
spread of post-fordist forms of industrial organisation. Much
post-fordist literature assumes an all-pervasive spread of the
new technologies and work organisational methods across all
economic sectors, thereby missing the uneven development of the
capitalist labour process (Pollert, 1988: 281; Clarke, 1990:
131; Kraak, 1992a).
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Secondly, the optimism for a transition to democratic post-
fordism may be premature, for it is founded on a misreading of
the extent and manner in which these new technologies and new
managerial techniques have been diffused. Has the diffusion
taken a post-fordist or neo-fordist route? This distinction -
as outlined in Chapters Two and Three is important, for
capitalist restructuring in the current global context can
shift in either direction. Such restructuring is contingent on
a number of critical factors. Democratic post-fordism is
premised on a strong trade union movement participating in the
process of industrial restructuring (Mathews, 1989: 146).
Multi-skilling, active labour markets and lifelong job security
are some of the human resource benefits which accrue to workers
in this new accord between capital and labour. Alternatively,
neo-fordism involves the intensification of the fordist labour
process and the weakening of the organised trade union movement
through the introduction of more exploi tative forms of work
organisation using the new technologies. What, then, is the
labour process evidence for South Africa?

The evidence: uneven capitalist development

The problems in measuring the extent and range of post-fordist
forms of work organisation in South Africa become more acute as
a result of the late and partial development of fordism itself.
Sitas (1983: 170) argued that mass production techniques were
only firmly rooted in particular sectors of the South African
economy during the 1960s and 1970s. This was a consequence of
the processes of capital concentration and centralisation
characteristic of this period. The corporate consolidation
which was brought about allowed for product rationalisation and
mass production schemes. This fordist labour process emerged
alongside the more traditional jobbing and other labour
processes. Sitas described the metal industry as:
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... a complex articulation of sophistication and backwardness,
ranging from semi-automated plants to little engineering
workshops, and from vast concentrations of workers in a small
number of giants to a large number of small concerns. (Sitas,
1983: 178)

In my previous work on the South African metal industry, this
uneven development of the capitalist labour process was highly
evident (Kraak, 1987: 22). There were three differing labour
processes: a labour process characterised by jobbing
production, one-off contracts, short runs, and a dependency on
artisanal labour; a labour process determined by mass
production, advanced technology and a dependency on African
operative labour; and a labour process which represented a
combination of the two forms mentioned above (Kraak, 1987).

Analyses of the South African labour process are thus
confronted by a double dilemma. It is problematic to speak of
fordist production methods in generalised terms without
describing its specific sectoral location and its co-existence
alongside a multiplicity of differing labour processes. It also
becomes problematic to speak of a trans ition to post-fordi sm
when no clear empirical evidence exists to show where it has
taken root, to what extent, and in what sectors of the economy.
In the international context, a transition to post-fordism in
most cases has affected only parts (most often the strategic
export manufacturing sectors) of national economies (Finegold,
1990: 11). It becomes essential, then, to begin to provide
empirical evidence of the manner in which this transition has
begun to take place in South Africa. Is it post-fordist or neo-
fordist?

Piecemeal diffusion of embodied technologies

Evidence on the extent of the diffusion of the new technologies
and managerial techniques is largely non-existent in South
Africa at present. The overall observation gained from the
existing research is that the diffusion of the new technologies
has been slow and highly uneven (Freund, 1992b: 15; Kaplan et
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al, 1991: 15; Ewert, 1992: 18). While computer-aided design
(CAD) methods, CNC machine tools and robots are both relatively
well diffused in manufacturing, they are rarely integrated
together wi th computerised administrative planning so as to
create a truly systemic reorganisation of production
(Hirschowitz, 1987: 11; Kaplan et al, 1991: 19; Bethlehem,
1991: 24). As an industry source pointed out, 'there are
surprisingly few installations in South Africa where the new
technology is actually utilised to anywhere near its full
capabilities' (quoted in Baumann, 1991: 24). Numsa's Fanaroff
provides numerous examples of the ad hoc and non-systemic
application of the new technologies:

(The new technology)is almost always ad hoc and piecemealand is
implemented to cut costs in specific operations rather than as
part of an integrated system of production and work
organisation.... It is also almost without exception associated
with job loss. (Fanaroff, 1991: 6)

What factors have determined this partial and fragmented
transition towards post-fordist methods of production? The
conservatism of South African managerial ism is by far the most
significant determinant. South African capital is highly
resistant to change and has a limited understanding of the
benefits and potential of fully computer-automated flexible
manufacturing. Employers are not prepared to take the long-term
'transition' risks and meet the large costs of fully-integrated
manufacturing systems (Kaplan et al, 22; Freund, 1992b: 17;
Baumann, 1991: 30; Fanaroff, 1991: 10).

The tendency towards the non-systemic application of the new
technologies is borne out by the most detailed case study in
this field to date: a study of seven Witwatersrand firms
undertaken by Hirschowitz in 1987. Her key findings were that:

* No multi-skilling was taking place, but rather the multi-
tasking of skilled workers which made their jobs far more
stressful.
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* Little scope for the skill advancement of machinists and
operative workers was created with the introduction of the
new technologies. Few new jobs with a higher skill content
were created.

* A shortage of specialised skilled labour, particularly of
technicians, caused costly downtimes and serious
maintenance problems. Little emphasis has been placed on
integrating what have traditionally been segmented
specialisms: manufacturing, computerisation, quality
control and communication skills.

* Increases in R&D did not occur simul taneously wi th the
introduction of the new technologies, and minimal product
design took place.

* Employers were using the new technology in a non-optimal
way, aimed at improving cost efficiency and volume rather
than product variety. This limited the potential of the
technology to open up new markets and expand South African
manufacturing into the export sector.

* The pace and monotony of jobs tended to increase.
* Little consultation took place with unions over the nature

and pace of technological change (Hirschowitz, 1987: 74-
81).

It would seem that whilst CAD and CNC technologies have been
introduced into the South African manufacturing sector,
particularly by 'leading-edge' companies and local subsidiaries
of multi-national corporations, evidence of computer integrated
manufacturing is very remote. This scenario is unlikely to
change in the foreseeable future, given the cost-cutting
tendencies of South African cap i tal and the massive cost of
importing entire computerised manufacturing systems.

Neo-fordist diffusion of disembodied technologies

Disembodied technologies refer to the social organisation of
work and the technological capaci ty invested in human labour.
The form of work organisation has a direct impact on the
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shaping of skill invested in human labour. Taylorist work
organisation, associated with fordism, had the effect of
fragmenting work into discrete uni ts. Workers were equipped
with only single-task skills which left them with a partial
understanding of the full production process. The post-fordist
phenomenon has been accompanied by a number of disembodied
technological innovations. Many of them stress participatory
forms of work organisation and continuous skill formation as
essential complements to the efficient utilisation of computer-
aided technologies.

•

However, in many contexts across the globe, the enormous value
of disembodied technologies has been ignored by neo-fordist
app Iica tions of the new technologies. In these countries, the
new technologies have been implemented in the context of
unchanged, hierarchical and adversarial social relations.

Multi-skilling?

Hirschowitz's Witwatersrand case study (extensively cited
above) highlights the severe neglect of multi-skilling and
polyvalence in the current diffusion of disembodied
technologies in South Africa. This neglect of skill appears to
be one of the most powerful factors limiting the diffusion and
optimal utilisation of the new technologies. As Bethlehem
(1991: 11) points out in her case study of the Nqodwana paper
mi 11 in the Northern Transvaal, it was pr imari ly the lack of
skills across the entire occupational spectrum which limited
the ability of the mill to produce a wider variety of high
quality paper products. The Nqodwana mill is currently rigid in
production application, able to manufacture only one grade of
paper, even though the technology is up-to-date and capable of
greater flexibility:

The narrow training which workers received on the job, led to a
rigidity of skills, which has meant that workers are unable to
perform more than one job effect ively, are unable to deal with
problems as they arise, and are generally not in a position to
innovate. These problems also apply to artisans .... [Too] much of
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art isans' time was being taken up with the repair of rout ine
machine problems. There was a lack of personnel to engage in
diagnostic work, that is work that involves identifying and
ant icipat ing problems or el iminating inefficiencies. (Be thl ehem,
1991: 17, 18)

Managerial obstinacy, taylorist work organisation and a work-

force highly polarised along race and political lines were

other factors which constrained the flexible potential of the

Nqodwana paper mill (Bethlehem, 1991: 11-13). Freund notes a

similar combination of constraints in his assessment of
manufacturing's transition towards post-fordism:

The social character of management, except perhaps at the top end,
is deeply marked by racism, incomprehensibi li ty of the world of
black workers and a lack of ability to see the firm as a co-
operative venture - including workers - on a new social basis.
Such problems, however, which need basic restructuring in the
education system in order to diffuse and cheapen technologically
key skills, are at best the stuff of cocktail conversation in most
firms. (Freund, 1992b: 16)

Nattrass (1991) highlights the manner in which racial tension

and prejudice on the shop-floor limits the capacity of South
African firms to move to multi-skilling forms of work
organisation. Researching the Toyota-Durban car plant, Nattrass

found that there was little incentive for workers to opt for

job rotation and multi-skilling. One worker explained: <Why

move out of a job you know to one you don't? You only expose

yourself to being shouted at by a white supervisor' (Nattrass,

1991: 31). Management's response to this problem was:

Blacks like repetitive tasks. They want to do the same thing over
and over. Even if you show them a faster and easier way of doing a
job, they want to st ick to the old way. (Quoted i n Nattras s,
1991: 31)

Quality circles

<Quality circles' are another example of the new forms of work

organisation associated with post-fordism. They are defined as

group activities, combining both management and workers, whose

task it is to focus on the identification and resolution of
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problems in production. The emphasis is on a co-operative
sharing of knowledge and expertise of the production process.
In the Japanese context, where quality circles first emerged,
there is a direct correlation between quality circles, higher
productivity and rewards to labour such as job security,
continuous skill formation and higher pay. The adoption of
quality circles has been fairly widespread in South Africa
(Baumann, 1991: 22; Kaplan et s I , 1991: 19; Dewar, 1990: 248;
Maller, 1986: 57). However, it has not been that beneficial to
workers and appears to funct ion more as a managemen t
communication tool. Maller's assessment of quality circles at
Toyota-Transvaal was that workers were suspicious of the
structure because they had not been previously consulted about
it, the topics for discussion were largely decided by
managemen t, and focused pr imar ilyon product iv ity improvement
and quality control. The benefits accruing to labour from
participation were minimal (Maller, 1986: 62). These findings
were confirmed by Nattrass' s study of Toyota-Durban, in which
she notes that the rewards to labour for innovative suggestions
were often insulting and small: a company key-ring, mug or T-
shirt (Nattrass, 1991: 33). Nattrass characterised the social
relations in the firm as an 'us-and-them' mentality. This
class/race divide makes it very difficult for South African
manufacturing plants to realise the true co-operative benefits
of quality-circles.

Much of the focus of quality circles and the productivity
inputs that accompany them are really asymmetrical attempts at
altering the nature of work and the 'work ethic' by
instilling in the workers a 'new culture, a culture of greater
skills and personal development, a culture of responsibility'
(Bethlehem, 1991: 29) . This approach is epitomized by
Volkswagen, with its emphasis on building the 'vw family':

At the centre of our vision is the concept of a VW family. It may
sound paternalistic, but I think it is a powerful uniting force if
used properly.... It appears to have support among individual
workers, particularly the concept of: 'I come here, this place is
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my home, people help me here when I have a problem'.Together with
the pluralist philosophy, we are trying to buiId up a set of
values of this kind in the company. (Smith, Human Resources
Director, SA-Volkswagen, 1990: 234)

It would seem, then, that most quality circles in South Africa
have aims similar to those of other training programmes in
industry. These are primarily ideological, seeking ways to
alter the behavioural attributes and values of workers in
favour of employer-led definitions of reality (see Kraak,
1991a). Quality circles in South Africa do not alter power
relations to the benefit of labour in any way. They are
'isolated attempts at building participatory management in the
midst of repressive and racially despotic conditions'
(Bethlehem, 1991: 23).

'Just-in-Time'

'Just-in-time' (JIT) methods, sometimes called the 'kanban'
which signi fies its Japanese origins, has revolutionised
systems of inventory control throughout the advanced capitalist
world. Under the JIT system, production inputs are delivered
directly and continuously from one work station to another
within the plant, with little or no spare inventory at any
stage. Supplies are ordered 'on demand' rather than through
planned output targets. JIT is made possible because of highly
sophisticated computer networking between firms, suppliers and
purchasers (Baumann, 1991: 7).

JIT methods of computer-automated inventory control are fairly
well diffused in South Africa - particularly in the automobile
industry as well as at Eskom and Iscor. Awareness of JIT has
been enhanced by a number of factors. Firstly, the Toyota
company has played a key role as e leading-edge' corporation,
wi th many other firms following in its successful footsteps.
Secondly, the National Productivity Institute and many
management consultants are actively encouraging the adoption of
these managerial techniques (Baumann, 1991: 21). Whilst JIT
appears to have been widely diffused, its local adaptation has
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severe Iimitations. JIT tends to operate wi thin firms rather
than between them, as is the case in Japan and elsewhere
(Baumann, 1991: 22). This has implications for lengthening the
lead times involved in the acquisition of stocks, a time factor
JIT is supposedly designed to reduce. This limitation on the
efficiency of JIT is a result of the non-co-operative and
adversarial dynamics that characterise inter-firm relations in
South Africa (Baumann, 1991: 27; Freund, 1992: 17; Morris and
Padayachee, 1989: 101-104).

Sub-contracting

Sub-contracting is the post-fordist managerial technique which
has impacted the most on South Africa in recent times. Klerck
(1991: 44) notes the growing tendency of many South African
companies to shed certain activities to outside contractors and
the subsequent growth in the number of these sub-contracting
firms. These companies specialise in providing labour and
transport to client firms, in most cases to do the menial tasks
such as cleaning, security and food preparation.

Bethlehem's case study of the Nqodwana paper mill highlights a
number of factors motivating such a shift in managerial
strategy. One key factor was the militancy of trade unionism at
the mill during the 1980s. Prior to a damaging strike in 1990,
the cleaning, garden maintenance and transportation activities
had already been sub-contracted out. After the resolution of
the strike - which entailed the retrenchment of 280 workers -
management extended sub-contracting to four other areas
including the important task of electrical components
maintenance. The advantages for management were that while
unionised and permanent workers earned in the region of R900
per month, non-unionised and sub-contracted labourers earned
only R400-R680.
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Sub-contracted workers are recrui ted from the most vulnerable
sectors of the peripheral work-force - the unskilled, women and
rural workers. They are desperate for employment, are not
protected by any union or industrial council, and will accept
any wage. This restructuring of work, therefore, resolves two
problems for management: it reduces both the wage costs and the
organised power of labour (Bethlehem, 191: 21).

Klerk (1991: 45) identifies a number of other advantages of
sub-contracting to management. Sub-contracting also allows
management to employ peripheral workers to do the more routine
and dangerous jobs thereby freeing permanent workers to other
tasks. This subtle restructuring allows management to begin the
redivision of the work-force along the lines of a privileged
core and a disadvantaged peripheral work-force.

It is not surprising that this form of labour process
restructuring has been encouraged by the state. The President's
Council report on a Action Plan to Improve Productivity

endorsed the process enthusiastically (PC, 1989: 156). The
report recommended that those industrial council agreements
which constrained the growth of sub-contracting by specifying
the nature of a minimum wage (usually too high for small sub-
contracting firms) should be repealed. A freer wage structure
and a more deregulated labour market in South Africa would
allow sub-contracting to grow (PC, 1989: 258).

The trade union movement has noted wi th concern
tendencies towards low-wage sub-contracting and

these
the

casualisation of labour:

There is increasinglya tendency to create a core of relatively
well-paid, relatively well-skilled and relatively well-secured
workers, with most workers on temporary or part-time contracts,
and with much of the work sub-contracted to companies where
workers are employed in inferior conditions.This is quite common
now in the engineering industry, in particular in supposedly
progressive local and multi-nationalcompanies. This pattern will
be aggravated by the introductionof technology.We will fight it
tooth and nail. (Fanaroff, 1991: 89, 90)
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SLOW AND PIECEMEAL DIFFUSION OF THE NEW TECHNOLOGIES

Ewert's recent assessment of the extent and manner of diffusion
of the new technologies and new managerial techniques in South
Africa was that it was a gradual and piecemeal implementation
without significant changes to the social relations of
production. Technological change has tended to be:

... insertedinto, or grafted onto, labourprocesseswhich retain
strong fordist features. While there is no doubt that
restructuringof productionis taking place, it amounts more to a
shift in the directionof neo- rather than post-fordism. (Ewert,
1992: 18)

This assessment is echoed by others. For example, Bethlehem
characterises Sappi's attempts at restructuring the labour
process at Nqodwana mill as neo-fordist, based on a <mixture of
intensified taylorism and consensus' (Bethlehem, 1991: 29).
Similarly, Baumann characterises the diffusion of the new
technologies as <automated taylorism', with a noticeable <trend
away from the flexi bLe appl ications of the new technologies'
(Baumann, 1991: 28, 31).

The local adaptation of the new disembodied technologies, in
particular, has followed classic apartheid capitalist lines.
This has occurred primarily because South African capital is
still trapped within a taylorist mind-set of seeking to
maintain maximum control over labour. As such, the local
adaptations of JIT, sub-contracting, quality circles and other
participatory schemes have all been grafted onto the existing
social relations that prevail in industry (Freund, 1992b: 18).
These new managerial techniques are therefore characterised by
hierarchical, authoritarian, racist and adversarial social
relations. These new techniques have also been inserted into
the macro-economic context where market forces and deregulation
strategies are being promoted. Labour continues to be viewed as
a burdensome cos t requiring cost-cutting measures - rather
than as I a critical human resource requiring continual
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enskilling. This environment acts to limit drastically the
potential of the new forms of work organisation and the new
technologies to transform South Africa from a LSE- to a HSE-
oriented economy.

In conclusion, whilst fordist methods of production in
manufacturing co-exi st along side jobbing and other (fami 1ial,
informal sector and rural) labour processes, there is a
not iceable shi ft in manufactur ing towards a neo-fordi st
application of the new technologies and new managerial
techniques. There is no evidence to suggest that a more
democratic variant of post-fordist methods of production has
emerged in South Africa to date.

THE ROLE OF SOUTH AFRICAN CAPITAL IN ET

The approach adopted by capital towards enskilling is a
critical element
play a powerful
nation's human
support for ET,

in the nexus of institutional factors which
determining role in the development of a

resources. Capital's contribution to, and
in South Africa has been negligible. This is

evident in the poor quality of South Africa's managerial corps;
in capital's dismal training record; in the short-term and
cost-driven frameworks which characterise employer approaches
to ET; and lastly, in the lack of co-operation between capital,
labour and the state.

Poor managerial ism

The strongest criticism of South Africa's poor standards of
managerial ism comes, ironically, from the state. Criticisms
abound in a range of state reports which emanate from a variety
of advisory and research bodies. For example, in a penetrating
NTB study, Chel l enges Facing Management up to the Year 2000

(NTB, 1990a), the weaknesses in South African management were
highlighted:
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* limited international exposure to the dynamics
technologies

of
andcompetitive export markets, new

organisational innovations;
* limited organisational experience due to the young age at

which most managers are appointed, the rapid speed at
which they are promoted, and the lack of formal management
training;

* an inability to understand the South African macro-
environment, the rapid pace of socioeconomic changes and
the implications for the organisation of the firm;

* limited implementation of participatory management
techniques (NTB, 1990a: 72, 73).

The observations of the 1989 President's Council report on an
Action Plan to Improve Productivity (PC, 1989) were very
similar. The report argued that South African managers were
appointed without much training, and most had a relatively low
awareness of productivity issues (PC, 1989: 197, 222). The
report also argued that some local firms were organised <by a
rigid corporate culture that favoured an autocratic and
bureaucratic management style'. It warned against such an
approach which acted to suppress <individualism, innovation and
imaginative thinking' (PC, 1989: 224, 226). Similar accusations
have come from the union movement, with Cosatu officials
arguing that employers are <often remarkably incompetent and
narrow-minded' with regard to negotiating productivity issues.
Many employers have forbidden labour the right to participate
in a range of management functions. In so doing, they have
negated the possibility of a more participatory and innovative
future management ethos (Fanaroff, 1991: 12).

Other indicators of poor managerialism include the relatively
low qualifications attained by managers in South Africa. In
1981, approximately 49 per cent of whites occupying HLM
positions possessed only a standard 10, or less (Kraak, 1989b:
31). The minimum entry pre-requisite for most HLM jobs is
defined by the state as standard 10 plus two years post-
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secondary ET. This evidence clearly indicates a serious skill
deficiency at the HLM level, which includes the entire spectrum
of managerial jobs.

Capital's poor training record

Capi tal has a poor training record in South Africa. This has
been openly acknowledged by leading members of both the state
manpower structures and employer organisations. For example,
the past-chairman of the NTB commented in 1985 on the private
sector's apprenticeship scheme:

I have the impression that industry isn't doing by far what it can
do in terms of the training of black artisans. They are putting up
all sorts of excuses, that they can't find qualified black
students.... They are not going out into the market to see what is
available. (Reynders, as quoted in Kraak, 1991c: 56)

Peveritt, training officer for the Steel, Engineering and Iron
Federation of South Africa, had similar criticisms:

The reality of company expenditure is that they are spending less
than 0.5 per cent of their total expenditure on education and
training. This is not social responsibility. This is merely
responding minimally to their training needs.... Approximately 1
million workers might be getting some sort of training. But we
have an economically active population of over 10 million. In
other words, only 10 per cent of our work-force are getting any
form of training. This is very low. (Quoted in Kraak, 1991c:
57)

The President's Council has noted that only a small number of
firms were actually training, the majority preferring to poach
trained staff from other organisations. Those firms that did
train often did so wi thout a clearly planned training needs
analysis (PC, 1989: 191, 196).

The NTB has undertaken three major studies into the nature of
industrial training in South Africa. In each of these reports
criticisms have been made of employers' poor training record.
The Investigation into a National Training Strategy (NTB/HSRC,
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1991) h igh lighted a number of factors constraining the growth
of private sector training:

* There was a lack of commitment to training among many
employers.

* Many employers were production oriented. They felt that
training employees meant that less production would take
place.

* A lack of awareness among employers of the benefits of
training made them reluctant to send workers for training.

* Employers had problems in identifying the actual training
needs in their companies.

* When employers evaluated training, they often thought it
had been ineffective because they confused training and
what it was worth with issues related to poor management,
supervision and planning.

* It was possible to poach trained workers from other
companies, thus making some employers reluctant to train
their workers.

* In many companies, the development of human resources
enjoyed a low priority. (NTB/HSRC, 1991: ·111, 112)

Table 5.3 below highlights the macro statistics regarding
persons trained according to various employer-sponsored
programmes. The significance of the data provided is two-fold.
Firstly, the impact of the business cycle downturn is clearly
visible in the substantial drops in training since the mid-
19805, impacting particularly harshly on apprenticeship
training. Secondly, the total number of persons trained between
1985 and 1990 averages approximately 577 000 workers per annum.
This represents a dismal 5.2 per cent of the 1990 economically
active population of 11 073 000 persons (NMC, 1990: 61):
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TABLE 5.3: PERSONS TRAINED ACCORDING TO VARIOUS PROGRAMMES,
1985 - 1990

TYPE OF TRAINING YEAR

1985 1987 1989 1990

TOTAL 425 232 574 514 631 706 514 236
1. Artisan training:
Apprenticeship 33 752 25 689 26 941 24 448
Trainees enrolled 523 491 357 3892. In-service training:
Group training centres 15 750 23 038 54 674 31 650
Private training centres
and training schemes 285 321 251 118 319 749 251 094
Training schemes where
levies apply 14 197 5 679 22 552 19 686
Training schemes of
industrial councils 9 040 9 982 8 518 17 640
Training of unemployed
and workseekers 66 649 258 517 198 915 169 329
(Source: NMC, 1990: 292)

A further aspect of capital's poor training record is the
proliferation of narrow training modules aimed at
development of single-tasked operative capabilities.
Pittendrigh (1988: 4) reports that there are over 500 different
operative categories many of which can be further sub-divided.
As a result of this acute fragmentation of the labour process,
much of the training activity of employers has been directed at
developing this limited task capability. Underpinning such an
approach is a.very narrow concept of work-based competence. The
following descript ion by a training manager at Haggie Rand in
Germiston illustrates this narrow training vividly:

It became necessary that each job in the factory be analysed and
defined in detail, and courses specific to the job be compiled....
There are 16 operator modules, amongst them wire-drawing ski11s,
rope manufacture ski11s, testing, butt-welding and so forth....
We've done a thorough analysis of jobs, from the operator process
skills level right through to our managers. We've been able to
identify very specifically, in terms of measurable standards, what
the expectations of each job are.... And thus we are able to
provide specific training inputs. (quoted in Kraak, 1987: 18)

the

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



178

These narrow skills are not transferable across firms and
indus trial sectors. They leave semi-ski Lled operat ive workers
highly vulnerable to changes in technology, as they have not
acquired a sufficiently generic ET experience to adapt to new
technological processes. The findings of a 1990 NTB report
confirm this viewpoint. The report evaluated the qual ity of
employer-designed training courses which were registered wi th
the Department of Manpower for tax concess ion purposes. The
report questioned the 'appropriateness' of many of these
courses:

The fact that the relevant courses are predominantlyof very short
duration, means that they are mainly ... of an induction nature
with very little broader formative training. Technological
innovationsoon outdates such training. (NTB, 1990b: ix)

Capital's short-term perspective

Many of the publications and reports of the NTB are critical of
the predominantly short-term view held by most employers
regarding training decisions and investments in new productive
capacity:

The private sector provides a smaller percentage of its total
budget for trainingthan is done in other countriesand such funds
as are provided are subject to the vagaries of the business cycle.
This seems to be the result of a short-termview of trainingwhich
should be seen as a long-term investment in human capital. (NTB,
1989: 218)

The NTB Report on a National Training Strategy (NTB/HSRC, 1991)
elaborated on this criticism arguing that employers' obsession
with the cost implications of training blinded them to the
future growth benefits of such training. The report noted that
while state-aided cash grant and levy systems could go a
considerable way towards resolving this problem, 'it is highly
likely that many employers will still not be prepared to train
their employees' (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 126). A survey of manpower
planning strategies amongst 2 194 enterprises found that only
23 enterprises had a complete manpower planning division and
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did purposeful and systematic planning of training (NTB/HSRC,
1991: 168).

Capital's short-term perspective is in part a function of the
structure of financial markets in South Africa. As discussed in
Chapter Two and elaborated further in Chapter Ten, financial
markets in South Africa are primarily concerned with
investments in projects with short-term returns and high profit
rates. They have been far less interested in longer term
commi tments such as the expansion of fixed productive assets
and human resource development. Furthermore, with the advent of
political and economic turmoil since the mid-1970s, the trend
has been towards a drop in fixed company investments and a rise
in financial market flows particularly in speculative
activity, hostile take-overs and capital flight to foreign
markets (Gelb, 1990: 28; Gelb, 1991a: 171). In short, South
African financial markets have not encouraged investment in new
plant and human resources development.

The implications of this short-term perspective for ET can be
observed directly in the partial and piecemeal manner in which
South African employers have adopted and diffused the new
technologies and innovations in work organisation. These short-
term and risk aversion tendencies have greatly constrained the
optimal adoption of these 'state-of-the-art' production
methods.

A lack of co-operation between state, capital and labour

Chapter Two emphasised the centrality of a co-operative
environment between state, capital and labour in the attainment
of a high-ski 11 economy. The history of such co-operation in
South Africa has been minimal. The NTB has identified the
effects of this non-co-operation on education and training at
two levels. Firstly, there has been little effective co-
operation and planning between capital and the education and
training authorities over the nature and content of formal
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educational provision and the skill needs of industry (NTB,
1991: 178). Most employers in the past have opportunistically
benefited from cheap and unskilled labour power. Liberal
employers did complain about the exclusion of blacks from the
ET system and the consequent lack of black advancement, but
little action was taken to change this low-skill scenario.

The second level of non-co-operation relates to divisions
within capital itself. This surfaces most strongly in the
problem of poaching, but also in the duplication of identical
training facilities, the lack of sharing of these facilities,
and the low utilisation of state regional training centres
(NTB, 1991: 127, 182). The NTB noted that 'duplication of
training facilities often took place as a result of such
factors as empire building and the need for prestige among some
companies' (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 109). All in all, private sector
training remains low and patchy, largely undertaken by a few
big companies. Poaching is rife, with high labour turnover
leading to low productivity (NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 182, 204).

These divisions between capital and the state, as well as
within capital, are themselves reflections of deeper tensions.
Capital and the state historically have never developed a joint
vision or partnership with regard to accumulation in South
Africa. Morris and padayachee (1989: 72) characterise the South
African state-capital relation as one of 'distance/dependency'.
Freund (1992a: 17) further elaborates that South African
capital has always been opposed to a strong state role in
industrial policy. This has its roots in the political,
economic and cultural antagonism which emerged between, on the
one hand, the gold and finance conglomerates, and on the other,
the Afrikaner nationalist governments of the past. The belief
amongst employers of a minimal state role in industrial policy
has taken on a new form in the current context - privileging
the ideology of 'free enterprise' - and this position now holds
majority support even within the state. This approach has
denied South Africa the opportunity of following the
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developmental route of the NICs, where the co-operative and
collaborative nature of the state-capital relation has been a
central ingredient in their economic success.

REFORMING THE INSTITUTIONAL NEXUS

In conclusion, it is clear that the powerful combination of a
range of institutional characteristics racially segmented
labour markets, neo-fordist labour processes, racially
fragmented ET and taylorist and authori tarian managerial ism -
have together acted to create the institutional and structural
conditions of a LSE in South Africa. It is clear, too, that for
future ET change to be meaningful, fairly radical reforms
across the entire nexus of social institutions will be required

changes which are the critical pre-requisites for social
transformation along the path towards a high-skill future.
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CHAPTER SIX

"NEW VOCATIONALISM' AND STATE POLICY REFORM IN SOUTH AFRICAN
EDUCATION AND TRAINING, 1980-1990 1

INTRODUCTION

The poverty of apartheid education and training for black South
Africans and the political st rugg les waged against this system
have been well documented [Kane Berman (1978), Hirson (1979),
Kallaway (1984), Nkomo (1990), Hartshorne (1992), Unterhalter
et al (1991), Unterhalter, Wolpe and Botha (1991)]. This
chapter will not duplicate this research, but rather, will
provide an analysis of the <new vocationalist' response by both
capi tal and the state to the severe pol itical and economic
crisis which had taken root in South Africa by the early 1980s.

The <new vocationalist' response is best understood through an
examination of the <mismatch' rhetoric which has become central
to the reformist logic of South African capital and reformist
elements within the state. <Mismatch' here refers to the
disharmony between the outputs of ET and the requirements of
the economy. This mismatch rhetoric has created a powerful
justification for a shift to a more vocationally-oriented ET
system in South Africa. La ter analys is in the chapter
identifies a number of these mismatch themes, including the so-
called academic bias in the formal school curriculum and the
shortage of technical skills. The chapter concludes by
suggesting that such an approach to ET reconstruction is
simplistic, positing an instrumentalist view of the education-
economy relationship.

1 This chapter is a more developed version of an earl ier draft which
originally appeared as Chapters Two and Three of my National Education
Policy Initiative (Nepi) Research Report entitled A Broad or Narrow
Curriculum? The Dangers of Current State and Employer Approaches to
Education and Training in South Africa, May, 1992.
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In the first section of Chapter Six, the origins of <new

vocationalism' in the British context are explored. The second

section explores the extent to which <new vocationalist' ideas

have taken root in South Africa. This is achieved through a

detailed examination of the mismatch theme. The third section

highlights the extent to which the new vocationalistjmismatch

discourse became the dominant influence on ET policy

formulation during the 1980s. The discussion examines in

greater detail the vocational education policy proposals which

have emanated from the state since the De Lange investigation

of 1981. A detailed summary of the 1991 and 1992 Education

Renewal Strategy (ERS) vocational education documents is
presented.

The fourth section focuses on the substantial reforms which

have taken place in the industrial training arena since the

early 1980s. A detailed description is provided of the new

system of training based on the devolution of power and

employer voluntarism. The final section presents an overall

critique of the <new vocationalistjmismatch' approach to ET

restructuring. This chapter provides a descriptive background

for the more critical assessment of the state ET proposals in
Chapters Seven and Eight.

A DEFINITION OF NEWVOCATIONALISM

In a recent study of vocational education policies, I argued

that a number of similarities existed between the South African

and British reform contexts during the 1980s (Kraak, 1991a).

Vocational education and training in this period, in both the

British and South African contexts, inherited the daunting task

which the formal education systems had failed to accomplish:

the pacification of working class youth. Gleeson (1989)

describes this task as that of making the hidden curriculum of

the school the formal curriculum of vocational training:
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Here I am referring to the ways in.which the implicit orderingof
knowledge (attitudes, deference and demeanour, presentation of
self and so forth), traditionally separated off from the formal
content of the curriculum, has become written down as valid
knowledge warranting transmission and evaluation [via vocation
training]. (Gleeson, 1989: 44)

'New vocationalism' is defined by most writers as a specific
state response to the severe capitalist crisis which began
affecting the British economy from the mid-1970s (Sharp, 1986:
98). Both the British state and capital realised that drastic
measures would be needed to raise the rate of accumulation and
restore profitability. They chose to put much of the blame on
the education system.

This approach first emerged in 1976 in a speech delivered by
the then Labour Prime Minister James Callaghan. He charged the
education system for failing to establ ish a functional
relationship between schools and industry which better served
the manpower and productivity needs of the economy. Callaghan
triggered off what became known as the 'great debate'
(Jamieson, 1985: 26). His call rallied a diverse collection of
state, educational and employer groupings who all sought to put
pressure on the education system to change the content of what
was taught, how it was taught and to make education more
sensitive to employers' needs.

The response of the Br itish government to this economi c and
educational crisis was the formulation of a policy approach
later to be termed 'new vocationalist'. It involved a
significant increase in state control over education, which
previously had been relatively autonomous and locally governed.
New vocationalism took two forms: the implementation of the
Youth Training Scheme (YTS) in 1981, and the implementation of
the Technical and Vocational Education Initiative (TVE!) in
1983. The YTS was aimed at post-16 school-Ieavers, most of whom
would otherwise face unemployment. The YTS programme guaranteed
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the offer of a year's training post-school. The TVEI focused
on post-14 year olds still at school.

The curriculum of these schemes had a number of common themes.
Firstly, these courses - particularly the YTS schemes - have
been referred to as e training wi thout jobs'. Offe (1984: 99)
calls this <institutional storage': keeping the unemployed off
the streets and available for employment. Gleeson argues that
the new vocationalism is aimed at serving as a substitute for
and obscuring the problems of unemployment (Gleeson, 1989: 48-
49). Vocational training in this context acts to hand trainees
over to employers for positive vetting. It serves as a new
administrative mechanism, in the face of the collapse of the
Bri tish youth labour market, for establishing new cri teria for
allocating young trainees to declining jobs.

Secondly, many of these courses have attempted to alter the
content of the curriculum in favour of employer-led definitions
of reality. Thus, new vocationalism is primarily an ideological
intervention. It is an attack on the broadness of the formal
curriculum, and is not intended to provide a balanced
understanding of society, a capacity for critical refection and
autonomous judgmen t (Well ington , 1987: 25). Rather, it narrows
the learning experience down to the attainment of a set of
employer-defined <skills'. Wellington (1987: 32), on
investigating the nature of these skills, found that the
curriculum content was almost always framed in the language of
<attitudes and dispositions'. No direct relationship between
required skills and technical or economic imperatives were
identified.

Gleeson and Wellington have identified some of these
learning to adopt e the right role atdispositions and values:

work', <acceptance of authority', and <taking orders' (Gleeson,
1985, 67; Wellington, 1987: 30). <Social and Life Skills'
training courses are the most important examples of these
ideologically-defined training interventions. These <social and
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life skills' courses aim to prepare the young and unemployed
for employment. They emphasise individual adaptation and
survival in the face of unemployment.

Wha t kinds of concl us ions can be drawn about these types of
education and training courses? Gleeson argues that these new
ET programmes are not characterised by vocational realism but
by vocational idealism:

it is the ideological arguments in favour of how private
enterprise ought to function that is importantfor understanding
the essentialcurricular ingredientsof the new vocationalism....
[They] exist in idealisedconceptionsof how industrialrelations
ought to operate under free market conditions. (Gleeson, 1989:
50)

The new vocationalism projects onto the trainee a fantasy
world-view, creating the impression that they are employable
and re-employable in a variety of jobs and settings. It is an
idealisation of the relationship between work and education.
Training is presented as an activity necessitated by individual
rather than structural constraints, indicating that individuals
need to 'stand own their own feet' and make themselves less
dependable on the state and capital for their livelihoods' All
in all, these courses aim a t- ensuring worker adaptabili ty in
the face of a declining industrial sector, growing unemployment
and the collapse of the youth labour market. The new
vocationalism then, as Moore (1983: 61) concludes, is driven by
an ideological imperative to 'block a coherent social and
political understanding of the world of work'.

SOUTH AFRICA'S NEW VOCATIONALISM: THE MISMATCH THEME

By the early 1980s, the economic and educational crisis facing
South Africa had become acute. Chapter Four has already
sketched the depth of this structural crisis. The magnitude of
the problems faced pressurised both employers and reformist
thinkers within the state's ET and manpower apparatuses to
develop a policy response to this crisis. One of the key
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responses was the mismatch theme. This perspective was in
reality a reformulation of the 'human capital' argument, which
as Chapter One suggested, is premised on the functionalist
belief in a harmonious link between increased outputs of ET and
enhanced economic performance. Similarly, the mismatch theme is
premised on a concern about the lack of such a relationship
between ET and economic performance in South Africa. This
perspective has become central to the logic of South African
employers and
1980s, many

state manpower
employers and

and ET officials.
state officials

By the early
had become

disillusioned with education's failure to meet the changing
human resource requirements of the economy and now sought
justifications for restructuring education along vocational
lines. In this regard, the mismatch theme undoubtedly has many
parallels with the new vocationalism of Great Britain during
the 1980s.

The mismatch theme first emerged in South Africa in the late
1960s during the boom years of apartheid's rapid economic
growth. Liberal-minded manufacturers and educators began to
argue that apartheid ET and the racist division of labour were
likely to become major constraints on further growth because of
the resultant shortage of skills (Kraak, 1989a). This analysis
persisted and became part of the mainstream rhetoric of
employers by the early 1980s. At a 1980 conference on black
employee training a leading South African industrialist summed
up business attitudes regarding education in the following way:

'Education' rarely researches its market place to identify,
specify and analyse the skills, attributes, characteristics,
aptitudes and human qualities needed by inhabitants-to-beof the
business world.... Their [the newly-educated school-leavers]
behavioural patterns indicate to me that they have not been taught
to budget their time and resources, let alone been monitored and
corrected when impunctual or wasteful. Also, a wi11ingness to
comply with deadlines, rules and behavioural patterns intrinsicto
business scenarios, is often absent.... They seem to lack a sense
of urgency, dedication, loyalty and service. (Brett, 1980:
109, 116)

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



188

This was classic mismatch language. Employer concerns regarding
ET were as much about 'attitudes and dispositions' as they were
about technical skilling. In similar vein, the highly
influential 1986 Project Free Enterprise (Unisa, 1986) survey
on 900 business organisations in South Africa, had the
following to say about education's inability to meet South
African skill requirements:

Pupils leave school before they obtain suitable vocational
qualifications, ski11s or appropriate value systems that wi11 be
of service to them. This neglect of vocational training is the
effect of a bias in the South African educational system towards
an 'academic value system'.... There should be a move towards a
balance between general formative preparatory education and career
education which relates better to the manpower needs of the
country. (Uni sa, 1986: 48)

This is typical of business sector opinion throughout the
1980s. Similar views have been expressed within the state
sector. For example, the 1981 De Lange investigation Provision

of Education in the RSA (HSRC, 1981a) argued that:

It is widely accepted that the present (and future) South African
situation demands people with practical skills. If this is true
and the provision of education cantinues in an uncurbed manner
placing the accent on preparatory academic school education, then
the disharmony between the school product and what the work
situation demands will become worse than it is now.... The country
can well be faced with unemployment among those with a purely
'academic' background. (HSRC, 1981a: 138)

The 1990 Walters report, The Evaluation and Promotion of Career

Education (DEC, 1990), provided a detailed elaboration of the
extent of this mismatch. It included:

* the unregulated and unselective throughflow of pupils to a
destination ... which is mainly a preparation for academic
study;

* the excessive emphasis in the system on the individual
preference of pupils as a result of the 'excessive' subject
differentiation created by a multiplicity of subject
choices, without taking both the career prospects of the
pupils and the needs of the country into account;

* the large communication gap between the education sector
and the employer with respect to ... fundamental points of
departure regarding education;

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



189

* the inadequate interaction and co-operation between the
education sector and the employer as reflected ... by the
'closed shop' approach of education in the past regarding
curriculum. (DEC, 1990: 126)

More recently, the 1991 ERS document argued that education in
South Africa was not 'sufficiently relevant for both learners
and employers and did not sufficiently take into account the
economic and person-power needs of the country' (ONE, 1991a:
16) .

All of the above quotes display 'new vocationalist' tendencies.
Although there is clearly a concern about the lack of
appropriate technical expertise amongst black students and
workers (a product of 'bantu education'), the concern about the
inappropriateness of education is much broader. The mismatch
rhetoric is almost always framed in the language of 'attitudes
and dispositions' - as in the British case. Furthermore, the
South African mismatch rhetoric does not question the
structural causes of unemployment, nor does it attempt to pose
any macro-economic or labour market remedies for the problem.
Rather, in true 'new vocationalist' style, it lays full blame
at the door of the ET system. In so doing, strong pressures are
placed on the ET system to adapt curricula to meet the needs of
employment.

Having made these observations, it is important to note that
the new vocationalist/mismatch discourse cannot be rejected in
its entirety. It does raise a number of critical problems which
form the core elements of counter discourses about ET. For
example, the 'macro-institutionalist' discourse employed in
this thesis is also concerned about three problem areas
highlighted by the mismatch rhetoric. These are the academic
bias wi thin the school ing system, low enrolments in technical
education and the consequent shortage of technical skills. Each
of these aspects will now be briefly examined.
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The academic bias of formal education

The major criticism contained in the 1981 De Lange
investigation (HSRC, 1981a: 31) was that school education was
'primarily geared to preparing pupils for study at university'
with the result that large numbers of pupils entered 'the world
of work without adequate vocational qualifications, skills or
appropriate value systems':

... the abstract world of ideas is often considered to be of
greater importance than the practical world.... There is often a
tendency to look down on manual work and practical skills. (HSRC,
1981a: 31)

Opposition to the academic bias of South Africa's education
system has continued to receive support long after De Lange.
Bobby Godseli , Anglo American group consul tant on industrial
relations, has characterised South Africa's academic education
as profoundly elitist:

State education is aimed at getting people into university, yet no
more than one in five can usefully go.... The world of work does
not rank high. The whole concept of education is wrong. Instead of
producing only the critical thinker, we should rather educate the
person to be useful in society in all senses - to be a critical
thinker, but also to be economically useful. We have developed a
profoundly elitist idea about education. Vocational and technical
education has the connotation of people who can't quite make the
grade. (Sunday Times, 25 June 1989)

The academic orientation of South Africa's education system is
most noticeable when examinirig the enrolment figures of post-
secondary education, as shown in Table 6.1 below:
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TABLE 6.1: POST-SECONDARY EDUCATION INSTITUTIONS AND STUDENT
ENROLMENTS ('000), 1990

Student enrolments Number of institutions

University Technikon Technical University Technikon Technical
college college

White 153.8 53.8 48.9 11
Indian 18.9 5.9 6.0
Coloured 18. i 6.9 4.6
African 111.3 17.8 12.7 4
rsvc 15.1 0.9 na 4
SGT 0.0 1.4 4.5 0
Rest 96.1 15.5 8.1
TOTALS 302.0 84.4 72.2 21

(Source: Nepi, 1992: 15)

8 70
3
14

1 22
3 na

20

15 129

Table 6.1 highlights the acute imbalance of enrolments between
universities and technikons. A number of further statistics
usefully elaborate on this imbalance. At present, the ratio of
student enrolments between universities and technikons is 7:2
(ONE, 1991a: 8) . In many developed economies, the
university/technikon student ratio is often the complete
inversion of the South African ratio. The damaging implications
of this imbalance is noticeable when comparing South Africa's
graduate output wi th those of other countries. For example,
Japan has nearly 15 times the number of graduate engineers, and
Australia, with half our population, has around six times the
number of graduate engineers (Cooper, 1992: 2). All the Pacific
Rim countries produce far greater numbers of engineers and
technicians than our ET institutions.

The above problem is compounded when specific subject
registrations are closely examined. In all post-secondary
institutions there is a low level of interest in the pursuit of
technological/engineering careers. In 1988, 35 per cent of all
degrees and diplomas awarded by tertiary institutions were in
the social sciences, and only 7 per cent were in engineering,
mathematical, scientific and computer fields (NMC, 1990: 49).
At technikons, 29 per cent of enrolments are in commerce and
business, wi th only 19 per cent of students pursuing
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engineering (Cooper, 1992: 16) .. In the colleges, 90 per cent of

African women students do commercial and business courses, and

89 per cent of African men do industrial arts and the trades.

Almost no African students pursue the engineering stream at

technical college, a route which often leads to more advanced

studies at technikons. This is clearly the domain of more

privileged white students at white colleges (Chisholm, 1992:
14) .

Professor James Moulder of Rhodes University has identified the

'push to the universities' phenomenon - the considerable growth

rate of both whi te and black students at universi ties. Among

white pupils there has been a massive increase in the

percentage of candidates who receive matriculation exemption:

from 25 per cent in 1965 to 44 per cent in 1985 (Business Day,

2 May 1989). In 1945 the ratio of white university students to

1000 of the white population was 6: 1000. By 1985 it was 28:

1000. A similar 'push to the universities' phenomenon has

occurred wi thin black education. For example, in 1970 black

students represented only 6 per cent of the total universi ty

student body. By 1980 this figure had increased to 12 per cent

and in 1989 it was nearly 32 per cent (NMC, 1989: 36). Moulder

describes this process as the 'massification' of university
education (Business Day, 2 May 1989).

Low status vocational and technical education

Vocational and technical education at school level

Linked wi th the high priori ty accorded academic school ing and

academic tertiary study has been the low priori ty given to

technical and vocational school education occurring

ironically while demands for vocational education gain greater

currency. The state has acknowledged this problem by arguing

that the high demand for the provision of basic academic

education has meant that 'innovatory projects such as career
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education ... have had to be accorded low priority' (DET, 1990:
54) .

The 1981 De Lange investigation noted the poor provision of
technical and vocational school education, arguing that it was
co-ordinated on an ad hoc basis and <had never become an
integral part of a cos t-effect ive sys tem of education' (HSRC,
1981b: 105). De Lange noted that the white technical training
facilities were under-utilised, which contrasted sharply with
the shortage of such facilities for blacks (HSRC, 1981b: 105).
The report also argued that the low status of vocational and
technical education had evolved because historically vocational
education was provided mainly for destitute, handicapped and
delinquent children (HSRC, 1981b: 106).

Enrolments of black pupils in technical and vocational courses
are exceptionally low. The formation of 36 DET comprehensive
high schools since the early 1980s has not changed the
situation much. Table 6.2 provides enrolment figures for a
range of practical and technical subjects offered at DET
schools. The figures are revealing. A very small percentage of
black students actually enrol for the technical subjects
offered at DET schools. For example, only 13 460 DET
comprehensive secondary students enrolled for the subject
<technical drawing' (a compulsory subject in the vocational
stream) in 1990 out of a total of 568 920 DET secondary
students. Similarly, only 691 were enrolled in the important
field of electronics. These statistics give a vivid picture of
the low priority accorded vocational and technical education by
pupils. Recent research on comprehensive schools has shown that
currently enrolled students are there purely as a second-best
choice - they were unsuccessful in enrolling at the overcrowded
township academic schools (Kallaway, 1992: 17).

The DET enrolment figures for mathematics and science reflect a
more complex phenomenon. Initial enrolments in standard six and
seven for mathematics and science are very high, almost 100 per
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cent of the total student population for those years. However,
after standard eight, the enrolments drop drastically to
approximately 30 per cent of the total matric population. The
initial high enrolments reflect the pressures both of the
academic orientation of schooling and employer preferences for
academic matric with mathematics. Given these pressures, many
DET students enrol for mathematics and science on the higher
grade (see Table 6.3 below). The outcome was a massive dropout
rate and a disastrous matric failure rate. The 1991 ERS report
expressed grave concern and concluded that the present school
curriculum required fundamental reconsideration 'with a view to
far greater emphasis on vocationally-oriented and vocational
education' (DNE, 1991a: 12).
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TABLE 6.2: ENROLMENTS FOR TECHNICAL AND PRACTICAL SUBJECTS AT
DET SECONDARY SCHOOLS, 1990

SUBJECT TOTAL ENROLMENTS
STD 6 - STD 10

STD 10
ONLY

Academic subjects
English
Afrikaans
Functional mathematics
Mathematics
General and Physical Science

568 920
568 920

5 149
451 222
360 424

58 986
58 986

(Only Std 8)
18 644
12 740

Practical subjects (Std 6 - Std 10)

Agricultural Science
Woodwork

109 945
8 372

5 432
422

Commercial subjects (Std 6 - Std 10)
Accountancy
Business Economics
Commercial Mathematics
Typing

115 290
100 221

1 325
15 409

7 667
9 195

253
878

Technical orientation subjects (Std 4 - Std 6) •
Bricklaying
Electrical Work
Metalwork and Fitting
Technical Drawing
Woodwork

6 413
6 634
8 474

34 139
6 834

(Std 4-6)

Technical Secondary subjects (Std 6 - Std 10) ••
Electrical work 2 401
Electronics 691
Motor mechanics 1 035
Technical drawing 13 460
Welding and metal work 2 812
Woodwork 1 375

187
179
46

754
257
42

* Available at 21 Technical Orientation Centres
** Available at 36 DET Technical and Comprehensive

Schools

(Sources: DET, 1987: 61; DET, 1990: Table 3.5)
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TABLE 6.3: HIGHER GRADE AND STANDARD GRADE ENROLMENTS, DET
MATRIC STUDENTS, 1989

HG SG HG PASS RATE
Mathematics 39% 61% 14%Physical Science 53% 47% 10%Biology 54% 46% 9%
(Source: DNE, 1991a: 11)

Vocational and technical education at college level

The South African government has since 1978 provided technical
college education for black students in the urban areas of
'white' South Africa. This was in response to the massive
political unrest around access to ET since the mid-1970s, as
well as part of the reform recommendations of the Riekert and
Wiehahn commissions of 1979. A stable and skilled urban black
labour force was now recognised by the state as an essential
component of economic renewal.

A number of serious problems face technical colleges in South
Africa today. Most white technical colleges have developed with
substantial support from the state and employer organisations
with the result that they are well integrated into the spatial
map of urban industrial South Africa. Their .graduates have
generally acquired jobs in neighbouring industries. This is not
the case for the black colleges. Firs tly, the black technical
colleges built in the earlier era of apartheid control (prior
to 1978) were not allowed to be located within the urban
industrial complexes of 'white' South Africa. As a result, many
of these colleges were situa ted in underdeveloped rural areas
far from the industrial contexts requiring their expertise. Nor
were they oriented to meeting the developmental needs of rural
environments. They continue to exist with little relevance to
the economic needs of the country (Chisholm, 1992: 24).
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The rapid growth since 1978 of the 22 black colleges in the so-
called 'white areas' under DET control has far outstripped its
commi tment or capaci ty to provide high qual ity tuition at any
of these institutions (Chisholm, 1992: 21). Machinery and
syllabi are outdated and instructors are poorly trained. The
greatest handicap suffered, however, is that these colleges are
rarely supported by local industry and few students are
sponsored through company employment contracts. Most students
are self-supporting and full-time trainees (Chisholm, 1992: 21,
23). This is in large part due to the economic recession and
shrinkage of jobs and apprenticeships since the mid-1980s, but
it also has to do with racial discrimination in the recruitment
practices of local white-owned firms. Most of the trainees
enrolled at black technical colleges fail to find employment
after graduating (Chisholm, 1992: 21, 23-25). The labour market
value of black technical college qualifications is
exceptionally low.

Shortages of technical skills

The dual problems of giving priority to academic schooling and
neglecting technical education are determinants of a further
mismatch problem: the consequent shortage of technical skiLl s
in South Africa. A substantial debate has taken place
concerning the extent and character of this shortage (See
Davies, 1979; Meth, 1981; Chisholm, 1983; Muller, 1987; Kraak,
1987; Kraak, 1989b). In previous articles, I have argued that
the South African economy has faced a damaging skill shortages
crisis as a consequence of both labour process changes and the
partial deracialisation of the occupational structure (Kraak,
1987; Kraak, 1989b). Labour process restructuring in the 1970s
and 1980s entailed both deskilling and reskilling. Deskilling
occurred as a direct result of the substantial degree of
mechanisation in industry in the 1960s and 1970s. The
consequent dilution of skilled work affected white artisans the
most.
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Reskilling occurred as a result of the introduction of new
(mechanised) technologies and the growth of entirely new high-
skill occupations. Skill shortages emerged because
appropriately skilled workers were not available in the right
quantities with the relevant skill capabilities. Many of the
skilled white artisans of the time had been indentured with
minimal academic qua Lif icat i.ons . They displayed poor practical
competence with some not even having passed the qualifying
trade test (Kraak, 1989b: 28, 29).

Partial deracialisation of the occupational structure, as
highlighted in Chapter Five, began to occur from the early
1970s onwards. For black operative workers it entailed the
opening up of jobs previously associated wi th whi te artisan
labour. This represented a significant process of skills
upgrading for many black workers most of whom were previously
unskilled. Skill shortages emerged because of the lack of
formal education amongst these operative workers. The absence
of literacy, numeracy and communicative skills normally
acquired through general education meant that most black
workers were iLl+-equ ipped to benef it from further in-serv ice
training. In this sense, a substantial skills deficiency
existed (Kraak, 1987: 27; 1989b: 30). In particular, the broad
educational foundation required by the new technologies and new
forms of work organisation was insufficiently developed because
of the deprivations of apartheid education.

The new technologies have impacted on ski 11 shortages in a
further way. The new technologies require larger numbers of
technicians and fewer artisans than currently employed. The
findings of the 1991 National Training Strategy (NTB/HSRC.
1991) confirmed this trend by arguing that the new technologies
and new forms of work organi sation have resul ted in a shift
away from the traditional artisan towards both deskilled
automated production employing mainly operative labour, and the
greater use of technicians (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 76). These
technicians are deployed in R&D, technology adaptation, quality
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control and product design. All of these skill capabilities are
crucial for attaining competitiveness on world markets.

South Africa's education system performs poorly in producing
sufficient numbers of well trained technicians. The figures
contained in Tables 6.1 and 6.4 confirm this:

TABLE 6.4: TECHNICIAN/ SCIENTIST-ENGINEER RATIO'S

COUNTRY TECHNICIAN/SCIENTIST-ENGINEER RATIO
Korea
Hong Kong
Sweden
Japan
Germany
South Africa

20:1
7: 1

5,5: 1
4,3: 1
1,7: 1
0,8:1

(Source: NTB/HSRC, 1991: 198)

As can be observed from Table 6.4, South Africa employs fewer
technicians in production/R&D than university trained engineers
and scientists. This poor production of technicians is directly
related to the 'push-to-the-universities' phenomenon. Far fewer
students enrol at technikons than at universities. The ERS
expressed concern about this problem:

... at present we have seven university students to every two
technikon students. This ratio will obviously have to be
corrected. (DNE, 1991a: 8)

This ratio highlights South Africa's dismal failure in
producing sufficient numbers of skiLl ed workers at the
technician level. This contrasts sharply wi th the success of
many NIC' s, and in part icular, wi th the way in which their
education and training strategies have complemented and
assisted economic development. As indicated in Chapter Two, the
production of sufficient numbers of technicians and engineers
has been central to their growth strategies.
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The 1981 De Lange investigation was concerned with South
Africa's poor economic performance in comparison with the
NIC's, and De Lange made continual reference to the success of
the vocational education system of Taiwan (HSRC, 1981b: 78). In
similar vein, many South African businessmen complain regularly
about how rapidly South Africa's economy is falling behind
developments in the NIC's - blaming in most cases the South
African schooling system:

Our children are not being educated for employment, but to fulfil
theoretical academic objectives. The result is that South Africa
has fallen behind Pacific Rim countries Iike Taiwan and South
Korea that, 25 years ago, were at a similar stage of development.
(Mr Les Wood, Business Equipment Association Executive
Director, Business Day, 14 February 1989)

The 1990 Walters report on career education made a serious
attempt to grapple wi th these problems. Central to the report
was a recognition of the changes which had taken place in the
world economy: substantial technological sophistication; the
Increased role of technicians; the shift in employment to the
services and information sectors; and the greater need for
educational qualities such as entrepreneurship, expert decision
making and higher productivity (DEC, 1990: 16). The report
concluded that the established school curriculum provided an
inadequate orientation for this radically changed economic
environment (DEC, 1990: 16).

STATE POLICY REFORM IN SOUTH AFRICAN EDUCATION AND TRAINING,
1980-1990

By the late 1980s, the new vocationalist/mismatch discourse had
become the dominant ET perspective within the state and amongst
employers. The unanimous view amongst these key pol icy actors
was that the resolution of the educational crisis lay with
reshaping the education system in a more vocational direction.
The next section will look at the impact of this new
vocationalist/mismatch' discourse on state policy reform in
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both the formal school and the industrial training arenas
during the 1980s.

Vocational ising the school curriculum

State policy proposals regarding vocational education over the
past decade have concentrated on systemic changes to the
structure of education, and on curriculum reform. The structure
of the education system refers to the ordering of the different
phases of school ing - from the junior primary to the senior
secondary phase. The next section describes the major changes
proposed by the state reform documents in these two key areas.

The De Lange proposals

The 1981 De Lange investigation into the Provision of Education

in the RSA (HSRC, 1981a) provides the starting point in any
review of state policy proposals in ET over the past decade.

Much of the attention given by the media and educational
community to the De Lange investigation's findings in 1981 and
after, focused on the investigation's failure to support the
idea of a single, non-racial and unitary education department.
De Lange was also criticised for not attempting to redress the
gross racial inequalities in South African schooling. However,
an area which received far less publicity and attention was De
Lange's proposals on vocational schooling. This initial
contribution in the early 1980s set the tone for a much larger
debate about vocational education in the late 1980s and early
1990s.

De Lange's proposals can best be described by considering Table
6.5:
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TABLE 6.5: DE LANGE'S PROPOSED EDUCATIONAL MODEL
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De Lange's model envisaged three phases of school education:
pre-basic, basic and post-basic education (HSRC, 1981a: 98).
Pre-basic education was concerned with the development of
school-readiness amongst pre-schooIers, an aspect of education
previously neglected by the state (HSRC, 1981a: 101, 105).

Basic education was defined as a six-year phase of general
education. Although formative in nature it was strongly
oriented towards preparing pupils for further training in
industry:

The aim of basic education is to ensure ... basic li teracy and
some understanding of life, so that should the learner leave
formal education at this stage he will be capable of benefiting
from training in his occupationor from career-orientednon-formal
education; on the other hand, cantinuation in post-basic formal
education must be possible for those who have the abili ty and
choose to take this path. (HSRC, 1981a: 108)

In line with this reasoning, De Lange proposed that an early
exit point within the schooling system should be created at
standard four. De Lange introduced a new system of categorising
differing educational levels, as can be observed in Table 6.5.
Under this system, the standard four exi t point is equivalent
to the outlet point of grade six in Table 6.5.

De Lange's main concern was that there should be a continuous
interface wi t h the non-formal training system and that this
should begin once basic education had been completed. The
investigation proposed a one-year 'rounding-off' module (module
64b in Table 6.5) for the young chi Id leaving school after
standard four. This module would assist in the transition to
work, linking the educational level achieved to appropriate
work and training opportunities (HSRC, 1981a: 114, 115).

The curriculum for pre-basic and basic education was not made
explicit by De Lange, but the report suggested that it should
contribute towards a process of 'cultural modernisation' by
developing skills essential to contemporary life. Modern
technology should be introduced so that scholars could become
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conversant with the use of tools, materials and simple machines
(HSRC, 1981b: 76).

The major changes recommended by De Lange were located at the
post-basic level. De Lange proposed a substantial change to the
existing structure of secondary schools. Existing secondary
schools should be divided into three distinct institutions:
comprehensive
differentiated

junior secondary schools and two highly
types of senior secondary schools. The

comprehensive junior secondary school would orientate and
prepare pupils to make informed career choices for either the
senior secondary phase or the labour market. Pupils would need
to take at least one vocational as well as one academic subject
so as to orientate themselves to the full spread of career
choices. As comprehensive schools these junior secondaries
would not be strictly formative (academic) as they would
incorporate a strong vocational orientation.

De Lange suggested that the comprehensive junior secondary
phase equivalent to the existing standards five, six and
seven - should form part of compulsory school attendance, but
that these three years did not have to be completed only in
formal schools. They could also be completed in the non-formal
training sector (HSRC, 1981a: 117). And those pupils wishing to
exit the formal system after grade nine and further their
training in the non-formal sector would need to undergo
'rounding-off' modules to assist in this transition (modules 93
and 94 in Table 6.5).

These comprehensive junior secondary schools were viewed as
institutions separate from senior secondary schools. If the two
school phases were linked, the unique 'comprehensive' mission
of the junior secondary phase would be lost. According to the
De Lange report, this was because:

Scholars [would then be] induced to continue their studies at the
high school irrespective of the differentiation available. That is
why so many children end up with a general matric. (HSRC,
1981b: 113)
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At the senior secondary level the entire thrust of the De Lange
inves tiga tion was oriented toward substantial curriculum
differentiation. Considerable career choice would be available
at this level. Students could attend either a senior secondary
academic school or a separate senior secondary career school.
These differing educational routes are highlighted in Table
6.6. Pupils with proven academic ability would attend senior
academic schools, which would provide them wi th the relevant
entrance qualifications for tertiary study (HSRC, 1981b: 23).
However, the vast majority of pupils (50 per cent-80 per cent)
would attend career schools (HSRC, 1981b: 25).

De Lange was highly cri tical of the existing technical high
schools. They were subj ect to an academic learning paradigm
with pupils doing only two vocational subjects, the remaining
four subjects being academic:

[Existing] career orientation is ... too vague and theoretical,
probablybecause of the contrast created between general education
and vocational, career education, as though the former was more
educationallyformative than the latter. The fact is that a too
general educationwould simply be misplaced for many young people
in this age group and would leave them comparativelyill-equipped
on enteringa career. (HSRC, 1981a: 120)

Recent research has shown that existing South African technical
high schools do not adequately meet employer requirements for
indentured apprentices. Employers in fact prefer academic
school-Ieavers. The large majority of apprentices are
indentured with academic school qualifications and not with the
technical school certificates presumed to be of more use to
artisan occupations (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 156; DEC, 1990: 43, 63,
64) .

The De Lange investigation failed to take note of this
contradiction between employers' actual preference for academic
school-Ieavers and their rhetorical demands for increased
vocational education. De Lange vigorously defended the concept
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of a career school.

TABLE 6.6: DE LANGE'S PROPOSED DIFFERENTIATED SENIOR
SECONDARY EDUCATIONAL ROUTES
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The report noted that the traditional apprenticeship system of
training was becoming redundant throughout the world, and
international trends indicated that institutionalised education
and training was more effective in producing technically
skilled personnel. Apprenticeship training should be taking
place primarily in the career school. This alternative model
would ensure that after three years of school-based career
education students would require only one further year of
indus try-based 'on-the-job' training before qual if'y ing as
artisans. The proposed model would assist in resolving skill
shortages, provide a more adequate institutional training of
artisans, reduce apprenticeship by two years, and ensure a
considerable saving in training costs (HSRC, 1981b: 100, 101).

Subjects to be offered in senior secondary career schools would
span the broad fields of technology (mechanical, electrical and
civil), agriculture, commerce, administration and paramedic
studies (HSRC, 1981b: 100). About 60-70 per cent of teaching
time would be devoted to developing the fundamental skills
required to become a skilled worker. The remaining time would
be devoted to general formative education (HSRC, 1981b: 100).

The DET's pilot 'Career Education Programme'

De Lange's proposals on differentiation at the senior secondary
level were never definitive but rather served as important
guidelines for future state research. De Lange acknowledged
that 'the complex nature of differentiation justified a
separate and intensive investigation' (HSRC, 1981a: 119).
Furthermore, the De Lange proposals were never formally
accepted by the state, but were referred to other commi ttees
for further investigation. The South African Council for
Education along with the HSRC were two bodies commissioned to
continue this research (RSA, 1983b: 20-24).

One of the most significant examples of post-De Lange work on
career education has been the experiments undertaken by the DET
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through its <Career Education Programme' launched in 1986.
While the programme envisages four phases spanning across all
school levels, only the first has been introduced so far. The
first stage is the e technical moulding phase', extending from
Sub A to standard three. A new subject entitled <skills and
techniques' is offered which aims to expose pupils to the
acquisition and development of manual skills (DET, 1987: 57).

The <transition phase' will be introduced during standaid four.
It entails the practical mastering of basic technical skills,
including the care and use of tools, measuring, marking off,
sawing, filing and planing. The <exploratory phase' will take
place in the junior secondary school. Students are brought into
contact with a broad spectrum of career-oriented fields of
study. Pupils who leave school at the end of this phase should
have <marketable skills' (DET, 1988: 106).

The <specialisation phase' represents the final stage of the
DET model. Dur ing this senior secondary phase pup i Is wi th the
necessary interest and aptitude will receive instruction in a
range of vocational subjects of their choice. At present, the
DET has approximately 36 comprehensive and technical high
schools which provide subjects of this kind (DET, 1987: 59,
60) .

Once fully operat ional ised, the programme envi sages 100 per
cent of pupils undergoing the initial moulding phase, with the
object being to attain a target of 21 per cent at the
specialisation phase (Star, 9/3/88). To date, the DET has
implemented only the <moulding' and e transi tion' phases at a
limited number of schools. Implementation has been slow and
restrictive. The subject <skills and techniques' has been
introduced at only Sub-A level in 1 455 primary schools, and
the transition phase has been implemented at only 270 primary
schools (DET, 1990: 154). Because of financial constraints,
plans for further implementation are limited. The intention is
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that the first three phases will only be fully operational by
1994/95 (DET, 1990: 154).

The programme has met a number of other obstacles. For example,
many of the initial pilot schools were chosen in the
Atteridgeville and Bloemfontein areas which have heavily
affected by the political unrest of 1985 and there after.
Clearly, the turmoil which made ordinary schools ungovernable
also affected the progress and viability of such pilot schemes.

The Education Renewal Strategy

The-ERS documents published during 1991 and 1992 represent the
most recent state reform efforts which propose large scale
vocationalisation of the senior secondary school curriculum.
The ERS was announced by the Minister of National Education in
May 1990. The main aim of the initiative was to develop a
common education approach amongst the different education
departments. The research was. to be spearheaded by the
Committee of Heads of Education Departments (CHED). Inter-
departmental co-operation was essential to develop a ·co-
ordinated approach towards rationalisation in education' (DNE,
1991a: 7) . Certain ·structural changes' and ·fundamental
renewal' had become necessary to bring about a more ·affordable
and cost-effective' education system (DNE, 1991a: 13, 18).

In all, three state documents were produced. The first,
Education Renewal Strategy: Discussion Document (DNE, 1991a),
was published in June 1991. A second document, focusing
specifically on curriculum matters, was published in November
1991 entitled A Curriculum Model for Education in South Africa

(DNE, 1991b)2. A third and final document was released in
November 1992, entitled Education Renewal Strategy: Management

2 This report was released in 1991 after the initial Department of
National Education (DNE's) ERS report, but strangely, under the name
of the Committee of Heads of Education Departments (CHED), which is a
sub-structure of the DNE. For the sake of convenience, this report
will then be treated as the second ERS document and will be referenced
as follows: (DNE, 1991b).
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Solutions for Education in South Africa (DNE, 1992). The 1992
document is almost identical in content to the first ERS report
although it includes certain minor modifications of argument
and a new chapter on the financing of education. All three
reports will henceforth be collectively referred to as the ERS.

The changes proposed by the ERS bear remarkable resemblance to
some of the ideas first proposed by De Lange in 1981. However,
some important shifts are also noticeable. Table 6.7 provides a
diagrammatic representation of the main ERS proposals.

The ERS contains a dual strategy: a stress on general formative
education alongside subject recurriculation emphasising work
socialisation and technology awareness. The strategy is dual
because the ERS aims to be more relevant to the needs of
economic development whilst still satisfying the cognitive,
creative and intellectual needs of the individual (DNE, 1991b,
attached brochure: 1). Central to this approach is an emphasis
on general formative education for all pupils until the ninth
~rade. A uniform curriculum is proposed for all pupils during
these years, with limited subject choice permitted during the
junior secondary phase (DNE, 1991a: 47).

The dual strategy emerges at each phase of the ERS's proposed
school structure. For example, The junior and senior primary
phases are defined as developing confidence, self-worth and the
acquisition of intellectual skills. These are defined alongside
the need to learn to identify with important work ethics such
as having a sense of responsibility and striving for higher
levels of productivity (DNE, 1991b: 15, 16).
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TABLE 6.7: THE ERS'S PROPOSALS FOR A RENEWED EDUCATION SYSTEM

UNIV TECHNI- EDUKON TEACHER
KON TRAINING

i ..... ~ .:I ... ~ ~ .
Year of Grade I ~
Age + .,. t t I ~

~ -19+ Tertiary and Further .r I I I •
Post-school Education ..... ; Structured •...

I I )' accredited
,'I

17-18 12 Senior Secondary Phase Pre-Tertiary •
16-17 11 Generally - Vocationally- Vocational ; non-fonnal A
15-16 10 Oriented Oriented Education •

Education 't Educat10n t ~ ).' education •

Ju~ior Secondary IPhase I I il
14-15 9 I and training •13-14 8 t

I •
12-13 7 l /--------
11-12 6 Senior Primary Phase
10-11 5
9-10 4 41-

8-9 3
7-8 2 Junior Primary Phase
6-7* 1

(Source: DNE, 1991b: 21)
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Junior secondary education entails a continuation of these

themes but with a stronger <orientation and exploration' of the

demands of the world of work, differing economic systems and

the development of economic and poli tical Li teracy and

entrepreneurial skills (ONE, 1991b: 16, 17). It is at this

stage when students will be exposed to a range of vocational

fields of study available at the senior secondary level. This

exposure will occur cross-curricularly in all general formative

subjects. Pupils in grades eight and nine may also choose to do
one vocationally-oriented subject.

The general formative curriculum for the first nine grades

reflects a number of ERS principles (see Table 6.8). Firstly,

the ERS offers seven fields of study: languages, mathematics,

natural sciences, social sciences, arts, technology and

lifestyle education. Languages figure prominently in the model

<because of their value as bearers of culture and the

contribution which they can make to conceptualisation in all

fields of knowledge' (ONE, 1991b: 27). Each pupil will become

acquainted with three languages during this nine-year period.

The learning methodology involved will be differentiated

between <the basic level' (acquiring basic oral skills), <the

ordinary level' (higher level grammatical, syntactic and

semantic comprehension), and <the advanced level' including
literature studies (ONE, 1991b: 28).

Secondly, the study of mathematics and natural sciences are

compulsory for all pupils up until the ninth grade. In the

eighth and ninth grades, some pupils may choose vocationally-

oriented mathematics, science and biology (ONE, 1991b, attached

brochure, 7). This overall stress on developing both sound

language and mathematical ability reflects the concern of the

ERS to rectify the apartheid legacy of poor language and
mathematical tuition within the OET.
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TABLE 6.8: THE CURRICULUM FOR THE FIRST NINE YEARS OF FORMAL
SCHOOLING: THE JUNIOR PRIMARY. SENIOR PRIMARY AND JUNIOR

SECONDARY PHASES

FIELD OF STUDY Jnr Prim Phase Snr Prim Phase Jnr Sec Phase
Languages 1st year one 1st year two Two languages

or two lang- languages, from Afrikaans,
uages, there- thereafter English and an
after two Afr, Eng,. and African lan-
languages, an African guage
from Afr, Eng language
or an African
language

Mathematics Mathematics. Mathematics Mathematics
Natural Environmental General General
Sciences Studies Science Science
Social - Social Social
Sciences (accommodated Science Science

in Environmen- (Geography, History ~d
tal Studies) principles from Economics)

Arts IArts Education Arts Eduéation Arts Educa tion
Technology Technology Technology Technology
Lifestyle Religious In- Religious In- Religious In-Education struction struction struction

Guidance Guidance Guidance
Economic Educ. Economic Educ. Economic Educ.
Physical Physical Physical
Education Education Education

One of the fol-
lowing optional
subjects:
A third lang-
uage (from the
language pack-
age/ a foreign
language)
A talent sub-
ject
A vocationally-
oriented sub-
ject

(Source: DNE, 1991b: 26)
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Thirdly, a number of additional compulsory subjects are
included in the curriculum. These are 'technology', 'arts' and
'economic education'. These subjects highlight the
determination of the ERS to introduce far greater work
socialisation and technology awareness through the formal
school curriculum (DNE, 1991b: 34).

Substantial curriculum differentiation is only proposed by the
ERS at the senior secondary stage. It is at this level that
pupils may choose between generally-oriented school education,
vocationally-oriented school education and vocational education
offered at technical colleges (DNE, 1991b: 23).

Generally-oriented education is defined as the extension of
general formative education into grades 10, 11 and 12. It
entails the acquisition of academic knowledge and the mastery
of related skills (DNE, 1991b: 52). Generally-oriented
education will equip pupils to enter university study.

Vocationally-oriented education also entails the acquisition of
knowledge, but directs' pupils towards the application of such
knowledge, the inculcation of values and attitudes relevant to
work, and the transmission of skills which have a direct
practical value in one or more broad vocational fields (DNE,
1991b: 37, 53, 70).

Vocational education is to be provided at technical colleges
with far more job-specific content emphasising the development
of occupational competence and economic independence.
Vocational education pupils will be schooled in the application
of rules, techniques and procedures as well as the attitudes
and values relevant to work (DNE, 1991a: 48; 1991b: 53, 71).
The final report of the ERS proposes that by the year 2003, 20
per cent of learners who would normally have completed their
last three years of senior secondary education at schools, will
by then prefer to move out of formal school ing and on to the

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



215

vocational training system and technical college ET (ONE, 1992:
xiii, 136).

The issue of subject choice at senior secondary level is
central to the ERS plan. The curriculum package taken by pupils
will be dependent on the specific set of choices made, and can
vary along a continuum between academically- and vocationally-
oriented education (ONE, 1991b: 24). This continuum concept
marks an important shift from Oe Lange, who argued for a rigid
institutional separation of academic and career high schools.

The full set of ERS subject choices is summarised in Table 6.9.
Within generally-oriented education, subjects include
tradi tional academic disciplines such as languages,
mathematics, science, economics, history and geography (ONE,
1991b: 36). Vocationally-oriented subjects include
voca tionally-oriented languages, sciences, ma thema tics and
technology (ONE, 1991b: 37, 38). Vocationally-oriented subjects
are also chosen from the six broad vocational fields of study:
engineering, business, arts, agriculture, utility industries
(food, clothing) and social services (ONE, 1991b: 20).

The choices made are governed by a number of rules. Pupils must
take two languages and four addi tional subj ects in grades 10
and 11. In grade 12, only five subjects are required for
matriculation, and only one language is compulsory (ONE, 1991b:
41, 42). Subject choices will be relatively limited,
particularly in generally-oriented education, thereby
e obtaining a far greater number of learners in the fields of
vocationally-oriented and vocational education' (ONE, 1991a:
48; 1991b: 49). This reorientation and rationalisation of the
curriculum is necessary, according to the ERS, because subject
packages currently taken by school-Ieavers are too academic and
arbitrarily chosen, and do not meet the 'person-power needs of
the country' (ONE, 1991b: 3, 4).
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TABLE 6.9: THE ERS's PROPOSED ARRANGEMENT OF SUBJECTS IN THE
EDUCATION PROGRAMME FOR THE SENIOR SECONDARY PHASE

T I
VOC1'%'%CINALL%~ SUJIJZ:C3 (VOl I

lIELCS 07 Sl'tlOy I c:z:HmAL zrlOo.TICZI
11IRQAD YOO.'%'%OIIAL : .DtCUIC VOCATIOM.\L IVOCATIONAL TIELDS SOBJZC:S (CZ)
I ,
,l"ll:I.D ~ (W, Inzr.u SUJI,JZCS ('SIll

I..\NC".JACZS ' tMCOACZ/I..\MCtW:ES! ·Ul1ClJN;%jr J.IP'mCZS: I
", I . IADDITIONAL I.\HC:::IA.CZS: AllDI'l"lCKU. t PGWOZI ,

T HAl"HEI1.A TICS HAnmtATICS : XAna:HA'%'%CS I ,
I II I I I!! I I It.
I

D 1tAnIR.U. Sc=nta5 PHYSICAL sc:zNC!: :KAt'mW. SCI:ZHC:Z:S:
,
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I

,
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(Source: ONE, 1991b: 40)
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As can be seen, there is substantial continuity between the
proposals of the De Lange investigation and the more recent ERS
contributions. This is especially true at the senior secondary
level wi th similar proposals for diversified curricula.
However, important shifts in state

the
thinking are also

theobservable. Most significantly, ERS recognises
importance of general education for the first nine years of
formal school ing, something which the De Lange inves tiga tion
failed to establish.

The reform of training legislation

The reform of training legislation has its origins in the 1979
recommendations of the Riekert (RSA, 1979) and Wiehahn (1982)
commissions of inquiry into labour and training legislation.
The Wiehahn Commission argued that the South African industrial
training dispensation had a number of serious shortcomings
which thwarted efforts to provide sufficient manpower of the
right quantity and quality (Wiehahn, 1982: 231). Wiehahn
described the existing industrial training system as a:

... complex network of legislationadministeredby a multiplicity
of departments and bodies. The inevitable consequences are
overlappings and gaps, lack of standardisationand co-ordination
and dissipation of scarce resources in terms of money, manpower
and time. There has also been a proliferation of training
programmes produced by various institutions, glvlng rise to
problems in regard to co-ordination of policy formulation.and
planning. (Wiehahn, 1982: 231)

Both Wiehahn and Riekert recommended the streamlining and
rationalising of labour and training legislation, which
culminated in the enactment of the Manpower Training Act (MTA)
of 1981 (RSA, 1979: 219; Wiehahn, 1982: 276). They also
recommended the establishment of the National Manpower
Commission (NMC) and the NTB. Both bodies were set up to give
advice to the Minister of Manpower on labour and training
matters (RSA, 1979: 219; Wiehahn, 1982: 234, 275).
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One of the first major tasks assigned to the NTB was to
undertake research with the HSRC into artisan training in South
Africa. The result was the 1985 report Investigation into the

Training of Artisans (NTB/HSRC, 1985). It questioned the
ability of the old apprenticeship system to meet current
technological skill requirements. Apprenticeship entailed
serving a fixed period ranging from three, four or five years
depending on the specific trade. It also involved some form of
'on-the-job' practical experience which was often unsupervised
and unstructured. Theoretical study up to the level of Nl
(equivalent to standard eight) or N2 (standard nine) was
undertaken on a block-release basis at neighbouring technical
colleges.

The 1985 Investigation into Artisan Training ( NTB/HSRC, 1985)
report provided a devastating cri tique of the apprenticeship
model. The criticisms included:

* In many cases, inappropriate approaches to apprent iceship
training were followed, leading to the production of
art'isans of a low standard. This criticism referred to the
'Sit-by-Nellie' form of practical training, which was
largely unsupervised and unstructured training.

* The lower quality artisan was often associated with
achieving artisan status by 'effluxion of time': a system
whereby mainly white workers acquired artisan status after
five years irrespective of passing the trade test.

* A general dissatisfaction with the time-based nature of
apprent iceship training, which did not take into account
the differing learning tempos amongst apprentices.

* All apprentices did not enjoy the privilege of training
over the full spectrum of their trade due to inadequacies
in facilities/opportunities provided by the employer. Many
employers used apprentices only in performing a specific
task, thereby not developing their overall skills.

* The system of control over apprenticeship training was
unstructured and sporadic (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 108, 109).
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The 1985 NTB/HSRC report argued that as a result of
technological changes and accelerated production processes, the
traditional time-based artisan training system was becoming
less well defined and was being increasingly phased out
internationally (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 45). It noted the tendency
towards full-t ime studies in Europe involving the convergence
of apprenticeship training with full-time,
based career education:

institutionally

Another important development [in Europe] is the increasingamount
of integration of apprenticeship into formal institutional
education so that a fully accredited link may be formed between
compulsory education and various other forms of secondary and
career education. This tendency is clear from the move towards
vesting the central control of apprenticeship in the ministries of
education.... [Another tendency is that] the apprenticeshipsystem
should not be seen as an independent system but rather as an
integrated part of a greater system of training for vocational
preparedness. (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 52)

Van Rooyen (Deputy Director of the NTB) highlights the decline
of apprenticeship in South Africa. He contrasts the increase in
the number of apprentices trained in the dual system of
educat ion and training in West Germany during the 1980s wi th
the marked decrease of apprentices trained in the old-style
South African craft system during the same period. Only 38 per
cent of the number of persons registered as apprentices in
South Africa in 1977 registered as apprentices in 1987 (Van
Rooyen, 1988: 26)'.

Institutionally-based ET provides opportunities to remedy many
of the problems associated with apprenticeship. Firstly, it is
both structured and monitored training, something which
apprenticeship generally fails to achieve. Secondly, it
integrates theoretical and practical training more effectively
than under the apprenticeship system. Thirdly, it is a flexible
system, allowing progression paths across an array of ET
institutions for all levels of workers. Apprenticeships cater
only for artisans. Fourthly, it allows the broadening of skills
training to include the more cognitive (problem solving,
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innovation and higher productivity) elements which the new
technologies now require. Much South African apprenticeship
training today is still job/trade specific, and ignores these
cognitive elements.

As aresul t of all these factors, the 1985 NTB/HSRC report
recommended significant changes to the system of artisan
training. It recommended a system of incorporating 'modular
performance-based institutional training coupled with
controlled on-the-job training and experience' (NTB/HSRC, 1985:
113). The different elements of such a model implied:

* an end to the system of 'effluxion of time' (NTB/HSRC,
1985: 118);

* the teaching of trade theory alongside practical training
in a single insti tution, each being interspersed wi th the
other to achieved the best co-ordinated balance;

* structured and controlled practical training, preferably
at an institution;

* structured and controlled practical experience, on-the-
job;

* the use of a performance or competency based learning
model, reliant on the demonstration of competence in each
of a set of given training modul es (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 116,
118, 120).

The powerful impact of the 1985 report gave rise to a number of
further developments in the training arena. A second NTB/HSRC
report, Investigation into Skills Training in the RSA

(NTB/HSRC, 1989b), investigated the extent of training of
operative labour in all sectors of the economy. An important
outcome of the proposals emanating from both reports was the
publication by the state of a draft bill in February 1988 aimed
at amending the MTA of 1981, which was finally passed on 1 July
1990 (Financial Mail, 4 May 1991).
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The institutional and legislative arrangements for
apprenticeship training, as defined by the amended act, were
remarkably different to those of the past. There was a strong
emphasis on institutionally-based theoretical and practical
training. The amended MTA attempted to encourage the
development of private sector training centres which would
undertake institutionally-based apprenticeship training
(NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 33).

It also converted the present time-based training system into a
competency-based system where modular training plays an
important role (NTB, 1990: 71). By so doing, the system known
as 'effluxion-of-time' was abolished. The significance of the
'competency-based modular training' system was that artisan
status could no longer be attained through a fixed time served
and the passing of a trade test. Rather, the new model required
demonstrated competence at each stage of a structured modular
training route.

Mos t important ly, the Amended MTA of 1990 provided for the
devolution of control over apprenticeship training from the
Department of Manpower to industry-based Accredi ted Training
Boards (ATBs). These ATBs were establ ished in all indus tries,
and were granted full control over administration and
certification of all training undertaken in that industry. The
precise implications of devolution require further elaboration.

Devolution of training

In an interview wi th the Financial Mail in May 1990,
Pittendrich, main author of the 1985, 1989 and 1991 NTB/HSRC
training reports, described the changes in the training system
as a process of 'privatisation':

The changes involve the devolution of control from a highly
centralised system falling under the Registrar of Manpower
Training to a system of accreditation of industry training boards
- in fact the privat isation of training. (Financial Mai l, 4
May 1990)
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The change towards the devolution of training is most strongly
motivated in the NTB/HSRC reports by the argument that state
involvement in training usually always leads to inefficient
bureaucracy and that any coercion of employers to train wi 11
not succeed (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 119). The proposed devolution of
authority to ATBs leave such boards free to 'meet the training
needs of its industry in the best way it sees fit, without
state intervention in the day-to-day provision of training'
(NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 246).

The advantages of industry-based co-ordination of training were
outlined in a set of 1986 NTB guidelines aimed at assisting
industries with the establishment of ATBs. The guidelines
suggested that ATBs would increase the bargaining power of
industry by mustering the collective interests of all
employers. ATBs could also lead to an improved identification
of the manpower needs of each industry. Employers could better
promote the training of all employees in the industry by
benefiting from the economies of scale generated by industry-
wide training. ATBs could also generate industry-based finance,
and in so doing, ensure that the load of training within
industry was equitably shared. The ATBs would also facilitate a
better co-ordination between industry and the various state
education and training institutions (NTB, 1986: 1, 2).

The guidelines suggested that ATBs could form an integral part
of the national accredi tation system to ensure overall
maintenance of the quality of training. Lastly, ATBs could
assist in reducing the extent of poaching and the consequent
increases in the wages of artisans resultant from high turnover
rates (NTB, 1986: 2; NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 239).

The 1986 NTB guidelines also defined a number of functions such
ATBs would need to perform. The most important of these
proposed functions included:
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the development and
basis, of a system
manpower development;

* the determination of training needs;
* the determination of performance standards and the

concomitant training standards which will be acceptable to

* Imp lemen tation, on an
of training planning,

industry wide
budget ing and

the industry as a whole;
* gaining recognition and registration as an accredited and

accrediting training board for that industry from the
Department of Manpower;

* accrediting training organisations to conduct training in
the industry - organisations such as regional, industry
and private training centres, or private sector training
specialists and consultants;

* taking responsibility for the monitoring of training;
* conducting training where appropriate (NTB, 1986: 3).

The 1991 NTS report added a number of additional
responsibilities for ATBs. These included the task of
persuading individual employers to invest in training,
implementing cost-benefit analyses in order to increase the
cos t-effect iveness of training, the promot ion of training in
thinking, communication and human skills, and the promotion of
the development of a corps of professional trainers (NTB/HSRC,
1991: 253).

A number of industry-based accredited training boards have
already been established in 1988/1989, well ahead of the
enabling legislation, which was only passed in July 1990. Five
of these boards had already been accredited by November 1,
1991, and another 25 industry training boards had applications
waiting for accreditation (NTB, 1990: 72). The existence of so
many industry training boards ahead of the enabling legislation
has meant that many industries have already taken over the
functions of administering the apprenticeship system previously
undertaken by the registrar of manpower training, Department of
Manpower.
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Two levels of accreditation

The 1985 NTB/HSRC report recommended that industry training
boards be granted the powers of accreditation (NTB/HSRC, 1985:
217) . These proposals were accepted by the state and
incorporated wi thin the amended MTA of 1990. In effect, it
introduced a dual system of training accreditation in South
Africa. The first level consisted of the Department of
Manpower, through the offices of the registrar of manpower
training, who grants to an industry training board the powers
of accreditation. The Department of Manpower itself would
undertake minimal training. It merely laid down specific
standards and requirements which industry training boards would
have to comply with to attain accreditation status. The second
level of accreditation involved accredited training boards
granting either individual employers or industry training
centres the authority to train and certificate within that
industry. The ATBs themselves undertake minimal training, but
lay down the requirements and standards for employer-led
training in each industry (NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 239).

MISMATCH AS IDEOLOGICAL SMOKESCREEN

This chapter has traced the formulation of a distinctive ET
response on the part of capital and the state to the crisis
facing South Africa during the 1980s and the early 1990s. This
response, in the form of a new vocationalist/mismatch
discourse, led to proposals for both reshaping formal education
in a vocational direction (to a large extent, as with the De
Lange model, and to a lesser extent, as with the ERS), and the
devolution of control and consequent privatisation of
industrial training. According to these proposals, economic
imperatives and free market ideology were to be privileged in
formal education. Employer-led definitions regarding skilling
were to predominate in industrial training.
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The mismatch theme, however, is as much an ideological

smokescreen as it is a response to the technical skilling

requirements of the economy. It hides as much as it

illuminates. It is limited by an excessive 'instrumentalism'

which posits simplistic 'quick-fix' educational solutions to

complex economic problems in isolation of other essential

changes for example, changes to the labour market or the

capitalist organisation of work. Employer demand for labour

(and consequently, their expectations of the education system)

is not determined solely by technical skill requirements.

Employers often seek social and ideological ski 11 at tri bu tes

appropriate to their search for the ideal type 'good-worker'.

For example, the labour market, as shown in Chapters Three and

Five, acts decisively to mediate the characteristics of

workers who are allowed access to certain occupational places,

be it by race, gender, age or union affiliation (Rees,

Wi11iamson and Winckler, 1989: 229). As aresul t, increased

vocational and technical training mayor may not impact on the

allocation and better utilisation of labour, and mayor may not

improve economic performance. This is conditional on, amongst

other factors, the extent of segmentation in the labour market
and the social organisation of work.

The mismatch theme with its new vocationalist thrust masks a

further dimension of skill acquisition. Skill is not merely a

technical capability, but it is also a social and ideological

construct shaped by the behavioural attributes required by

employers of their work-forces. New vocationalist inspired

skills training had an explicit ideological purpose in Britain

in the 1980s, and that was an attempt to alter the content of

education and training in favour of employer-led definitions of

reality. It sought to establish the normalcy of capitalist

social relations and acceptance of the capitalist work ethic.

This entailed using education and training to change the

subjective state of individual workers so that their awareness

of alienating work was eradicated whilst not actually

eliminatin,g alienating work itself (Watkins, 1991: 148). It
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also meant fostering an understanding of the capitalist wealth
creation process new technology, the work ethic, higher
productivity and entrepreneurial values - as being synonymous
with industrial progress and the well-being of all (Cathcart
and Esland, 1991: 132). This mismatch theme, therefore, in both
seeking the development of technical skill as well as engaging
in ideological reconstruction, is highly functional to the
class interests of South African employers and the state.
Mismatch suggests the need to reshape education to resolve
certain economic and pol itical problems in South Africa. This
avoids the more radical path of altering the larger nexus of
institutional and structural forces which constrain both ET and
economic performance. Education has been the focus of reformist
attention because it is being made the scapegoat for current
economic decline and political instability. It is being
reshaped without parallel changes in other key social spheres.
Under the new vocationalist project, education is truly under
siege.
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SECTION THREE

AN ANALYSIS OF THE STATE'S
EDUCATION AND TRAINING POLICY

PROPOSALS
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CHAPTER SEVEN

ASSESSING THE "EDUCATION RENEWAL STRATEGY':
CONTINUITY AND CHANGE IN CURRENT STATE THINKING

ON EDUCATION IN SOUTH AFRICA 1

INTRODUCTION

Continuity and change in state thinking on curriculum and
educational restructuring over the past decade forms the main
focus of this chapter. The discussion begins by locating South
African state thinking within the larger debate about the
economic significance of general education. This is followed by
a comparison of the recent Education Renewal Strategy (ERS)
proposals with those put forward by the 1981 De Lange
investigation into The Provision of Education in the RSA (HSRC,
1981a). A number of other state documents on education and the
economy are also examined.

Three primary areas of continuity emerge from these documents.
They are the recurriculation of school syllabi; shifting the
balance from academic to vocational education; and enhancing
student mobility by reshaping the institutional character of
the post-school sector. Important shifts in state thinking have
occurred in each of these areas. Some signify positive changes,
whilst others pose new problems for ET in South Africa.

THE ECONOMIC SIGNIFICANCE OF GENERAL EDUCATION

It is now convincingly argued throughout the international
Iitera ture that a high qual ity general education provides the

1 This chapter is a more developed version of an earlier draft which
originally appeared as Chapter Four of my Nepi Research Report
entitled A Broad or Narrow Curriculum? The Dangers of Current State
and Employer Approaches to Education and Training in South Africa,
May, 1992.
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bes t foundation for human resources development (Bowman, 1988 :
149;
198) .

Finegold and
This point
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Vlew
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is al so

Psacharopoulos, 1991:
held by influential

international agencies such as the World Bank, which previously
supported diversified curriculum policies. In its most recent
policy document Vocational and Technical Education and Training

(World Bank, 1991), the World Bank explains its disillusionment
with diversification policies:

Several problems emerged with the thrust to diversify the
curriculum: difficulties in recruiting qualified teachers because
of poor salaries, underenrolment in courses because of cultural
biases against technical subjects, large proportions of graduates
from technical schools and diversified schools continuing on to
some form of tertiary education rather than entering the labour
market, the offering of vocational options that were incompatible
with the needs of the community, inappropriate and often non-
existing links between the business community and the schools, and
high recurrent costs per student.... It is becoming increasingly
clear that the results of diversification have not been as
positive as anticipated. (World Bank, 1991: 72)

... -:- ....

The World Bank now supports giving priority to general
education as an alternative to diversified curricula:

Strengthening general education at the primary and secondary
levels is the first priority for public policies to improve the
productivity and flexibility of the work-force. In addition to
generating broad benefits to society, general education directly
increases worker mobility and productivity and increases the
access of the poor and socially disadvantaged groups to training
and wage employment. (Wor Id Bank, 1991: 30)

This represents a remarkable shift in World Bank thinking,
particularly given the damage caused by diversified curricula
to education systems in the third world. However, these new
proposals are not entirely free of controversy. They are
coupled with more questionable 'free enterprise' directives
such as the need to minimise state involvement in training,
prioritise private sector training, promote greater 'market
responsiveness' by separating training from education ministry
control, and by implementing cost-recovery policies in
secondary and tertiary education (World Bank, 1991: 21, 33, 44,
46, 56).
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Why the renewed emphasis on the economic importance of general
education? Three factors can be identified: the failure of
diversified curricula; the impact of the new technologies on
education and training; and the economic success of co-
ordinated market growth strategies. The latter two factors were
discussed extensively in Chapters One and Two. The next section
will therefore focus on the demise of diversified curricula.

There is a substantial body of literature examining the failure
of diversified curricula in th~ third world. The central factor
leading to its demise has been financial (Psacharopoulos, 1991:
195; World Bank, 1991: 29; Bowman, 1988: 164). The cost of
vocational education has been almost twice or thrice that of
general education:

The reason is simply that vocational education requires more
specialised teachers who cost more than those who teach languages.
And the vocational classroom is different from the academic one.
Beyond texts, chalk and boards it needs laboratory equipment, a
supply of chemicals and other workshop materials.
(Psacharopoulos, 1991: 195)

Most governments have been unable to sustain the large
financial demands made by diversified curricula, and the result
has been poor quality and inadequate outcomes (World Bank,
1991: 29).

Another aspect of the demise of diversified curricula
internationally has been its association with the system of
·manpower planning'. Vocational education policies have emerged
in response to ·manpower planning' estimates of s~ill shortages
and future skill needi. Manpower planning has been widespread
as a state method of human resources planning, but in recent
times has been seriously discredited. This has been because the
model is premised on a timeless ·snapshot' estimation of skill
needs which has failed to take into account the rapidity of
technological change and the need for continual lifetime skills
retraining (World Bank, 1991: 26; Psacharopoulos, 1991: 194;
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Bowman, 1988: 163). In today's uncertain economic climate, it
is almost impossible to predict accurately future skill needs.
Furthermore, it is impossible for any manpower planner to
foresee the future career changes and retraining requirements
of workers throughout their working lives. The consequent
'locking-in of the economy into a planned skills path' which
derives from manpower planning forecasts has resulted in
devastating failure (Psacharopoulos, 1991: 194; World Bank,
1991: 26).

This failure has led to the demise of both manpower planning
methods and related pressures for vocational education
programmes to meet projected manpower shortfalls. In contrast,
a solid general education is now viewed as providing a more
secure foundation for preparing for future skill needs.
Educated workers are able to move more easily from one
occupation to another what Psacharopoulos calls the
'substitutability' factor associated with general education
(Psacharopoulos, 1991: 194).

Bowman makes a similar point when arguing for the economic
importance of general education. She suggests that general
education provides two important educational qualities for
industry: 'skill portability' and 'learning power' (Bowman,
1988: 151). 'Portability' is the capacity to carry a
substantial portion of skill from one work context to the next.
'Learning power' is defined as the ability to deepen and widen
skills independently in the post-school years. These two
qualities cannot be satisfactorily developed outside of general
education. As a consequence, general education 'is of too great
a vocational importance to risk feeding children vocationalism'
(Bowman, 1988: 149).

Other factors contributing to the demise of diversified
curricula include its failure to alter occupational choice and
social class aspirations. Vocational education has been used to
provide mostly working class students with an education more
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'appropriate' to their life chances. However, many of these
pupils see vocational education as an inferior choice and are
unwilling to take up a trade or do manual labour. The more able
amongst them seek to continue with higher education and white-
collar employment. This employment has often not materialised
because of the scarcity of jobs and because employers prefer to
recruit workers with general education backgrounds
(Psacharopoulos, 1991: 193; World Bank, 1991: 28).

ASSESSING THE PROPOSALS

The next section will compare and critique a range of South
African state ET reports which have been commissioned since the
De Lange investigation of 1981. The discussion will foreground
the vocational education recommendations and will assess their
merits in the light of recent international experience
regarding the economic importance of general education.

Subject recurriculation as 'work socialisation'

Subject recurriculation is an important area of continuity in
the South African ET reform process since the early 1980s. The
1981 De Lange investigation and the three ERS reports all view
recurriculation in terms of altering pupils' value systems and
behavioural attributes. However, the differences in the content
of these recurriculation proposals signify an important shift
in state thinking. Previous racial characterisations of
education's role have been replaced with positions which now
seek to reinvigorate the decl ining South African work ethic
through school-based work socialisation. This fundamental shift
will become evident in the review of the relevant documents
which follow.
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De Lange on 'cultural modernisation'

The theoretical approach of the 1981 De Lange report on
education in South Africa was heavily couched in racial
terminology, even though the report claimed to be moving away
from race discrimination so as to equalise educational
opportunities for all. This racial framework was clearly
visible in De Lange's usage of the concepts 'environmental
deprivation' and 'economic dualism'. De Lange used these
concepts to establish a critical linkage which was employed
throughout the report: vocational education was an essential
pre-requisite for 'cultural change' and technological
modernisation in South Africa.

De Lange's economic dualism distinguished between a modern and
traditional economic sector. The modern sector was
characterised by capi tal intensive methods of production and
automated industry (HSRC, 1981b: 4, 15). In contrast, the
traditional sector was characterised by rapid population growth
and the under-utilisation of resources. De Lange maintained
that traditional cultures were 'environmentally deprived', as
they did not provide appropriate and stimulating environments
for cognitive development in the realms of mathematics, science
and technology (HSRC, 1981b: 5). The report argued that the
classical teaching paradigm, which assumes a strong academic
and abstracted approach to the acquisition of scientific
principles, was inappropriate for children of traditional

\cultures (HSRC, 1981b: 13). De Lange argued instead for a
teaching model based on developing the concrete and practical.
By so doing, technological mastery would be developed first and
students could then be introduced to more abstract ideas:

A child from a traditional rural type of culture ... does not have
a sufficient background of concrete exper iences :to develop the
concepts needed for the development of science and mathematics ...
let a child/person first master simple technology in a field where
natural apt itude and interest exist. These exper iences are then
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related to the underlying science and mathematics to improve
insight. This is then followed by experience of more advanced
technology and deeper insight into and study of the underlying
sciences. (HSRC, 1981b: 16)

De Lange suggested that vocational education together with a
practical teaching paradigm were the best educational
strategies to assist traditional communities in the transition
towards modern technological cu lture (HSRC, 1981b: 16). Having
established this link between vocational education and cultural
change, De Lange then proposed that vocational differentiation
was essential at an early age in the school system:

For the majority of children, especially in a developing
situation, this differentiation has to take place shortly after
puberty. At this stage, a child tends to model his/her system of
values on adults, especially on teachers.... This stage therefore
represents the last effective opportunity of modifying the values
of the majority of children in a developmental situation to be in
better accord with the world they Iive in.... A well developed
human personality requires a moral code, religious belief as well
as a career code including for instance diligence; accuracy,
punctuality etc. These codes are only effective if they serve as
built-in guidelines for behaviour. This can be achieved by
developing them in conjunction with vocational skills in order
that they become an integral part of the career skills of the
individual. (HSRC, 1981b: 17, 18)

According to De Lange, differentiated education would ensure
that 50-80 percent of black 14-15 year olds would study in the
vocational stream. This would provide them with an
understanding of the requirements of modern technological
culture including, for example, <how to adjust to new
situations, to cultivate a productivity-oriented work ethic,
and to master new technological knowledge and skills' (HSRC,
1981a: 208). De Lange was not explicit on what this new
approach implied in terms of recurriculation. However, the
investigation did identify a number of shortcomings in the
existing curricula service of the state, which it claimed was
highly bureaucratic and non-innovative:
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... the management of curriculating by a multitude of persons,
institutions and departments, without an effective infrastructure,
has the result that no one maintains a view of the whole field.
Important areas of curriculating are consequently neglected.
(HSRC, 1981a: 40, 41)

De Lange's specific concern was that curricula in South Africa
should become far more differentiated so as to encourage the
'modernisation of cultures' and the development of skills and
values appropriate to the technological world. Differentiated
curricula should begin as early as the pre-primary and primary
level (HSRC, 1981a: 41; 1981b: 23).

De Lange's 'cultural deprivation' perspectives were
incorporated into the frameworks of later state investigations
into education and training. For example, the 1985 NTB/HSRC
Investigation into the Training of Artisans argued that:

Training for technical careers in a western industrialised society
not only demands a large degree of identificationwith economic
aims, but can only take place effectively if prospective
candidates are equipped with the abi1ity, skilIs and technical
literacy which are pre-requisites for such training.... Those who
are rooted in traditional culture must be re-orientated into the
culture of the western world before meaningful technical training
[can take place]. (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 165)

A disturbing feature of this race-based conceptual framework is
that it has had a significant impact on the vocational training
community in South Africa. Many trainers in industry see their
problems in terms of the absence, amongst blacks, of a
'Western' value system and work ethic, allegedly because of the
non-achieving values associated with traditional or 'tribal'
affiliations (Kraak, 1991a: 420, 421).

Employer participation in curriculum design

A further aspect of the debate on recurriculation since the De
Lange report
participation

has been the demand for greater employer
in the curriculum-design process. The 1985

NTB/HSRC investigation into artisan training recommended
greater employer involvement in the formulation of school
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subjects which could be more effectively accredited for the
purposes of apprenticeship (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 184). Similarly,
the 1991 NTB/HSRC Investigation into a National Training

Strategy for the RSA (the NTS) proposed that the Private Sector
Education Council (Prisec), should have a substantial input
into curriculum design. This was to be achieved by Prisec's
identification of employers' basic educational requirements
which would then be incorporated into curricula. Prisec would
focus on requirements such as literacy, numeracy, work ethics,
personal and social skills, reasoning ability, understanding of
the world of work, and the potential to develop specific job
skills through in-service training (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 265). The
report recommended that an effective employer-education linkage
be established between Prisec and the South African Council for
Education (SACE), a body which advises the Minister of National
Education on curriculum matters (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 265, 266).

The demand for employer participation in curriculum design has
received further support from other state reports. The 1990
Walters report The Evaluation and Promotion of Career Education

(DEC, 1990) noted that the 'inculcation of work-related values
and attitudes at school is supported by employers in general'.
It argued that it was essential that commerce, industry and the
relevant occupational groups be involved in the process of
curriculum design (DEC, 1990: 104, 137). Similar sentiments
were expressed by the ERS (ONE, 1991b: 39).

Productivity and technology awareness

The issues of productivi ty and technology awareness have also
been central elements in the debate about recurriculation. The
President's Council Committee for Economic Affairs in 1989
published a report A Strategy and Action Plan to Improve

Productivity in the RSA (PC, 1989). The evidence collected by
this report highlighted the alarming disregard for productivity
in South Africa:
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A small portion of SA businesses and of the public in general are
aware of the productivity concept and have made it a way of life
to reap the continuous advantages derived from productivity
improvement. A further section of business and of the population
are aware of the productivity concept but do not implement it,
whilst the largest component has no knowledge of productivity at
all. (PC, 1989: 222)

The report concluded that South Africa's education system would
have to be adjusted substantially to remedy this low
productivity ethos (PC, 1989: 254). It recommended that a
compulsory school subject focusing on 'productivity studies' be
introduced, and put forward the West German subject
'Arbeitslehre' as a useful example. Such a course would need to
span standards five-seven and concentrate on economics and the
principles of wealth-creation through improved productivity
(PC, 1989: 185).

The President's Council report also discussed the lack of
entrepreneurial skills in South Africa:

It is a well known fact ... that South Africa lacks sufficient
high-level manpower and is particularly short of managers and
entrepreneurs. In evidence to the Committee it was stated that
what is needed is achievers, people who understand
entrepreneurship, business economics, individuality and risk-
taking, but that the present school system is mainly aimed at
conformity.... Structures that suppress or do not encourage the
development of these traits in people wiIl produce fewer
entrepreneurs. (PC, 1989: 181, 224)

According to the report, curricula that encouraged
individualism and lateral thinking were urgently required (PC,
1989: 258).

Walters on work socialisation

The 1990 Walters Committee report developed many of the
President's Council proposals regarding productivity,
technology and entrepreneurial awareness (DEC, 1990: 114, 115).
The Committee conducted research into employer expectations of
South African school-Ieavers (DEC, 1990:78). The main finding
was that school-Ieavers did not, in general, live up to
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employer expectations. Table 7.1 on the next page summarises
some of this evidence. As is clearly indicated, the most
serious shortcomings for employers were school-leaver's lack of
appropriate work attitudes, thought skills and productivity
awareness (DEC, 1990: 80).

TABLE 7.1: EDUCATIONAL EXPECTATIONS OF EMPLOYERS
IN ORDER OF PRIORITY

(School-Ieavers researched were all white matriculants)

A) GENERAL WORK ATTITUDES REQUIRED BY EMPLOYERS:

*
**
**

Regular attendance at work
Willingness to work hard
Taking the initiative

B) PERSONAL CHARACTERISTICS REQUIRED BY EMPLOYERS:

**
**
**
***
*
**

Thoroughness
Motivation
Enthusiasm
Perseverance
Self-discipline
Precision
Loyalty to Organisation

C) THOUGHT SKILLS REQUIRED BY EMPLOYERS:

**
**
**

Good judgement
Ability to identify problems
Ability to solve problems

D) PRODUCTIVITY REQUIREMENTS:

Productivity Awareness**
Notes:

* School-Ieavers do not meet the requirements set
by employers.

** School-Ieavers fall far short of the requirements
set by employers.

(Source: The Walters Report: DEC, 1990: 87-89,96)
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The Wal ters Commi ttee recommended that career education as a
recurriculated component of general education at the senior
primary and junior secondary phases was an essential element of
any strategy of economic renewal. Walter's concept of career
education- entailed the development of the following five
elements:

* Communication skills such as listening, speaking, reading
with understanding, keyboard skills.

* Mental ski Lls related to work such as problem-solving,
decision-making,
evaluation.

* Acquaintance with principles of work such as productivity,

planning, productivity and quality

quality control and the use of technology.
* Work-related values, attitudes and habits, such as the

will and willingness to work hard and productively, the
acceptance of external and objective quality criteria,
exactness, perseverance, acceptance of pressure, being
systematic, thorough, honest and economical.

* Economic and· socio-economic perspectives, including
perspectives on the present division of prosperity in the
country; the possibilities for increasing prosperity; the
importance of entrepreneurship (DEC, 1990: 20, 21).

The first two elements relate to the development of key
cognitive abilities normally associated with general formative
education. The third element concerns an understanding of the
modern technological world. However, it is the fourth and fifth
elements, classic 'work socialisation' themes, which introduce
controversial ideological content into the formal school
curriculum.

This ideological project is made far more explicit in another
section of the Walters report:

It should also be borne in mind that. the nature of career
performance is connected with the economic ideology which is valid
in a community, which means that appreciation and understanding of
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the system of free enterprise, the risks of its distortions, and
the conditions of its maintenance should form an importantpart of
career education in the Republic of South Africa. (DEC, 1990 :19)

The Walters report recommended that these key career education
elements be incorporated into existing school subjects through
recurriculation and some might require new school subjects
(DEC, 1990: 23, 23, 122) . Walters made a specific
recommendation that the existing subjects e handwork' ,
<needlework' and <basic techniques' presently offered in the
senior primary phase, be revised in their entirety to provide
for a new course entitled <productivity studies' (DEC, 1990:
118, 119, 130). This subject would orientate all pupils to
issues relating to technology, productivity and
entrepreneurship, and is in line with the 1989 President's
Council recommendations outlined earlier.

The ERS and recurriculation

The ERS approach to recurriculation is almost identical to that
of the Walters report. For example, the ERS documents propose
introducing a number of new compulsory subjects in the general
formative curriculum from grades 1 to 9. These include
<economics education', <technology' and <arts education'. The
ERS supports the introduct ion of these new subj ects arguing
that they provide both <relevant education' - in terms of the
needs of learners, society and person-power requirements
whilst still fulfilling the cognitive requirements of general
formative education (DNE, 1991b: 47).

The content of <arts education' highlights the dual emphasis of
the ERS regarding both cognitive stimulation and occupational
relevance. <Arts education' entails developing:

... the ability to respond both emotionallyand intellectuallyto
sensory observations but also an awareness of differences in
quality, an appreciation of beauty.... The emphasis will also be
on practical participation and the development of skills so that
learners wi11 gain experience in the three areas of creation,
recreationand appreciation. (DNE, 1991b: 31)
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'Technology' is defined by the ERS as the purposeful mastery
and creative use of knowledge and skills regarding
technological products, processes and approaches in order to
control the environment more effectively (DNE, 1991b: 31).
'Economics education' would entail the study of the
'interaction between human beings and their environment'.
Particular attention would be paid 'to the development of
attitudes and skills with respect to entrepreneurship and
productivity' (DNE, 1991b: 33).

The ERS proposes that each of these themes technology,
economic systems, entrepreneurship and productivity be
developed cross-curricularly. Issues that are of value to the
world of work will be identified in each subject area and
further developed. This is especially important at the junior
secondary phase with a view to the vocationally-oriented
subject choices available at the senior secondary phase (DNE,
1991b: 33, 34).

The politics of recurriculation

There has been a clear shift in the politics of
recurriculation. The state's race-based conceptual framework
has been diluted and has been replaced with a more 'free
market' perspective. Although this deracialisation is highly
significant, its demise poses new dangers for education in
South Africa.

De Lange's conceptual framework links cognitive development and
technological literacy with culture and race. Whilst there is
obviously some relationship between school achievement and race
in South Africa, this is so because of institutionalised racial
discrimination in education, and not because of some intrinsic
cultural backwardness. De Lange's per spec tive hides more than
it illuminates. The political and structural conditions of
racial capitalism which determine access to wealth and poverty,

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



242

privileged or deprived education are completely ignored.
However, these are precisely the factors which impact
significantly on cognitive development. De Lange's revamped
Verwoerdian explanations do not assist in identifying all the
complex determinants of the educational problematic in South
Africa.

The approach adopted by the President's Council, Walters, and
the ERS represent a noteworthy shift away from these crude
racial formulations. The capitalist work ethic is now at the
heart of the recurriculation process. Most of the proposals
emerging from these reports are Iitt le more than work
socialisation strategies aimed at remoulding the value base of
black students and workers so that they internalise the work
ethics of South African 'capitalism. The significance of this
approach is that it is the first time that South Africa's
education philosophy has been freed from its narrow Verwoerdian
constraints and has been relocated within the broader ambit of
'free market' capitalist ideology.

Whilst the shift allows for deracialisation of the curriculum-
conceptualisation process, it lays the ground for new problems.
Apart from its attempt to ideologically remould the content of
the formal curriculum, the new strategy also forms part of a
larger process of political change which seeks social stability
through ideological means. This entails promoting the 'free
market' as a means of changing mass perceptions about power and
inequality while leaving the structural relations which
underpin such power unchanged. I am here not objecting to
improving the work ethic or productivity in South Africa, which
remain two of the most serious economic problems facing a
future South Africa. Rather, it is my concern that such
attempts by the state and employers are unilateral efforts
seeking to restructure education and work on their terms. The
work ethic and productivity can only be enhanced by a wide-
ranging democratisation process which releases the potential of
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all people and increases their participation in the economy - a
point conveniently omitted in the reform documents.

Shifting the balance from academic to vocational education

The second area of continuity in the state education reform
documen ts since De Lange has been the des ire to shi ft the
balance from academic to vocational education. De Lange's
contribution here has been seminal in terms of its 'anti-
academic' stance. De Lange argued that South Africa's education
system had an overtly academic bias which developed a value
system inappropriate and unrelated to the world of work (HSRC,
1981b: 36). The education system's academic bias gave rise to a
highly abstract teaching and learning paradigm, particularly in
the fields of mathematics, science and technology. This
approach neglected the problems faced by 'environmentally
depri ved communi ties' who required a more pract ical teaching
paradigm to assist in their 'cultural transition to the modern
technological world' (HSRC, 1981b: 37).

De Lange's proposed resolution of these problems was the
systematic introduction of vocational education. The resolution
advocated the introduction of a new practical teaching paradigm
in vocational education, with learning progressing from the
concrete to the abstract (HSRC, 1981b: 23). The model aimed to
modify the behavioural attributes and values of
'environmentally deprived' children to better accord with the
world of work.

These principles were to be linked with De Lange's
recommendations regarding compulsory education. His report made
a distinction between compulsory education for nine years, and
compulsory school attendance for six years (HSRC, 1981a: 99).
Motivated in part by financial constraint, the primary reason
for the proposal was that it would allow for a greater
interface with the non-formal education and training system
(HSRC, 1981b: 19). After six years of compulsory basic
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education, pupils would be able to exit the formal schooling
system with a standard four certificate. They would then
complete the remaining three years in the non-formal training
sector. Students remaining in school for a further three years
at the junior secondary phase would be exposed to opportunities
for study in a career field, in an apprenticeship, or leave at
any stage for the world of work at operative level (HSRC,
1981b: 75). This enhanced mobility out of the school system
applied most strongly to the large majority of pupils from so-
called 'environmentally deprived' backgrounds:

Children who are severely environmentally handicapped should
therefore make an earlier start with vocational education to
enable them to master manual and other skills needed for success
in the non-formal training sector to become semi-skilled operators
in industry or to be productive in the less formal sectors.
(HSRC, 1981b: 20)

De Lange's proposals on vocational education negate the
development of general formative education on a number of
grounds. De Lange's overall ant i-academic approach is opposed
to an abstract learning context and attempts to reduce
cogni tive development to the narrowly concrete and pract ical
(HSRC, 1981b: 23). De Lange's model, in seeking a more
effective interface with the non-formal training sector,
proposes an unacceptably early exit point to the world of work.
Standard four is a stage when many pupils' general education
and cognitive skills are not fully developed, rendering them
ill-equipped for post-school industrial training. Pupils
entering the labour market at such a young age are easy
recruits for cheap manual labour.

Furthermore, De Lange's proposals were never seriously
concerned with the content and quality of the curriculum, and
with larger cognitive questions such as the development of
problem-solving skills, critical thinking, communication and
leadership skills. De Lange's education and training
perspectives were instead driven by a 'low-skill equilibrium'
approach which placed primary emphasis on cost-led, job-
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specific and narrow forms of ET alongside the need to inculcate
appropriate work ethics and behavioural attributes in pupils.

In contrast, the 1990 Walters and 1991 ERS reports make some
surprising shifts from De Lange's disregard for the economic
and social significance of good general education. The Walters
report is well informed about the international debates on
diversified curricula in the third world. Walters argues that
many third world governments held the view that diversified
curricula would correct the supposed imbalance between
education and the work-place (DEC, 1990: 37). Experience had
proven to the contrary. Wal ters documents the problems which
emerged:

* Diversification of the curriculum is expensive. Costs may
amount to double the expense of general education.

* All forms of secondary education increase the productivity
of workers. In this regard, diversified schools are no
better than conventional schools.

* Diversified curricula are difficult to implement as a
result of the need for new teaching material, for teachers
with new qualifications and for new laboratories and
equipment.

* Vocationally-oriented education does not improve pupils
attitudes to manual labour (DEC, 1990: 37, 38).

The Walters report notes that many third world countries have
found that academic education gave bet ter results than
vocationally-orientated education. According to Walters, this
does not mean that vocational education in its entirety is
irrelevant, but rather that it needs to be provided in closer
association with on-the-job training (DEC, 1990: 38).

The Wal ters report also notes the rise of
.

high-skill
technologies and skill-intensive forms of work organisation in
the global economy, developments which give renewed prominence
to the importance of a broad general education:
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It ... seems essential for vocational education to concentrate on
broad skills within a particular field rather than on vocational-
specific skills, as a result of rapid changes in technology.
(DEC, 1990: 45)

The report quotes from a 1989 speech by the Director-General of
the Confederation of British Industries, J Banham, who argued
for broad-based education and training as opposed to narrow,
job-specific forms of vocationalism:

We are not looking for 'line fodder' automatons who can move
straight on to the nearest assembly line.... Rather, the qualities
which companies are looking for in their reeruits -include
adaptability, the capacity to use knowledge to solve problems and
self-reliance - as well as the abilities to read, write, speak
fluently and use figures, screen and keyboard skills, which are
now common to the majority of jobs, as is the need to work as part
of a team. (J Banham as quoted in DEC, 1990: 102)

Walters argues that almost all aspects of career education can
be developed satisfactorily within the existing subjects found
in general education (DEC, 1990: 64). Contrary to the De Lange
report, Walters therefore concludes that:

... [vocational] specialisation at too early a stage at formal
school level is not desirable and should be avoided.... On the
basis of various considerations, the Committee feels that in the
SA context such specialisation should not take place before the
age of 16+. With the present age of admission to school of 6+
years, this means that specialisation should only be considered
during the last two years of the normal 12 school years. (DEC,
1990: 128)

The Wal ters report also deviates considerably from De Lange's
recommendations on compulsory education. It recommends -that
compulsory education should ideally last for 10 years. However,
given the likelihood of financial constraints in achieving this
goal, the commi ttee recommends that a compulsory seven years
should be set as a short-term point of departure. In the long-
term, ten years of compulsory school ing should eventually be
achieved (DEC, 1990: 129).
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This positive shift in state thinking on the relationship
between general and vocational education has strongly
influenced the contents of the three ERS reports which followed
the release of the Walters report. The correspondence of ideas
between all four reports was in fact established through Dr
Walters, Director of the Cape Department of Education and
Culture (white education), who chaired the influential ERS
working group 'The linkage between formal and non-formal
education' (DNE, 1991a: 95).

The single, most important factor which distinguishes the ERS
documents from the De Lange report is their detailed discussion
of the role, nature and content of the school curriculum. The
ERS presents a strong case for a general formative education of
nine years for all pupils. In defining what this entails, it
outlines four broad educational aims which a school curriculum
should aim to fulfil. These are:

* The development of learners into individuals with a
developed intellect,a strong and good moral character, a
tolerant and balanced personality and the ability to think
critically.

* The development of the inherent potential of the learners
to enable them to realise their full potential.

* The preparationof learners for ... occupationalcompetence
and economic independence.

* The education of learners towards responsible and useful
citizenship. (DNE, 1992: 47)

The ERS provides a number of guidelines for the development of
such a curriculum. It argues that there should always be a
balance between three crucial components of the learning
process: knowledge, skills, and values (DNE, 1991b: 8). With
regard to the knowledge component, nine key areas of social
experience should be covered by the curriculum: the aesthetic,
creative, social, economic, linguistic, literary, mathematical,
ethical, physical, scientific, spiritual and technological
experiences of life (DNE, 1991b: 8). The skills to be developed
at progressively higher levels include intellectual, psycho-
motor, social, communication, numerical and technologically-
related skills (DNE, 1991b: 14).
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As can be observed, the development of the knowledge and skill
components of the curriculum as formulated by the ERS imply a
far broader cognitive development process than was intended by
De Lange, and represents a constructive shift in state
educational policy, aligning South Africa with international
trends.

On the question of diversification, outlined in Chapter Six,
the ERS makes a subtle distinction between academically-
oriented and vocationally-oriented routes at the senior
secondary phase, arguing that both are formative in orientation
in that both seek to satisfy the four broadly defined
educational aims listed above. In fact, the ERS is adamant that
there be no rigid differentiation between general and
vocationally-oriented education. Rather, a continuum of choices
between packages ranging from predominantly academic to
predominantly vocational subjects will prevail (DNE, 1991b:
35). The mix of general and vocationally-oriented choices will
maintain the generally formative nature of the educational
process to varying degrees. De Lange displayed no such
subtleties, and the report's entire approach was in fact
premised on the need for a sharp degree of differentiation in
schools.

In short, the ERS intends implementing a tripartite form of
post-compulsory ET (general education, vocational education and
industrial training), a route adopted by many other countries
in the world. In these countries, it is argued that post-
compulsory students should be offered a wider selection of
subjects (both academic and vocational) to better prepare them
for the transition from school to work.

The case is not as clear cut in South Africa, and the ERS
proposals create their own problems. Its concern for formative
education collapses with regard to the proposals for vocational
education. In the ERS, this form of education is to take place
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at existing technical colleges. The curriculum defined for
these institutions is characterised by a narrow, job-specific
form of training of low quality strongly influenced by employer
needs. Learning objectives will be determined on the basis of
task profiles compiled in close conjunction with employers
(DNE, 1991b: 24, 53, 57). Cognitive development is secondary to
narrow occupational skilling. As mentioned in Chapter Six, the
ERS intends channel ing up to 20 percent of senior secondary
students along this track - students who would otherwise have
continued in formal schooling (DNE, 1992: 136). The ERS does
not commit itself to the improvement of quality of ET occurring
in these technical colleges ..

Furthermore, while it must be acknowledged that the ERS
emphasises that school-based, vocationally-oriented education
should be underpinned by a sound general education (see Chapter
Six), this broad knowledge foundation could easily evaporate if
large numbers of pupils are encouraged (as the ERS proposes) to
choose predominantly vocational subjects.· In this case, there
is the distinct possibility that vocationally-oriented
education will simply become vocational education as taught at
technical colleges. There are not as yet sufficient details of
the precise syllabi content of vocationally-oriented subjects
to make an informed assessment of this probability.

In the final analys is, the ERS proposes a divers ified
curriculum in the senior secondary phase, which is problematic
given global experience and World Bank-initiated shifts away
from diversified education.

The financial implications of the ERS proposals are worrying,
given that effective diversified schooling costs a lot more
than general education. It is unlikely that a larger slice of
the GDP will be allocated to education in the future. The
resul tant outcome may be a decl ine in the qual ity of school
education across the board. A further danger is that the
majority of working class black pupils will end up doing
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vocationally-oriented education - and their general education
will suffer. In so doing, implementation of the ERS model could
provide a form of highly differentiated education reinforcing
the vast race and class inequalities which already exist in
South Africa.

The ERS is unsure and inconsistent on compulsory schooling. On
the one hand, all the reports stress the need for a uni form
generally formative curriculum for all pupils up to the ninth
grade (DNE, 1991b: 25). However, the first ERS report, on
grounds of affordabi Iity, stresses compul sory educat ion for a
period of only seven years (DNE, summary brochure, 1991b: 3).
The third report, which undertook a far more detailed financial
investigation into the costs of expanding education for all,
proposes a different scenario entailing compulsory education
for nine years, but constrained by a number of cost-driven
assumptions. These included:

* A learner-educator ratio of 35: 1 for the primary school
phase and 32:1 for the secondary school phase.

* A pass, repeat and drop-out rate in which 82 per cent of
all learners receive at least nine years education by the
year 2003.

* 95 percent state subsidisation of the first nine years of
education and 75 percent for the remaining three years of
senior secondary education. Parent and private sector
funding would have to make up the difference.

* Provisioning norms for school buildings scaled down by 25
percent.

* 20 percent of learners who would normally complete the
last three years of secondary school through contact
education will do so by means of distance education by the
year 2003.

* A further 20 per cent of the learners who in the past
would have completed the final three years of school
education will move on to the vocational training system
by the year 2003 (DNE, 1992: 136).
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Whilst the ERS is expressing a clear commitment to nine years
of general format ive education for all, such a commi tmen tis
condi tioned by a number of ques tionable proposal s. Di stance
education (as envisaged by the ERS for 20 percent of senior
secondary students), without a solid assurance of high quality
tutors and sophisticated infrastructure, will hinder the
development of intellectual and cognitive capabilities
essential to those students channeled along such a route. By
tracking a further 20 per cent of senior secondary students
into college vocational training, the ERS places a cei 1ing on
the number of senior secondary students doing generally-
oriented and vocationally-oriented school education at 60
percent. Taking into account the concerns expressed above
regarding the quality of vocationally-oriented school education
and the fact that the ERS intends encouraging a large majority
of students to move in this direction (DNE, 1991a: 48), there
is then a strong likelihood that far less than half of the
senior secondary school popu lation wi 11 receive general
formative education. This is in contradiction of the global
trends which emphasise general education. Those excluded from
senior secondary academic schooling are also likely to be
black. In short, the philosophy underpinning the ERS is
committed to nine years of general formative education, but
cost-driven considerations result in radically different
recommendations which in the end suggest a high degree of
educational differentiation.

What happens after 16+1 The importance of PSET

A further area of continuity in the state ET policy proposals
of the past decade concerns the desire to maximise student
mobility within the post-school sector by reshaping the
institutional character of post-secondary education and
training (PSET) . Maximising mobility aims to meet particular
ends - in most cases, the production of high level skills which
are in short supply.
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Maximising student mobility is understood in all the state
documents to mean movement along two related axes. The first
axis consists of the flow of students between the institutions
of pos t-secondary and tert iary educat ion (school s, colleges,
technikons and universi ties). The second axis consists of the
flow between the formal and non-formal education and training
sectors (schools, colleges and industry-training centres).
Movement along the two axes are related, the former located
within education itself, the latter involving movement between
education and training. Chapter Eight deals with mobility along
the latter axis. The discussion which follows examines mobility
along the former axi s: mobil ity wi thin the pos t-secondary and
tertiary education sectors.

Maximum mobility and institutional innovation

Much of the 1981 De Lange report focused on the lack of
mobil ity between the formal and non-formal sectors. De Lange
maintained that the cause of this was the rigid character of
formal education. There was limited horizontal flow - learners
could not move readily 'from one type of education to another.
The structure was largely closed' (HSRC, 1981a: 96). Formal
education was conservative in structure and was resistant to
further inlets from non-formal education and training:

the types of institutionsoffering formal education have been
determined in terms of their historical form. The educational
functions of these institutions are therefore very conservatively
interpretedwith the result that new educational tasks cannot be
accommodated easily within the existing form. Institutions for
formal education are less adaptable than those for non-formal
education. One effect of this ... is that the 'outlets' to non-
formal education are less of a problem than the 'inlets' [entry
points] into formal education from non-formal education. The
challenge is therefore to find meaningful inlets into formal
education via non-formal education. (HSRC, 1981a: 126)

Rigidity within formal education also limited the flow along
the first axis: between the institutions of secondary, post-
secondary and tertiary education. Insufficient student mobility
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was taking place between schools, technical colleges,
technikons and universities, resulting in the production of
very low numbers of middle to high level personnel in the
technical, commercial and managerial occupational fields (HSRC,
1981b: 77, 78). De Lange proposed a major institutional change
to resolve this problem: the introduction of the 'Five Year
College', based on the Taiwanese experience:

The Taiwanese have ... [since 1965] instituteda five-year course
for highly selected students after passing standard seven.... The
curriculum is so designed that the necessary practical,
theoreticaland general education is provided to turn out highly
competent technicians, nurses, etc after five years. At present
this course trains more than half the technicians in Taiwan,
includingthe best. It is also very well suited to train people in
the para-medical, agricultural and commercial fields because it
relates science, mathematics and management to the concrete
requirementsof the field of specialisation.(HSRC, 1981b: 102)

The success of the Taiwanese Five Year College is evident when
comparing Taiwan's output of technically skilled personnel with
that of South Africa. For every million of its population,
Taiwan produces 876 technicians and 341 engineers per annum as
compared to South Africa's dismal achievement of 78 and 37
respectively (HSRC, 1981a: 140).

The Five Year College proposal was geared strategically to
address ing the severe ski 11 shortages at the middle and high
person-power levels. Students would be enrolled after having
completed standard seven. The emphasis would be on recruiting
students with high aptitudes capable of occupying middIe-
management positions in industry. The students would be fully
qualified by the age of 20. The benefits of such intensive
education and training at an early age, according to De Lange,
were that pupils would be enabled 'from puberty onwards to
acquire the system of values appropriate to their careers at
the middle level' (HSRC, 1981b: 26).

Graduates of Five Year Colleges would be able to continue their
education at universities and technikons, entering such
institutions at senior levels, possibly at the second or third
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year. Consequently, the Five Year College would playa major
role in facilitating mobility within the post-secondary and
tertiary sectors.

De Lange's Five Year College idea was quickly forgotten in the
controversy surrounding the state's rejection and dilution of
many of the report's proposals. In retrospect, the <Five Year
College' idea deserved far greater consideration from
educational planners in South Africa. It represented a first
attempt at finding institutional solutions to human resource
deficiencies. However, the idea was not lost entirely. The more
recent ERS has proposed a similar innovation: the Edukon.

The Edukon proposal forms part of a larger set of
rationalisation reforms which impact on the entire. post-
secondary and tertiary education sectors. These reforms
incorporate a dual insti tutional strategy of both downgrading
and upgrading the character of universities, technikons and
technical colleges. Such institutional reordering has become
imperative, according to the ERS, because of overlaps and
duplication in the large number of instructional programmes on
offer at universities, technikons and colleges; a lack of
definition about the differing emphases of these institutions;
and because of the need for more cost-effective education (DNE,
1991a: 36-39).

Institutional downgrading would entail shifting many programmes
from univers ity downwards to technikons, especially all
university-level diplomas and certificates. It would also
entail a shift downwards of many technikon programmes to
technical colleges (DNE, 1991a: 36, 58). Institutional
upgrading would entail the following changes: raising the
status of certain universities into centres of excellence as
post-graduate institutions; technikons offering some degree
courses in technology; and technical colleges being upgraded
into colleges of further education - to be known as Edukons
(DNE, 1991a: 54, 60, 61).
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Edukons are viewed by the ERS as key institutions capable of
facilitating greater flow between the post-secondary and
tertiary sectors:

A freer flow of students between the different post-secondary
institutions is essential Present requirements in this regard
are rather strict and rigid As a starting point, it should be
possible for students studying at technical colleges to obtain
credit for further technikon studies and for further university
studies. This would mean that some technical colleges should be
identified to become colleges for advanced or further education.
In such an institution so-called transfer students would then
build up credits towards further technikon, university or for that
matter, teacher training studies. Since the resources and
infrastructure of such colleges need not be as sophisticated as
those of universities or technikons, such an approach could lead
to very cost-effective education at this level. (DNE, 1991a:
60)

By playing such a role, these transformed technical colleges
would be able to •come into their own and rid themsel ves of
their trade school image' (DNE, 1991a: 60). Edukons could have
a number of functions. They could offer the academic bridging
courses which are currently placing a huge burden on
universi ties and technikons. They could also offer •transfer
credits' for study at universities/technikons, as well as
various vocational programmes (DNE, 1991a: 54, 60, 61; DNE,
1992: 37).

Whilst the Edukon concept has merit, a number of serious
problems are associated with these proposals. The pressures for
reform which inform the ERS proposals are not based on the
intention to facilitate more equitable access to post-secondary
and tertiary education, but are attempts to limit access. For
example, much of the proposed institutional downgrading
proposed by the ERS is a response to the problem of •risk
students' (those with E aggregates) who the ERS wishes to phase
out of the costly university route. These students should be
channeled through more cost-effective alternate routes to post-
secondary study such as the Edukon. It is at this level that
the arduous task of academic bridging should take place - and
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not at the tertiary level as at present (DNE, 1992: 61). In
reality, most of the students entering Edukons would be black
(DNE, 1991a: 72).

The ERS is therefore an attempt to resolve the growing demand
of large numbers of black students for access to higher
education. The ERS seeks to do so by reshaping the entire post-
secondary and tertiary sector into several discrete and
fragmented spheres. It is envisaged that the Edukon will become
the largest recipient of future black students. As yet, it is
still unclear whether Edukons will be able to provide the high
quality technical and managerial education required by today's
rapidly changing economy - or whether they wi Il cont inue to
deliver the poor training standards of existing black technical
colleges. The state clearly supports the proposal that certain
universities become elite institutions highly inaccessible to
the average black post-secondary student. This 'balkanisation'
of post-secondary and tertiary education must be strongly
resisted. Maximising the flow of students between universities,
technikons and Edukons cannot be achieved if certain
institutions are inaccessible to large numbers of black
students in the manner which the ERS suggests. Maximum flow can
only be achieved wi thin a unified and coherent post-secondary
and tertiary system which encourages mutual recognition and
cross-institutional accreditation.

A further weakness of the PSET proposals is the ERS's
assumption that the present division between technical
colleges, technikons and universities is natural and rational
(see Bunting, 1991: 10). The ERS notes:

The chief aim of university study is the mastery by students of
basic theoreticaland scientific thinking and method with a view
to eventual high-level vocational practice. Technikons, on the
other hand, concentrate on vocational education at the tertiary
level and thereforeon the applicationof the practice of science
in the promotion of technology. (DNE, 1992: 37)
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These divisions are today unsustainable given the education and
training demands of the new global economy. As outlined in the
introductory chapters, contemporary emphasis is on partnerships
between companies, R&D institutes and PSE institutions. It is
only through this kind of close collaboration and the
consequent integration of pure research, applied research and
application that the high-skills required by the new
technologies, new forms of work organisation and high quality
export products can be obtained. Most importantly, it is only
through the interfacing of all intellectual di sciplines (the
humanities and social sciences with the technological and
natural sciences) that true innovative capaci tyemerges
(CastelIs, 1991: 34,35; Carnoy, 1991: 17, 18). The crude
universi ty/technikon divide which is sustained by the ERS is
not conducive to developing indigenous technological capaci ty
and economic growth in South Africa.

CONCLUSION: CONTINUITY AND CHANGE

A number of tensions have pervaded the state educational reform
process over the past decade: a commitment to reform paralysed
by the conservatism of powerful state departments; and the
continued advocacy of key ET reform proposals in spi te of a
decade of state reform inertia. All in all, it can be
characterised as a tension between continuity and change.
However, by 1992 the state had succeeded in overcoming these
divisions by attaining a large degree of coherence on critical
ET policy questions, most notably, vocation education.

Early 1980s: Divisions within the state

The 1980s was a decade shaped by inactivity on the ET policy
reform front. Delay after delay characterised the state
decision-making process. Contributing directly to this
paralysis has been the lack of unity within the state itself,
which until recently, failed to achieve unanimity regarding
vocational education. Two related tensions account for this.
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The first has been opposi tion wi thin the education ministries
to the 'economic rationalist' arguments which underpin support
for vocational education. The second tension is the threat of
deracialisation of education which support for vocational
education implies.

Economic rational ism is the economic phi losophy informing the
new vocationalist/mismatch discourse which took root amongst
the key reformist actors in the state apparatuses since the
late 1970s. State officials in the manpower and economic
ministries, and key ideologues within the Riekert, Wiehahn and
De Lange commissions accepted the need for reform in education
and training to meet the changed ski 11 requirements of the
economy. In particular, this entailed the deracialisation of
education and training so that larger numbers of skilled blacks
could enter an increasingly deracialised occupational
structure.

The implications of these economic arguments for the ending or
diluting of racially segregated school ing were strongly
resisted within the educational apparatuses themselves. For
example, under pressure from the education departments, the
state's 1983 White Paper in response to the De Lange
investigation rejected the recommendation that education be
strongly oriented towards vocational requirements. Rather,
education should guide students:

... towardsgood citizenship,enabling them to make a productive
contributionto the economic life of the country and to fit into
ordered society as well-adjustedand civilised people. Education
should contribute to the moulding of people into civilised
citizensand can never be one-sidedlydirected at the needs of the
working world. (RSA, 1983b: 34)

This stress on developing 'civilised citizens' highlights the
emphasis the educational apparatuses placed on the political
and ideological concerns of formal school ing over and above
those of the labour market. Formal education had always played
an important role in defending and promoting apartheid's racial
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policies since the early 1950s. In the 1980s, this was
perpetuated in the state's new constitutional reform agenda.
The New Constitution Act established a divide between 'general
affairs' and e own affairs'. The Department of National
Education (DNE) was set up as a centralised administration with
generalised functions across all racially defined education
departments: functions such as the determination of common
salaries scales, conditions of work and examination standards.
Educational instruction itself was to be provided for as an
'own affair' with education for each racial group falling under
a racially defined ministry (RSA, 1983b: 15).

The dilution of racial differentiation implied by many of the
vocational education proposals made such proposals unacceptable
to the DNE. This line of reasoning has been dominant within the
state educational apparatuses until very recently. The state's
ability to act decisively on key educational issues has
consequently been crippled.

The state has dealt with the issue of deracialisation by
adopting delaying tactics to all substantive recommendations
for reform which have emerged from its own commissions of
inquiry. For example, the state's response to De Lange was to
defer the need for decisions by establishing further committees
of investigation. It argued that more research was needed on
non-formal education before changes could be considered. A
reconstituted De Lange/HSRC Committee was mandated to continue
this research (RSA, 1983b: 20, 24).

Similarly, the DNE delayed the release by the Department of
Manpower of the 1985 NTB/HSRC report on The Training of

Artisans for over two years whilst it scrutinised the
recommendations for any proposed dilution of racial schooling.
These delays and referrals continued until as late as 1992 when
the third ERS report was published.
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This tension between economic rationalism, support for
vocational education and labour market deracialisation on the
one hand, and a commitment to racially segregated schooling on
the other, has been at the heart of the state's paralysis in
the sphere of educational reform.

Early 1990s: Coherence within the state

It has taken the state almost ten years since De Lange to
develop coherence and unanimity with regard to vocational
education, signifying by far the most important achievement of
the ERS. Given the 1981 rejection of De Lange at the hands of
the state educational apparatuses, it is highly significant
that today it is the DNE itself which has put forward a
vocational education plan. The proposals made by De Lange and
the ERS are similar in 'many respects, but the commitment to
implement them is decisively changed. Why this 'shift?

The 1990 Walters Report (which influenced the ERS) and the 1991
ERS have been sensitised to the fundamental changes which have
taken place in the global economy during the 1980s and 1990s.
These reports reflect some understanding of the importance of
improved ET to the successful application and adaptation of the
new technologies and new forms of work organisation. The
reports are also informed about the immense problems associated
with diversified curricula. The influence of the international
context has been decisive in moving the state beyond its racist
Verwoerdian constraints. As a result, both Walters and the ERS
adopt a dual formula: they support general education until the
ninth grade and diversified curricula in the senior secondary
phase.

There has also been a gradual shift of the state away from a
defence of racial categories of whatever sort (racial schooling
or cultural pluralism), towards a more clearly formulated <free
enterprise' and market-led perspective. This is evident in the
recurriculation proposals of the ERS which reflect a firm
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commitment to reinvigorating the declining capitalist work
ethic by developing productivi ty and technology awareness in
schools. This ideological shift has made vocational education
policies more of a priority than the defence of racially
privileged schooling. The promotion of this market ideology by
the state as a whole has led" to a stronger sense of uni ty
across previously fractured state departments.

Most markedly, the intensity of political struggles in
education since 1976 has made governance by race an
unacceptable policy option. Issues of equity and fairer access
to education and training are now being addressed wi thin the
state. Struggles on the ground contributed decisively to this
shift. The state is currently responding to these pressures of
access by viewing vocational education institutions and a
reshaped post-school sector as the main recipients of the
growing numbers of black secondary and post-secondary students.
Even though these proposals are seriously flawed, they
nonetheless reflect a shift away from racially segregated
schools and technical colleges to a more deracialised form of
vocational education provision.

Whilst the shifts in state education policy highlighted above
are significant, the proposals of the ERS pose a number of new
problems for the curriculum in South Africa. These are:

* A e free-market' ideology which has replaced previous
racial dogmas governing South African schools.

* The threat of diversified curricula in senior secondary
schools which will provide poor quality education to
predominantly black working class students.

* A dilution of the quality of general education,
particularly at the senior secondary level.

* Ideologically-oriented subject recurriculation which seeks
to socialise school pupils to acquiesce to the unequal
social relations in the world of work.
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* Cost-led reforms which seek to trim education and training
to their bare essentials.

* Institutional fragmentation, particularly in the secondary
and post-school sectors, wi th no uni fying Iinkages which
facilitate greater articulation.

These problems are substantial and they pose the possibility of
a future educational scenario far worse than the present
reality. Criticisms of these proposals must feed into a new
politics of educational reconstruction which builds a vision of
a radically alternative perspective. This is an urgent
challenge facing all those involved in the construction of a
new education system in South Africa.
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CHAPTER EIGHT

THE NATIONAL TRAINING STRATEGY:
THE TRIUMPH OF MARKET IDEOLOGY 1

INTRODUCTION

This chapter provides an assessment of the 1991 National
Training Board/Human Sciences Research Council's (NTB/HSRC)
Investigation into a National Training Strategy for the RSA.
The National Training Strategy (NTS) is the most up to date
state perspective on vocational education and training. It is
the final report in a trilogy of investigations undertaken by
the NTB/HSRC on vocational education and training (NTB/HSRC,
1985, 1989b, 1990).

The NTS is a difficul t document to assess. On the one hand, it
provides an impressive analysis of some of the most urgent
problems facing education and training in South Africa. It
correctly emphasises problems such as national training co-
ordination, the lack of vocational certification and education-
training linkages as the most pressing of the day. But in other
respects, the report is incoherent and inconsistent. This is
most acute in the final recommendations which take the form of
proposals highly inconsistent with many of the elements
identified as being essential to a 'national training
strategy': national training co-ordination, national vocational
certification and the integration of education and training.
The recommendations which finally emerge stress quite the
opposite: decentralised training, fragmented certification and
the continued
training.

institutional separation of education from

1 This chapter is a more developed version of an earlier draft
which originallyappearedas a Nepi ResearchReport entitledThe
National Training Strategy: The Triumph of Market Ideology,
January, 1992.
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This chapter provides an explanation of the determinants of
incoherence which permeates the report. Three factors are
identified: an employer-led conception of the training process;
the priority given to market forces over state intervention in
the provision of training; and the state's inability to
deracialise ET effectively and provide for its administration
within a unified Department of Education and Training.

The first section of this chapter examines two key issues
raised in the 1991 NTS report: the need for a greater national
co-ordination and national certification of training. This is
followed by an analysis of the determinants of incoherence. The
final section examines a number of specific areas of
incoherence which surface in the recommendat ions made by the
NTS.

THE "NATIONAL TRAINING STRATEGY'

The 1991 NTS report makes an impressive contribution to the
evolving process of reforming training in South Africa as
outlined in Chapter Seven. The report is concerned with the
nation'al character of the South African training system, in
contrast with the earlier NTB/HSRC reports, which dealt only
wi th the decentral isat ion of training. The focus of the NTS
concerns the ramifications, on a national scale, of particular
training problems. Two national problems are highlighted. They
are the need for a more effect ive national co-ordination of
training and the establishment· of a national system of
vocational qualifications. The discussion that follows focuses
on each of these national training problems.

Towards an institutional framework for national co-ordination

The lack of co-ordination of training efforts on a national
scale is probably the issue which receives greatest attention
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throughout the NTS report. It expresses concern with the
chaotic co-ordination of training in South Africa:

Previously the focus was on the stimulation of training by means
of financial support (tax concessions and cash grants). Now it is
being increasingly recognised that the problem must be approached
from another angle. [This NTS study] shows that, among other
things, training appears to be done in a relatively uncoordinated
and arbitrary manner. Most organisations train people mainly for
their own specific needs , while those organisations which do not
undertake their own training simply "buy" trained personnel by
offering them better salaries and bigger perks. (NTB/HSRC,
1991: 139)

The NTS report provides evidence of the uncoordinated and ad
hoc approach to training which characterises the present
system. There is little co-operation between different
employers within and between various industries with regard to
the co-ordination of training (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 109, 213).
Similarly, there is little co-operation between state and
capital over the optimal utilisation of training facilities and
optimal output of trainees (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 109). As a
consequence, no coherent national training strategy has yet
emerged.

The search for a national training strategy is not resolved by
the implementation of a system of devolution of training. On
the contrary, such devolution makes the problems of non-co-
ordination more acute. For example, the autonomy granted to
each Accredited Training Board (ATB) to define its own training
policy poses the serious risk that skills developed will be
non-transferable across industries. Even though the state is
enthusiastic about the system of devolution and dual
accreditation, there is some recognition in the NTB of the
problems thrown up by non-transferable training:

Every ATB may feel the need to structure the accreditation process
according to its own views and needs. It is necessary, however, to
lay down a general guideline and procedure to ensure a reasonable
degree of uniformity. A large degree of divergence will not only
lead to confusion among training institutions but may also be
detrimental to the comparabiIity and maintenance of standards.
(NTB, 1986: 25)
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It is precisely because of this problem that all the NTB/HSRC
reports have continuously emphasised the need for some form of
state co-ordination of training efforts. One element of this
national co-ordination will entail a redefinition of the
functions of the NTB. Its major responsibility will now be to
strive for the standardisation of training across all
industries through monitoring activities, research and the
issuing of guidelines and advice. The NTB will need to:

... ensure that the criteria of one ATB is comparable to the
correspondingcriteria of other boards. The NTB will draw these
comparisonsfrom time-to-time,and will inform the ATB's on their
relativestandardswith respect to others. (NTB, 1986: 59)

The 1985 and 1989 NTB/HSRC reports recommended the
establishment of a 'Joint Committee on Common Trades', which
would form an extension of the NTB's Artisan Training
Commi ttee. Such a commi ttee would bring together indus tries
wi t h common trades to rationalise and reduce the number of
designated trades (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 115). Another recommendation
of the 1985 report was to establish a joint co-ordinating
committee
colleges,

consisting of representatives from technical
industry and the Department of Manpower. This

committee would have representation on the NTB Artisan Training
Committee (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 114). It would be replicated at
industry level to deal with course syllabi and updating. These
joint committees would then be the primary institutional means
of co-operation between employer,
institutions.

education and training

The 1991 NTS report makes additional recommendations to enhance
the capacity for national co-ordination. The most important of
these is the development of what is termed 'The Training
Partnership' (TTP), a loose alliance of all the partners
involved in the training enterprise including the state,
employers, trade unions and all relevant institutions of formal
and non-formal education (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 9, 27). The mission
of such a TTP would be 'the provision of appropriate and
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adequate training for all the peoples of South Africa'
bearing in mind the economic and other needs of the country
and the need to optimise the utilisation of the limited
training facilities of the country' (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 9). The
NTS emphasises the inclusion of trade unions such as Cosatu
within the TTP:

The acceptance of a national training strategy by the trade
unions, particularly Cosatu and its affiliated bodies, is
considered to be essential to the success of the strategy.
(NTB/HSRC, 1991: 244)

The second important institutional recommendation emanating
from the NTS Report is the proposal for a 'National
Convention', to be constituted by the inaugural meeting of the
TTP, after which it would meet every five years with the
purpose of revising and updating the national training
strategy. The report of the National Convention would be
submitted to the Minister of Manpower, who would then prepare a
state White Paper mapping out the precise parameters of such a
national training strategy (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 250, 252).

A third institutional recommendation involves the establishment
of an Association of Accredi ted Training Boards (AATB) . This
would be an association of all ATB's coming together to serve
as a communication link between industry and the state on
training matters. The AATB would have no statutory authority
over any individual ATB, but would rather provide a forum for
discussion between ATB's on common training problems, and could
provide for possible co-ordination of training efforts and the
more effective use of available training facilities (NTB/HSRC,
1991: 255). The AATB would serve as a forum where issues such
as the need to rationalise common trades and design common core
syllabi could be negotiated across all industries (NTB/HSRC,
1989b: 259).

The AATB will function on the basis of a voluntary commitment
on the part of part icipat ing ATB' s. Funct ioning together wi th
other proposed institutions such as the TTP, the National
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Convention and the NTB, the AATB would 'attempt a balance
between voluntarism and sufficient prescription in order to
eliminate any log-jams' and achieve national co-ordination of
training efforts (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 45).

Towards a national system of vocational qualifications

The issue of vocational qualifications is another national
question focused on by the NTS report. Four key certification
issues arise. Firstly, there is the problem of the racially
fractured set of state education and training departments which
need to be merged into a single, coherent state insti tution
capable of effective ET delivery and certification. Secondly,
there is the problem of the multiplicity of certification
bodies in formal educatian and the lack of such a body in the
non-formal (vocational training) sector. Thi rdly , there is the
need for enhanced transferabi 1ity of ski 11s wi thin and across
differing industrial sectors, something which at present does
not occur. And fourthly, there is the need for greater
articulation between the formal education system and the non-
formal training system, an articulation which only a unified
qualifications structure bridging both systems can facilitate.
Each of these four categories will be examined below.

The lack of a unified education and training department

The lack of a single education and training authority in South
Africa features prominently in the NTS report:

The large variety of departments and bodies controllingeducation
contributes to the diversity of opinions about and policies with
regard to education. This diversity causes a lack of comparable
standards and prevents an acceptance of the mutual recognitionof
qualifications.Employers in particular are often in the dark as
to the value of a particular qualification and its value on the
labour market. (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 199)

South Africa currently has 19 racially defined education
departments. There are 128 technical colleges administered by
10 education departments (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 87). In the past,
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employers might have had to send their apprenticeship work-
forces to four racially segregated technical colleges for
theoretical training. The NTB argues that this creates huge
problems for employers and lessens their contribution to
training (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 69).

The institutional chaos extends further. The Department of
Manpower is supposedly in charge of co-ordinating all matters
relating to the training of workers in the private sector.
However, there are separate manpower departments in each of the
nominally independent homelands. The administration of training
for local authorities, the public sector and some parastatals
is handled by these structures independently of the Department
of Manpower (NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 263, 264; NTB/HSRC, 1991: 113).
Given this multiplicity of education and training departments,
it is not surprising that certification processes in South
Africa are chaotic and non-comparable.

A multitude of Certification Councils

Another factor contributing to the certification chaos is the
lack of a certification council spanning both the formal and
non-formal education and training sectors. As aresul t, there
has been no mechanism to accredit education and training
received across industrial sectors and between ET institutions.
The 1981 De Lange Commission was concerned about this problem,
and recommended that the establishment of a national
certification body that would be responsible for standards of
evaluation and certification in both formal and non-formal
education be investigated (DNE, 1983: 6). The state's 1983
Whi te Paper (RSA, 1983b) response to De Lange resul ted in a
Department of National Education (DNE) study Investigation into

a National Certifying Council published in 1984 (DNE, 1984:
1). This investigation revealed the high degree of non-co-
ordination of study material as well as the non-co-ordination
of examination and certification processes between examining
bodies in both formal and non-formal education (DNE, 1984: 63).
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There are nine examining bodies administering up to 90 exams
per year with a high degree of duplication (DNE, 1984: 11). The
investigation suggested that the certification system in formal
education had not succeeded in 'satisfying the public that the
school-leaving, matriculation and matriculation exemption
certificates issued are of equal quality' (DNE, 1984: 104).

The 1984 DNE report concluded by arguing that there were three
options which could be used to solve South Africa's
certification problems: one wholly integrated council for all
school certificates, technical college diplomas, and
universi ty/technikon awards; three separate councils for each
of these areas; or an umbrella council incorporating three sub-
councils (DNE, 1984: 7). Although the investigation recommended
the formation of a single Certifying Council, this applied
largely to formal education: schools, colleges, technikons and
univers ities (DNE, 1984: 107). The terms of reference of this
commission of inquiry ignored the questions of non-formal
vocational qualifications. To make matters worse, the state in
1986 passed legislation which signalled a complete abandonment
of the possibility of a wholly integrated certification
council. Instead, the state established two separate councils
in formal education: the South African Certification Council
(Safcert) for school qualifications, and the Certification
Counci I for Technikon Education (Certec) (DNE, 1991: 49-51).
Certec was operationalised in January 1991, and Safcert began
functioning in 1992. The enabling legislation of 1986 requires
that all examining bodies, such as education departments or
technikon councils, apply to these two bodies for the right to
examine and certificate. The certification councils will have
to ensure that the certificates that are issued for different
examinations do in fact represent the same standards of
education and examination (DNE, 1988a: 22).

The problem of a lack of
vocational qualifications

a system of nationally recognised
and its articulation with formal
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education has been ignored by these reforms. It is this problem
that has been of central concern to the NTS.

The non-transferability of skill across industrial sectors

The lack of a qualifications structure in the non-formal sector
creates serious problems on two counts. It limits the
possibility of transferability of skill between differing
employers and industries, and it constrains the articulation of
differing ET routes. The NTS report defines the problem of non-
transferability in the following way:

... no system of recognitionor accreditationof training exists
between employers in different industries or, in many cases,
between employers in the same industry. This may lead to
duplication of training, trainees being retrained in the same
skills by different employers, or an inability of a person to
obtain work demandingskills alreadyacquired. (NTB/HSRC, 1991:
2)

The non-transferability of skills is a direct consequence of
this highly fractured system of training. Training which is
provided in the private sector is generally not certificated,
and if certificated, is usually not recognised outside of a
specific enterprise or industry. Training is also most often
provided in an ad hoc manner which does not lead to clear
mob i Lity paths for workers (see Chapter Five). These training
realities have been verified by all the NTB/HSRC reports. For
example, the 1989 NTB/HSRC report found that 66 per cent of
firms surveyed admi tted that they had no recognisable career
paths for their. workers, and 32 per cent of respondents
acknowledged training by the 'Sit-by-Nellie' type (NTB/HSRC,
1989b: 190). A similar finding was made in the 1991 NTB/HSRC
report where more than half of the respondents interviewed felt
that the training received was industry specific and did not
open doors to new jobs (NTB/HSRC, 1991 : 108). Mos t workers
found themsel ves in dead-end jobs, and the minimal training
received did not change that reality.
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The non-articulation of ET sectors

The question of the need for greater articulation or mobility
between the formal and non-formal education sectors has been on
the South African educational agenda since the early 1980s. The
De Lange Commission, for example, argued that there was limited
horizontal flow in the South African education system (HSRC,
1981a: 96). It argued that formal education was conservative in
structure and was resistant to further inlets from non-formal
education and training (HSRC, 1981a: 126) . The report
maintained that the distinction between the two ET sub-systems
was merely one of defini tion and therefore could be changed
easily through redefinition (HSRC, 1981: 125). The report
argued for a flow from formal to non-formal education, and visa
versa. No institutional ceilings should be erected in the path
of students wishing to progress further. Without such
perceptions of barriers, those students not oriented toward the
traditional academic route, could move on to the senior
secondary career school phase proposed by De Lange, and then on
to technikon or university. De Lange also argued that provision
.s hou ld be made for improving the vert ical mobil ity of ski lIed
workers by offering evening courses in more advanced skills
(HSRC, 1981b: 81).

The sta te fai led to respond def initively to the issues rai sed
by the De Lange Commission. It chose rather to commission
further HSRC research into non-formal education. The HSRC has
as a result continued to develop arguments about mobility
between ET sec tors. For example, in a speech made in 1988 by
Engelbrecht, General Manager of the HSRC Education Group, the
need for a Iink between formal and non-formal education was
again strongly emphasised:

There is growing consensus that the formal prOVlSIon of education
in South Africa has become too expensive for the country .... It is
strongly believed that a much closer cofunctioning of formal and
non-formal education could contribute to the solution of the
problem. A fundamental precondition for meaningful co-operat ion
and co-functioning is that the courses offered in non-formal
education should be of such a nature and quality that they will be
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recognised by formal education.... The implication of this again
is that non-formal education should create an accreditation system
or systems that will be recognised by formal education.... Once
this has been accomplished, it would be possible for a learner to
complete part of his schooling in formal education and then to
1ink up with the appropriate courses in non-formal education and
thus continue his training with as little interruption as
possible. Obviously another implication is that the learner can
also move back to formal education and be admitted to certain
courses in formal education institutions. (Engelbrecht, 1988:
16, 17)

These debates about the articulation of the formal and non-
formal ET sectors provided an important backdrop to the
research del ibera tions of both the' ·NTS and the ERS. The De
Lange and HSRC influences concerning non-formal education were
evident in both reports. For example, the NTS argues:

There is an absence of links between the training system and the
formal education system and no accreditation system which would
enable recognition by the formal education sector of
qualifications obtained in the non-f'orma l sector. (NTB/HSRC,
1991: 2)

Similarly, the ERS document is,premised on the belief that much
potential is locked up in the non-formal ET sector as an
alternative, cost effective delivery system for the large
numbers of black students now wanting to enter post-secondary
education (DNE, 1991: 26). Howev er , the ERS notes that in most
cases vocational training is not capped by a qualification.
This Iimi ts the possibi li ty of Iinking a system of training
qualifications to the formal education system, and in so doing,
fai Is to offer 'every young person the opportuni ty to earn a
recognised qualification' (DNE, 1991: 27).

PROPOSALS FOR REFORMING CERTIFICATION

The NTB/HSRC documents make important recommendations which
seek to provide solutions to all the problems of certification
raised in the above discussion. Five themes emerge in these
recommendations. Firstly, the acquisition of meaningful
certification by ET trainees is seen by both investigations as
a key principle: 'certification is a powerful motivation to

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



274

learn, particularly where the certificate is a guarantee of
quality and is recognised as such by employers' (NTB/HSRC,
1991: 43). As a consequence, many of the institutional changes
proposed are concerned with establishing a more effective
national system of certification.

Secondly, the need for greater transferability of vocational
qualifications within and across industrial sectors is strongly
recommended in the 1991 NTS report. A national certification
body is proposed which would ensure acceptable training
standards and transferable skills:

The concept of a training qualification structure is that
accredited modular training undertaken with one employer and
fitting into the qualification structure will be recognised for
employment purposes by other firms within the same industry as
well as by employers in other industries. Recognition wi11 be
given because the course is well structured and is competency
based resulting in the holders of a specific qualification having
known competencies which are of value in employment. (NTB/HSRC,
1991: 264)

Thirdly, recommendations are made in the NTB/HSRC reports (as
well as in the ERS document) which argue for a greater
articulation between the formal and non-formal sectors. The
1989 NTB/HSRC report argues as follows:

Nationally recognised [training] qualifications based on the
completion of a series of accredited courses and modules should be
developed. Such qualifications should be considered by the formal
education departments for accreditation so that holders of such
qualifications can re-enter the formal education system with
credits acquired in the non-formal sector. (NTB/HSRC, 1989b:
195)

The ERS recommends the creation of what it calls ta total
education system consisting of both the formal education system
and the vocational training system' (DNE, 1991: 27). Such a
total framework would provide effective links of mutual
recognition between the formal and non-formal sectors. It would
provide clear progression paths for trainees who can earn
vocational qualifications that enjoy national recognition (DNE,
1991: 27).
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Fourthly, both the NTS and ERS recommend the establishment of a
certification body to administer a national system of
vocational qualifications in the non-formal sector. The NTS
recommends that the structure of such a certification body for
vocational training should resemble that of the National
Council for Vocational Qualifications in the United Kingdom
(NTB/HSRC, 1991: 264), and of Safcert, which operates in
relation to the South African formal education sector
(NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 257) . The ERS report sees such a
certification body as a matter of utmost urgency, and
recommends the establishment of a task team including
representatives from education, industry and labour to
investigate the matter (DNE, 1991: 28).

Fifthly, the 1989 and 1991 NTB/HSRC reports argue for a single,
unified Department of Education and Training. For example, the
1989 report makes the bold recommendation for:

a closer integration of formal education and training
initiatives and actions with a view to the eventual formation of a
nat ionally integrated vocat ional education and training system.
(NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 256)

The 1991 NTS report goes a step further and suggests ideally
'one department having the dual functions of education and
training' (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 266). The stress on integrated ET in
the reports has much to do with 'black workers' lack of
trainabi Iity' (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 263) . At present, large numbers
of workers are illiterate and innumerate and this makes
e training very difficul t because methods have to be found to
teach skills without resorting to writing' (NTB/HSRC, 1991:
127). Implicit in this argument is the acknowledgement that a
solid general educational foundation is essential for
successful vocational training. A further implication is that
optimal trainability would be achieved by a unified Department
of Education and Training.
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The need for greater linkage between education and training is
also strengthened in the 1991 NTS by a clear awareness in the
report of the demands of the new technologies and new forms of
work organisation in certain occupations which require more
advanced cognitive, conceptual and thinkings skills (NTB/HSRC,
1991: 46, 142, 203).

THE DETERMINANTS OF INCOHERENCE

As can be observed from the preceding section the NTS document
provides an impressive analysis of education and training in
South Africa. It grapples seriously with the problems of
national co-ordination and certification of ET. At times, the
proposals contain substantive vision. In the end, however, the
analyses and proposals do not directly translate into
meaningful recommendations. The report is ultimately
disappointing.

There are three related factors which determine the incoherent
character of state ET policy: the dominant role envisaged for
capital in the delivery and co-ordination of training; the
approach of the current government towards state intervention
and market regulation; and the inability of the state to
effectively deracialise ET in South Africa. All three factors
contribute to an overall incoherence in approach to training
which in turn gives rise to a number of inconsistent
recommendations in the final sections of the report.

An employer-led conception of training

The first determinant of incoherence arises out of the emphasis
placed on employer dominance of the training system in South
Africa. The NTS cedes to the private sector a substantial role
in the design of a new training infrastructure and curricula,
in order to obtain their support and approval:
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In order to ensure the acceptance of such training by the private
sector it is recommended that the Private Sector Education Council
(Prisec) be approached to assist in the design of such a
programme.... The programme should consist of facets such as
literacy, numeracy, communication, social and personal skills,
technology, the working environment and working ethics, problem
solving and general job-related skills and should develop moral
and religious values: (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 263)

The NTS report then recommends that Prisec should play a
pivotal role as the link structure between industry and formal
education (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 265). It recommends that Prisec
acquire special representation on the South African Council for
Education (SACE) and the NTB so that it is enabled to specify
its educational requirements and assist in defining curricula
needs at the highest possible levels (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 258,
266).

These NTS proposals are problematic because they give the
interes ts of cap ital pr ivi lege over those of all other ac tors
in the educational arena - such as organi sed labour and the
teaching profession. Prisec will be accorded great powers to
define the content of ET. As the quote above suggests, many of
the trainability requirements of Prisec are explicitly
ideological, aimed at improved worker behavioural attributes in
the fields of social and personal skills, work ethics and moral
and religious values (Prisec, Newsletter, 17 August 1990: 2).
The privileged position ceded to capital holds the risk that
much of the ET proposed by capital and the NTS will be provided
in a very narrow sense, developing job-specific skills and
certain behavioural attributes whilst excluding the more
generic (formal educational) skills. In a recent position paper
on a future South African ET system, Prisec argues precisely
this point of view:

... there should be an immediatemove towards establishingbasic
competencies at each level of certificationso that employers will
know exactly what competenciescan be expected from pupils at each
level. (Prisec, Position Paper Number 1, 24 August 1990:
2)
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Prisec seeks to standardise work-based competencies and
encourage their development wi thin the school system to the

exclusion of more generic skills. Such an approach has resulted

in the chaotic post-sixteen ET system in the Uni ted Kingdom

today. Spours argues that this approach to 'competence' results

in a narrow employer-led model which ignores linkages with

general educational content. By focusing only on vocational

'competencies', this model fails to unify the various academic,

vocational and pre-vocational qualifications (Spours, 1988:

14). It is divisive and further accentuates the fragmentation
of ET provision.

In South Africa, the democratic labour movement has similar

cr i t i ci sms of the NTS approach regarding trainabi I i ty. Cosatu

maintains that the NTS gives undue emphasis to employer-defined

job-specific skills and behavioural values at the expense of
substantive general knowledge areas.
believes that:

IN contrast, Cosatu

bui lding a truly democrat ic society with a strong economy
requires all people to have higher educational levels. This would
include providing the kind of education needed for a deep
understanding of the world of work and production. We need to
prov ide workers and chi ldren with the necessary knowledge and
technical, analyt ical, logical and organisat ional ski 115 to
operate more creatively and independently. Problem solving skills
cannot effect ively be taught in a vacuum [in a narrow training
scenario]. They are best developed in the context of providing a
solid formative general education. (Cosatu, 1991d: 26)

The problems inherent in an employer-led model go beyond these

issues of curriculum and cognition. As argued at the end of

Chapter Five, an employer-led model which is constructed on

this impoverished foundation is unlikely to provide the high

level skills required for future economic renewal. Rather, it

is more likely to remain a cost-led, narrow and job-specific
form of education and training.
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Prioritising market regulation

The second determinant of training policy incoherence is the
current government's view of the role of the state in ET
delivery. There are two divergent strains in the NTS document
concerning the state's role. The first argues for effective
state co-ordination, support and intervention in the training
field:

... the state should make an investment in the training system.
Training is supplementary and complementary to the education
system and is concerned with the developmentand evolution of the
total community and as such is also a state responsibility.
(NTB/HSRC, 1991: 260, 261)

The NTS acknowledges the magni tude of co-ordinating an
effective training strategy in South Africa. The report warns
that 'there would be little point to the provision of a
training strategy in the absence of an organisation capable of
activating, evaluating and controlling the strategic management
process' (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 53). Given the non-existence of these
organisational features in the present training management
infrastructure, a decisive state role would appear unavoidable.

The NTS also places a strong emphasis on the need fo"r the state
to take responsibility for the training of the unemployed, the
illiterate and the 'lost generation' of disaffected black
youth. This is the legacy of apartheid ET which a training
strategy cannot ignore:

The state cannot divest itself of a responsibility to sponsor
training in order to achieve national goals such as higher
productivity, universal literacy and full employment. It also
cannot distance itself from the problems arising in the work
situation owing to inadequaciesand inequalities in the education
system. (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 178)

devolving responsibility for training onto employers at

In contrast to this first line of reasoning in the NTS report,
with its strong emphasis on effective state co-ordination, the
second line of argument stresses curbing state activity and
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industry level. This perspective stems historically from a
broader debate about the functions of the state in regulating
South African capitalism. As Chapter Four highlights, since. the
political and economic crises of the mid-1970s, the emphasis
has shifted from that of a decisive state intervening to order
South African life along racial lines, to a social system which
allows market forces prominence in most spheres.

These perspectives on the importance of the market and the need
for a non-interventionist state have powerfully shaped reform
policies in education and training during the 1980s. For
example, the 1981 De Lange Commission investigation into formal
education incorporated the free market argument into its
proposal s on respons ibi Iity for the finance of education and
training. De Lange argued that pre-basic and basic formal
education should be compulsory and provided free by the state.
However, De Lange argued that free education at the post-basic
(senior secondary) level would be defined more restrictively,
with the community and the private sector contributing towards
its costs (HSRC, 1981a: 15, 117, 186). This was because formal
schooling at post-basic level should become more career-
oriented, with the private sector assisting in the provision of -
'model' vocational schools (HSRC, 1981b: 80, 110). De Lange
also argued that the private sector had a significant
responsibility in the provision of literacy, induction, in-
service training and retraining (RSA, 1983b: 46).

The 1991 NTS report inherited this emphasis on the market and
its associated principles: a non-interventionist state with the
private sector occupying centre stage in the co-ordination and
delivery of training. On the basis of this, the NTS report
recommends the devolution of the administration and control of
training to industry-based ATB's. The entire thrust towards
devolution is based on faith in the effective operations of the
market mechanism and the 'good intentions' of capital to
initiate extensive quality training at industry level. The
emphasis on voluntarism grants to each industry the freedom to
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determine its own industry training strategy free of state
prescription (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 1).

How are the two seemingly opposed positions in the NTS
regarding the state's role reconciled? What is the primary
responsibility of the state to be - facilitating the devolution
of training or national co-ordination? These seemingly
irreconcilable approaches can in fact be viewed as reconcilable
in the light of Kleu's formulation quoted at length in
Chapter Four - which posits the view that state intervention is
only defensible in the case of market failure. On the one hand,
the NTS report strongly identifies with the notion that market
forces are an effective allocating mechanism in the generation
of private sector training. On the other hand, the NTS
identifies certain areas of market imperfection. The problems
of the <lost generation', the large numbers of unemployed, the
mass of illiterate and innumerate workers not easily trainable
- all of these are examples of where the market has been unable
to provide solutions. It is in response to these problems that
the NTS report places a strong emphasis on state co-ordination
of training (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 248, 254, 263).

If the above approach provides a rational framework for
understanding the conflicting emphases on the role of the
state, it is nonetheless not a satisfactory one. The harsh
reality of minimal private sector training - as outlined in
Chapter Five - contrasts strongly wi th the immense fai th the
NTS has in the market mechanism through devolution of training.
In failing to account for this contradiction, the NTS becomes
nothing more than an employer-led phenomenon incapable of, and
unwilling to intervene in resolving the problem of low-skills
production in the private sector. It fails to view low-skills
training as a structurally and insti tutionally embedded
phenomenon of South African capitalism which the market
mechanism alone is incapable of resolving. This incoherence
reflects the triumph of market ideology over substantive NTS
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evidence, in other sec tions of the report, of the mani fes t
failure of market-led training in South Africa.

Contradictory demands regarding the deracialisation of ET

One of the most remarkable features of the reform process in ET
over the last decade has been the incredibly slow pace of real
change. It is now more than ten years since Wiehahn, Riekert
and De Lange made important recommendations concerning improved
vocational training, career education, certification and
increased mobility between formal and non-formal education.
However, with the exception of artisan training, the state has
failed to respond decisively to many of these proposals. This
paralysis, and the related inability of the state to
deracialise ET, is the third determinant of incoherence in
South African training policy.

The causes of this paralysis have been thoroughly discussed in
Chapter Seven. The discussion noted that the state has been at
the centre of contradictory policy demands during the past
crisis-ridden decade. On the one hand, limited deracialisation
of ET has 'been necessary in response to certain powerful
economic imperatives. On the other hand, the political reform
agenda in the form of the 1984 New Cons titution necess itated
the continuation of racial schooling, albeit within new forms.
The state has dealt with this tension over the past decade by
delaying any substantive reforms arising from the
recommendations of its own commissions of inquiry.

The NTS document is paralysed by the tension between
deracialisation and continued racial schooling. It surfaces
most strongly in the conflicts which exist. between the
Departments of Manpower and National Education. Historically,
the Department of Manpower has represented a more "verlig t e '
and 'economic rationalist' tendency within the state. It has
been critical of the difficulties created by the segregated
training facilities under the control of the more 'verkrampte'
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DNE. These political divisions within the state are reflected
in the NTS document when it argues that:

[Technical Colleges] are at present classified as educational
institutions,which means that they tend to be segregated on a
racial basis. Problemsare created for employersand for trainees
because it becomes difficult for all staff members of an
organisationto receivetrainingat the nearest or most convenient
college. (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 69)

Because of these intra-state complications, the NTS chooses to
exclude formal education from its deliberations. For example,
in its description of the participants in the proposed Training
Partnership (TTP) , the NTS report argues that formal
educational institutions, 'consisting of schools, technical
colleges, technikons and univers ities' wi 11 form part of the
TTP only in those sect ions, courses and subjects speci fic to
job training and the 'balance of such institutions fall outside
the scope of the Training Partnership' (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 30).
This exclusion of general education from the TTP is a result of
the long history of segregationist thinking within the DNE. It
is an absurd formulation given the regular emphasis throughout
the NTS report of the importance of general education to
over~ll trainability.

INCONSISTENT POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

The incoherence which character ises the NTS gives rise to a
number of inconsistencies in its final recommendations. The
recommendations, if implemented, will lead to further
institutional fracturing of the ET system, and not to a more
nationally co-ordinated model. They will also contribute to the
further fragmentation of ET qualifications and not to their
greater articulation. The paralysis over deracialisation which
has constrained the reform process will result in the
continuation of the division between education and training
which constrains the development of more integrated approaches
to ET. The proposed employer-dominated model also
peripheralises the important contribution of the trade union
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movement and is incapable of attaining the ·training
partnership' to which it so strongly aspires. And finally, the
NTS recommendations fail to fully exploit the innovative
potential thrown up by the shift away from apprenticeship
towards a system based on full-time, institutionalised ET
studies. Each of these five areas will now be more closely
examined.

Institutional fragmentation

The emphasis on devolution and minimal state intervention
resul ts in NTS recommendations of six separate training and
accreditation structures" none with sufficient authority to map
out a coherent overall training pol icy. These separate
structures are:

*

* the NTB, which will playa co-ordinating role between all
other established structures, attempting to ensure the
standardisation of training across industries and ET
institutions;

* ATB's, which will accredit training in each industry;
* the AATB, which will co-ordinate the activities of the

ATB's on a voluntary basis;
the NCBIS, the National
Informal and Small Business

Co-ordinating Body
Sector, which will

for the
accredit

training in these sectors;
* the Advisory Committee for Regional Training Centres,

which will co-ordinate the activities of these nine state
administered training centres;

* the Commi ttee for the Training of the Unemployed, which
will be responsible for co-ordinating all state efforts to
train the unemployed (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 258).

The problem inherent in such a multiplicity of structures is
that accreditation of workers in each industrial sector and in
the informal and unemployed sectors will be separately
administered, with independent processes of certification which
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will not easily articulate together. There are no concrete
proposal s in the NTS report for mechanisms which wi 11 enable
accredi tation in one sector to be recogni sed in any other.
Hence, the institutional arrangements to be set up contradict
the oft-repeated intention in the NTS report to bring about
greater mobility of trainees between the formal, non-formal and
informal ET sectors.

The NTS report views the National Council for Vocational
Qualifications in the United Kingdom as a possible future model
for South Africa. However, studies have shown that the great
variety of training institutions and certification routes in
the United Kingdom have accentuated differentiation in
education and training and have lowered the status of certain
vocational routes in relation to the mainstream education
system (Finegold and Soskice, 1988: 35; Spours, 1988: 13, 14).

An additional problem presented by these fragmented
arrangements is that they do not make clear which structure
will be responsible for the overall macro-coherence of training
policy apart from the powers vested in the Minister of
Manpower. Cosatu, in its Comments on the 1991 NTB/HSRC Report

(Cosatu, 1991d) is concerned about this absence of macro
planning capability:

All of the ... [abovementioned]bodies ... would have independent
access to the Minister and could conceivably operate within
different frameworks.No one body has the power to bring about a
single coherentand co-ordinatedapproach. (Cosatu, 1991d: 11)

The state's abdication of responsibility for co-ordinating
training and the emphasis on market regulation and voluntarism
has meant that at the macro level few institutional mechanisms
exist for the provision of a coherent overall training
strategy. Furthermore, the fragmentation of state structures in
the training arena is replicated in the socio-economic sphere.
The state does not provide the institutional linkages which can
deliver an effective macro plan for the social and economic
development of South Africa. For example, job-creation schemes
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are generated on an ad hoc basis, and are not linked to
economic growth strategies which can provide important
'kickstart' benefits for the 'entire economy. The training
provided for the unemployed who participate in these job-
creation schemes is of a short-term duration and of poor
quality, and provides no transfer credits into the formal
training sector. The NTS report makes no reference to the need
for linkages with other key planning institutions such as the
National Manpower Commission and the Economic Advisory Council.

Contrary to the emphasis on devolution, the NTS report itself
suggests· that the demands of the competency-based modular
training route proposed by the NTS are such that they require
substantial state organisation (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 33) .
Engelbrecht of the HSRC stresses that the development of
modular curricula is a mammoth task, and there are only a few
experts available to do this. He questions whether industry
alone will have the capacity to cope with this difficult task
(Engelbrecht, 1988: 13). Opperman, Assistant Director of DET,
agrees and suggests that competency-based modular training
requires a good management system as a prerequisite for success
(Opperman, 1988: 35). None of the substantial organisational
challenges raised by the competency system are considered in
the NTS report. Rather, the report has an automatic commitment
to devolution of control irrespective of the organisational
demands which arise out of competency-based modular training.

Qualification fragmentation

A number of further risks are associated with the
decentralisation of training, the most serious of which is the
lack of cross- indus try accredi tation. Because of the emphasi s
on voluntarism, there are no legal or institutional pressures
on ATB's to resolve this problem. The NTS itself warns:

Training boards which focus on the needs of
may not realise that in other industries
needed. Dupl icat ion of training efforts and
trained personnel may then occur. Also the

a specific industry
similar skills are
lack of mobility of
needs of the small
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business owner or the person who wishes to start his or her own
business in either the formal or the informal sector may be
neglected if trainingboards focus on only a specific industryand
its training needs without co-ordination between industries.
(NTB/HSRC, 1991: 125, 126)

The initial 1985 NTB/HSRC report argued strongly for the
rationalisation of the large number of trade categories spread
across all industries. Selected trades would be consol idated
into common trade areas. In this way the administration of
training would be simplified, and cross-industry recognition of
trade certificates facilitated (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 141). However,
this rationalisation of trades is dependent on convenor
industries volunteering to take the initiative for drawing up
core syllabi. This has yet to occur (NTB, 1990d: 34).

The NTS argues that the NTB and the AATB wi 11 encourage the
rationalisation of common trades across industries: they will
ensure the comparability of training standards (NTB, 1986: 59).
However, the inactivity in this sphere is unlikely to change
given the 'voluntarism' governing artisan training. Industries
are not ob liged to do anything. As aresul t, certain ski 11s
remain non-transferable across industries, thereby limiting the
mobility of trained labour (NTB, 1990d: 34).

The problem of non-transferability is accentuated by the fact
that many small companies often do not participate in the
activi ties of ATB' s . The dominance of ATB' s by big companies
could 'make it impossible for smaller firms in the same
economi c sec tor to form or belong to an ATB and enjoy its
benefits' (NTB/HSRC, 1989b: 192) . Furthermore, certain
industrial sectors may not establish their own ATB's. The 1991
NTB/HSRC report warns that in the absence of training boards,
'co-ordination of training for similar skills between
industries cannot take place' (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 125).
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Continued division between education and training

The conflicting pressures on the state of deracialisation on
the one hand, and the continuation of racial schooling on the
other, have been at the root of its paralysis in key ET policy
areas. The NTS has been shaped by these pressures, even though
it was published during the initial phase of the 'negotiations
era' of 1990/1991 which witnessed substantial shifts in state
policy. These included the unbanning of prescribed
organisations, release of political prisoners and the abolition
of some apartheid legislation. But this has not translated into
reform in ET. Hence, even though much of the analysis contained
in the NTS suggests the need for important changes - a unified
department of education and training, a single system of
academic and vocational qualifications, closer linkages between
formal and non-formal education the state is nevertheless
unable to follow its recommendations through to finality. They
all incorporate varying degrees of deracialisation and
institutional unification. The state has been unable to approve
these sh i f t s ê • As a result, the recommendations that are made
are highly inconsistent with some of the prior analysis,
representing partial options which seek to bring about limited
changes and do not radically disrupt the continuation of racial
schooling. Key issues such as certification and formal/non-
formal linkages have yet again been referred to an expert task
group for further consideration (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 248; DNE,
1991: 28, 51).

The cost of this paralysis has been enormous. South Africa has
been denied the possibility of restructuring ET to bring it
more closely into line with international innovations. In
particular, the trend towards institutionalised training which
links academic schooling and industrial training, has been

2 The discussion here is focusing primarily on state reformism in
the period 1981-1991,and does not make reference to some of the
changes which appear likely under a multi-party transitional
authority. For example, indications are that the NTS will be
scrapped in its entirety under a transitional dispensation.
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limited in the South African context. The tragedy is that,
given the apartheid legacy and the consequent poor educational
foundation of most black workers, the country requires
innovations in ET more urgently than ever.

Ineffectual tripartism

Even though the NTB/HSRC reports claim a commitment to a
'tripartite partnership' (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 113; 1991: 29), in
practice the proposed training system cedes only a peripheral
role to trade unions. For example, the 1986 NTB guidelines for
establishing ATB's indicate that 'employers in industry must
take the initiative employee organisations should be
involved as far as is practically possible' (NTB, 1986: 4).
This is a far cry from the priority accorded the private sector
(Prisec in particular) in the TTP. These guidelines have meant
that many ATB's have been formed with nominal trade union
representation (clothing, textile and hospitality industries),
or without the relevant trade union being aware of its
registration (road transportation and chemical industries)
[Cosatu, 1991d: 9, 10]. The issue of equality of representation
and power between employers and unions has been absent in the
deliberations that have led to the formation of these boards.

In the NTS discussions concerning the Training Partnership, the
National Convention, the AATB and the NCBIS, no specific
recommendations are made with regard to trade union
representation on these bodies. In so far as they might be
triparti te, they are so devoid of power that they make trade
union participation meaningless. For example, participants in
the National Convention would have no power to ensure that
negotiated agreements were put into practice. The National
Convention will merely act in an advisory capacity to the
Minister of Manpower, who will retain substantial control over
decision-making (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 251). Similarly, the proposed
AATB will function as a voluntary discussion forum. The NTB is
also envisaged as an advisory body. Cosatu is highly critical
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of this situation. It believes that the Manpower Training Act
should compel employers to negotiate with trade unions in each
industry, and that no ATB should be registered if the board
does not provide for 50 per cent trade union representation
(Bird, 1991b: 8).

Tripartite co-ordination of South African training is therefore
very limited. The problem here, as pointed out in Chapter Two,
is that the economic and productivity benefits that accrue to
consensual, co-ordinated market economies are lost. Soskice
(1990: 196) argues that even though most modern industrialised
economies are plagued by problems of market failure, it is the
institutions and understandings of consensual, co-ordinated
market economies which best resolve many of these problems. In
the absence of such an industrial relations framework, South
Africa's future economy will be severely deprived of its full
potential.

Propping up the old Apprenticeship model

The final problem associated wi th the NTS is the prominence
g iven to apprenticeship training. Even though the second and
third NTB/HSRC reports were motivated by the need to provide
training for all workers, the NTS report admitted that:

in certain industries training boards focus on the
acquisitionof artisan skills ... while they do not focus on the
acquisition of other skills. This may mean that large areas of
training remain uncoordinatedand that standards are not set for
all types of training within an industry. (NTB/HSRC, 1991:
125)

The preoccupation with artisan training has its origins in the
1985 NTB/HSRC report which recommended the formation of
'industry artisan training boards'. The name was later changed
to 'industry training boards' which would then become ATB' s.
However, the focus on art isan training has been retained. For
example, the clauses of the amended MTA of 1990 are still
primarily concerned with apprenticeship training. Most training
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boards established since 1988 have been concerned only with
apprenticeship training. The sole focus on artisan training is
highly problematic not only because it ignores the upgrading of
operative and other workers, but also because it props up the
apprenticeship model precisely at a time of its decline
internationally.

The 1985 NTB/HSRC report recognised apprenticeship's growing
obsolescence, and recommended a 'modular performance based
institutional training model coupled with controlled on-the-job
training and experience (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 113). However,
contrary to the initial concern to shift away from
apprenticeship, competency-based modular training has been used
to reinforce the apprenticeship model. The full innovative
impact of some of the 1985 report recommendations, particularly
the emphasis on institutionalised training, has been lost. This
failure to substitute apprenticeship with a more
institutionally-based route better equipped to meet future
skill needs is a result of a number of factors. The state's
inability to unify education and training departments has
denied South Africa the opportunity of more innovative ET
approaches such as full-time institutionalised training.
Furthermore, the continuation of an apprenticeship route serves
capital's short-term interests as well. Apprenticeship involves
small numbers of workers for those employers who train, and
allows other employers to poach skilled labour. Apprentices can
be used as cheap labour during their training years, which
provides a low cos t method of producing ski Lled labour. CBMT
also provides capi tal wi th the possibili ty of deskilling work
in certain craft areas. All of these fac tors provide cap i tal
with a cost-effective system in the short-term. By ceding all
control of training to cap i tal, the apprenticeship system will
be perpetuated. This is because old-style apprenticeship allows
capital to avoid the larger problem of upgrading the skills
capability of the entire work-force. However, the cost to South
Africa in the long-term is the continued neglect of the
education and training of all other workers.
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CONCLUSION

The NTS report is ultimately a disappointing document pervaded
by incoherence. The recommendations made are unable to resolve
the problems of national co-ordination, national certification
and the need for education-training linkages which are so
clearly identified in the opening chapters of the report.
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CHAPTER NINE

BROAD OR NARROW CURRICULUM?
THE PROBLEMS OF COMPETENCY-BASED

MODULAR EDUCATION AND TRAINING IN SOUTH AFRICA 1

INTRODUCTION

Many educationalists opposed to vocational training taking
place within formal education, often advocate that such
training should take place 'on-the-job' and in the non-formal
training sector. "Their objections are voiced out of a concern
for the narrowing of the educational curriculum so often
associated with vocationalisation. However, by shifting the
responsibility for vocational training elsewhere, these
objections have the effect of displacing the problem. Within
the non-formal training sector, there are similar tensions with
regard to the scope of the curriculum. Training approaches
which seek the development of narrow, discrete and routinised
skills are in conflict with approaches that seek to develop
broad, holistic and systemic skills. Competency-based modular
education and training (CBMET) is at the heart of this
controversy.

The conventional approach to CBMET risks narrowing the learning
process down to the performance of discrete tasks and the
acquisition of routine skills. However, a progressive reading
of CBMET's potential opens up opportunities for broad-based
ski 11s, modul ar progres sion and career paths for all workers,
and the greater articulation of the formal and non-formal
education systems.

1 This chapter is a more developed version of an earlier draft which
originally appeared as Chapter Five of my Nepi Research Report
entitled A Broad or Narrow Curriculum? The Dangers of Current State
and Employer Approaches to Education and Training in South Africa,
May, 1992.
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CBMET is becoming an increasingly significant learning
methodology in South Africa. The CBMET approach is at present
being implemented in the training sector by the various
industry-based accredited training boards. Within formal
education itself, competency-based learning programmes are
slowly being introduced, especially wi thin the technical
colleges. Furthermore, support has been expressed in both the
De Lange and ERS reports for greater use of modular approaches
to formal education. Of course, modularisation does not always
imply competency-based education. However, in most cases, they
are linked. Hence, initial modularisation of formal education
does allow for the possibility of a later shift to CBMET.

More recently, both the ANC/Cosatu alliance and the state have
made calls for greater integration and articulation of
education and training, and for a single system of national
qualifications (Kraak, 1991b: 22, 23) A CBMET model is likely
to be adopted by both sides in the pursuit of these
articulation objectives. The key question then is whether a
narrow or broad approach is promoted.

If state and employer approaches to CBMET dominate, South
Africa is destined to follow the narrow route. This chapter
raises two problems associated with CBMET's current
implementation in South Africa. The first danger concerns the
impact of <task analysis' methods of job evaluation which
systematically narrow down what should be learnt in training to
the minimal technical inputs required by jobs thereby
excluding the broader knowledge and understanding constructs
which underpin technical competence. Secondly, the chapter
explores the problem of cost-mimimisation approaches to CBMET.
It is argued that CBMET in South Africa is driven by a short-
term, profit-led perspective which seeks to trim education and
training down to its bare essentials. The chapter concludes by
arguing that the CBMET approach currently being developed by
the state and employers in South Africa is destined to
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perpetuate narrow skilling, establish minimal. articulation
between education and training, and will' fail to attain
manufacturing competitiveness on global markets.

What is CBMET?

A CBMET system is based on the demonstration of competence in
terms of criteria established by the relevant industry or state
training authority. The following definition of CBMET
highlights this requirement:

Competency-based training is concerned with the attainment and
demonstration of specified skills, knowledge and attitudes to
mm imum industry specified standards rather than with an
individual's achievement relative to that of others in a group.
(Actu , 1990: 4)

The quote highlights two central features of C~MET: performance
standards and criterion-referenced assessment. Standards are
central to CBMET models: they specify the nature of the
part icular occupat ional tasks to be performed. Standards are
thus performance objectives which must be achieved, but they
also serve as cri teria for assessment of competence. The 1985
NTB/HSRC report on The Training of Art isans def ined standards
as being:

* based on actual job or task performance needs;* approved by employers;
* known to trainees and their supervisors;
* attainable by all trainees who meet pre-training selection

criteria;
* used as the basis of all performance testing, both during

and after training;
* measurable on a <go/no go' basis. (NTB/HSRC,1985: 313)

The last point is significant, as it describes the learning
methodology central to CBMET. If trainees display the necessary
competence at the end of a modular course, and satisfy the
standards required, they may proceed to higher level modules.
If not, they must repeat the training until competence is
achieved (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 315).
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CBMET is also based on cri terion-referenced assessment. This
assessment system is distinct from the more traditional norm-
referenced system. The key feature of norm-referencing is that
the message delivered about attainment is one of comparison
between the abilities of an individual and that of some other
population on which the test has been standardised. Final
evaluation marks are given, with variations usually between,
for example, 15 per cent and 85 per cent. A pass mark is
normally 50 per cent. Not all students pass. The aim of
assessment is usually to draw comparisons between individuals
and to determine whether individuals are progressing
satisfactorily (NTB, 1989: 7-9).

The al terna tive frame is cr iter ion-referenced assessment, the
key feature which is whether or not a given criteria (most
often behavioural cri teria such as adequate performance) has
been mastered. There is no need for recourse to the performance
of others. The topic to be assessed must be clearly defined,
and the nature of successful performance must be specified in
advance. All learners pre-selected for criterion-referenced
CBMET courses will be able to pass. The object of training is
to allow each individual to become competent in the mastery of
certain prescribed performance objectives (standards). The
learning time frame allowed will vary for each student. If
students fail to attain the required level of mastery during
their first test, limited repetition of tests will be permitted
(NTB, 1989: 7-9).

CBMET criterion-referenced instructional modules are self
contained. The instructional booklet must contain clear
instructions of activity from start to finish. The
instructional model must make provision for continuous feedback
and self-testing of mastery. At the end of each module,
learners must undergo a cri terion-referenced test which
determines whether they have attained all the required elements
of competency. If so, learners progress to the next module
(NTB , 1989: 54-56) .
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The benefits of CBMET systems

Those who support CBMET identify a number of benefits linked to
such an approach. In South Africa, emphasis has been placed on
the potential for skill progression which CBMET has to offer:

The increasing use that is being made of a competency-based
modular training system means that more people can receive
recognition for completing part of a course in which they have
acquired skilIs which wi11 allow them to perform certain tasks.
People can systematically extend their skills and qualifications,
without restrictions being imposed on the amount of time they can
take to do so. (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 122)

Modular progression is at the centre of A British Baccalaureat:

Ending the Division Between Education and Training (Finegold et

al, 1990), a seminal British ET policy report discussed in more
detail in Chapter Eleven. Authors Finegold et al propose a new
unified system of education and training for Britain which is
modular and criterion-referenced (Finegold et al, 1990: 26,
29). Such a model allows maximum flexi bi 1ity of choice and
<allows for different routes and combinations of subjects
wi thin a single system by offering a balance of intellectual
and practical modules' (Finegold et al, 1990: 26).

Finegold et al argue that a shift to criterion-referenced
assessment is desirable because it is more student-centred,
raises the level of achievement of the average pupil, and given
that assessment is internally based, allows for the possibility
of greater teacher innovation (Finegold et al, 1990: 29).
Spours shows how the student-centred potential of CBMET can be
realised:

Modular structures can be seen as a compromise between the needs
of students (access, flexibility, choice, attainment, progression
etc) and those of providing institutions (planning provision,
timetabling etc).... If, however, modular frameworks are to really
cater for a broad spectrum of students, adults as well as 14-19
year olds, it will mean a constant struggle to <humanise' the
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system.... Taking a more learner-centred approach will mean
setting individual achievement targets, supporting individual
progression,flexibleapplicationsof learningtime-scales,varied
use of teachingmethods, providingpersonal support and guidance,
recordingof individualachievementetc. (Spours, 1988: 17)

Many other writers support this view. Stanton (1989: 96-98)
maintains that CBMET, with its emphasis on attaining competence
rather than on assessing ability through pass/fail strategies,
requires a shift in teaching style from that of e teacher' to
"t u t o r ", Debling (1989: 93) argues that the traditional
didactic teaching style has little to contribute to competence.
Such a style often leads to student passivity, inertia,
disinterest and failure. A more student-centred approach to
CBMET would emphasise self-motivation, self-assessment and the
fostering of problem solving ability, initiative, decision-
making and working in teams - qualities central to the skill
requirements of the new economic order (Debling, 1989: 93).

Greater articulation between different sites of learning is
another benefit made possible by a CBMET approach. The National
Council for Vocational Qualifications (NCVQ) in Britain
maintains that the qualifications they award are independent of
any specific mode of learning (NCVQ, 1990: 24; Jessup, 1989:
70). Awarding a CBMET qualification is based solely on the
assessment of performance in certain pre-defined standards of
competence. The mode of learning is immaterial - it could be
formal education, work-based training or though the recognition
of prior learning (Jessup, 1989:70: NCVQ, 1990: 24). However,
greater articulation is not implici t or automatic in
competency-based approaches. As a recent Australian union
discussion paper makes clear, this will occur only if education
and training courses are designed at the outset with the
purposes of art icula tion in mind. If training programmes are
not designed for recognition as modular credits in formal
education, and vice-versa, then the goal of greater
articulation and credit transfer will not be achieved:
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... Australia will perpetuate a dual system in which credit for
educational achievement remains separate from credit for skills in
the work-place. Such an outcome would be both inefficient and
inequi table and fai 1 to provide a training infrastructure which
meets our ski 11 requirements. (Ac tu, 1990: 38)

CBMET models also have the potential to accredit .the skills
workers already have. 'Recognition of prior learning' (RPL) is
more likely in CBMET than in other educational models because,
irrespective of the mode of learning, workers can be assessed
according to fixed standards of competency, and if successful,
can be accredited with the relevant level of skill. Listed
below are a number of features associated with RPL:

* It is a posi tive strategy on both economic and equi ty
grounds. RPL assists in meeting industry skill needs and
responds to the social justice aspects of access to
education and training, access to career paths, and
acknowledgement of existing skills amongst workers.

* It allows for the completion of formal education and
training in a shorter period of time.

* It eliminates duplication and repetition of learning
content.

* It enables cost and time reductions in the provision of
training (Ford-TAFE Articulation Project, 1990).

The significance of such a model should be obvious in the South
African context. Given the racial character of the South
African division of labour, many black workers have skills for
which they are not credited. Webster and Leger (1991) have
shown, for example, that on the mines it is the older and more
experienced black workers who train new workers and who have
the crucial 'pit sense' required to identify the extent of
hazardous working condi tions. Not even the ski lled and highly
paid white workers have equivalent training ability or pit-
sense (Webster and Leger, 1991: 11, 12). This experience is
captured in the comment made by a skilled white worker
interviewed by Webster and Leger:
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Actually, the black people teach you an enormous amount, because
they have the experience of many years. The black workers have
also spent many years underground,they know what they are doing.
As they say, when you pass through the Chamber of Mines Technical
College they just lay a foundation.You build upon what they laid
down for you. (Webs ter and Leger, 1991: 12)

The illegitimacy of 'skill ownership' as outlined above is
premised on the fact that the white worker is certificated as
'skilled' by a technical college qualification which then
entitles him to a well-paid position, whilst the racial
organisation of work has ensured that the older and more
experienced black workers have never progressed beyond the
unskilled and semi-skilled categories.

Moore (1990), who examines worker skills in the British
context, argues that the non-recognition of workers' skills
mus t be unders tood in class-cul tural terms. e Ski 11s' are class
cu ltural phenomena precisely because it is the working class
which is the repository of productive skills. Workers acquire
their skills primarily from other workers, and not via large-
scale employer or industry training. Moore maintains that
employers def ine workers' know-how as e informal ski 11' in an
attempt to exclude their skills from accreditation and
recognition within orthodox training systems. As a result, what
should be seen as a key working class possession is simply
ignored (Moore, 1990: 209). Moore concludes that an alternative
skills training model must reconstruct the boundaries between
formal and informal ski 11s in such a way that e class cu ltural
and gendered skills and competencies become formally
acknowledged as the basis for an alternative paradigm' (Moore,
1990: 209). RPL has the potential to be part of such a strategy
of redress.

TWO ROUTES TO CBMET

Although CBMET may appear to be a very beneficial approach, its
implementation internationally has not always resulted in
equitable outcomes. CBMET today is characterised by two
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opposing tendencies: a conflict between narrow and broad
approaches. Narrow CBMET systems have their origins in the
taylorist organisation of work associated with
economies. Although functional to the needs of

fordist
fordist

production systems of a previous era, such narrow training
approaches have come to be questioned recently as a result of
the new skill challenges posed by post-fordist forms of
economic organisation. Post-fordism, as indicated in Chapter
One, is a concept which describes the radically changed
economic conditions associated with contemporary global
markets. These changes include the rise of new computer-based
technologies, the introduct ion of more part icipa tory forms of
work organisation, multi-skilling, the shift in product demand
from mass production goods to high quality niche markets, and
the shift in employment from the traditional manufacturing
industries to the service sector (Harvey, 1989; Mathews, 1989).
Mansfield highlights the broad skills now required by this
transition to post-fordist economies:

The economy needs adaptable and flexible workers, supervisors,
trainers, bureaucrats and managers. The need for routine,
technical task skills is declining and as our economic aims become
more strategically focused we need a holistic work role
approach even more. This is a concern for the public
infrastructure and many progressive employers are also
recognising that the narrow specific approaches to job training
are far from adequate to meet their future strategic needs.
(Mansfield, 1989: 28)

Narrow training

Mansfield traces the origins of the narrow approach to CBMET
back to the taylorist organisation of work:

[Taylorist] task analysis was derived primarily to support work
measurement systems which were designed to remove the
unpredictable and unfamiliar aspects of job and tasks for the
purpose of being able to exert greater external (management)
control over the work process.... Task analysis allowed work study
engineers and production system designers to 'design out' of the
work process the 'process skills' which are now so valued by
employers. (Mansfield, 1989: 32)
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Taylor ism succeeded
hands of workers,
operations. Skills

in taking the process
and replacing them

were then defined in

skills out of the

discrete
machine

categories. Jobs were
operations performed,

defined

wi th machine-led
terms of narrow,

in relation to the
the holistic skilland not

processes entailed in understanding the workings of the entire
product ion process. Taylorism resul ted in the deski Iling of
indus trial workers. Ironically, itis these very same e process
skills' that, under post-fordism, are now required amongst the
work-force.

CBMET systems often perpetuate a taylorist process because they
lend themselves to the development of discrete skill units
based on employer-defined standards of competence. CBMET
systems tend to focus on competency 'outcomes', rather than on
how learning actually takes place. There is also a tendency in
CBMET to standardise work-based competencies, resulting in the
exclusion of many generic skills and knowledge essential for
progression to higher levels of ET (Spours, 1988: 13, 14). The
short-sightedness of this overall approach is the non-
transferability of job-specific skills across company,
industry, economy and time.

Perhaps the grea test 1imitation of narrow CBMET, however, is
the consequent lack of articulation between education and
training which such a narrow approach reinforces. Spours (1988:
12) argues that the blame lies with the specific approach
adopted towards modularisation. He makes a useful distinction
between what he calls 'unitisation' and what may be best termed
'progressive modularisation'. Unitisation involves merely the
breaking up of existing curricula within isolated education and
training sectors. Unitisation does not aim to use modules as a
means of attaining maximum student flow across previously
fragmented ET routes. Unitisation leaves the status quo
unchanged. In contrast, progressive modularisation is designed
prec.isely to achieve such a bridging of access across different
qualification systems (Spours, 1988: 5). Progressive
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modularisation is a system of credit accumulation capable of
facilitating movement across all the divisions within ET.

Most narrow CBMET systems are unable to encourage greater
articulation between education and training for three primary
reasons. Firstly, as Spours suggests, many CBMET systems are
simply unitisation experiments within vocational qualifications
alone. They do not link to formal education. Secondly, a norm-
referenced formal education system cannot easily grant access
to trainees from a criterion-referenced competency-based
training system. The two systems are incommensurable and rigid
in definition. Thirdly, narrow CBMET will not prepare trainees
sufficiently for the broad cognitive demands made of students
in many formal education programmes.

Broad training

The demand for more broad-based CBMET, as already noted, stems
primarily from the radically changed requirements for
competitiveness on global markets. However, there has also
being an important methodological debate wi thin education and
training which has driven support for broad-based CBMET. The
deba te has focused on the inseparabi Iity of e competence' and
'knowledge' and the absurdity of viewing skill in discrete
technical terms in isolation of broader 'contexts' (Wolf, 1989:
39; Gleeson, 1990: 195). Wolf argues that the sort of knowledge
required for vocational training is not different from that
learned in other parts of life, or education:

People may need to grasp more or fewer generalprinciples,or deal
with a wider or narrower set of applications: but any sort of
knowledge involvesgeneral [cognitive]schemataof some sort. What
we have here is a spectrum, not a dichotomy between general
cognitive skills (learned in 'education'?)and narrow vocationally
relevant 'facts' (learnedin "t rainingt t}. (Wolf, 1989: 42)

A great deal of knowledge (as with skill)
·experience'. Again, this suggests not

is acquired through
a dichotomy but a

spectrum. Wolf argues that skill competencies are highly
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contextualised: they cannot be categorised in isolation of
their 'knowledge and understanding' underpinnings (Wolf, 1989:
44). Wellington agrees by arguing that skills are not entities
in themselves, separable from peoples' cognitive schemata in
which they reside:

Skills are not entities which are in short supply. What industries
need are people with the abilities to develop new skills, to learn
new knowledge, to acquire new concepts and theories and to adapt
to technological change with enthusiasm and lack of fear.... In
addition, the development of critical and creative abilities (not
skills) would seem to be a necessity for innovation. The aims of
education [and training] should be couched in these terms, rather
than in exhausted and overstretched_language of skiLls which is
barking up the wrong linguistic tree. Companies don't recruit or
employ skills - they employ people. (Wellington, as quoted in
Gleeson, 1990: 195, 196)

A broad approach to CBMET seeks to integrate the development of
'skill competencies' and the 'knowledge and understanding'
constructs which underpin such competency. This approach is
diametrically opposed to that of narrow CBMET, which seeks the
development of discrete skills in isolation of knowledge and
understanding.

Mansfield provides a useful approach to broad CBMET. He
describes the skill competencies required:

* They are based on descriptions of 'work roles' which are
external to individual attributes. Most narrow approaches
define competency in terms of individual's attaining
discrete units of competence.

* They are broad based in that they include considerations
of the interaction between the 'technical' role and the
organisational environment.

* They are dynamic in that they are able to incorporate
changes in work organisation and technology.

* They are concerned both wi th concepts such as
adaptability, versatility, change, creativity and
innovation as well as with routine activities (Mansfield,
1989: 28).
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Mansfield arranges these broad competencies into four specific
skill categories:

* task skills (tangible, routine);
* contingency management skills (ability to deal with

breakdowns and unpredictability);
* task management skills (ability to co-ordinate macro

systems, organise and manage roles in specific

*
environments);
job environment skills (to do with health
quality control, working relationships
organisation) [Mansfield, 1989: 37, 38].

and safety,
and work

Broad competencies therefore are those skills which prepare
workers to face the challenges posed by the new global economic
context - adaptability in the face of change, understanding and
participation in the management
systems, taking respons ibi1ity
control, innovation and flexible

of work roles and production
for contingencies, quality

responses to new product
demands competencies which are impossible to d~velop in
narrow training systems.

A more recent contribution to the debate on CBMET has come from
Young (1993) who is critical of traditional approaches to
modularisation and 'outcomes approaches' (where the curriculum
is expressed in measurable learning outcomes), which are either
not geared to the creation of bridges across divisive
qualifications or, in cases where credit transfer occurs across
qualifications, are seldom concerned with pedagogic or
curriculum process questions. He argues that many British
'outcomes' experiments (for example, the National Vocational
Qualifications in industry and the National Curriculum in
schools), which were initially intended to create a more
learner-centred and flexible credit transfer framework, have in
fact failed because the Thatcherite institutional context in
which they have been implemented has led to the greater
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monitoring of school
professional expertise

activities
of teachers

and a devaluation
(Young, 1993: 7,

of
8) .

the
Few

learner-centred curriculum innovations aimed at increasing the
rate of post-compulsory ET achievement have been forthcoming.
As a consequence, the form of imp Iemen tation and its
accompanying institutional logic have undermined the intrinsic
worth of both modularisation and outcomes initiatives in
Bri tain (Young, 1993: 8-10).

Young introduces the concept of 'connectivity' as the key
distinguishing feature of a broad ET system. It entails
modularising the curriculum and defining modules in terms of
outcomes. However, Young suggests that these two elements on
their own (modularisation and outcomes) are not sufficient
conditions for connectivity. They need to be combined with an
emphasis on the curriculum itself, wi th the creation of new
forms of knowledge and innovative learner-centred pedagogic
strategies which ensure critical social consciousness and high
levels of student achievement. Connectivity also requires that
the curriculum meets new social and economic demands, and
establ ishes 'partnerships' wi th other education and societal
institutions. With the deployment of the concept connectivity,
Young therefore emphasises the idea of curriculum as a whole
system, with modularisation and outcomes signifying merely two
interdependent parts (Young, 1993: 15, 16).

Connectivity is at the heart the distinction made by Young and
Spours (1992) between the curricula of the past and future. The
curriculum of the future is characterised by connectivity, is
conceptual, collaborative and innovative. The curriculum of the
past is insular and divisive, abstract and reductive,
individualistic and conformist (Young and Spours, 1993: 5). The
curriculum of the future gives priority to the development of
knowledge and skill through 'high level skills of transfer
based on conceptualisation rather than simply the
transfer~bility of discrete skills at a more basic level'
(Young and Spours, 1993: 5). It also includes experimentation
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and analytical skills, communication skills and knowledge of
whole systems, team-work and advanced personal action planning.
Students would also need to acquire modern language skills and
technological, scientific and mathematical understanding to
<maximise use of changing technologies and economic, political,
social and historical knowledge to cri tically understand the
complex forces of a changing world' (Young and Spours, 1993:
5) •

Connectivity involves seeing the relationship between one thing
and another: between theory and practice, skills and knowledge;
between specialisation and general education; between the
individual and the group; and between the curriculum and the
organi sation (Young and Spours, 1993: 5). Concrete features of
such an CBMET approach would include developing new
combinations of study and new routes of qualification
progression; giving priority to introducing new areas of study
in the curriculum; and encouraging higher level conceptual
skills which can apply critical theory to practical situations,
and vice-versa (Young and Spours, 1993: 7).

CORE SKILLS

Another issue which impacts directly on the debate about broad
or narrow CBMET is the increasing stress placed on <core
skills' or <generic skills'. Support for CBMET methods often go
hand in hand wi th an emphasis on core ski lIs. Approaches to
core skills can vary from the broad to the narrow.

A great deal of work is currently
development of core skills in Britain.
of State for Education, Kenneth Baker,
development of core skills in both
training. Baker provided a list

taking place in the
In 1989, the Secretary
made a call for the

formal education and
these core skills:of

communications, nume racy , personal relations, familiarity with
technology and production/management systems, and familiarity
with changing work and social contexts (Wolf, 1991: 189).
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Baker's call was enthusiastically received by the Confederation
of British Industry, the National Curriculum Council
responsible for formal education curriculum development, and
the NCVQ. All three bodies accepted the principle of core
skills and the attainment of 'common learning outcomes' in both
education and training (Wolf, 1991: 190, 191). The NCVQ has
developed three sequential levels of core skills. The first
level contains the superordinate skills which underpin all
other competencies. These are:

* problem solving skills;
* communication skills;
* personal autonomy or life skills (NCVQ, 1990: 10).

Second level core skills do not underpin performance
universally, but nonetheless contain crucial skill
competencies. These include 'the application of mathematics,
informa tion technology and foreign language competence' (NCVQ,
1990: 20). The third and final level of core skills identified
by the NCVQ are the 'knowledge and understanding' elements
which form the broader context in which performance takes
place. These are:

* economic and industrial understanding;
* environmental education;
* education for citizenship;
* career education and guidance;
* health education (NCVQ, 1990: 21).

In more precise terms, the new system to be introduced in
Britain is aimed at establishing a 'core skills' linkage
between the 'standards of competence' developed by the NCVQ in
the training sector, and the 'statements of attainment'
encouraged by the National Curriculum in formal education
(Wolf, 12991: 192). The 'statements of attainment' involve the
specification of educational achievements within schools as

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



309

'outcomes': the ability to perform certain discrete tasks
(NCVQ, 1990: 6). The NCVQ's aim is that core skills will assist
in the accreditation of common learning outcomes in both
education and training. This will lead to a more effective
system of credit transfer between the two sectors:

... the incorporationof core skills in the [formal]curriculum
would broaden vocational education and training, making academic
educationmore relevant to employmentand adult life, increasethe
alignment of academic and vocational qualifications and open
access to higher education via vocational routes. (NCVQ, 1990 :
3)

The emphasis on core skills is highly relevant to the debate
about broad or narrow skills. Core skills which develop
literacy, numeracy, communicative and problem-solving skills,
and which introduce more systemic perspectives on working life
can contribute directly to the creation of a broad-based CBMET.
In South Africa, an 'Adult Basic Education' orientation
emphasising the development of broad generic 'core skills'
alongside technical skills (which would range from basic to
specialised modules) has substantial potential, particularly
given the poor development of black workers' literacy,
numeracy, communication and systemic skills.

However, the implementation of a system of core skills need not
have this broad-based outcome. This is contingent on both the
cogni tive theories which inform the approach, and the role of
political and ideological influences in determining the content
of these core skills. Each of these factors will be briefly
examined.

Core skills in Britain have been emphasised for quite some time
as part of the Youth Training Schemes, the Certificate of Pre-
Vocational Education and the Technical and Vocational Education
Initiative programmes (Wolf, 1991: 192, 193). Wolf maintains
that these experiments with core skills have been poorly
grounded in cognitive theory because they have attempted to
describe generic skills in a free standing way, transferable
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anywhere and separated from the specific knowledge contexts in
which generic skills arise. Specific knowledge (skills) and
general knowledge (understanding), as stressed earlier, are
inseparable:

Cogn itive research yields repeated demonstrations that specific
content and knowledge plays a central role in reasoning, thinking
and learning of all kinds.... Even on the tasks used to assess
general intelligenceor scholastic aptitude, recent analyses have
made it clear that much depends on specific knowledge.... General
skills may be impossibleto apply if one does not have a store
of knowledge about similar problems [This] is not to deny that
general skills exist.... [But it] raises questions about the
wisdom. of attempting to develop [them] outside the context of
specific knowledge domains. (Resnick, as quoted in Wolf,
1991: 195)

Wolf provides a number of examples of the absurdi ty of core
skill statements bereft of specific contexts. For example,
'Discuss with other people in the work-place how things are to
be done' is one of 103 core skills developed for the Youth
Training Scheme - but does this apply in an undifferentiated
way to the tasks of a warehouseman, a factory team leader, or a
plastic surgeon? (Wolf, 1991: 193)

The second objection to core skills relates to the narrow
ideological role which many of these core skill programmes have
come to play. In the British context, this has occurred largely
as a response to the economic and political crises currently
being faced: decl ining industry, large-scale unemployment and
disgruntled youth. There is a vast literature which is highly
critical of such core ski 11 ini tiatives, damning them as neo-
right 'new vocationalism'. Many of these courses, as shown in
Chapter Six, particularly those focusing on 'personal and life
skills', 'communication skills' and 'team-work and leadership
skills' have substantial ideological intent and minimal
technical relevance. New vocationalism with its emphasis on
'core skills' is primarily an attack on the broadness of the
formal education curriculum. It seeks to narrow the learning
experience down to the attainment of a set of employer-defined
'skills' .
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Shi 11ing (1988: 90) has undertaken an ethnographic case study
of one 'Social and Life Skills' programme entitled a 'Factories
and Industry' course. One of the central aims of the course was
to establish the normalcy of capitalist social relations and
the work ethic. This was to be achieved through focusing on the
concept e team-work'. The course taught the importance of co-
operation amongst fellow employees, of working hard, that all
employees were equals, and the need for pride and respect for
seniors. In short, it stressed the importance of management-
labour co-operation on the shop-floor. However, Shilling, in
his critique of the course, makes a distinction between an
'instrumentalist' and a 'solidaritarian' interpretation of
team-work. Management employs an instrumentalist ("we're all in
the business together") interpretation so as to legitimise a
process whereby individuals are co-ordinated in the interests
of higher management profit. Shilling argues that workers have
a very di fferent unders tanding of the not ion team-work: they
view it as group solidarity which is mutually beneficial to
all. Shilling concludes that 'team-work' training attempts to
win over the co-operation of workers to serve the interests of
company profits, and by so doing, acts to mystify the
asymmetrical consequences of this co-operation (Shilling, 1988:
102) .

The literature is critical of the claim by generic skill
advocates of increased ·transferability'. Holt (1987: 166)
maintains that generic skills developed in these British
programmes are merely attempts at giving the narrow conception
of skill some durability by dressing it up as a new
'transferable' entity. Wellington (1987: 29) argues that such
transferability remains unproven, particularly given that
generic skills are being tacked onto trainees in isolation of
their specific contexts. Employers nonetheless approve the
concept, not so much because of the transferability of generic
competencies, but because of the type of passified labour it
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produces: •social ised labour trained for anything' (Gleeson,
1985: 64).

In work presented elsewhere (Kraak, 1991a) I have shown that
many of the vocational training courses implemented in South
Africa during the turbulent 1970s and 1980s were motivated with
sim iIarid e0logicaI intent : the pas sif icat ion 0f a m iIitant
urban working class. Employer-led 'core skills' training could
reinforce this tradition. Whether 'core skills' and their
associated CBMET frameworks take on a narrowly defined
ideological character, or whether they can fulfiI the •Adul t
Basic Education' role alluded to earlier in the discussion,
then becomes a crucial area of future contestation.

PROGRESS TOWARDS A CBMET SYSTEM IN SOUTH AFRICA

There are two key dynamics which account for the increase in
support for CBMET in South Africa over'i:.~hepast decade. The
first entails growing enthusiasm for modularisation of the
curriculum in formal education, and the second the substantial
progress already made by the state and employers in
implementing a CBMET system in the industrial training sphere.

Curriculum modularisation within formal education was first
suggested by the De Lange investigation in 1981. De Lange
proposed that modules should be used to stimulate greater
vertical and horizontal mobility within formal education. This
would open up what was perceived by De Lange to be a very rigid
and closed system (HSRC, 1981a: 104). Enhanced mobility would
encourage a greater flow of students to the non-formal training
sector. Modularisation would also encourage greater internal
differentiation within formal education.

The impact of De Lange's proposed modularisation can best be
understood via reference to Table 6.5 (See Chapter Six).
Choosing the current standard four as an example, in the De
Lange proposals this would entail Level Six education with five
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associated modular grades. Each grade signifies a greater
degree of difficulty along a continuum from the purely academic
to the vocationally preparatory. The grade chosen by the
student would indicate the extent to which additional
assistance was required and the extent to which a career
orientation should be followed. Hence, a student in course 6.4
(level 6 and vocational grade 4) would undergo a curriculum
representing a low degree of difficulty and an orientation
towards a vocational career. Alternatively, a student in
modular course 6.0 would undergo a curriculum represent ing a
high degree of difficulty allowing progression to tertiary
study. De Lange maintained that the advantage of modular
differentiation was that it provided compensatory education and
prevented high rates of school drop-out (HSRC, 1981a: 109).
Gi fted chi ldren would do higher grades, and the less gifted
would benefi t by having modules oriented to their vocational
aptitudes (HSRC, 1981a: 109-114).

The interchange between formal and non-formal education would
be facilitated by 'rounding-off modules' as shown in Table 6.5
by modules 6.4b, 9.4, 10.3, 11.3, 12.2 and 12.3. These modules
would serve as withdrawal points to the non-formal sector.
Students could leave the formal education system at any stage
after obtaining level 6 with a grade of 4, which is the lowest
level grade. The rounding-off modules would equip students for
their new environments in the world of work (HSRC, 1981a: 114).

A second reason for De Lange's support for modularisation was
that modules would facilitate the acquisition of 'skill': this
being the ability to understand and perform various
competencies rather than the passive rote-oriented transfer of
knowledge common to most South African classrooms. De Lange
argued that:

The South African educational system produces large numbers of
persons who KNOW things but few who can PERFORM tasks. Vocation-
oriented education means the training of persons in particular
defined skills so that they can PERFORM tasks. (Emphasis in the
original text; HSRC, 1981b: 90)
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De Lange then proposed a shift in the formal curriculum away
from the traditional aim of broad knowledge transfer to that of
producing measurable skills:

A strong case can be made on educational grounds as well as on the
properties of the knowledge society which the world is entering,
for movement away from the traditional objective of transferring
knowledge to a chi Id during school ing to the development of a
range of skills needed to interface with a modern world and to
handle a diversity of readily available knowledge. (HSRC,
1981a: 21)

The report maintained that the advantages of such an approach
were that school-Ieavers would have the ability to perform
tasks efficiently on the basis of relevant skills acquired
(HSRC, 1981b: 91). In addition, each subject in the curriculum
could be uniformly evaluated in terms of the skills required,
and not merely in terms of the mass of subject information
conveyed (HSRC, 1981b: 65). Lastly, such an approach would
facilitate curriculum collaboration wi th employers in
determining the precise 'mixture of knowledge and skills needed
for effective performance at work' (HSRC, 1981b: 65).

Although not explicitly expressed in 'competency-based
learning' terminology, De Lange's emphasis on discrete 'skills'
and 'performance' clearly signified a move away from
traditional norm-referenced frameworks to one which closely
approximated competency and criterion-referenced systems.

The narrowness of De Lange's 'skills' vision and the high level
of internal differentiation implied by De Lange's
modularisation pose many contentious issues for the education
pol icy process. These proposals were fortunately not accepted
in 1983, but they set a precedent for future policy
formulation. Their influence has been pervasive. De Lange's
approach has been absorbed into the perspectives of many other
educational projects.
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Continuing in this tradition, the recently published ERS
proposes the modularisation of the formal school curriculum. In
the first ERS report, publ ished in June 1991, it is proposed
that the traditional higher grade/standard grade forms of
differentiation should be abolished and be replaced by a
modular structure (DNE, 1991a: 47). In the second ERS report of
November 1991, further details are provided:

A possibility which could, for example, be investigated is that
the common framework for an instructional offering, in which
vertical differentiation is regarded as necessary, could be
campiled in terms of modules. Two types of modules could be
distinguished, namely core modules and modules for in-depth
study/enrichedmodules. The core modules could be aimed at basic
content which is essential in terms of the common needs of
learners and of society as well as of the structure of the
particular subject. The enriched modules could comprise a more in-
depth study of certain aspects concerning the particular subject.
Where necessary, the core modules and the enriched modules could
be further supplementedwith revision modules. (DNE, 1991b: 45)

The ERS proposes three types of modules: core, enr iched and
revision modules. The emphasis here is on vertical
differentiation within each level of education. This has
already been specified in the case of language study, where
three di fferent iated level s are proposed: bas ic, ordinary and
advanced (DNE, 1991b: 28).

Whilst limited progress has been made in implementing CBMET in
the formal education sector, some developments have taken place
in the technical colleges of the DET. A pilot project for
competency-based modular training was offered at three DET
colleges during 1988. These modules were evaluated and adapted
on an on-going basis. The pilot project was completed in 1989
and the competency-based method was implemented at all DET
colleges offering pre-service courses (DET, 1990: 100).

Furthermore, in its 1990 annual review of curriculum
developments, the DET indicated its intention to transform
mathematics
packages:

syllabi into competency-based instructional

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



316

Competency-based modular instruction in Mathematics ensures that
teachers and students know exactly what is expected of them.
Learning aims are clearly spelled out, the method of operation is
explained, the expected standard to be achieved is clearly
illustrated, and in addition, the method promotes independent
activity. If competency-based instruction is used as an
alternative to conventional instruction it can eliminate many of
the problems currently experienced in Mathematics. If this method
is successfully implemented, clear guidelines could be developed
for the writing of more effective textbooks. (DET, 1990: 157,
158)

In the training arena substantial progress has been made in
developing a CBMET system. The 1979 Wiehahn report was in fact
the first to propose that industrial training should become
more 'job related' and take the form of 'a modular system'
(Wiehahn, 1982: 213). This proposal was investigated by the NTB
and in 1985 the NTB/HSRC Investigation into the Training of
Artisans in the RSA recommended the adoption of aCBMET
approach to industrial training (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 116, 118,
120). This recommendation was accepted by the state in its 1990
amendment to the Manpower Training Act. The CBMET approach is
now being gradually implemented by the various
training boards.

industry

The approach to CBMET adopted by the NTB is very narrow in
conception. For example, the 1991 NTS report defines training
in the following ~ay:

[Training entails] the transfer or gaining of technical knowledge,
related skills, values and attitudes in order to develop
proficiency and to develop a person's natural aptitudes and other
abilities to improve his capabilities as a worker. Training, which
generally takes place outside formal educational institutions, is
more often than not, directed towards the needs of a specific
employer or group of employers. (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 6)

The training envisaged here is job-specific and narrowly
technical. The approach is reinforced by the NTB/HSRC's
depiction of the relative importance of differing types of
skills at differing levels of employment. Table 9.1 on the next
page highlights this graphically:
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TABLE 9.1: THE NTB/HSRC's REPRESENTATION OF THE RELATIVE
IMPORTANCE OF TYPES OF SKILLS AT DIFFERENT EMPLOYMENT LEVELS

SIdII8d/Mlddle

manaoemat'lll Junior

management

Semislciled

UnsldJed

Human skils

(Source: NTB/HSRC, 1991: 7)

TABLE 9.2: A BROAD-BASED VISION OF SKILL FORMATION AT
DIFFERENT EMPLOYMENT LEVELS

H~ slciIedl <Ancapcuaj skIIa
SenIor manaoemenc

SlcII8d /Middle

manao~/Junior Human~
managemenr

SemisIciIed Technical sIcSIa

Unskiled
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The NTB/HSRC graph suggests that at lower levels of person-
power, technical skills development is the main training
priority, with cognitive development accorded less importance.
At higher levels of person-power, this relationship is reversed

a classic fordist/ taylorist view of skilling. Such an
approach implies that workers at lower levels of the
occupational structure need not have thinking skills, but
should be trained merely in single-task technical skills. Low-
level workers should also be inducted into so-called 'human
skills' which in reality constitutes the development of
appropriate 'good worker' att·ributes. This approach flies in
the face of best practices worldwide which emphasise cognitive
development from the 'bottom up' - developing the innovative,
creative and problem-solving skills of all workers. Without
such a broad education and training perspective, product
competitiveness on global markets can never be achieved and/or
sustained.

Similarly, the NTB/HSRC's view that management's role can be
contained wi thin the realm of conceptual skills and decision-
making whilst de-emphasising their technical and production
planning responsibilities (as the graph in Table 9.1 implies)
only serves to further highlight one of the key causes of South
Africa's current economic failure: the inability of South
African management to fully develop and adapt global best
practices to local conditions in the fields of technology,
product markets and work organisation.

A revised version of Table 9.1 is portrayed in Table 9.2. This
diagram develops a HSE perspective of the importance of
differing types of skills across differing occupational levels.
A broad CBMET model would strive to achieve this mix of skills
- equal amounts of cognitive and technical skill inputs in the
training process at each occupational level, and the
development of 'human skills' which inform all employees of
their industrial rights and their role in the production
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process. By so doing, a 'bottom-up' process of work innovation,
creativity and higher productivity can be attained.

This brief survey of recent developments in competency learning
and modularisation in South Africa has highlighted that
progress has been patchy and uneven, with most advances taking
place wi thin the training arena. However, the broader
educational re-orientation taking place wi thin state thinking
seems pitched toward greater use of CBMET. The next section
highlights the risks such a development presents.

The problems of South Africa's current CBMET route

Two problems exist in the current approaches of state and
capital to CBMET in South Africa. The first concerns the narrow
'task-analysis' model of job evaluation which underpins the
competency-based training system currently being developed. The
second concerns the e cos t-minimi sation approach' which dr ives
reform in education and training. Each of these pose serious
problems for future educational reconstruction.

Narrow task-analysis

'Task analysis' is the key training methodology promoted by the
NTB. In its Guidelines for the Implementation of CBMET: A

Manual for Trainers (NTB, 1989), the NTB outlines the
fundamental principles of 'task analysis'. There are three key
concepts: tasks, duties and skill objectives. A task is defined
in the following way:

* it is an independent unit of work, and implies a planned
action;

* it has a definite beginning and end;
* it can be broken up into several steps from the beginning

to end;
* a task should be mastered within a certain period of time

(NTB, 1989: 17, 18).
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The second concept used is that of 'duties'. Duties are merely
groupings of tasks needed to complete a planned job. The third
concept, 'skill objectives', is the most important. They are
concerned with the practical action a learner must carry out,
the conditions under which the action has to be carried out,
and the standards which have to be met before the learner can
be regarded as being competent in the skill defined (NTB, 1989:
32: Opperman, 1988: 20). These skill objectives are then
arranged in sequential order reflecting a hierarchy of
activities which must be mastered before the entire job can be
completed. Training modules are then constructed according to
this sequence of skill objectives/hierarchy of activities (NTB,
1'989: 50-53) .

The problem with this model is not that it structures training
according to a detailed study of actual skills needed in
production, as all training models, good and bad, requiri this
level of detailed information. The problem with task analysis
is rather that it systematically narrows down what needs to be
learned to the minimal technical inputs required for a single
task. This is confirmed in the NTB literature:

Where the task analysis constitutes
training programme it could make
orientated. (NTB, 1989: 16)

the central
the learners

theme of the
more task-

Standardisation of training [which includes task analysis]
promotes practical job-orientatedrather than generalisedtraining
to standardsset by the industryconcerned. (NTB, 1986: 2)

Herein lie the risks. Firstly, employer-led definitions
predominate. Task analysis is almost always 'carried out by, or
on behalf of, employers and endorsed by them' (Jessup,
1989: 70). This means that employers can act in isolation of
other interests groups (such as labour, educators and trainers)
in deciding what exactly should be taught and how it should be
taught (Pring, 1991: 222). The problem here is that employers
do not have the expertise themselves to decide on these
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curriculum issues. A worrying tendency within current South
African education and training reform proposals is that this
expertise is assumed and employer dominance of vocational
curriculum design is encouraged (DNE, 1991a: 28; DNE, 1991b: 9;
NTB/HSRC, 1991: 264, 265). In particular, the ERS uses explicit
'task analysis' language when it argues that the curriculum for
vocational education should be:

... determinedon the basis of a task profile compiled in close
conjunction with the practice for which training is undertaken.
(DNE, 1991b : 57)

The NTB argument that training should ensure a close
correlation between trained competence and the measurable
requirements of the job poses a second risk. This close
matching has a tendency to orient training in a very narrow
direction. Such an approach omits the broader knowledge and
understanding constructs that underpin specific technical
competence. Furthermore, it is an approach incapable of
determining the systemic, dynamic and contingency skills
required for a modernising economy.

The third problem associated with task analysis has to do with
the organisation of work. Implicit in all NTB guidelines for
improved training is an assumption that the current
organisation of work as defined by employers is economically
rational, opt imal and eff icient. As aresul t, no changes are
proposed in the organisation of work and in existing
definitions of job structure and job content. This assumption
has adverse implications for training.

The content of current jobs in South Africa is a function of
past forms of work organisation, characterised by racially
discriminatory practices and authoritarian and taylorist forms
of labour control. The past social organisation of work served
particular ends highly functional to racial capitalism but
oppressive for the majority of workers. Whilst racial and
authoritarian forms of work organisation have since become
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dysfunctional for some employers, particularly given the
changed conditions of the international economy, local economic
decline and the dramatic shifts in the local political climate,
the content of most jobs have remained unchanged. It would
therefore be absurd to assume that the present organisation of
work requires no change. The NTB makes precisely this
assumption.

Evidence of this conservat ive perspect ive permeates all NTB
documents. The most revealing of all is the Swot (strengths,
weaknesses, opportunities and threats) analysis employed to
develop a national training strategy in the 1991 NTB/HSRC
report of the same title. At no stage in the list of weaknesses
and threats is the organisation of work and the mindless
content of most jobs critiqued and problematised (NTB/HSRC,
1991: 227, 238). Rather, the lack of employer co-operation and
a long-term vision, the lack of industrial trainers, financial
constraints and the poor quality of formal education are deemed
to be the main problems facing training.

A 1986 NTB/HSRC document, Job Analysis for Determining Training

Needs, is similar in approach. Although interested in assessing
and improving the organisational environment of the firm
through training, the report does not conclude with suggestions
for restructuring work. It does, however, display potential
when it argues that training does not occur in a vacuum, but
that 'all relevant contextual aspects of the job need to be
taken into account' (NTB/HSRC, 1986: 2). The report encourages
task analysis to investigate a broad range of work organisation
issues such as:

* the position of the job wi thin the organisational
hierarchy;

* the presence/absence of career paths beyond the job;
* the nature of work - whether the job is routine, machine-

led or whether it requires independent thinking;
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* the character of leadership and work cu l tures - whether

they are authoritarian or participatory (NTB/HSRC, 1986:
4, 5, 6, 7, 13, 14).

The potential, however, rapidly evaporates when it becomes

clear that the NTB/HSRC report has no intention of recommending

improving the organisation of work, but merely aims to identify

these features and structure training accordingly. Hence, if a

job is routine, low down on the hierarchy and subject to a

rigid supervisory environment, training should be shaped

acco~dingly. The content of a job and its ability to enable and

constrain improved performance is not investigated. This is

ultimately a narrow and unimaginative vision which excludes the

possibility of enriching jobs and broadening workers' knowledge

beyond the specific demands of routine work. The interactive

dynamic between polyvalent skill and co-operative work as

outlined in Chapter Three is lost in this scenario. Task

analysis, so defined, is merely a management tool to fine-tune

training to meet pre-existing forms of work organisation.

Cost-minimisation approaches to training

The second problem associated wi t h South African employer and

state approaches to CBMET is the obsession with cost-
minimisation

cri teria for

dominate the

measures at the expense of other more strategic

longer-term growth. Cost-minimisation approaches

reform documents on education and training
published during the 1980s and 1990s. For example, the 1981 De

Lange investigation spoke of cost-effectiveness in relation to

tertiary study. De Lange proposed a new subsidy system for

universities based on their outputs (actual graduates) rather

than on their inputs (total enrolments) as was previously the

case (HSRC, 1981b: 66). These proposals have since been

implemented and have had a crippling impact on universities,

particularly the historically black universities which in most

cases have lower pass-rates and lower post-graduate output.
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The 1991 ERS is similarly inclined toward cost-effective
education. The ERS

the
reports emphasise the necessi ty for

'rationalising curriculum' and 'structural changes
essential for more cost-effective education' (DNE, 1991b:
DNE, 1991a: 93). The three ERS documents also argue that there
is much potential locked up in non-formal education as a more
affordable response to mass demands for greater access to ET
(DNE, 1991a: 26; DNE, 1991b: 11). The specific proposals
regarding cost-effectiveness include the need for a shift to
more vocationally-oriented education (DNE, 1991b: 11), the
expansion of the role of Edukons/technical colleges at post-
secondary level (DNE, 1991a: 61), and the construction of
schools and classrooms substantially scaled down in terms of
cost and space norms (DNE, 1991a: 86, 87). Most of these
proposals imply reduct ions in the size and impact of general
education for all.

The NTB/HSRC training documents also have a strong emphasis on
cost-minimisation. The 1985 Training of Art i sans report
defended CBMET methods in cost-benefit terms. The report argued
that 'one of the major factors in favour of CBMET is that
learning times tend to be drastically reduced when compared to
other systems' (NTB/HSRC, 1985: 317). In other words, it is
favoured because it is a shorter and cheaper system of
training. The 1991 NTS report has a more explicit message. The
report adopts a 'corporate strategic management' model which
focuses on the Swot techniques described earlier. This method
is specifically designed to 'make training cost-conscious and
to use available facilities effectively and efficiently'
(NTB/HSRC, 1991: 27). The report recommends that any training
introduced by industry training boards 'should be based on
cost-benefit studies' (NTB/HSRC, 1991: 62).

My objections here are not concerned with managing education
and training in a cost-effective way. Cost-effective management
is certainly crucial, and will be an important element of
future educational restructuring. Rather, the objections raised
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have to do with an understanding of cost-minimisation which is
part of a broader 'neo-right, free-market' .reformism central to
current state policy on ET. This approach is driven by a short-
term, profit-led perspective seeking to trim education and
training down to its bare essentials. Curtain and Mathews
(1990) make a similar point about the Australian context. They
distinguish between a cost-minimisation approach and a
productivi ty-enhancement approach to industrial restructuring,
training and skill formation:

One approach being taken by employers is to narrowly focus on
cost-minimisation measures.... The other approach involves unions
and employers seeking agreement on a range of productivity
enhancement measures [including ski11 formation].... [The aim of
the productivity enhancement approach] is to move industry away
from its protected, low-cost production emphasis to higher value-
added manufacturing and quality service delIvery, with an
industrial structure placing more emphasis on knowledge-based
sectors and an enterprise structure seeking productivity
enhancement through the deployment of higher levels of skill and
responsibility at work. This is a formidable reform agenda which
has been set by the need to conform to the best practices of
enterprises in the major industrialised countries.... An industry
strategy in this country that merely relies on price
competitiveness achieved through cost-reductions cannot improve
Australia's relative position with respect to firms in countries
whose products are both competitively produced and of better
quality. (Curtain and Mathews, 1990: 58, 60, 61)

In Australia, the governing Labour Party and the unions have
agreed, through the 1983 Labour Accord, to support the
productivity-enhancement approach. Included within this broad
reform agenda is a strategy to link good general education and
continuous skill formation with industry restructuring so that
Australia is able to attain competitiveness on international
markets in higher value-added products. Some employers,
however, have continued to favour a cost-minimisation response
to economic decline, with consequent cut-backs in key sectors
such as training and employment.

The distinction made by Curtain and Mathews above is highly
relevant to South Africa. It points to precisely the same
divide emerging in South Africa over economic and human
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resource policies between the state and employers on the one
hand, and the ANC/Cosatu alliance on the other. The role of
cost-minimisation is central to this divide. Cost-minimisation
along with deregulation and privatisation are 'knee-jerk'
responses to serious economic problems and focus on trimming
the costs of managing the status-quo. This approach fails to
recognise the need to fundamentally alter education and
training institutions and the industrial structure (strategies
which might be costly in the short-term) as a pre-requisite for
longer-term economic renewal, higher productivity and enhanced
export competitiveness. Cost-minimisation is therefore a short-
sighted LSE strategy which will deny South Africa the necessary
industrial and human resource policies required to enter into
world markets on a competitive footing.

Taking all of the above problems into account, it is clear that
the CBMET approach currently being developed by the state and
employers in South Africa is destined to perpetuate narrow
skilling, establish minimal articulation between education and
training, and fail to attain competitiveness on global markets.
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SECTION FOUR

AN ANALYSIS OF THE ANC/COSATU'S
EDUCATION AND TRAINING POLICY

PROPOSALS
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CHAPTER TEN

THE 'RECONSTRUCTION ACCORD':
A CASE FOR RADICAL POLITICAL AND ECONOMIC REFORM

INTRODUCTION

The political orientation of the democratic movement which
emerged in the struggles against apartheid during the 1970s and
1980s was increasingly anti-capitalist. The growing strength
and direction of the trade union movement internally, and the
partnership between the South African Communist Party and the
ANC in exile, gave to the democratic movement in South Africa a
distinctly socialist character. In the view of these movements,
the transformation of the apartheid order would require the
simultaneous resolution of both race and class inequalities.

The unbanning of the ANC and other proscribed liberation
movements on 2nd February 1990 initiated a new political
process. A negotiated settlement between the state and
opposition political forces was now within reach, which had
major implications for the extent of political and economic
transformation. Change was no longer to be based on the
revolutionary seizure of state power. But, it was unclear as to
what the alternative routes to change actually were. The new
and uncertain context triggered off a range of political and
economic policy studies within the democratic movement. An
analysis of the key recommendations made in these policy
debates, forms the core of this chapter.

The chapter focuses primarily on political and economic policy
debates within the ANC and Cosatu. In particular, it deals with
Cosatu's proposed 'Reconstruction Accord'. It examines the
hotly contested issue of 'social contracts' and other forms of
political corporatism which are currently being considered by
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the democratic movement. The ANC and Cosatu's economic
programme 'Growth through Redistribution' is also evaluated.
The discussion makes a cri tical assessment of these proposals
in the light of the socialist aspirations which characterised
earlier periods of political struggle in South Africa.

THE DILEMMAS OF POLICY ANALYSIS

Analysing policy in South Africa at the current
difficult. Firstly, although the ANC/Cosatu/SACP
constitutes a single force on the current political

time is
alliance

stage, and
it often articulates policy proposals collectively, in certain
fields some partners of the alliance may pursue distinctly
different approaches. The policy development of one partner is
often in advance of the others. The problem posed for pol icy
analysis is then to ascertain how dominant one line of thinking
is over the other. For example, in the discussion about
political transformation, this chapter is far more dependent on
Cosatu's 'Reconstruction Accord' than current thinking in the
ANC over a negotiated political settlement.

Secondly, the number of official policy documents approved by
national ANC and Cosatu policy congresses are few. This is due,
in part, to the shortage of research capacity and policy-making
expertise available to the democratic movement. Furthermore,
the need to make the process transparent and participative
slows up the production of detailed official positions. Those
official documents that do exist usually comprise a number of
general principles rather than extensive blue prints for
change.

Thirdly, the task of reviewing policy formulation within the
democratic movement is made much more complex by the
proliferation of draft policy discussion papers which emanate
from scholars, and labour and political activists aligned to
the democratic movement. It then becomes difficult,
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analytically, to decide which arguments are more influential
and which to discard.

This dilemma has undoubtedly been subjectively resolved by the
choices made on the part of the author. I have accepted the
tentativeness of many policy formulations within the democratic
movement, and given this, have tried to seek out those lines of
argument that satisfy three important criteria. The first
involves identifying the most coherent and matured policy
positions; the second, identifying those policy formulations
which are both realistic and attainable under current local and
global conditions; the third has been to identify those
positions which are on the left of the policy spectrum
positions which are concerned with the substantive
transformation of existing capitalist social relations. The
analysis presented in both Chapters Ten and Eleven is founded
on these criteria. Implicit in this approach is the hope that
this thesis will itself contribute to the development of
greater coherence in the formulation of ET policy within the
democratic movement.

THE FORM OF POLITICAL TRANSFORMATION: CORPORATIST OR QUASI-
SOCIALIST?

Much of the current debate about the form of political
transformation in South Africa has been conditioned by three
key factors: the immutability of global capitalism, the
constraints imposed by a negotiated settlement in South Africa,
and the collapse of socialism world-wide.

The hard realities of global economics has imposed certain
unavoidable conditions for survival on South Africa. The most
pressing of these, as outlined in the introductory chapters, is
that export competitiveness is the key to current economic
success, and that post-fordist technologies and forms of work
organisation undoubtedly aid the attainment of such
competitiveness. Post-fordist strategies and the stable and

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



331

competitive incorporation of the South African economy into the
global economic order cannot be avoided. By adopting these
advanced forms of capitalist organisation, definite limits are
placed on the extent of change. Future reconstruction will be
contained within a capitalist framework.

The current phase of political negotiations in South Africa has
also placed constraints on the extent of change. Al though far
from complete, the outcome of negotiations is already
relatively pre-determined. The immediate transitionary period
will entail power-sharing, an entrenched white domination of
the civil service, security forces and judiciary (Harris, 1992:
3). Because of the potential restraints on the extent of social
change imposed by these structural factors, the negotiated path
to a post-apartheid South Africa is unlikely to entail a
radical rupturing of existing capitalist social relations.

The collapse of socialism world-wide has further limited the
choices for future political transformation in South Africa,
and has greatly demoralised the struggle for socialism. It has
meant, to quote Davies, that 'those of us who defend a
socialist vision of the future do not have any ready-made model
to draw on. There are no utopias for us to simply copy'
(Davies, 1991: 41). The global collapse of socialism has forced
its local adherents to critically reappraise many of the
central tenets of orthodox socialism.

Socialists, both locally and internationally, have been forced
to redefine the essence of the socialist project. Very few new
theoretical formulations have been forthcoming, but locally, a
number of significant elements of a future socialism have been
introduced. Slovo, in his pathbreaking article Has Socialism

Failed? (1990: 28) concludes that any future socialism must be
won and sustained by democratic means within a multi-party
polity. However, as Fine (1992: 84) correctly points out,
without the armoury of a commandist state, it is difficult to
foresee how the transition to socialist practices (such as
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nationalisation and socialisation) can proceed in multi-party
and pluralistic societies which have within them powerful
groupings strongly opposed to such measures.

A further change in socialist thinking has been the proposition
that socialist economies should be constructed as a mix of
market and plan, as a variant of the mixed economy (Harris,
1989: 18; Erwin, 1990: 10). But Fine (1992: 84) is again
correct when he notes that almost all capitalist economies are
characterised by some form of state intervention in the market.
What then constitutes the dividing -line between capitalist and
socialist mixed-economies?

Davies (1991) has recently argued that instead of raising
'general visions of a future society free from exploitation' or
putting forward 'unrealisable demands based on now discredited
views', socialists should be asking themselves:

... what elements of transformationbeneficial both to working
people's immediate interests and to an eventual transition to a
socialist society can be built on a terrain which will inevitably
continue for some time to be profoundlymarked by the heritage of
the apartheideconomy? (Davies, 1991: 45)

Davies proposes that such elements should include
redistributive socio-economic policies, a strong state, full
workers' rights, and democratic decision-making bodies. Yet
again, a question posed by this formulation is how does this
redefined socialist programme differ from a social-democratic
perspective?

What is clear from these excerpts of socialist rethinking in
South Africa is that the boundary lines between what has in the
past constituted social democracy and socialism are, under
today's new conditions, becoming increasingly blurred. It is
therefore not clear to what extent a socialist project in South
Africa would be different in any major way from many of the
social democratic policy proposals currently being made by the
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ANC and Cosatu. I will return to this question later in the
text.

The 'social contract' debate

The changed prospects for socialism have had a marked impact on
Cosatu thinking. One of its more strategic responses has been
to formulate a labour-led strategy for national reconstruction
which seeks both fundamental reforms in the long-term whilst
ensuring that they are attainable under the constraints imposed
by current conditions.

The evolution of this 'Reconstruction Accord' has its roots in
the often heated debates in Cosatu about the merits of social
contracts, bilateral and tripartite agreements between the
state, capital and labour. The initial impetus came in the late
1980s when it was realised that plant-level and industry-level
bargaining were insufficient instruments to negotiate the
crises affecting the broader South African economy and society
(Bird and Schreiner, 1992: 24). It was in this context that a
number of bilateral and trilateral agreements were reached
between Cosatu, employers and the state. The most important of
these have been:

* The 1990 'Laboria Minute' between the state,
African Consultative Comittee on Labour Affairs

the South
(Saccola)

and Cosatu/Nactu on amendments to the Labour Relations Act
and restructuring of the National Manpower Commission
(NMC) (Schreiner, 191: 34)

* The 1991 National Union of Mineworkers (NUM) and mine-
employers' agreement to link wage increases to the
profitability of individual mines (Gabriels, 1991: 42).

* The clothing and text iLe employers' agreement wi th the
South African Clothing and Textile Workers Union (SACTWU)
to lobby the state jointly around a common set of
proposals (incorporating a revised tariff quota system) to
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revive these ailing industries (Webster and Von Holdt,
1992: 20).

* The recent agreements in the auto and engineering
industries between the National Union of Metalworkers of
South Africa (Numsa) and employers to establish joint
industry training boards, career paths and adult basic
education programmes (Bird, 1991b: 10).

The political ramifications of these 'social contract'
agreements have been the subject of strong debate within Cosatu
which soon crystalised into two distinct positions. Copelyn of
SACTWU argued the need for a bilateral 'social contract'
between employers and trade unions which excluded the state
from these negotiations. This form of bilateralism would enable
the trade union movement to retain its independence (Copelyn,
1991). Numsa adopted an opposing viewpoint, arguing that it was
precisely because of the narrow self interest and short-
sightedness of employers and their lack of a long-term economic
perspective that the unions needed to enter into a
'Reconstruction Accord' wi th a future state. Policies
negotiated on the basis of this accord could then be brought to
bear on employers through tripartite structures (Von Holdt,
1991) .

Schreiner in a recent contribution seeks to consolidate Numsa's
position. He writes:

Trade unions which have the strength and capacity should engage
both employers and the state at national level.... Independence
from the state and employers is critical, but this is ensured not
by abstentionism but by principled engagement which ensures
democratic practices and worker control.... Social contracts,
agreements, accords etc have no immutable laws about them - they
are simply a product of what parties put into them. There are good
social contracts and bad ones, ones that work and ones that don't;
ones that advance the interests of the ruling class and ones that
assist in building workers' power and organisation. We would be
politically irresponsibleto miss out on the latter. (Schre iner,
1991: 35)
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Golding, General Secretary of the NUM, supports this position.
He maintains that the pro-engagement attitude is part of a much
broader process of industrial transformation:

Any industry has to undergo transformation and change. There are
two ways we can respond. We can either stand by while the process
takes place or we can become centrally involved. Our union wi11
fight to be a central player in the management of transition....
For us the struggle for greater control over the production
process is starting with participation participation in
decisions made at the work-place.... But I think through this we
are beginning to challenge management's prerogative in decision-
making over what they believed was their exclusive right - setting
targets, setting the production plan. (Golding, 1991: 21)

By early 1993, the debate within Cosatu about social contracts
and corporatism had matured into a coherent perspective on
political and economic transformation, entailing a number of
key elements, all of which were captured by the concept of a
<Reconstruction Accord'.

THE RECONSTRUCTION ACCORD

Cosatu motivates the need for a Reconstruction Accord between
itself, other mass organs of civil society, and a future ANC
government on a number of grounds. The most persuasive of its
arguments is that South Africa is currently facing a major
economic crisis which is adversely affecting the majority of
its people:

Our economy is in a mess and growing smaller. Tens of thousands of
workers are losing their jobs and adding to the more than 7
million unemployed. Millions are facing starvation and famine. We
need a visible coherent national plan supported by all workers and
the poor to stop this decline in the economy, stop retrenchments
and create new jobs. No one sector of the economy can solve the
problems of the economy alone. We need a plan which addresses the
problems of the different sectors of our economy together. This is
what a reconstruction programme is about. And to meet workers
needs, Cosatu should drive this programme. (Cosatu, 1993b: 2,
3)

The key driving force behind a Reconstruction Accord is the
urgent need for a workable programme of economic renewal. This
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demand is linked to the second imperative which underpins a
Reconstruction Accord, the argument that because capital has no
coherent plan to restructure the economy - either in the short
or long-term - it is therefore crucial that the restructuring
process be led by labour, on terms beneficial to the organised
working class and poor (Von Holdt, 1991: 20; Fanaroff, 1991: 9,
10) .

The Reconstruction Accord is also premised on the fact that new
social relations of production between capital and labour are
essential for economic renewal. There has been a growing
realisation within Cosatu that current global restructuring
directed towards higher value-added production, a higher
'science and technology' content in production and export-
oriented economies cannot be avoided. These global requirements
for growth must necessarily be achieved through agreements with
capi tal, but on terms beneficial to labour. As Erwin points
out:

The debate around whether socialistscan negotiatewith capital or
reach agreements with capital is not one of the key issues. The
key issues are the conditionswithin which negotiationstake place
and the strengthof our position in those negotiations.This will
be influencedby whether a mass democraticpolitical alliance and
an attainable growth strategy linked to that alliance can be
achieved. (Erwin, 1992: 23)

The Reconstruction Accord is also grounded in Cosatu's belief
and that of other civil society structures that an ANC-led
government on its own will not be in a position to bring about
fundamental transformation. The precise class composition of a
future government is at this stage not clear, and by no means
predetermined. However, doubt has been expressed that such a
government will be able to perform effectively the dual roles
of attracting foreign investment and generating growth (thereby
meeting the needs of domestic and international capital) whilst
at the same time meeting the needs of the most impoverished
sectors of the population (Erwin, 1992: 15, 16; Harris, 1992:
5). From a Cosatu viewpoint, it is therefore necessary for the
union movement to both bolster state power and to promote a
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deal between a future ANC government and the organisations of
civil society which would commi t the state to a programme of
'fundamental transformation to the benefit of workers and the
poor' (Cosatu, 1993a: 1). Union support for the ANC in the
first democratic elections in South Africa would be conditional
on the striking of such a deal.

Cosatu has maintained that a Reconstruction Accord should not
act to incorporate the trade union movement and the organs of
civil society within the state apparatuses. Rather, these
organisations should retain their right to independent mass
action as part of the process of applying pressure on the state
to adopt measures beneficial to the impoveri shed (Schreiner,
1991: 37).

The Reconstruction Accord has three key dimensions: a major
programme of social reconstruction and economic development; a
significant shift in the nature of trade unionism - from what
Von Holdt has termed 'militant abstentionism' to that of
'strategic unionism' (Von Holdt, 1991: 14); and multipartite
forms of institutional governance. Each of these elements is
now looked at in greater detail.

A Reconstruction Programme

Cosatu formally proposed the concept of a 'Reconstruction
Accord' at a national campaigns workshop in March 1993. At this
workshop, five central pillars of a reconstruction programme
emerged. They are:

* A democratic poli tical solution:
must be effective and strong

the new government
to implement the

programme of economic reconstruction and development.
Trade unions and other organs of civil society must
be able to actively participate in, and influence the
decision-making of government.
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* A programme of job creation: This will be three-
pronged:
- a short-term public works programme
- industrial restructuring to meet basic

needs and to create many more long-term
permanent jobs.

- government assistance to ailing industries
such as mining.

* Education and Training for all: an integrated
education and training system administered by a
single national department; a career-pathing system
based on the 1inkage of workers' ski Lls to pay and
grading structures; and enabling unions to play a
central role in the restructuring of work in areas
such as health and safety, new technology, investment
and work organisation.

* A social wage package to end poverty: extending basic
social services such as electricity, housing, water,
sewerage and roads to the townships and rural areas;
establ ishing a national heal th sys tem based on free
and accessible health care; and extending worker
control over social securi ty benefi ts such as
unemployment and pension funds.

* A programme to extend rights: rights for workers,
students, the unemployed, consumers, youth and women;
rights to ensure that the organs of civil society are
able to actively participate in decision-making;
strong active labour market institutions (Cosatu,
1993a: 5; 1993b: 4-7).

As can be seen, the Reconstruction Programme is ambitious,
incorporating far-reaching recommendations across a range of
education and training, labour market and economic policy
areas. The question immediately raised by such a programme is
how is this to be attained politically? The answer, for Cosatu
policy activists, lies in the inseparable relationship such an
economic programme has with a specific political approach
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ceding to the trade union movement and civil society a
substantial role in future political and economic decision-
making. Such a role is envisaged in Cosatu's conceptualisation
of 'strategic unionism' and 'multipartism'.

STRATEGIC UNIONISM

Strategic unionism is the second critical component of a
Reconstruction Accord. For Cosatu-affiliated unions, this will
requi re a subs tant ial shi ft from what Von Hold t (1990 : 14)
terms a 'militant abstentionist' position (historically, a
blanket refusal participateto in any managerial
responsibilities) to a more pro-active stance of taking joint
responsibility for key decisions:

[Militant abstentionism] was the politics of resistance. Trade
unions refused to accept responsibi1ity for productivity,
profitabi1ity or economic growth.... This situation is beginning
to change as South Africa struggles towards democracy....
Organised labour is destined to become a central and very powerful
social institution.In recognition of this, the trade unions are
beginning to debate a new politics of reconstruction. (Von
Ho 1d t, 1991: 14)

It is out of this 'new politics of reconstruction' that
strategic unionism has emerged. It entails conscious union
intervention and participation in decision-making both at the
plant and macro-economic level.

Strategic unionism's evolution in other global contexts has
already been deal t wi th in Chapter Two. Itis therefore only
necessary to highlight some of its key features briefly here.
Strategic unionism has primarily to do with participation in
tripartite structures which enable unions to share in economic
decision-making at a number of critical levels. Strategic
unionism seeks to influence the form and shape of industrial
restructuring, and in particular, influence policies on the
introduction of the new computer-based technologies and new
forms of work organisation. This is a marked change from past
union positions which opposed all forms of technological change
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as detrimental to the interests of workers. Strategic
unioni sm's new approach has been to accept the new forms of
production as inevitable, but to facilitate these changes in
the interests of the working class. To do this, unions will
require direct access to company financial and investment
information. They will also require a highly developed internal
research and education capacity so that union members are
equipped to engage in industrial policy formulation at plant,
industry and national levels (Botsman 1989).

According to Mathews (1989: 146), strategic union influence on
the course of current industrial restructuring can be pivotal
in determining the direction of this change - albeit in the
shape of a democratised form of post-fordism or taylorist neo-
fordism. Mathews (1989: 146) argues that the democratic
potential of post-fordism can only be attained if unions are
successful in struggles over reconstruction. Where unions have
not participated on a strong

will
and

lead
progressive footing,

industrial restructuring to the neo-fordist
intensification of the lab.ur process. Mathews' argument is
generally accepted wi thin the Li terature on post-fordism, even
by left-wing sceptics such as Tomaney, who argues that where
labour .has benefited from post-fordist change, these benefits
'have been won by trade unions and are not simply consequences
of technical change' (Tomaney, 1990: 44, 55; See also
Ph i 11 imo re, 199 1; 10 1) .

Strategic unionism is also concerned with the democratisation
of capitalist work organisation, which entails the key issue of
union participation in decisions regarding the nature of job
grading, ET, and most importantly, the new technologies. The
decision about whether the new technologies 'further routinise
work and simplify work tasks into repetitive and machine-
moni tored functions, or whether they expand the decision role
of workers to take advantage of their skills and education, are
social and political rather than technological choices' (Levin,
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1987: 210). Unions play a critical role in weighting this
technology decision in favour of the latter outcome.

A similar analysis has begun to emerge in Cosatu. Numsa's
Fanaroff has argued that new technology does not:

... have to mean job loss: it can mean the reductionof working
hours and the employmentof more workerswithout loss of earnings,
improvement of skills and job satisfaction,paid for from the
gains in productivity. (Fanaroff, 1991: 11)

Fanaroff suggests that the choices determining technology
policy cannot be unilaterally and solely decided upon by
employers at the expense of labour, but should be jointly
determined through negotiations.

Strategic unionism and the threat of narrow tripartism

The enthusiasm expressed for tripartite solutions has not been
without reservation. The new roles associated with strategic
unionism pose new problems for the unions, the greatest being
narrow tripartism or corporatism. Corporatism is a political
dispensation which tends to serve the interests of the 'Big
Three': state, capital and organised labour. The consequences
of corporatism will be that the interests of the large
underclass (made up of the growing unemployed, the expanding
informal sector and an impoverished peasantry) will be
marginalised, thereby entrenching fundamental divisions within
the working class (Webster and Von Holdt, 1992: 24). The risks
of the tripartite route have been spelt out by many political
commentators both outside and within ANC/Cosatu groupings that
formulate policy (see Kraak, 1992a: 419; Erwin, 1992: 15;
Wolpe, 1992: 7; Cosatu, 1993a: 4). Bird and Schreiner, both key
officials in Cosatu and both directly involved in ET and labour
market policy formulation, have expressed reservations about
narrow tripartite solutions:
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We believe that there are fundamental divisions emerging
within the working class and, while we fully support all efforts
to bridge these divisions we contend that Cosatu will be
increasingly pressured to represent the interests of its members
in the primary subordinate labour market .... In our view,
corporatist arrangements (70/30 solutions) driven by union members
together with organised (big) business and endorsed by a weak
state hungry for political support, are a real danger in the
future. Tripartite models will encourage these possibilities.
(Bird and Schreiner, 1992: 28)

Significantly, Bird and Schreiner have proposed an alternative
to the divisiveness of tripartism. They propose the
establishment of multipartite structures which include the Big
Three, but which also represent the mass organs of civil
society so as to defend the interests of the most marginalised
groupings in society.

MULTIPARTISM AND DEMOCRATIC GOVERNANCE

Bird and Schreiner's (1992: 28) conception of mul~ipartism
argues that representative organs of civil society should be
included in decision-making structures which are independent of
the state yet capable of directly influencing state policy-
formulation. Civic organisations with an identifiable mass base
and definable national interests would be represented on such
structures (Bird and Schreiner, 1992: 29).

This conception is important not only to the debates about
state governance, but also to the debate about socialism
itself. Though they do not see multipartism as a clear
alternative to previous conceptions of socialism, Erwin, Bird,
Schreiner and others within Cosatu view multipartism as
providing some of the key building blocks for a future
socialism. In particular, multipartism is seen as- a political
advance on previous formulations because it creates the
institutional space within which civil society and the labour
movement are able to participate in decision-making, and by so
doing, exert influence on the shape of state policies. It
entails the deepening of democracy, the empowerment of working
class organisations and the shifting of state power towards the
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needs of the most marginalised groupings in society (Bird,
1992: 24; Bird and Schreiner, 1992: 23; Erwin, 1992: 18, 23).

An acceptance of the reali ty of market relations in a future
economy is at the centre of the multipartism concept. The need
to balance <plan' and <market' is seen as the central political
activity of a future social order. Multipartism is an attempt
to get all the key role players together to negotiate the
conditions under which the market will be regulated by the
state:

Negotiatedgovernance of the kind proposed would require agreement
from the political level that certain crucial areas - economic
development,labour relations,gender rights, price regulation,as
examples - would be the subject of negotiationsbetween all major
stakeholders in civil society before reaching the parliamentary
statute book. (Bird and Schreiner, 1992: 23).

Hence, the Reconstruction Accord and multipartism posit two
distinct and influential roles for organised labour. The first
is located within the relationship between the state and civil
society, whereby the state (via the Accord) cedes rights of
participation and influence over decision-making to the working
class organisations of civil society. The second critical role
for Cosatu is to lead the newly-formed alliance of
organisations within civil society. Cosatu, whilst mindful that
it represents only the interests of its own members (the
organised and employed working class), argues that through
leadership of a broad alliance, it will commit itself to
addressing the needs of the broad majority.

Three key multipartite institutions

In much of the Cosatu literature on multipartism, three central
institutions stand out. These may be termed the primary
multipartite forums. They are the <National Labour Commission'
(NLC) to deal with social welfare, industrial relations and
other labour market issues, the <National Economic Forum' (NEF)
to deal with macro-economic and industrial planning issues, and
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the National Education and Training Co-ordinating Council
(NETCC) which will deal with ET issues. These three bodies will
be accorded key co-ordinating roles in the process of national
policy formulation, and will have the right to report directly
to parliament. In doing so, they would not dictate state policy
to a democratically elected legislature. Rather, they would
seek to influence parliament and act as a watchdog over state
policies, particularly how such policies impact on the most
marginalised communities (Bird, 1992: 24; Schreiner, 1991: 39;
Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 10-12).

Associated with these three forums will be a number of sector-
specific subsidiary multipartite institutions, for example, a
National Education and Training Board, a National Housing Board
and Industry Restructuring Boards. All of these structures
would report to the three primary multipartite forums (Bird and
Schreiner, 1992: 29; Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 10-12). Table 11.4
in Chapter Eleven depicts all of these structures graphically.

The NLC and the NEF are already in-the-making. The NEF was
launched on 29 October 1992. Although still an advisory body,
the co-operation currently being forged within it will serve as
an embryonic structure for a future multipartite body equipped
with more substantive power. At present, the primary concern of
the NEF is to plan and implement an extensive public works
programme to create thousands of jobs to alleviate the acute
current levels of unemployment. The programme will adopt labour
intensive methods and will seek to create the physical
infrastructure necessary for economic growth: houses, roads and
clinics. Newspaper reports indicate that the state intends
contributing five billion rands to this project (Cape Times,

7/6/93; Bilateralism Review, 1 (3) 1993: 23).

Cosatu is also currently represented on the NMC following the
signing of the Laboria Minute of September 1990, which although
primarily aimed at getting the state to withdraw its proposed
amendments to the Labour Relations Act, nonetheless established
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the important principle that labour legislation would in future
be subject to consultation and consensus amongst all the major
players. Achieving this entailed the fundamental restructuring
of the NMC (Bilateralism Review, 1 (19) 1992: 20). The
principles upon which Cosatu justified its participation in the
restructuring of the NMC were:

*

* Each of the Big Three have the right to appoint their own
representatives, and have the right to recall any of their
representatives.

* Cosatu would not be bound by any decision of the NMC with
which it disagrees.

* Representatives would report back and seek mandates from
Cosatu structures on all important matters.
The state should be represented on the NMC only in
capacity as employer via the Commission
Administration. The Department of Manpower would

its
for

have
observer status with no voting rights.
No draft labour legislation should be put
parliament before it has passed through the NMC.

* NMC decisions should be obtained by 'sufficient consensus'

* before

- meaning a two-thirds majority of the vote (Schreiner,
1991: 34).

These principles have been accepted by the NMC. Cosatu is now
committed to transforming the NMC into a multipartite 'labour
market council' structure in the long-term - to be called the
'National Labour Commission' (Cosatu, 1991a: 20; Bird and
Elliot, 1993b: 10-12; ANC, 1993: 60).

'reconstruction accord', 'strategic unionism'
'multipartism', have generated a heated debate
progressive scholars and political commentators. Many

and
among
have

THE ASSESSMENT: STRUCTURAL REFORM

Political and policy developments within Cosatu over the past
three years, particularly the emergence of concepts such as a
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welcomed the proposals as reforms which open up the possibility
of more fundamental transformations in the future even though
they do not radically rupture existing structural inequalities
in the short-term.

Saul, Webster and Von Holdt are prominent amongst left-wing
scholars who have enthusiastically supported the Cosatu
proposals for political and economic transition. Webster and
Von Holdt (1992) employ the concept of <radical reform', which
borrows from Mathews' notion of <Associative Democracy'
«Webster and Von Holdt, 1992: 2). His theory posits a gradual
transformation of capitalist society towards socialism,
primarily through the activities of a wide range of worker and
citizen associations which act to democratise capitalism
radically. It differs strongly from orthodox marxist views
which see socialism as arising only from the revolutionary
seizure of state power. Webster and Von Holdt's enthusiasm for
strategic unionism is linked to its possibilities for radical
reform:

Strategic unionism is a strategy for far reaching reforms of the
state, of the work-place,of economic decision-makingand of civil
society. It as a strategy driven by a broad-based coalition of
interests led by the labour movement. Strategic unionism develops
a step-by-step programme of radical reforms - each of which
extends the arena of democratic decision-making and deepens the
power of the working class. (Von Hold t, 1992: 33)

Similarly, Saul (1992) reassesses the socialist project through
the concept 'structural reform'. He argues that the traditional
juxtaposition between <reform' and <revolution' is a false
dichotomy, and suggests that 'structural reform' - change which
is realistic and attainable under prevailing conditions and yet
creates the possibility for future socialism - lies somewhere
between the two juxtaposed extremes. His concept effectively
captures the kinds of changes already being sought by many
progressive activists within Cosatu and the ANC:
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Such militants seek, at least implicitly, to avoid the twin
dangers of, on the one hand, a romantic (and inevitablyall too
rhetorical) ultra-revolutionary approach and, on the other,
collapse into a mild reformism that will do little to alter the
balance of inherited class power and conservative/technocratic
decision-making.(Saul, 1992: 2)

Saul provides a two pronged defini tion for structural reform.
Firstly, to distinguish it from mere reformism, structural
reform must not be 'comfortably self-contained (a mere
"improvement"), but must, instead, be allowed self-consciously
to implicate other "necessary" reforms that flow from it as an
emerging project of structural transformation' (Saul, 1992: 3).
Secondly, it cannot 'come from on high: it must instead root
itself in popular initiatives' which increase the empowerment
of the masses (Saul, 1992: 4). The latter point is critical to
Saul's conception of structural reform. Popular organisations
wi 11 need to ensure that the reforms of the democratic sta te
move in the direction of new transformations, and away from
support of the old order. The mass organs of civil society must
remain ready to force the pace of revolutionary change 'if
circumstances permit, but halts and retreats under pressure may
also be necessary from time to time' (Saul, 1992: 6).

The advance towards social ism is therefore gradual, and
possible only once substantive structural constraints are
overcome. The conditions for socialism at anyone point in time
will be determined by the character of the existing hybrid of
social relations, some of which will be quasi-socialist, others
predominantly capitalist. The strength of the mass organs of
civil society will ultimately determine to what extent reforms
in the future will lead the 'structural reform' route.

Saul's theoretical conceptualisation resonates well with many
of the political debates about social transformation which have
taken place within Cosatu, and to a lesser extent, the ANC. For
example, Godongwana, a Numsa official, argues that a blanket or
principled rejection of the 'social contract' - as advocated by
many socialists - is unacceptable, because:
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Socialistsociety is not built around abstractdemands.... It is a
product of methods of struggle that combine advances and - under
certain circumstances- tactical retreats to make way for further
advances.... I argue not for abstentionism but for engagement,
which of course may lead to a social contract. Critical to me is
how that engagement takes place. It must be informed by a
socialistperspective. (Godongwana, 1992: 21)

This is classic 'structural reform' language, and is similar to
that used by Bird and Schreiner, quoted previously when they
argued that there are good and bad social contracts (reforms),
some that advance the interests of the working class, others
which don't. Structural reform also strongly resonates with
Cosatu's characterisation of a Reconstruction Accord, which is
premised on the introduction of currently attainable reforms in
such a way that these reforms, buttressed by the power of the
mass organs of civil society, open up new possibilities for the
working class and the poor. 'Strategic unionism' and
'multipartite governance' are good examples of how social
contracts/negotiated reforms can open up new power relations
which have the potential to shift the balance of class forces
in favour of organised workers and the poor.

Of course, not all within the democratic movement are as
inclined toward the Reconstruction Accord and the possibilities
for structural reform. There are those who are more sceptical,
condemning the proposals

(Harris,
as 'left

This
retreatism' and

'collaborationism' 1992) . is an important
critique which will be addressed in the concluding chapter.

ANC/COSATU ECONOMIC POLICIES

The next section examines Cosatu and ANC positions on economic
policy for a future South Africa. The discussion of the key
economic policy model 'Growth through Redistribution' is
located wi thin the 'structural reform' logic as an economic
policy framework which is both attainable under current
conditions but which opens up the possibility of further social
transformation in the future.
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The analysis also deals with a central question in the economic
debate: whether the two central ingredients in the economic
planning mix ('growth' and 'redistribution') are fused into a
singular process of economic renewal (as suggested by
ANC/Cosatu-aligned economists), or whether they entail a
differentiated yet complementary package of economic reforms. I
argue for the latter case - in contradiction with much of the
economic rhetoric of the ANC and Cosatu. 'Growth through
Redistribution' is shown to have two related foci: an internal
thrust which prioritises growth through the expansion of the
basic goods sector, and an external focus which seeks global
competitiveness for South African higher value-added
manufactures.

Evolution of 'Growth through Redistribution'

Erwin captures the 'structural reform' logic of 'Growth Through
Redistribution' when he identifies three important requirements
of a future economic policy framework:

* it must meet the needs and aspirations of the mass of the
people;

* the programme must be achievable wi thin the macro
constraints that are the legacy of the past;

* it mus t acknowledge and accommodate changes in the wor Id
economy (Erwin, 1992: 18).

Having established the broad parameters of a future economic
programme, the economic debate amongst ANC and Cosatu-linked
economists has tended to focus on the precise linkage between
the two critical elements of such a programme: growth and
redistribution. The approach adopted in 1989/1990 was termed
'Growth through Redistribution' (GTR). GTR was evolved as a
counter position to 'Growth with Redistribution' or 'Growth and
Redistribution', which are the more orthodox strategies which
give priority to growth over redistribution. In both orthodox
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models, redistribution would happen through <trickle down'
benefits to workers and small business, or through state social
welfare expenditure (Kaplinsky, 1991c; 49; Erwin, 1992: 14).
Growth is relatively independent of redistributive
requirements, which are <added-on' later. The social class
inequalities which necessitate redistributive programmes remain
relatively unchanged.

With GTR, growth is premised on the prior redistribution of
resources. The ANC formally defines GTR as:

... satisfying the basic needs of the impoverishedand deprived
majority.... Programmes and policies that increase output
particularlyof social infrastructureand basic consumer products
- wi11 increase employment and produce new incentives to growth
which will benefit all sectorsof the economy. (ANC, 1990: 20)

Kaplan (1990: 22) envisages this basic needs oriented strategy
as the unlocking of the productive potential of those
marginalised by apartheid. The aim of this strategy is to
redistribute resources to the disadvantaged to facilitate the
expansion of consumption, employment and output amongst
previous economically marginalised groupings. Kaplinsky (1991c:
52-54) identifies several areas where redistribution directly
contributes to accumulation. He strongly emphasises the
redistribution of incomes, ET resources, political power and
power on the shop floor. The redistribution of housing and
infrastructural expendi ture will also be crucial in providing
important <kickstart' linkages to other economic sectors,
particularly when combined with widespread electrification and
telephone and road installations. This activity will contribute
directly to accumulation, creating large numbers of jobs, and
will also provide political legitimation for the new state
(KapLinsky , 1990a: 47; 1991c: 52-54).

Erwin (1992: 19, 20) links GTR to industrial restructuring when
he argues that the latter constitutes an important precondition
for future economic success. He shows how the combination of
apartheid, skewed capitalist development, import-substituting
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industrialisation and
development have had
infrastructure. The

minimal social
effects

structural

infrastructural
on the economic
problems wi thin

negative
resultant

manufacturing - such as low levels of productivity, high costs,
a poor skill base and bad managerial practices - have made it
difficul t for South African industry to meet either the basic
consumption needs of the majority or the competitive
requirements of export markets. GTR will need to change these
negative conditions through substantial industrial
restructuring.

Employment-creation is a central priority of GTR. All the
official ANC and Cosatu documents stress that increased
employment as a means of reducing poverty is an absolute
priority, and should be achieved through state-initiated public
works programmes and through industrial restructuring
characterised by an expansion of basic goods production,
increased exports and labour intensive production methods
(Cosatu , 1991c: 8 ; ANC, 199Ob : 11).

GTR is also associated with
state. Whilst the current
government aim to limit the
privilege market mechanisms),

a part icular concept ion of the
pol icies of cap i tal and the
role of a future state (both
the ANC and Cosatu envisage a

strong interventionist role for the future state:

* The state will be 'slim', intervening strategically whilst
marshalling its scarce resources carefully. State
intervention will be selective and targeted, based on
sectoral planning. However, where the state chooses to
intervene, its intervention will be pervasive and far-
reaching in shaping the activities of economic agents
(Ge Ib , 1991a: 31; Erwin, 1990: 38).

* The state has the central responsibility for meeting the
basic needs of the majority, in concert with the organs of
civil society (Cosatu, 1991c: 10; ANC, 1990b: 10; ANC,
1992: 55).
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* The enabling state will intervene decisively in the
development of an export orientation (as occurred in the
successful newly-industrialised countries). This will
entail the training of highly skilled technicians and
engineers, developing a local R&D infrastructure and
technological capacity, and targeting specific sectors for
the development of beneficiated products which can compete
on world markets (Kaplan, 1991a: 187, 196; Kaplinsky,
1990b: 24; ANC, 1992: 66).

A further dimension of the Cosatu/ANC conception of the state
is that it should intervene decisively in the restructuring of
financial markets as presently constituted. As suggested in
Chapter Two, the nature of and control over financial markets
is a critical determinant of manufacturing's performance and
technological expansion. Banks in many parts of the developed
world are central to financing and supporting long-term
manufacturing expansion. This is in part due to the leverage
the state can acquire over the behaviour of banks through
appropriate legi slation. However, in South Africa, banks are
subordinate to non-bank financial intermediaries such as the
powerful Iife assurance companies which form part of the
larger 'mining-manufacturing-finance' conglomerate structure
dominating the economy. This conglomerate structure strongly
influences decisions regarding manufacturing's expansion, and
ever since the political upheavals of 1976, the conglomerates
have avoided expanding manufacturing capacity. Rather, they
have dabbled in short-term speculative investments and
sophisticated financial exports (Gelb, 1990: 38; Erwin, 1990:
6; Cosatu, 1991c: 6).

The dominance of the conglomerate structure is directly
expressed through the stock-market where short-term shareholder
interests severely constrain the long-term investment decisions
required for productive expansion. The research of Joffe et al
(1993) confirms this trend:
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Our research suggests that shareholder power - and its converse,
managerial weakness - in South Africa is an important aspect of
the manufacturing sector's problems. In particular, strategic
control - control over investable surpluses - Iies very clearly
with the powerful shareholders. Our sectoral researchers
encountered the frustration experienced by senior operating
executives at having their abiIity to reinvest surpluses
controlled by shareholders and portfolio managers with little
working knowledge of the requirements of the wide range of
manufacturing activities under their control and at the narrow
financial criteria that determined their investment decisions.
(Joffe et al, 1993: 12)

In response, the ANC and Cosatu argue that the state should
pass legislation which aims to unbundle the conglomerates
thereby separating ownership of financial institutions from
other concerns - and which encourages private sector financial
institutions to 'channel resources into productive investments'
(ANC, 1993: 26; Cosatu, 1991c: 6).

What is evident from the above discussion is that GTR is not
merely about income transfer. It is a dynamic and interactive
process entailing the redistribution of social and economic
resources to the disadvantaged, the altering of economic and
political power relations in favour of the oppressed, and
substantial industrial restructuring. It is upon this
foundation of change that a future democratic state can
construct a new economic growth path for South Africa.

A singular process or two-pronged strategy?

Much of the theorising about GTR amongst ANC/Cosatu-aligned
economists is founded on the understanding that growth through
redistribution is a singular process as opposed to the
dualistic approach adopted by state and capital. The latter
groupings see growth as a separate and necessary pre-requisite
for later redistributive activities (Gelb, 1991a: 30). The
ANC/Cosatu emphasis on a singular process relies on the notion
that economic growth is achievable through an extensive and
rapid redistribution of wealth, incomes and resources:
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the singular strategy ... attempts to unify growth and
redistribution in one process. The emphasis is on expanding
employment directly by focusing on labour-intensive 'wage goods'
industries producing basic goods and services for consumers
together with the necessary infrastructure for these goods and
services to be consumed. (Gelb, 1992: 25)

Problems emerge, however, when specific policy dimensions are
discussed within the GTR framework. Such discussions most often
culminate in the adoption of a two-pronged strategy which
suggests a partially differentiated programme of economic
reconstruction, a strategy which to a certain extent dilutes
the rather abstracted notion of a 'singular' process. The two-
pronged approach is made qui te exp lici t in the formal pol icy
documents of the ANC and Cosatu. Consider these formulations:

In order to achieve [our economic] objectives, the ANC proposes a
national economic strategy with two principal components:
* Redistribution programmes to meet the basic needs of our

people. A priority in this regard will be the provision of
basic services, affordable housing and infrastructure.

* The restructuring of the South African economy on the basis
of new, comprehensive and sustainable growth and
development strategies in all sectors of the economy.
(ANC, 1992: 23)

In a later section of the above ANC document, industrial policy
is considered in a similar twin-pronged manner: firstly, to
meet the basic consumer needs of the majority; and secondly, to
restructure industry in accordance wi th international demands
and patterns (ANC, 1992: 27). Similarly, at Cosatu's Economic
Pol icy Conference in March 1991, the two key economic pol icy
objectives were defined as: achieving redistribution through
basic needs provision; and moving towards an externally-
orientated economy (Cosatu, 1991c: 5).

Two distinct economic demands on industry emerge in these
formulations. One is for industry to meet the basic needs of
the masses. The second is for industry to adapt to the
competitive requirements of the global economy (See Bird, 1992:
13; Gelb, 1990: 34, 35; Kaplinsky, 1991b: 197). The problem
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which arises here is that whilst these two tasks can be seen to
be related and complementary, they also relate to different
economic demands and requirements: demands of the internal
market versus demands of the external market. Hence the concept
of a differentiated yet complementary package of economic
reforms appears to be more appropriate.

The debate amongst ANC/Cosatu-aligned economists has followed
this differentiated route. Some scholars/activists emphasise a
redistributive path for economic renewal, whilst others stress
the importance of attaining export competiveness through
industrial restructuring. Whilst no particular
grouping/individual within the ANC/Cosatu alliance has argued
for an exclusive focus on either, the specifics of combining
'redistribution' and 'growth' are still being hotly contested
(Gelb, 1992: 11) . These differing emphases need further
elaboration.

The debate: differing emphases

The emphasis on redistribution as the foundation for future
economic growth is the dominant position within the ANC/Cosatu
alliance. This position is best summarised in Erwin's
influential economic policy position paper of 1990:

... the growth of the manufacturing sector will have to be based
on the expanded production of basic consumer goods, consumer
durables and social consumption areas such as housing, recreation,
publ ic transportat ion, electrici tyetc, and not on enlarging the
capital goods sector... . In pract ice this means a careful
examination of all major industries involving employers and unions
to work out the strategic development of that industry toward the
goals of expanding into a mass market, attaining internat ional
compet itiveness and attaining full employment at a Iiving wage.
(Erwin, 1990: 16 , 18 )

The priority here is clearly to meet the basic consumption
needs of the masses, and to establish an internal mass market
founded on rising productivity, rising wages and lowered
production costs. In Bird and Schreiner's (1992: 27) view, GTR
is characterised by 'large-scale inward industrialisation'.
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Housing, electrification and infrastructural development are
intended to promote employment, stimulate the manufacturing
sector and redistribute resources to urban and rural
communities.

The development of export potential, in this interpretation of
GTR, relies on developing an export orientation in mass
consumpt ion goods. Export capaci ty can only be bui It on the
foundation of a sound internal mass market (Fanaroff, 1992:
20) .

The second emphasis in the economic debate is the export-
orientation position. This position is heavily influenced by
regulation school and post-fordist analyses of the demise of
racial fordism in South Africa (import-substituting
industrialisation) and the need for a transition to a new mode
of regulation (Gelb, 1987: 39; 1991a: 19; Morris and
Padayachee; 1989: 75; Kaplinsky, 1989: 3; Kaplan et al, 2, 3 .,
Ngoasheng, 1989: 9; Cassim and Ramos, 1989: 14; Fanaroff, 1990:
10». Not all of these ANC/Cosatu aligned economists and
activists explicitly argue that post-fordist methods of
production be adopted on a large-scale in a future South
Africa, but posit instead that the new forms of work
organisation and the new technologies are inevitable and
unavoidable if export competitiveness is to be achieved. South
Africa's manufacturing sector has fallen far behind the
production practices of other industrialised nations, and
requires fundamental change.

Many of the proposals which have emanated from this emphasis
within the debate argue the need for developing the
infrastructure and skill capabilities for some form of flexible
specialisation (post-fordist) production. Most prominent within
this tendency is the 'Industrial Strategy Project', linked to
Cosatu's Economic Trends Research Group. As described in
Chapter Four, this group has presented a strong critique of the
inadequacies of South Africa's manufacturing sector and its
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inability to compete on global markets. They point to the
poorly developed character of South Africa's capital goods
sector (Kaplan, 1991a), the lack of an adequate R&D

infrastructure, the absence of any <learning by doing'
technological acquisition (KapLinsky , 1991b), and the minimal
extent of state co-ordination and support for an industrial
policy.

The <Industrial Strategy Project' policy prescriptions' focus on
developing export capacity in the manufacturing sector. A
number of key policy pillars are identified:

* The promotion of higher value-added production
(beneficiation)
capacity through

developing
enhanced

internal manufacturing
skill and indigenous

technological capacity to <add-on' value to raw materials
before exportation (Joffe et al, 1993: 7, 30).

* The introduction of Japanese-inspired forms of
participatory work organisation (Joffe et al, 1993: 28).

* The mul ti-ski 11ing of the indus trial work-force (Joffe et
al, 1993: 16-18).

* The prornotion of the small and medium bus iness sector,
which would include both the high-tech micro-enterprise
sector and an expanded informal manufacturing sector, both
non-existent in South Africa today. Associated with the
prornotion of these small enterprises would be the
unbundling of the huge conglomerates and the encouragement
of inter-firm co-operation through the formation of
<industrial districts' as has been the case with
successful post-fordist organisation elsewhere (Kaplinsky,
1990a: 45; 1990b: 23; Joffe et al, 1993: 20).

* The development of indigenous technological capacity
through both more direct state intervention and support,
and greater private sector investment. The Industrial
Strategy Project also proposes that the national system of
innovation be more effectively integrated through greater
partnerships and linkages between state-funded scientific
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research councils, the universities and the applied
(Joffe etproduction design and R&D activity in industry

al, 1993: 22-24; Kaplinsky, 1991b: 189-194).
* A 'social compact' between capital, labour and the state

which would reflect the new 'co-determination' power
relations on the shop-floor, and which would commi teach
of the 'Big Three' to the attainment of industrial renewal
as outlined above (Kaplinsky, 1991b: 199).

Export-orientation can be obtained, according to this emphasis,
only once fundamental industrial restructuring (as outlined
above) has been undertaken. This perspective has been highly
influential within Cosatu. For example, Numsa's Fanaroff
believes that post-fordist methods are inevitable, yet they
need to be introduced to the benefit of workers alongside on-
going militant trade union organisation:

It is clear these [post-fordist] innovations are going to be to
the detriment not only of the workers, but the working class more
broadly, unless we can move to control them.... We think the issue
of wages, training, grades, work organisation is the vehicle to do
it. Many of these methods of re-organising work increase the
potential power of workers. Just-in-Time, for example, immensely
increases the potential power that workers have. So does team-
work.... The problem then is to maintain militant organisation....
Reorganisation of work does not automatically oppress and co-opt
workers - it tends to, in the absence of militant organisation and
correct strategies. (Fanaroff, 1992: 21)

A differentiated yet complementary package of reforms

As can be deduced from the above discussion, these two emphases
within the ANC/Cosatu economic debate revolve around fairly
divergent concerns: on the one hand, poverty and unemployment,
and on the other, international competitiveness and the
restructuring it necessitates in the domestic economy. These
differing concerns raise a number of problems.

The uneven development of the South African manufacturing
sector, and the economy more generally, throw up a range of
highly differentiated labour processes and skill requirements
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in production. As highlighted in Chapter Five, South African
manufacturing is characterised by a diverse range of labour
processes, ranging from fordist mass production, to jobbing, to
familial forms of production (See Kraak, 1987: 22). The advent
of post-fordist (or neo-fordist) forms of production are
currently being diffused at a very gradual and uneven pace.
What this suggests is that various sub-sectors of manufacturing
(and the economy) are currently ranked in a highly
differentiated manner in terms of both the potential to export
and the type of product exported. The expansion of the basic
consumer goods industry domestically (the redistributive
thrust) may boost the export of such products, but these
products would be characterised (in relative terms) by a low-
wage, low-skill labour process. Similarly, given the right
balance of state support, R&D and ITC development, and inter-
firm co-operation (the export position), other sectors of
manufacturing may be able to export competitively on the basis
of (in relative terms) a high-wage, high-skill labour process.
As can be observed
hypothetical scenario,

from
those

the above rather simplistic
industries impacted on by

redistributive restructuring are unlikely in all cases to
require the same skill inputs and yield the same products as
those industries targeted by export-oriented policies. What
then is being suggested by ANC/Cosatu economic policies is not
so much a singular process of economic change but rather, the
promotion of a differentiated yet complementary package of
economic reforms. This reality is acknowledged by Kaplinsky
when he writes:

the alleviation of unemployment and the eradication of
poverty will undoubtedly be at the top of the policy agenda of a
democratic state. To some extent these objectives represent a
conflict with the expansion of the manufacturing sector, since
both compete for scarce resources. But it is also evident that
industrial policy can be fashioned in a variety of ways and that
these will have differential impacts on employment and income
distribution. The formulation of industrial policy will obviously
have to be designed to take account of these choices.
(Kaplinsky , 1990b: 12)
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His argument here does not deny the potential for the
redistributive thrust to kickstart a process of economic growth
and shift the balance of political power. However, the extent
of economic growth required in a future South Africa cannot
rely entirely on redistribution, but will also require the
contribution of exports of higher-wage, higher-skill products
not linked to the basket of basic consumer goods produced for
the internal mass market. This observation is supported by
Joffe et al:

we believe that production must gravitate towards higher
value activities.... To a considerableextent we believe that this
can be achieved by moving up the value chain and into the
downstream processing of South Africa's natural resources. But we
also believe that high productivity can be attained by moving
production to niches of high value-added within sectors. This ...
may well mean that some low value-added activities should be
jettisoned. But as with much of the industrial strategy agenda,
this can only be achieved if adequate policies are introduced to
buffer this transition. (Joffe et al, 1993: 30)

It must not be overlooked, however, that the two processes -
'redistribution' and 'export' for growth are linked and
complementary. The redistributive thrust would entail the re-
orienting of industry to the production of basic consumer goods
for an internal mass market in such a way that they become
competitive on international markets. As such, the development
of the export sector is related to the development of the
internal market.

This linkage between internal and export markets can best be
understood along an export continuum: at the one end, we have
the expansion onto the export market of low-skill, low-wage
basic consumption goods originally produced for an internal
market; at the other, we have the production of high-skill,
high-wage manufactures destined both for local niche markets
and the export sector.

The critical issue facing South Africa's economy in today's
highly competitive global market is its ability to develop
export capacity by 'catching up': that is, by moving along that
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continuum towards the high-tech end. This is because the new
technologies have revolutionised manufacturing in the advanced
economies of the world, where they were developed, and in the
NICs where the new technologies have been successfully
diffused. The new technologies have accelerated the rate of
technological innovation, and by so doing, have shifted the end
points of the export continuum far more rapidly than in the
past. Attaining a higher technological content in export
production is now essential for all economies, including South
Africa.

The art of 'catching up' on the technological innovations
attained by the leading economies involves, as indicated in
Chapter Five, the transfer, adaptation and improvement of all
imported technologies. This process can be termed 'innovation
at the margins' (Gelb, 1993: 3). In the case of the NICs, a
process of incremental change has enabled them to move
initially from low-value added production for the internal
market, to mass production of these products for the export
market, and again more recently, towards deepening export
production in the direction of higher value-added products
(Gelb, 1993: 1, 2 ., Freund, 1992a: 12; Kaplinsky, 1991b: 192) .
This process has entailed movement along a technological
'learning curve': the slow transference of technological
expertise (most often from imported technologies) to human
labour (disembodied technology) through extensive education and
training, innova tive work organi sation and 'learning-by doing'
technological adaptation (Kaplan, 1991b: 155; Kap Linsky , 1991b:
189-194) .

Most ANC/Cosatu aligned economists believe that this is the
route to take: developing a mass domestic market capable of
export competitiveness which in itself assists the process of
developing export capacity at a higher-wage, higher-skill
level. Kaplan emphasises this complementarity of redistributive
programmes and export capacity. He maintains that by developing
local technological and design capacity to facilitate inward
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industrialisation, so the conditions necessary for successful
export production are also put in place:

'Inward industrialisation policies' are often counterposed to
'export-orientedpolicies'. Our analysis ... suggests that this
may be a false opposition. Broadly speaking, where local
production is significantbut local content is low and exports are
insignificant,the twin objectives must be to raise local content
and at the same time promote exports. (Kaplan, 1991a: 197)

In conclusion, then, a more nuanced reading of the Cosatu/ANC
economic policies would be that they represent a differentiated
yet complementary package of economic reforms regulated by a
strong state committed to the simultaneous attainment of
meeting basic needs and making South Africa's manufacturing
sector more competitive on global markets. These policies
remain distinct from the highly dualistic and divisive economic
policies of the state and capital which view redistribution as
a mere adjunct to the more important task of maximising
industrial growth. The ANC/Cosatu policies also resonate well
with the structural reform arguments presented earlier in the
text. 'Growth through Redistribution' is about both adapting to
the requirements of the global economy and addressing the
social and economic needs of the vast majority of oppressed in
South Africa.
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CHAPTER ELEVEN

COSATU/ANC HUMAN RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT POLICY PROPOSALS:
COMBATING LABOUR MARKET SEGMENTATION AND EDUCATION AND TRAINING

FRAGMENTATION

INTRODUCTION

In most analyses and policy documents on South African
education, educational problems are rarely comprehensively
examined in conjunction with analyses of South Africa's
racially segmented labour market and labour process. This has
meant that the educational solutions proposed have never been
informed by the need for parallel changes in labour markets and
work organisation. The ANC/Cosatu human resources development
proposals are the exception. The linkage of ET reform with the
restructuring of the labour market and work organisation is at
the centre of their approach.

The scope of restructuring envisaged by the ANC and Cosatu is
considerable. As illustrated in Chapters Three and Five, South
Africa is currently characterised by highly segmented labour
markets and by a highly fragmented ET system. The comprehensive
restructuring of these social institutions envisaged by the
ANC/Cosatu will require simultaneous changes across a number of
institutions. This will entail weakening the structural
boundaries between labour market segments which differentiate
employment and training conditions amongst workers, and in
addition, eliminating the divides within the ET system which
generate unequal and fragmented modes of access to educat ion
and training. These changes will impact on the production and
occupational structure by facilitating greater occupational
mobility via clearly delineated broad-banded career paths.
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Substantive change of this order is currently at the centre of
ET and labour market proposals in a number of global contexts,
particularly Britain and Australia. The ANC and Cosatu have
been greatly influenced by the progressive thinking in these
two countries, and many of the ET and labour market proposals
emanating from these international contexts have been adapted
and inserted into local policy debatesl• This chapter will
briefly examine the international influences, and will then
concentrate
proposals.

on the specifics of the ANC/Cosatu policy

INTERNATIONAL INFLUENCES

Reconstructing Australia2

Recent reforms in Australia have had a major impact on ET
policy formulation within the ANC and Cosatu. It is therefore
necessary to provide some background to developments in that
country before proceeding to examine specific ANC/Cosatu
proposals.

The Australian Labour Party came to power in 1983 inheriting a
troubled economy. Amongst the problems faced were an import-
substituting manufacturing sector characterised by low value-
added products which were internationally uncompetitive, and by
a high propensity for capital goods imports. Growth in

1 It is important to recognise that three key documents referred to
throughout Chapter Eleven, all drafts of a document entitled A
Framework for Lifelong Learning, are ANC/Cosatu draft discussion
policy documents which at the time of writing (August, 1993) have not
as yet been adopted as policy. They are nonetheless highly influential
and coherent inputs and can be said to be leading the debate on a
future ET system. The three documents are essentially the same
although the June 1993 and August 1993 documents make some important
refinements to the March 1993 document. For accuracy sake, they will
be referenced by their key authors' names - Bird and Elliot, 1993a,
1993b and 1993c.

2 The following section (pages 364-366) on educational reforms in
Australia first appeared in the Nepi Research Report Human Resources
Development in 1992. The thesis text is identical to that written by
me on pages 41-43 of the Nepi report.
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manufacturing output was very low, which has been attributed to
the predilection of leading employers in Australia to invest in
speculative deals and hostile corporate takeover activities. As
aresul t, few new productive assets in the 1970s and early
1980s had been developed (Curtain and Mathews, 1990: 59, 60).

The response of the Labour Party was decisive. The government
proposed a fundamental restructuring of Australia's
base and a renewal of its economic standing in

industrial
the world

economy. A 'Labour Accord' was concluded wi th the Aus tral ian
Council of Trade Unions (Actu) in 1983 which culminated in a
number of social compacts aimed at raising productivity and
economic performance, while at the same time increasing
employment and the social wage. The 'Labour Accord' partnership
increasingly began to adopt the social and economic policies of
the consensual economies of Europe, and in particular those of
Sweden (Higgins, 1987: 220-221; Markey, 1987: 147-148).

The most significant of these policies are contained in the
document, Australia Reconstructed (Actu, 1987). This document
has become official policy for the reconstruction of the
Australian economy and ET system. The key principles governing
this process are:

* Economic restructuring based on rapid structural
adjustment programmes aimed at shifting economic resources
from declining 'low growth, low value-added' industries to
those with the potential for expansion and high value
added exports. This restructuring process aims to be
socially non-destructive, providing social security safety
nets for the retraining and support of those workers
displaced by rapid changes.

* Active labour market policies aimed at continuous skill
formation, career paths, multi-skilling and the reduction
of class and gender segmentation.

* Total triparti te management of the economic renewal
process, including the establishment of powerful
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institutions in all key sectors concerned with, inter
alia, the management of ET and the qualifications
structure, the acquisition of new technological expertise
and local research and development capacity, and the
provision of information services for the successful
marketing of local products on export markets.

* Renewal funds. These are a tax on company profits used for
the education and training of company workers and managed
by tripartite decision-making.

* Strategic unionism which goes beyond the traditional
narrow union focus on wages and commi ts the Austral ian
unions to the strategic task of attaining global
competitiveness through higher productivity and product
quality in consensual work environments.

* Industrial democracy at enterprise level entailing an end
to authoritarian management and the introduction of co-
determination practices. Joint decisions are made in the
key fields of technology policy, job grading and training
programmes. Equal access to all investment information is
provided.

* A 'high participation, high-skill' ET system aimed at
raising the existing low levels of participation in post-
secondary ET, and by so doing, acquiring the capacity to
produce high value-added export qual ity product s (Actu,
1987; Markey, 1987: 149-151; Bird et al, 1990: 12-17;
Bird, 1991a: 4).

The policies recommended in Australia Reconstructed are still
in their infancy. It is therefore too early to assess their
impact. Nonetheless, it is significant that Cosatu has
identified this approach as the optimal model for adaptation in
South Africa. The one factor about Australia's reconstruction
which has had the greatest impact on Cosatu has been the
dynamic role played by the trade unions (along with a
supportive state) in the regeneration of the Australian
economy.
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The British influence: the work of Young (et al)

A number of educational and economic scholars in Britain
(Young, Spours, Finegold and Raffe) have recently collaborated
on one of the most influential documents on ET policy to date.
Their work has focused on the institutional characteristics of
British ET and its potential for providing the foundation for a
high-skill future. The document, A British Baccalaureat: Ending
the Division Between Education and Training (Finegold et e l ,
1990), argues for a unified system of qualifications and an
integrated curriculum which can bridge the traditional academic
and vocational divide.

Divisive ET

A British Baccalaureat argues that whilst many problems in the
British ET model are easily identified by educational analysts
- such as the highly specialised 'A' levels, or job-specific
training - the main problem is of a far more systemic nature:

Britain's education system is marked by low 'staying-on'rates and
poor comparative performance because it is divided. Most
importantly, it divides 'academic' pupils from the rest through
the different institutions, different curricula, different modes
of study and above all different qualifications which cater for
the two groups. Our qualificationssystem resembles an educational
obstacle course and is designed to 'weed out' the majority of
pupils. We call this the early selection-low participation
system. (Emphasis as in original; Finegold et e l , 1990:
4)

Young criticises the British government's current ET reforms
(not unlike the ERS), which he terms 'divisive expansionism'
(Young, 1992: 2). He maintains that these reforms are an
attempt to establish a tripartite system of ET in England for
16-19 year olds. This would entail 20 per cent of students
following the traditional academic 'A' levels, 40 per cent
pursuing new general National Vocational Qualifications in
full-time school studies, and 20 per cent doing competency-
based National Vocational Qualifications (NVQs) alongside adult
trainees in work-place training programmes.
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Young argues that this new model is <divisive expansionism'
because, although it is a response to the pressures to increase
<staying-on' rates, the new policy nonetheless leaves the
divisive infrastructure of the previous ET system intact. Two
factors can account for this lack of change. Firstly, only a
minority of students will obtain the prestigious <A' level
academic qualifications. The new general NVQs will never attain
parity of esteem with these academic qualifications (Young,
1992: 4). Secondly, the school-based general NVQs and work-
based NVQs are primarily employer driven - narrowly developed
in response to immediate market demands. Young maintains that
the skill competencies associated with the new NVQs are defined
so narrowly that they deny any <longer term skill needs which
would be likely to involve a substantial element of general
education' (Young, 1992: 5). As a result, these new overarching
qualifications are unlikely to successfully integrate academic
and vocational learning.

The unified model

In contrast to the divisiveness of the current British ET
system, the British Baccalaureat document proposes a unified ET
system. A unified model is imperative, according to the
authors, because of the new demands placed on ET by the rapid
changes in work organisation and the introduction of computer-
aided production. Quoting Streeck (1989), the British

Baccalaureat maintains that the successful firms of the future
will need workers equipped with skills that are a <general
polyvalent resource' to be applied to many different and, most
importantly, <as yet unknown' future uses (Finegold et aI,

1990: 8).

A new qualifications structure is central to the unified model.
It can be <ei ther a barrier or an enabler of the purposes
defined by the curriculum' (Young, 1992: 23). The
qualifications system associated with the unified model has one
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central characteristic - to facilitate the maximum mobility of
learners throughout the entire ET system, and in particular,
mobil ity across the tradi tional vocational and academic
divides. According to the British Baccalaureat (Finegold et al,

1990: 26-29), this mobility is promoted by a single 'Advanced
Diploma' which would be composed of integrated theoretical and
applied courses, the modularisation of all curricula to
facilitate movement and flexibility of choice, multiple exit
and entry points, the promotion of differing sites of learning
(work/communi ty as well as classroom-based learning), and an
assessment system based on public and explicit standards.

A shift away from 'selection' towards cumulative assessment is
a fundamental principle of this unified qualifications system.
Qualifications based on selection have their origins in the
hierarchical division of labour which emerged with
industrialisation in the nineteenth century. These divisions
wi thin the labour process gave rise to and legi timated the
mental/manual divides which currently dominate the
qualifications structure (Young, 1992: 7). In contrast, a
unified qualifications system is based on shifting the balance
away from selection to other purposes of a qualification, such
as the empowerment of individuals, raising the nation's
aggregate skill base and lifelong learning. The function of
qualifications should be cumulative with many exit and entry
points throughout the system based on criterion-referenced
assessment and a record of achievement in a range of possible
learner contexts. In other words, learning is not at some stage
terminal, but can be cumulative in a range of ET institutions
and work-places over time. This creates strong incentives for
students and workers alike to continue studying throughout
their working lifes. The unified system is therefore a 'late-
selection/high participation' model (Finegold et al, 1990: 5).

A unified system, then, is a "supp ly+l ed ' model of education
and training involving significant state and employer input. It
consti tutes a sharp break wi th the demand-led (market-driven)
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phenomenon of educational reform characteristic of the 1980s in
countries such as Britain and America:

We need to reverse the government's emphasis on programmes
designed to satisfy short-term, demand-led requirements to meet
immediate market needs. Instead, we need to lay the foundations
for economic success in the 21st century with 'supply-led'
educationand training.... This emphasis on the supply side leads
us to propose changes to the qualifications system and the
institutionalcontext in which education is delivered. (Finegold
et al, 1990: 22).

THE ANC/COSATU ET AND LABOUR MARKET PROPOSALS

Debates in South Africa about ET have focused predominantly on
formal education to the exclusion of training issues. This has
largely been a result of the intense struggles fought against
the inferior 'bantu education' system which has tended to focus
attention almost exclusively on formal schooling. However, two
factors have triggered a major change in policy focus. The
first is the introduction of state reforms in industrial
training in the late 1980s (Kraak, 1991a). The National Union
of Metalworkers of South Africa (Numsa) launched a 'Vocational
Training Project' in July 1990 in an attempt to develop union
policy on industrial training as a counter to state
formulations (Bird, 1990: 10-16). The second trigger was the
events of the 2nd February 1990 which saw the unbanning of the
ANC and other proscribed liberation movements. The period
witnessed the beginnings of political negotiations towards a
future democratic and non-racial South Africa. Alternative
policy formulations in education and training were now urgently
required by the democratic movement. Thus, the early initiative
by Numsa grew into a larger concern throughout Cosatu regarding
future ET policy. This larger debate culminated in an ET
resolution which was passed at Cosatu's Fourth National
Congress in July 1991. Its contents currently constitute the
official guiding principles of Cosatu on the issue of ET. A
summary of the principles adopted is provided in Table 11. 1.
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Debate wi thin the ANC subsequent to its unbanning has been
greatly influenced by the Cosatu initiatives. At the National
Policy Conference held in May 1992, the ANC adopted a number of
ET recommendations, the most important of which are contained
in Table 11.2.

TABLE 11.1: COSATU's EDUCATION AND TRAINING PRINCIPLES
* /ET initiatives need to be linked to programmes for economic

transformation and industrial restructuring. Training should
ensure employment security.

~There must be clear links and bridges between formal education,
industrial training systems and other ET systems, eg, for youth
and the unemployed. Formal education must be free and
compulsory to the highest level the economy can afford.

V One national system of Adult Basic Education (ABE) should be
established with clear accreditation links to the formal and
non-formal education sectors. ABE should enable progression for
all workers through the ET system, and should be based on the
provision of sound general education in literacy and numeracy.
Trade Unions have a central role to play in human resource
development to ensure that policies and programmes which
empower workers are developed and implemented. Trade unions and
other progressive forces must get rid of the effects of
apartheid by ending all forms of unfair race and sex
discrimination, and ensure that general education is provided
where the lack of such education is an obstacle to skills
development.
Training opportunities should be available for all workers -
not just artisans. Training should be continuous for all
workers: that is, it should ensure employment security for all.
All workers have the right to paid leave for ET. Employers and
the state have a duty to train. Training should lay the
basis for nationally-recognised career paths. Training should
be modular and competency-based within a national framework
which co-ordinates industry-wide programmes.
Training should be linked to an industry-wide grading system.
Grading should be based on broad general ski11 bands - and
these should form the basis for industry-wide training
standards. Such training should be recognised and certificated
nationally and be fully portable across the country. Cosatu
proposes five grades to the level of artisan, and fourteen to
the level of graduate engineer, with a clearly defined mobility
path linking these various stages.
Training should include a system for recognition of prior
learning - irrespective of how it was acquired. (Cosatu,
1991a; Cosatu, 1991c; Numsa, 1990; Numsa, 1991;
Bird, 1992)

*

*

*

*

*

*

r-
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TABLE 11.2: THE EDUCATION AND TRAINING PROPOSALS OF THE
ANC

* We believe that education and training is a basic human right
and that all individuals should have access to lifelong
education and training.

* The ANC is committed to the establishment of a nationally
integrated system of education and training. All sector-
specific training will take place within the national
framework to ensure that skills acquired are nationally
recognised, portable and contribute to career-pathing.

* Education and training policies will be integrated within the
framework for economic transformation.

* The ANC believes that the state has the central responsibility
for the provision of education and training .... More generally,
given the importance of education for social and economic
development, its provision cannot be left to the market as has
been the case in the past, especially in relation to industrial
training.

* Furthermore, we believe that a national core curriculum should
be complemented by a national accreditation and certification
system for both formal and non-formal education and training.
This would ensure that there is maximum flexibility for
horizontal and vert ical mobil ity between different levels of
the education and training system, both formal and informal.

* To ensure democratic participation, the ANC is committed to the
establishment of structures in which the executive arm of the
state, employers, trade unions and other organs of civil
society are represented, and which will have a determining role
in the setting of policies and practices for employment,
training and skills development, subordinate to the supreme
will of parliament.

* There wi II have to be a vigorous skills-upgrading programme,
especially for the most disadvantaged sectors of our society,
in particular women, youth and rural people.

* The ANC's human resources policy has the objective of active
labour market policies aimed at developing and directing human
resources to areas of social and economic need .... Active
Labour market pol icies wi Il aim at achieving full employment
and will include strategies to ensure: firstly, the development
of an integrated education and training system which allows
people to develop to their full potential and possess
employment mobility across companies and industries; and
secondly, the development of a comprehensive social security
system with adequate provision for unemployment and workers
compensation. (ANC, 1992: 54-60)

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



373

As can be observed from Table's -11.1 and 11.2, both sets of
proposals are very similar. The next section will attempt to
analyse and elaborate on the ANC/Cosatu proposals. The first
section will identify a few central pillars common to both
approaches. The remainder of the chapter will then examine four
themes in greater detail. These are: a unified ET system; a
competency-based modular curricula framework; active labour
market policies; and multipartite forms of ET governance.

THREE CENTRAL PILLARS COMMON TO ANC AND COSATU APPROACHES

Three key features of the ANC and Cosatu approaches
distinguish their model from the current system.
approaches are informed by the need for comprehens ive
and economic planning, are heavily reliant on
intervention, and are founded on the principle of a
general education for all.

to ET
These

social
state
sound

Comprehensive policies

The critical linkage made between ET policies and the labour
market in many Cosatu and ANC policy documents arises out of a
concern for 'comprehensive' or 'systemic' restructuring. As is
clear from the ANC and Cosatu policy recommendations summarised
earlier, there is a clear awareness of the complex nexus of
institutional forces which construct social life in South
Africa, and that the successful reform of one institutional
sphere (ET, for example) is conditional on parallel changes at
other institutional levels (for example, changes in the macro
economic framework, the labour market and work organisation)
[ANC, 1993: 63; Bird, 1991a: 10; Kaplinsky, 1991b: 196].
Linking ET policies to economic renewal and reforming racially
segmented labour markets are crucial pre-requisites for success
in the ET sector.
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A strong state

In the ET policy guidelines adopted by the ANC and Cosatu there
is a strong emphasis on the role of the state. Both documents
envisage strong state regulation of a coherent, integrated and
substantially reformed external modes of ET delivery. This
emphasis on state regulation implies a radical departure from
the current South African reality, which is both heavily
reliant on employer-led co-ordination of industrial training,
and which is rapidly moving towards a form of privatised formal
schooling in the guise of the Model-C option.

A general educational foundation

In line with widespread international consensus on ET (as
outlined in Chapter Seven), the ANC and Cosatu have both
supported policies which promote general education for all, via
the formal school route and through other forms of ABE
provision. The ANC (1993: 56) has recommended that there should
be a minimum of 10 years free, compulsory, general education:

We believe that a general education, firstly, better prepares
individuals to adapt to the needs of a changing and dynamic
economy; and secondly, by not differentiating between different
types of educat ion, i t ensures equal i ty of opportuni ty for all.
(ANC, 1993: 58)

These three ingredients comprehensive social planning, a
strong state and general education for all form the
foundation upon which a unified and coherent system of
education and training can be constructed. The remainder of
this chapter will now focus on the specific details of such a
unified model.
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A UNIFIED SYSTEM OF ET

The unified system of ET entails three primary features. These
are the integration of academic and vocational curricula, the
attainment of maximum mobility (articulation) within the ET
system, and the establishment of a single qualifications
structure.

Integrating academic and vocational curricula

Previous chapters of this thesis have highlighted the
limitations of existing vocational and academic curricula in
South African schools and technical colleges. It was noted that
many of the existing vocational courses are outdated, are too
narrowly defined and task specific, and exclude the broad
knowledge constructs that today are increasingly required by
the new technologies and new forms of work organisation. In
contrast, most academic courses are abstracted from the economy
and deny learners any knowledge of the world of work and the
social and economic consequences of changing technologies (Bird
and Ell i0t, 1993a: 3).

Spours, Young and the British Baccalaureat (Finegold et al,
1990) have all attempted to formulate a unified ET model in the
British context which is based on the integration of academic
and vocational curricula. They argue that the following key
principles should govern such a system:

* Instead of starting with academic subjects and vocational
programmes, it proposes a critical relationship between
academic subjects and the changing nature of the world of
work ....

* It recognises the central role of economic and
technological understanding in the curriculum ....

* It is a proposal for a general and vocational education
for all pupils and not just under-achievers. It is
therefore a new basis for a common secondary curriculum.
(Spours and Young, 1988: 7)

ANC/Cosatu draft policy discussion documents are strongly
influenced by this approach. Bird and Elliot, authors of A
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Framework for Lifelong Learning (of which there are three
drafts), use the metaphor of a 'ladder' to discuss two possible
routes to education and training integration. The first model
they describe as the 'two ladders with bridges' approach: one
ladder 'academic', the other 'vocational', with bridges in
between (Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 9). The authors identify four
problems with such an approach:

The first is that, except in Germany, vocational training systems
have traditionally been low status in comparison to the academic
system.... The second is that it does not solve the problem of
those adults who have no general education. The "solution" that is
offered is "vocational education and training" ... [which] is in
no way considered equivalent to basic general education. The third
is that mobility from one sector, or even one job, to another is
very limited since there is no underpinning for portability of
ski11s in the form of generic knowledge. The fourth is that a
range of academic/vocational combinations appropriate to a wide
range of political, economic and technological circumstances are
excluded by definition. (Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 9)

The above model fits the typology described by Young as that of
a 'divisive' ET system. The second model, which is supported by
Bird and Elliot, is symbolised by a 'single ladder' and is
called the 'unified, multi-path model'. This model is built
around a nationally integrated curriculum with a single
qualification structure. Learners will be required to complete
a given number of modules. Some modules are compulsory and
'core', whilst others are optional and may be selected from a
bank of vocational and academic modules. The precise content of
these core and optional modules will be determined by the
'multi-path' context in which learning is done: whether in the
school classroom, the factory training centre, night-school or
by correspondence. The essence of this second approach is a
vision of 'lifelong learning'
Africans:

for the majority of South

[A framework for lifelong learning] is based on progressive
learning in clear steps, where multiple entry and exit points make
it feasible for a much larger number of learners to access the
system through a wide range of delivery mechanisms.... The
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approach also makes it possible for learners to progress through
the acquisitionof modular credits for courses at specific levels
(in combinations appropriate to their situations) to a single
qualification.(Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 16)

Maximum articulation

Such a unified ET model has a number of critical features,
articulation being the most significant. The concept
'articulation' used in this ET context has to do with learner
mobility across the entire spectrum of education and training
provision. A high degree of articulation, as is implied in the
ANC\Cosatu proposals, requires maximum learner mobility across
previously fragmented modes of ET delivery.

Articulation also has to do with 'skill' portability. A high
degree of articulation implies that, after skills training,
workers are able to move both up the occupational hierarchy
wi thin a single enterprise, and across other enterprises and
industries. For this to happen, skills need to be sufficiently
generic to be truly portable across industries. However, the ET
system must also be capable of determining equivalence between
skills and accrediting such skills across a range of industries
and ET sub-sectors. Current ly, the training workers receive in
one factory is often not recognised by other firms in the same
industry, by other industrial sectors, or by the ET system
itself. Skills portability is a central part of the ANC/Cosatu
approach to maximum articulation (Cosatu, 1991a: 21; Favish and
Omar, 1992: 16).

The extent of articulation is also determined by the
flexibility of access to the ET system. As was highlighted in
earlier chapters, access to the South African ET system is
limited by the highly divisive character of the system. These
divisions are historical products of racial, taylorist and
elitist conceptions of education and training. The ANC/Cosatu
discussion documents emphasise a 'high-participation' system
based on maximum access to the ET system. High levels of
participation are to be achieved through the introduction of
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mul t ip le entry and exi t points to and from the system, and in
particular, through the creation of multiple ET delivery
mechanisms each providing access from the one to the other.

This focus on flexible access arises out of a concern that only
the young have access to the ET system, but only a minority of
the young actually continue in the ET system after compulsory
schooling. The existing system does not cater for the needs of
the vast majority of people:

The majority of young people will leave school at the end of the
compulsory period. Precisely where these young people will go is a
serious economic and political issue which has major implications
for the future ET system.... Therefore, the majority of young
people, together with the millions of others who were denied the
opportunity to complete schooling, have needs beyond those
traditionally catered for by the general education system. The
unified model proposes that a framework for learning be
established which consists of a compulsory core of learning areas
(such as communications, mathematics, social and physical
sciences) together with a system of options. Courses should be
designed in a modular fashion to allow maximum flexibility so that
all learners, regardless of their circumstances, will be able to
pursue courses whenever and wherever possible and move
incrementally towards getting a national certificate. (Bird and
Elliot, 1993b: 6)

The primary conception of articulation within the unified
system, therefore, is that it is immaterial whether the learner
is located in a school, a college, a company training centre, a
night-school, or in a correspondence course. The critical issue
is that the unified model allows flexible access, balances the
extent of academic and vocational modules needed in differing
learner contexts, and certificates the full range of learner
pathways with the same national qualification. Access to ET is
spread over a lifetime in a range of locations, hence the
emphasis on 'lifelong learning' (Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 1).

A single qualifications structure

The success of the unified model is entirely dependent on the
character of the qualifications system. At present the
qualifications produced by the three fragmented modes of ET
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delivery in South Africa the independent, internal and
restricted modes (see Chapter Three) diverge substantially in
terms of their value in the labour market. The problem of
differentiated qualifications is particularly pertinent in
contexts such as South Africa where attempts are being made to
vocationalise the curriculum. These efforts merely result in a
further proliferation of unequal and fragmented qualifications.
The solution lies in having a single qualification system which
is nationally recognised and offers one award which integrates
both the vocational and academic progression routes. Such an
approach is envisaged in the positions adopted by both the ANC
and Cosatu (ANC, 1993: 58; Cosatu, 1991a: 17).

The new qualifications structure proposed in the ANC/Cosatu
discussion document consists of three levels of ET awards.
These are captured in Table 11.3 on the following page.

The 'General Education Certificate' marks the end of
compulsory schooling phase. The delivery mechanism is
oriented solely to the young, but also to those adults
because of apartheid, were denied the opportunity of
education the first time round.

the
not

who,
basic

The 'National Higher Certificate' is equivalent to the current
school-leaving matric certificate. However, the two
qualifications are markedly different in terms of access and
delivery system. In the unified model, all learners in the
pos t-compul sory , pre-tert iary phase wi Il obtain the National
Higher Certificate on completion of the required mix of
modules. There would be no fragmentation between 'academic' and
'vocational' streams as is currently the case wi th the matric
system. Only a small minority of students in the post-
compulsory sector in a future South Africa would be studying in
formal schools. The large majority of learners would be young
people who have left school and adults who have missed out on
basic education.
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TABLE 11.3: NEW QUALIFICATIONS STRUCTURE PROPOSED BY THE
ANC/COSATU

QUALIFICATION DELIVERY
SYSTEM

COMPULSORY SCHOOLING PHASE/ADULT BASIC EDUCATION (ABE)
1. General Education

Certificate
Primary and junior
secondary schools.
Also colleges and
private, state and
& NGO training centres
for adult learners (ABE).

(Equivalent to the
current Std 7 or 8)

THE POST-COMPULSORY, PRE-TERTIARY PHASE
2. National Higher

Certificate
High schools.
Also colleges and
private, state and
& NGO training centres
providing multiple
pathways into post-
compulsory, pre-tertiary
education and training.

Equivalent to the
current matric

THE TERTIARY SECTOR
3. Diplomas and

Degrees
Technikons.
Universities.
Colleges (teaching,
nursing, agricultural).

(Source: Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 13)

Rules of access to tertiary study will change profoundly under
the unified model. In the past, only students wi th school
matric exemption and high marks in key subjects
mathematics and science gained admission to the historically
white universities. At the same time, only school matriculants
have generally gained access to the black universi ties. These
rules of admission have excluded large numbers of young blacks
and black adul ts who have not completed school, but in many
cases, who have studied elsewhere in the post-compulsory sector

for example, by enrolling in secretarial courses,

like
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apprenticeships, machine-operator training courses, small
business development courses, and management diplomas. Many of
these adults have acquired considerable experience and know-how
in the world of work. These latter qualifications (and
exper ience) are current ly not recognised by, nor transferable
into, the tertiary sector. The changes envisaged by the unified
system will open up access by putting in place accreditation
mechanisms which will recognise both prior study and prior
experience. The completion of the 'National Higher Certificate'
will therefore be possible along multiple pathways - by school,
but also through incremental progression through college,
correspondence, night-school or company-training centre study.
The tertiary sector will have to recognise the 'National Higher
Certificate' irrespective of how it was acquired (Bird and
Elliot, 1993a: 4; 1993b: 17, 18).

The changes envisaged above are radical
they attempt to avoid the traditional

in two ways. Firstly,
divide within post-

compulsory education, between a vocational and academic track.
By so doing, they dilute the processes of social class
formation which are associated with highly divisive educational
institutions, by eradicating the divisions between an 'elite'
academic and 'low-class' vocational track. Secondly, the
changes envisaged are radical because they open up access to
tertiary institutions far beyond that which is currently
possible. The unified system makes more equitable the
distribution of publicly-owned tertiary resources to the vast
majority of the people.

A COMPETENCY-BASED, MODULAR CURRICULUM FRAMEWORK

A core curriculum

At its June 1992 National Policy Conference, the ANC adopted a
position on curriculum which reads as follows:
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The ANC believes that there should be a national core curriculum
which reflects the norms and values of a non-racial, non-sexist
and democratic society and which is relevant to both the needs of
the individual as well as the social and economic needs of
society. We are committed to a curriculum which is based on the
principles of co-operation, critical thinking and social
responsibiIity, and which empowers individuals to participate in
all aspects of society. We believe that th~s can best be achieved
by a national curriculum which provides a general education based
on integratingacademic and vocational skills. (ANC, 1993: 57)

The above quote provides a general out line of the phi losophy
which would guide ANC curriculum-design in a new South Africa.
However, the specific organisation of the curriculum is of
central concern in the unified model, particularly because it
is premised on the unification of academic and vocational
curricula. The organisational method of unification proposed by
the ANC/Cosatu discussion documents is to arrange curricula
into e core' and e opt ional' modules. The importance of e core'
modules is threefold. Firstly, most core modules are generic in
character, and therefore provide a necessary foundation of
general knowledge applicable in a range of contexts. Secondly,
the generic nature of core modules provides the facilitating
mechanism for skill portability, whether across differing jobs,
industries or ET sub-sectors (Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 8). And
thirdly, core modules constitute national standards around
which equivalence of degrees, certificates and modules can be
ascertained. Most significantly, the provision of 'core
modules' enables maximum articulation within the unified ET
system.

The ANC Curriculum Committee submission on a draft curriculum
(ANC, 1993) and the June 1993 draft of A Framework for Lifelong

Learning (Bird and Elliot, 1993b) both recommend the following
five core modules:
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* communication (two languages - English and one other);
mathematics;
understanding the physical environment
technology (integrated sciences);

* understanding the social environment (social studies);
* applied skill and knowledge - a problem-solving, practical

component (Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 22; ANC, 1993: 10).

*
* science and

The Augus t 1993
(Bird and Elliot,

draft of A Framework for Lifelong Learning

1993c: 26) changes the emphasis somewhat and
lists specific intellectual and conceptual skills that will be
developed in core curricula: individual development; social
participation; preparation for further study; preparation for
active, democratic citizenship; understanding work and the
economy; South African languages; mathematics, science and
technology; foreign languages; studies of society; art, music
and drama; and physical education.

A prescri bed number of core modules wi 11 need to be done to
acquire any of the two certificates mentioned earlier. Added to
the core will be a range of more specialised options chosen
from a bank of academic and vocational modules (Bird and
Elliot, 1993b: 18; 1993c: 29). Clearly, the school-based
<General Education Certificate' will be more prescribed,
offering a well-rounded general basic education. However, for
those adults who have enrolled to complete this certificate,
flexibility will apply in the mix of vocational and academic
modules appropriate to their adult and community/work-based
sta tus. Furthermore, learners opt ing for academic courses in
the <National Higher Certificate' would <be required to
complete at least one vocational course at each level to ensure
that there is an integration between vocational and academic
orientations' (Bird and Elliot, 1993a: 6).

Many of the core skills mentioned above are similar to those
developed in Bri tain by the NCVQ and elsewhere (see Chapter
Nine). The key test for the ANC/Cosatu approach is to what
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extent th~se core modules will promote a broad-based knowledge
context, as opposed to the narrow variant which is so typical
of most modularisation systems today. This will depend to a
large degree on the conceptualisation of 'modularisation' and
'competency-based' learning systems. These issues will now be
addressed.

Modularisation

Modularisation is often favourably reviewed in the
international literature as having the capacity to provide both
the possibility for progressive curriculum innovation and
maximum articulation within the ET system. This, however, may
not always be the case. Young and Spours warn that, as with any
other innovation, modularisation is not of itself a solution.
It can all too easily have 'outcomes as divisive as the
separated subjects it seeks to replace' (Young and Spours,
1988: 12).

In Chapter Nine, the benefits of a progressive variant of
modularisation were outlined. Three key characteristics can be
identified:

* It is a system of credit accumulation capable of
facilitating movement across all the divisions within ET.

* It provides a flexible framework in which there can be
maximum student choice and exploration, pacing of learning
as well as a degree of specialisation. This entails
opening up the curriculum to new groups of students who
would previously not have been in formal schooling.

* It allows the development of new forms of knowledge which
reflect new social developments (media studies, urban
studies, performing arts, economic awareness etc). These
developments pose new possibilities for relating the
vocational and the academic in the curriculum (Spours,
1988: 10).
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Versions of 'progressive modularisation' have been implemented
in a number of world contexts, most notably in the Scottish
'16-plus Action Plan' (Raffe, 1990: 25) and in Aus t ralia (Bird
et e l , 1990: 9). However, in both cases the extent of its
unifying impact has been limited to vocational institutions.
Modularisation has as yet to be extended to the formal
educational system. However, a conception of modularisation
which bridges the academic-vocational divide is contained
wi thin the Bri t i sb Baccalaureat document. The authors argue
strongly in favour of a single unified British 'Advanced
Diploma' based on a modularised curriculum defined by three
central domains: the 'humanities', 'natural sciences and
technology', and 'arts and literature'. The acquisition of such
an 'Advanced Diploma' would entail the completion a series of
modules taken in any of the three domains, from core to
specialist modules and work/community based modules (Finegold
et al, 1990: 27-29).

The ANC/Cosatu discussion document recommendations, and in
particular, the National Higher Certificate proposal, are very
similar to those of the British Baccalaureat. Both emphasise
the need for modularisation to facilitate and maximise the
movement of learners across the historical divisions within the
ET system. Both sets of proposals are also interested in the
potential of modularisation to create new knowledge constructs
relevant to a reformed curriculum particularly knowledge
forms which better reflect the relationship between technology,
work and social life (Bird and Elliot, 1993a: 3, 8; ANC, 1993:
3, 4; Spours, 1988: 10).

Competency-based learning

The critical question facing the ANC and Cosatu in their
endeavours to formulate a unified ET model is the form of
competency-based assessment. A range of interpretations of
CBMET can be discerned in all of the ANC/Cosatu draft policy
documents. In the ANC Curriculum Committee document (ANC, 1993:
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10, 11) and the June 1993 draft of A Framework for Lifelong

Learning (Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 20), competency-based modular

education and training (CBMET) features prominently. In these
documents, competency entails:

* the application of skill to approved standards;

* having an understanding of the knowledge or theory that

underpins application of skill to identified levels and

which lays the basis for further development at a higher
level;

* the ability to transfer application and knowledge to other
contexts (Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 21).

The first element above is the tradi tional, narrow technical

aspect commonly associated wi th competency - an approach that

currently dominates industrial training in South Africa. The

latter two qualities contained in the ANC/Cosatu definition

locate 'competency' wi thin a far broader context which

integrates 'skill _.>',.competencies' with the 'knowledge and

understanding constructs' underpinning technical competency. As

Chapter Nine indicates, broad competencies are those skills

which adequately prepare workers to face the challenges posed

by rapid economic and social change: adaptabi 1i ty,

participation in the management of production systems, taking

responsibility for contingencies, quality control and
innovation.

The June 1993 draft of A Framework for Lifelong Learning (Bird

and Elliot, 1993b: 12) argues that the determination of

'standards' used to measure competency is not a neat technical

i t is

always

exercise requiring precise scientific judgement. Rather,

a social construct, and hence its defini tion is

arbitrary and subject to alteration given changing
circumstances:

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



387

Just as knowledge is socially constructed so must standards be. It
follows therefore that those groups with a special interest in
particular standards should be represented at the forum that
determines the standard. This is fundamental to democratisation of
the system, to transparency and relevance to the different
contexts in which ski11s and knowledge are to be applied. (Bird
and Elliot, 1993b: 12)

It is in this light that the ANC/Cosatu discussion documents
propose a number of statutory multipartite forums which will
function as standard-setting organisations.

The August 1993 draft of A Framework for Li felong Learning

(Bird and Elliot, 1993c) makes a significant departure from the
above usage of the concepts 'competency-based ET' and
'competency standards'. The August draft adopts an 'outcomes
approach' to CBMET, a perspective similar to that developed by
Young (1993) and outlined in Chapter Nine3• The document argues
that outcomes and competency models are distinct approaches:

Whereas an outcomes approach is a way of defining a curriculum in
terms of learning aims, a competency model refers to a particular
form of outcome - usually the performance of a narrowly defined
task in a work-place. What is being suggested here is a notion of
educational outcomes that is broad enough to include any learning
experience that might traditionally have been included in an
academic course, a college-based vocational course or a work-based
programme. (Bird and Elliot, 1993c: 27,28)

The shift to 'outcomes' language can be interpreted as an
attempt to foreground the emphasis on a broadly-based ET
system, something which competency models fail to achieve.
Outcomes refer to conceptual and intellectual skills and their
applications, which are viewed as the principle goals of the
learning experience. They are distinct from the performance of
specific practical tasks, as in the case of traditional
vocational programmes, or the rote-learned reproduction of text
book arguments, as in the case of many academic courses.
Examples of such generic outcomes are: planning and organising

3 Young has in fact served as a consultant to the Framework for Lifelong
Learning document, and the shift away from competency language to the
language of outcomes may reflect his contributions to further
developing the framework for a unified ET model.
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activities; collecting, analysing and organising information;
communicating ideas and information; solving problems and
working with others in teams (Bird and Elliot, 1993c: 29).·

Most of the ANC and Cosatu ET policy documents view CBMET as
affecting the entire ET system, including both formal schooling
and the tertiary sector. The August 1993 draft of A Framework

for Lifelong Learning provides three options for the compulsory
school (and ABE) phase in this regard:

* The formal school curriculum could introduce an outcomes
approach by defining the aims of its traditional range of
subjects in terms of attainment targets using a similar
format as other learning contexts such as ABE.

* Outcomes could be used only at exit points for formal
schooling as well as ABE and other learning contexts to
establish equivalency of standards in the system.

* Outcomes-based approaches could be used only in ABE and
other non-formal learning contexts and not in the formal
system at all. If so, other means would be needed for
establishing equivalency and articulation. (Bird and
Elliot, 1993c: 28)

The ANC/Cosatu proposals recommend an outcomes, modular
curriculum at the post-compulsory, pre-tertiary level. This
'National Higher Certificate' level represents the critical
phase at which a unified and lifelong ET framework can be
effectively established (Bird and Elliot, 1993c: 29).

ACTIVE LABOUR MARKET POLICIES

A further dimension of the ANC/Cosatu proposals is active
labour market policies. Active. labour market policies are
strongly associated with the social democratic traditions of
Sweden. In the Swedish context, they are defined as follows:

[The Swedish social democratic model] depends heavily on a high
degree of labour mobility and the phasing out of less profitable
industries. One of its key components is therefore an active
labour market policy. The term 'active' is used to distinguish
this approach, which emphasises skill formation, job placement and
a reduction in labour market segmentation, from a 'passive'
strategy which relies mainly on cash support to the unemployed.
(Actu, 1987: 105)
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Standing (1988: 100) and Bird (1992: 14) provide similar

definitions. They argue that the four central objectives of

active labour market policies are skills upgrading, the

reduction of unemployment through retraining and job placement

programmes, the reduction of labour market segmentation, and

the payment of unemployment benefits as a last resort (the

latter being a 'passive' strategy). Education and training are
central to most of these objectives.

The literature on active labour market strategies in Sweden

identifies a number of important outcomes. The training

undertaken tends to be generic and polyvalent, and supports the

enterprise-specific training needs of employers. Enterprise

training is further encouraged by the Swedish Renewal Funds

aimed at supporting plant-level training and R&D (Actu, 1987:

109). Underpinning this training is a work-organisational

structure which encourages career pathing the movement of

labour from one skill band to another - and rewards increased

skills with increased wages (Bird, 1992: 19). The outcome of

these policies is a high degree of labour mobility both within

the internal and external labour market.

The transition from school to work is tightly co-ordinated by

active labour market policies, particularly through the job

placement activi ties of regional and local employment service

offices. This transition is also made easier in Sweden by the

highly integrated nature of senior secondary schooling, which

offers 25 integrated lines of study combining a range of

theoretical and practical components (Actu, 1987: 110).

Active labour market policies are also highly effective in

diluting labour market segmentation and eradicating specific

forms of job discrimination. In particular, the position of

women and youth in the labour market have been enormously

strengthened by active training and career path interventions

in Sweden (Actu, 1987: 114; Standing, 1988: 96). This aspect of
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active labour market policies is of particular appeal in the
South African labour market context, which is characterised by
a high degree of racial and gender segmentation (Numsa, 1991:
36-43) .

Active labour markets are the crucial centre of any
comprehensive package of state policies. They link labour
market strategies to policies which impact on formal schooling,
in-plant training, economic planning and industrial renewal.
Active labour market policies are the vehicle through which all
of these diverse policies are coherently co-ordinated.

A multipartite Labour Market Council is the pivotal tripartite
institution which ensures the co-ordination of all these
policies and enables the effective representation of the key
labour market stakeholders. In Sweden, the National Labour
Market Board plays this role. A subsidiary structure, the
National Employment Training Office, is responsible for the
provision and co-ordination of training in over 300 occupations
at 100 centres throughout Sweden (Actu, 1987: 108).

Training and retraining are therefore at the heart of an
'active' approach to labour market transformation. Active
labour markets are primarily concerned wi th creating labour
mobility or 'flexibility' so as to bring about rapid structural
change with minimal social cost. The concept 'flexibility' in
this scenario is not about lowering labour costs and weakening
trade union power, as in the case of 'Thatcherite-style' market
deregulation. Rather, this approach to flexibility is premised
on the principles of continuous skill formation and full
employment even during periods of rapid industrial change. It
is a flexibility achieved through consensus (in the advanced
capitalist economies), continuous upskilling and a labour
market highly regulated yet sensitive to key market indicators,
particularly those that suggest the need for rapid structural
change. As such, it
has, for example,

is an 'active' or proactive instrument and
assisted Sweden in its shift away from
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declining industries (steel and ship-building) to new higher
value-added production via the redeployment and retraining of
labour wi th minimum social disruption and unemployment (Actu,
1987: 105-107).

The ANC/Cosatu policy recommendations strongly favour active
labour market policies, must notably in the quest for greater
employment creation and affirmative action strategies in the
labour market (ANC, 1993: 26). The ANC/Cosatu documents also
favour attaining labour market flexibility and rapid structural
change via active labour market policies:

[Active labour market policies] will include the creation of
opportunitiesas well as identifyingexisting opportunitieswhere
more people can gain useful and meaningful employment.These will
ensure that workers whose employment is threatened by the
introductionof new technology,new forms of work organisation or
the decline of certain sectors of the economy are actively
assisted to develop the knowledgeand skills needed to move to new
areas. (ANC, 1993: 60)

Such an approach is in sharp contrast to the free-market
'deregulation' route currently being promoted by the South
African state and employers. Ironically, as Bird and Schreiner
point out, the South African state has moved from an active
interventionist labour market role, which privileged white
workers in the past, to a more passive market-led approach - at
precisely the moment when black workers have begun to assert
demands for occupational advancement (Bird and Schreiner, 1992:
27) .

The wage-skill-grade nexus

Active labour market policies are 'supply-side' state
interventions in the market aimed at improving the quali ty of
human resources, encouraging the upgrading of skills, and
linking wage policies to productivity and skill improvements.
These goals are normally achieved by the 'broadbanding' of
skills and career paths. This complex process of economic
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restructuring is best referred to as the 'wage-skill-grade'
nexus.

'Broadbanding' refers to the re-integration of previously
fragmented single tasks into one composi te and broadened area
of skill. This reintegration of the traditional capitalist
division of labour is in part a consequence of the introduction
of the new computer-based technologies and a response to best-
prac tice forms of work organi sation developed globally.
Production under these new post-fordist conditions requires
broadened skills so that teams of workers may be simultaneously
responsible for manufacture, computer programming, quality
control and maintenance functions (Mathews, 1989: 110, 128).

Career paths refer to the sequential structuring of these broad
bands. For example, in Australia today, the introduction of
active labour market policies has entailed defining fourteen
broadbands, sequentially ordered from unskilled worker (band
one) to artisan (band five), and through to engineer (band
fourteen). With the necessary education and training, each
Australian worker now has the opportunity of progressing along
a clearly defined career path (Bird et aI, 1990: 6, 20).

Cosatu is committed to establishing a 'wage-skill-grade' nexus.
In one of its key demands at its 1993 'Campaigns Conference',
Cosatu argued for:

* a living wage;
* an end to racial and gender pay discrimination;
* a fair and common grading system based on a reduced number

of grades, and a narrowing of the gaps between the grades;
* management structures must also be flattened;
* proper training which enables workers to have a career

path: that is, where workers have the opportunity to gain
more skills and where they get rewarded for such skills
(Cosatu, 1993c: 3).
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Numsa has led the initiative within Cosatu in promoting a
policy of broadbanding. Numsa's proposals are very similar to
those developed in Australia, and Numsa is currently
negotiating with employers in the metal, engineering, auto and
tyre sectors to reduce the number of grades required at artisan
level to five (Cosatu, 1991a: 21; Bird, 1991b: 10). Numsa seeks
to restructure the entire occupational structure into 14
broadbands.

It must be noted that, at this stage, the current negotiations
between Numsa and the various industries constitute only a
technical re-audit of the existing forms of job classification.
Far reaching 'wage-skill-grade' restructuring - as envisaged in
Australia and practised in the Scandinavian countries - will
entail fairly radical changes, particularly in the organisation
of work and in the existing payment structures. Work
responsibilities will need to be broadened and deepened so as
to benefit from the increased knowledge and skill workers will
bring to bear in production through increased ET. Work will
need to be restructured so as to enable a continuous process of
skill formation. This will require the elimination of craft
demarcationism and all racially-defined internal labour
markets.

Once workers have acquired increased skills, the ANC/Cosatu
proposals require that wages are based on skill acquisi tion.
This contrasts with current taylorist practices, which dictate
that payments are based on task classifications irrespective of
workers' ski 11s or their enhanced produc tivi ty (Curtain and
Mathews, 1990; Bird et e l , 1990). The reduction of grades will
also necessi tate the narrowing of pay differentials between
differing bands of workers (Bird, 1993: 6). Workers will need
paid leave to acquire increased ET, and a system of
'recognition of prior learning' will be necessary to accredit
those ski Ll ed workers who have previous ly acqui red exp erience
and knowledge (ANC, 1993: 64; Cosatu, 1993c: 2; Numsa, 1991:
14) :
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The pay-for ski11 concept is based on the assumpt ion that all
those employees who wish to can progress to the highest nominated
level. This opens up the opportunity for greatly increased
functional flexibility. A pay-for-skill system, however, will only
deliver greater functional flexibi1ity if there are appropriate
changes to work organisat ion to make the most of the range of
skills available. These changes to work organisation include job
rotation, team-work, and greater devolut ion of responsibi 1ity to
operatives to enable them to use their skills on a regular basis.
(Curtain and Mathews, 1990: 71)

MULTIPARTITE FORMS OF ET GOVERNANCE

The ANC/Cosatu case for multipartism has already been discussed
in Chapter Ten. The specifics of multipartism in the ET sector
will now be outlined. Bird and Elliot (1993a: 12-13; 1993b: 11-
12) propose a multi-layered structure of governance which has
as its aim both the integration of education and training, and
the devolution of power to representative organisations of
capital, labour and other mass-based social movements active in
ET.

Table 11.4 graphically represents the ANC/Cosatu propos itions
concerning ET governance and multipartism. As can be seen, the
most significant change proposed is the formation of a single
Department of Education and Training, whlch the ANC/Cosatu
documents wish to call the Department of Lifelong Learning
(DEPOLL), given the negative historical baggage adhering to
'Department of Education and Training' (DET).
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TABLE 11.4: ANC/COSATU DRAFT PROPOSALS FOR MULTIPARTITE
GOVERNANCE OF EDUCATION AND TRAINING
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Four important changes will emerge from an integrated Ministry
of Education and Training. Firstly, integration will be aimed
primarily at eliminating the highly differentiated character of
academic and vocational streams. In their place, a unified
system of nationally-recognised ET qualifications will be
establ ished. Secondly, the large number of racially-fragmented
education and training authorities currently existing in South
Africa will fall away under a single centralised non-racial
authority. Thirdly, improving the educational foundation of
adult workers will be a major priority of such an integrated
department. Previously, adul t workers had access only to the
narrowly-defined industrial training under the Department of
Manpower. In addition, the new Department will need to cater in
an imaginative way for the needs of the marginalised youth, the
unemployed, and all those disadvantaged South Africans who
previously have been excluded from any education or secure
employment.

A multipartite
established in
sector, the

council
each of

with statutory authority
the key ET sectors: the

wi 11 be
compulsory

and thepost-compulsory pre-tertiary sector
tertiary sector itself. The titles of these proposed structures
will be the General Education Council (GEC), the National
Education and Training Council (NETC) , and the Tertiary and
Research Council (TRC) respectively. The activities of all
three of these subsidiary councils will be co-ordinated by the
primary multipartite structure established in ET: the National
Education and Training Co-ordinating Council (NETCC) . This
latter structure will function in close co-operation with the
Ministry, and where necessary, will have direct access to
parliament (Bird and Elliot, 1993b: 11-12). The functions of
these councils will be to finalise the national outcomes or
standards that need to be met at the various qualification
levels as well as 'negotiate around certification,
accreditation and curriculum requirements in relation to these
standards' (Bird and Elliot, 1993c: 16). In short, these
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councils are to function as standard setting bodies (Bird and
Elliot, 1993b: 12).

The NETC is a crucial council because it co-ordinates the post-
compulsory school curriculum with all other forms of pre-
tertiary study, and in particular, with all post-basic ABE
curricula. This process of integration establishes a radical
alternative to the current trinary division in ET which
structures three separate streams for 16-18 year olds (the
school-based •academic' , the school- or college-based
'vocational' and the work-based 'industrial training' tracks).
Such restructuring aims to provide ET to the vast majority of
South Africans previously denied these opportunities. It
constitutes a serious attempt at diluting the social class
stratification which is normally associated with triple-
streaming.

Given its multi-path character, amongst the functions defined
. .f'or ··theNETC are to:

* Set standards for the 'core' curriculum modules applicable
across all learner pathways in the post-compulsory pre-
tertiary sector.

* Establish three Boards which would have the following
duties:
(i) A Senior Schools Board for the post-compulsory

'academic optional' modules (eg, history and
geography) which are taken towards the completion of
the National Higher Certificate.

(ii) A Continuing Education Board which will determine
standards for adult learners undergoing the ABE route
to a National Higher Certificate.

(iii) A restructured NTB which together with all Industry
Training Boards, will determine standards for the
•voca tional opt ional' modules taken towards the
completion of the National Higher Certificate.
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* Ensure a common approach to standard module development
and competency statements.

* Draw up guidelines within which curricula and content may
be developed.

* Set standards for teachers and trainers.
* Ensure compliance (Bird and Elliot, 1993a: 12; 1993b: 14;

1993c: 18).

The Tertiary and Research Council would ensure that greater
access is provided to those learners other than young graduates
of academic high schools wishing to enter the tertiary sector.
This will entail formulating policies in the tertiary sector on
multi-path access and credit transfer for entrants coming from
the post-compulsory pre-tertiary sector.

Given the multiplicity of lower-level councils, the role of the
NETCC is to co-ordinate the entire system, ensure maximum
articulation between each ET sub-sector, and provide all the
stakeholders in ET with the opportunity of making an input on
financial and resource allocation decisions through direct
interaction with the Ministry of Education and Training.

The ANC/Cosatu model also
(SAQA)

proposes
which will

a South African
have three broadQualifications Authority

areas of responsibility:

* sponsoring and commissioning curriculum development,
research into assessment and the evaluation of existing
provision;

* accrediting institutions as capable both in terms of
staff, procedures and resources, of providing programmes
leading to a national qualification;

* overseeing all examinations, the issuing of certificates
and the maintenance of quali ty and standards (Bird and
Elliot, 1993c: 15).
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What is not clear is SAQA's status and powers of authority over
curriculum and qualification issues vis-a-vis the multipartite
councils. Is it subordinate to the four councils, or has it
prior authority to lay down the rules and procedures of a
unified and national qualifications structure? This is a
critical question not clearly answered in A Framework for

Lifelong Learning. Further comment regarding this problem will
be made in the concluding chapter.

Progress with current tripartite ET negotiations

Cosatu has already begun to participate in a number of existing
indus try training boards and joined the NTB in Augus t 1990.
Cosatu's motive for participation in these structures has been
the intention to restructure these boards from within. In some
sectors, notably the metal, auto and tyre industries, employers
have agreed to some of Cosatu's demands to transform existing
industry training boards, and that training and career pathing
should be applicable to all workers (Bird, 1991b: 9, 10;
Bilateralism Review 2 (1) 1993: 32, 33). More importantly, on
the 23 April 1992, the Minister of Manpower announced that a
tripartite 'Task Team' would immediately begin to investigate
the restructuring of the NTB. The Minister also agreed that
none of the National Training Strategy (NTB/HSRC, 1990)
recommendations would be implemented. Cosatu's role in
persuading the state to withdraw its own training framework has
certainly been decisive (Bird, 1992: 7).

Cosatu's current demands for the restructuring of existing
industry training boards include the following: training must
be avai lable to all workers and not merely to art isans as in
the past; education in the form of ABE courses should be
provided to those workers who missed out on a basic education;
career paths should be provided for all workers; retrenched
workers should be offered retraining; membership of industry
training boards should be based on an equal employer/union
share; and finally, funding for training activities should be
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made avai lable via a special training levy on all employers
(Cosatu, 1991a: 24; Bird, 1992: 8).

CONCLUSION

The process of political, economic and ET reconstruction
envisaged by the ANC and Cosatu is substantial. Impressive as
the 'Reconstruction Accord' and the 'unified ET model' may
seem, they raise a number of serious problems and doubts. As
pointed out in Chapter Ten, to what extent are fundamental
structural reforms really possible under present 'negotiated
settlement' conditions? And the corporatist nature of the
ANC/Cosatu reform package poses the question of whether these
reforms are not merely aimed at revitalising exploitative
capi talism? The unified ET model has its own problems. These
range from the capaci ty of the trade unions to part icipa te
effectively and lead the process of social and economic
renewal, the dangers of a rather cumbersome multipartite
bureaucracy, the privi leging of workers in the formal labour
market at the expense of the vast majority excluded from formal
sector employment, and lastly, the problems inherent in aCBMET
system. All of these issues need to be critically addressed. I
have endeavoured to do this in the concluding chapter.
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CHAPTER TWELVE

THE CONCLUSION: TOWARDS A HIGH-SKILL FUTURE

INTRODUCTION

This chapter examines
made of the ANC/Cosatu

a number of criticisms that have been
economic and ET proposals. The analysis

seeks both to engage with this criticism but also to identify
other problems which will be faced by a future democratic
government in implementing the programme of economic and ET
reconstruction proposed by the ANC and Cosatu.

The criticisms which have been made revolve around two related
political and economic themes. The first is the alleged
abandonment by the ANC/Cosatu policy proposals of the socialist
project in South Africa, and the second is concerned with the
privileging of economic development issues over those of equity
and social justice. The latter criticism focuses on the extent
to which the benefi ts of a unified ET model extend to the
peripheral and rural economies.

Other problems examined include the capacity of the trade union
movement to undertake the enormous responsibilities entrusted
to it through 'Strategic Unionism', and the problems to be
faced by a unified ET model in attempting to implement a system
of CBMET.

'CORE/PERIPHERY' SOCIAL DIVISIONS

The current period of political transition and policy
formulation is characterised by a serious theoretical flaw
which describes future policy options in 'ideal-type'
formulations highly abstracted from the constraints of the real
world. Such an approach hides as much as it illuminates. This
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is certainly true for the manner in which the transition to
pos t-fordi st forms of organi sation has been unproblema tically
transplanted into the South African context. This tendency is
discernible in both the economic and ET policy recommendations
of the ANC and Cosatu. Many of the policy proposals developed
by the ANC/Cosatu, such as higher value-added industrial
restructuring, career paths, multi-skilling and employment
security, are industrial strategies articulated within a post-
fordist paradigm. As suggested in earlier chapters, scholars
sympathetic to post-fordist change associate many progressive
ideals with it. The new technologies and the participatory
forms of work organisation are seen to benefit all workers.

As indicated in Chapter Five, a feature of the South African
post-fordist debate is that it argues at a high level of
generality. As a result, the impression is gained that the
diffusion of the new technologies is all-pervasive, and
fundamentally alters work relationships in all industrial
sectors of the economy. By so doing, these approaches fai I to
identify the extent of the sectoral spread of post-fordist
forms of industrial organisation. In the South African context,
the problem described above is more acute as aresul t of the
late and partial development of fordism itself. If South Africa
cannot be easily categorised as fordist, it is problematic to
speak simplistically of a transition to post-fordism when no
clear empirical evidence exists to show where it has taken
root, to what extent, and in which sectors of the economy. As
highlighted in Chapter Six, the introduction of the new
technologies and the new managerial strategies has taken a neo-
fordist route in South Africa, where they have been grafted
onto existing authoritarian, racist and taylorist social
relations, rather than transforming them.

It is this context of an uneven economy and a differentiated
labour process which informs the major objections to the
ANC/Cosatu proposals. There is concern amongst progressive
scholars that such a programme of reconstruction will lead to

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



403

further social differentiation within the South African labour
market and society at large. In many of the advanced and newly-
industrialised economies where the new technologies and new
forms of work organisation are being introduced, employers have
adopted neo-fordist tactics and are beginning to move away from
regular employment towards increasing reliance on part-time,
temporary or sub-contracted labour arrangements (Harvey, 1989:
150). Most of these peripheral sector workers require low-
skills, with low pay and little job security (Rosenberg, 1989b:
398, 399). Those workers who benef it from mul ti-ski 11ing, job
security and lifelong career paths are a minority, located
within the strategic economic sectors of the urban industrial
complex. They constitute the privileged core of the labour
market.

•

This redivision of the labour market has already been taking
place in South Africa prior to substantial post-fordist re-
organisation, with a permanently urbanised and relatively well
paid African labour force acquiring greater job securi ty and
ET, whilst the large majority of workers have temporary
contracts, are involved in informal sector work or are
unemployed (Hindson, 1991: 230). This new industrial divide
between core and peripheral workers in South Africa can be
depicted as a 30 per cent/ 70 per cent society. It is the
greatest problem facing the current economic and ET strategies
being cons idered by the ANC/Cosatu. The ANC/Cosatu proposal s,
it is argued, raise the problem that they are likely to benefit
only the e core' manufacturing work-force, whi 1stignor ing the
structural location and consequent needs of the majority in the
society.

Post-fordist production, if it takes root in a future South
African economy, will be restricted to only a few strategic
industries, those sectors which have been specifically targeted
for competition within world markets. The remainder of the
economy will be characterised by uneven development: fordist
production systems co-existing alongside rural decline,
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privileged workerscore alongside increasingly deprived
peripheral workers.

Von Holdt, in an assessment of the unions' industrial
restructuring plans, warns of these dangers:

There is a danger, then, that if the unions lead a programme of
introducing new technology and management techniques, they could
increasingly reflect the interests and aspirations of the most
skilled and articulateworkers, and neglect the interestsof semi-
and unskilled workers. Such a development could lay the basis for
an organised labour aristocracy. This could lead to a more
collaborative relationship between unions and management,
assisting to revitalise capitalism rather than transform it. The
underpaid and less skilled workers would be pushed to the margins
of society. (Von Holdt, 1991: 24, 25)

HARRIS'S CRITIQUE: NARROW CORPORATISM

Von Holdt's concerns are echoed elsewhere within the democratic
movement. For example, many concerns have been expressed about
the dangers inherent in the ANC/Cosatu' s 'structural reform'
approach. fearSome that these reforms may lead
collaboration and the 'disarming of the popular classes' (Saul,
1992: 10; See also Bird and Schreiner, 1992: 28; Von Holdt,
1991: 24). Others fear that these changes could accentuate the
divisions already emergent wi thin the working class (Webster
and Von Holdt, 1992: 18).

For many in this grouping Webster, Von Holdt, Bird and
Schreiner - these dangers can be avoided, firstly, by forging a
strong alliance between organised labour and the other mass
organs of civil society which together have the capaci ty to
influence and pressure government, and secondly,
institutionally entrenching these civil society interests in
multipartite forms of governance. By so doing, the interests of
the most disadvantaged (and not merely those of organised
labour and other new social elites) would be at the heart of
all political reforms sought by this broad alliance.

to

by
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Many of the above scholars would also argue that the form of
industrial and technological change is as much a social and
political question as it is a technical one. Hence, in a
'strategic unionist' perspective, the trade unions would playa
key role in undermining employers' neo-fordist tendencies and
ensure that post-fordist methods of production, where they are
diffused, are introduced to the benefi t of the working class
and the poor. This would entail, amongst others, the
multipartite regulation of labour markets, active labour market
policies, secure employment and a social security safety net.

However, Harris's recent critique of the entire structural
reform proj ect, Sou th Afr ica' s economi c and social

transformation: from <no middle road' to <no alternatives'

(1992), is far more damning and goes far beyond the concerns of
the above group. Harris maintains that the policy formulations
of Saul, Webster and Von Holdt are poor theoretical constructs
characterised by a crude determinism which argues along the
following lines: 'reform strategies can be constructed in such
a way that they necessarily carry the movement forward to
further reforms, and they build on popular initiatives in such
a way that they leave a "residue of further empowerment" which
automatically strengthens future struggles' (Harris, 1992: 6,
7) .

Harris dismisses this determinism by arguing that there is no
such thing as a set of future progressive reforms which
necessarily flow from changes already achieved. The 'residual
of worker empowerment' won in struggle can easily be erased by
any future state counter-reaction. None of the possibilities
for a future socialism which might flow out of current reforms
are guaranteed. Harris concludes that the 'Reconstruction
Accord' as envisaged by activists within Cosatu represents
nothing more than corporatist collaboration which provides no
challenge to the agenda of big business (Harris, 1992: 7).
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A response to Harris

Harris's argument is itself characterised by two highly
contradictory moments. In the first instance, he describes the

conditions which led to the negotiations era triggered by the

events of February 1990. Here, Harris depicts the South African

democratic movement as a powerful revolutionary movement that

'forced the regime to the negotiating table' (Harris, 1992: 4).

However, later in his analysis, Harris dismisses the arguments

behind structural reform which are premised on the continued

strength of popular organisations and their ability to force

the state to yield to ongoing transformations. He suggests that

these social forces have been subs tant ially weakened by the

ravages of state repression during the 1980s, by poor internal
organisation and by the negotiations itself. Theseera
democratic movements would now be incapable of contributing to

structural reform. Harris's argument is clearly contradictory.

It leaves a central question which he poses unanswered - has

the future civil society movement the potential to be a

powerful revol u t ionary force or wi 11 i t be eas i ly crushed by
the future state?

There is every reason to believe Harris' first assertion that

the democratic movement was a strong revolutionary movement in

the 1980s. It is then feasible that, should a future ANC

government fail to meet the needs of the vast majority, the

democratic movement could reconstitute itself as a militant

organisation of civil society. Such a movement would seek ways

of forcing the new government to meet some of the heightened
expectations of the decades of apartheid struggle.
Reconstruction Accord and multipartism would enable this form-of political opposition to have political and institutional

expression. Such a scenario is as likely as Harris' second

assertion which is premised on a crushed and disarmed civil
society. Neither scenario is pre-determined.

The
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Harris's claim that the 'Reconstruction Accord' constitutes
minimal struc tural change is fal se. Ear Iier chapters of t h i s
thesis have shown that for South Africa to attain a new growth
path, substantial structural transformations will be required _
albeit within the bounds of capitalism. South Africa will need
to make the radical transition from import-substituting
industrialisation to 'basic needs plus export-oriented'
industrialisation. Such restructuring will require a greater
diffusion of post-fordist forms of embodied and disembodied
technologies. To satisfy both the economic imperative of global
competitiveness and the political imperatives of strategic
unionism, worker participation and redistribution, industrial
restructuring will have to be characterised by two critical
features. Firstly, existing industrial work-places will need to
be radically democratised. This will put an end to the current
trend towards neo-fordism and its substi tution wi th a labour-
led democratic variant of post-fordism. And secondly,
industrial restructuring will need to lead to a massive
redistribution of resources to economically empower the
disadvantaged, and by so doing, end widespread poverty and
kickstart inward industrialisation. Other substantive changes
that will be required include: a reduction in the reliance on
protective tariffs, careful industrial targeting policies, and
substantial state intervention in the promotion of exports and
in the development of a scientific and technological
infrastructure.

As Chapter Two argued, the above strategies are best achieved
through co-ordinated market economies: that is, via the co-
operation of state, capital and labour. Cosatu's propositions
in this regard are that social contracts are acceptable only if
they radically democratise the work-place and the larger
society. A future state, in alliance with the unions and other
key social movements, would therefore need to undertake a
fairly radical rupturing of existing capitalist relations which
are highly dependent on market-led, racially segmented,
authoritarian and taylorist forms of production. Without these

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



408

changes, South Africa's economy will be unlikely to sustain

high rates of economic growth, which is the key pre-requisi te

for any long-term redistributive program.

Chapter Eleven outlined a number of areas of chang~ which will

impact significantly on the structural inequalities

characteristic of the apartheid era. Apartheid capitalism was

founded on a range of institutional mechanisms which acted to

solidify the primary class inequalities which have emerged

historically. Two such institutional mechanisms were racially

segmented labour markets and racially fragmented ET

institutions. These social institutions played a key role in

class formation by effectively excluding the large majority of

South Africans from further opportuni ties in the educational

system and occupational structure. Cosatu's proposals for

active labour market policies and a unified ET system are

critical components of a reconstruction programme which aim to

dismantle these s~ructural features of apartheid capitalism.

Perhaps the most significant and far-reaching structural

reforms will be those brought about by active labour market

policies, which will act decisively to end the destructive

'craft' influence on labour markets and ET delivery. As shown

in Chapter Five, the character of the South African labour

process and industrial training system has been fundamentally

shaped by this craft tradition within internal labour markets.

White artisans have succeeded historically in demarcating

certain jobs as their pr iv i leged preserve. The ANC/Cosatu ET

model will radically change these 'shielding' characteristics.

Training will no longer be restricted to a privileged white

labour aristocracy within racially-defined internal labour

markets. Nor wi 11 such benefi ts be extended to a new labour

aristocracy made up of privileged urban black workers. These

benefits will be made available to all workers via an external

mode of ET provision co-ordinated by comprehensive state

regulation of ET and labour markets. If implemented, all these

reforms are likely to have considerable impact on the life
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chances of large numbers of working class people. These changes
constitute substantial structural reform.

Whilst these changes will certainly stabilise capitalism in the
short and medium term, they are not automatically antagonistic
to socialism in the long-term. This is because the road to
socialism itself will require equivalent structural
transformations. Any future socialism will require a radical
democratisation of capitalism, and it will also require a sound
economic infrastructure for socialist programmes to be
sustained in the long-term. It may well be that a future
socialism is borne

that
along the same path of economic

restructuring is currently being proposed by the
'Reconstruction Accord' - because this will be the only means
from which any future socialism can derive its own economic
sustainability. Harris does not present any other path to
socialism. In contrast, Freund warns of concept ions of
socialism which lead only to what he terms 'barracks
socialism' :

The context of revolutionary change in today's world is highly
unfavourable. Socialism as an international movement and as a
total system has, for the time being, been discredited. Powerful
regimes wi11ing to combat international capitalist forces have
collapsed (on the demands of their own populations). A South
African revolution could, therefore, only be accompanied by local
devastation, with massive emigration of skilled people and capital
flight, as well as in the teeth of international hostility. It
would at best be a harsh, militantly policed 'barracks socialism'.
Such a militarised socialism could organise a society with a high
degree of equality but at a low level of consumption and with few
prospects for accumulation and development. (Freund, 1992c:
79)

In the final analysis, Harris's differences with many of the
ANC/Cosatu policy proposals are political and ideological.
Underpinning Harris's views is a political refusal to see
significant differences within the capitalist bloc between free
market economies and co-ordinated market economies. It is a
refusal to accept that the latter affords the working class far
more beneficial living conditions and democratic possibilities
which can form the critical foundation of any future movement
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to socialism. It is also an ideological refusal to accept that
any future socialism will in all likelihood be a hybrid
combination of existing capitalist social relations alongside
new socialist relations probably not unlike a more
democratised variant of existing social democracy:

The challenge for the left is to break out of its mould and drop
the delusion of utopian fantasies. This is the first, and
essential step towards engagement with capitalism, the object
being to interveneand shape a capitalistorder which is both more
humane and more dynamic than has been true of South African
capitalism in the past, a capitalist order which could be more
favourable for socialistprospects in the longer run, by enabling
the working classes to become considerably better off,
economically and politically, than they have been. (Gelb,
1991b: 43)

The 'Reconstruction Accord' approach, in the absence of clear
alternatives, remains the most coherent strategic platform for
the left to engage the immediate negotiations challenge whilst
simultaneously laying the basis
fundamental transformations in

for
the

further
longer

and more
term. The

'Reconstruction Accord' defines a clear vision of the new left
project in South Africa, an approach which is two-pronged:
'social democratic realism' aimed at the core economy to ensure
sustainable economic growth and redistribution strategies; and
'socialist solidarity' aimed at those disadvantaged South
Africans in the peripheral economy. The former strategy would
provide the necessary basis for economic growth. The latter
would constitute the source of political pressure on the state
to ensure that the fruits of growth are redistributed fairly to
the most impoverished sectors.

WOLPE'S CONCERN: THE 'DEVELOPMENT/EQUITY' TENSION

Wolpe (1992) has made a related yet different criticism of the
ANC/Cosatu proposals. He argues that these proposals privilege
economic development at the expense of the key political
imperative of equal rights in education. Wolpe's concern is
whether economic development demands in the policy formulation
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process articulate in a contradictory or complementary manner
with the democratic demands of equitable educational provision.

This issue has long been debated within the literature on
education and the capitalist state. For example, Dale (1982),
borrowing from Offe (1973), argues that the capitalist state is
faced with a number of contradictory responsibilities. These
include the need to support the capitalist accumulation
process, guarantee a context for its continued expansion, and
legitimise the capitalist mode of production and its own role
in sustaining it (Dale, 1982). The central contradiction which
emerges, of course, is whether ·supporting the accumulation
process' should receive priority over legitimation activities
such as the mass provi sion of school ing. Support for the one
often compromises the effectiveness of the other.

In the more recent context of Australian reform, Mathews, Hall
and Smith (1988: 498) identify the tension between development
and equi ty as being central to the debates about
reconstruction of Australian society. They argue

the
that

Australian ET has been:

caught between demands for providing more vocationally-
oriented courses, on the one hand, and on the other, for providing
a basic democratic and civic foundation for all students. These
are seen as incompatibleand competing goals. (Mathews et al,
1988: 498)

Wolpe identifies the struggle for people's education as
representing those demands concerned with equal rights in South
African education. He suggests that Cosatu's ET principles, in
contrast, are primarily concerned with economic development and
skilling. These two sets of demands are in tension wi th each
other:

Obviously, human resource development programmes which are aimed
at the training of black people do, at the same time, begin to
address the question of inequality,but they do so only in respect
of the developmentally relevant occupational categories. The
decision to favour those occupations has to be taken at the
expense of the provision of ET to broader categoriesof people....
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The problem with this is twofold. First, the correction of past
imbalances proceeds on an extremely narrow base and therefore,
does little to satisfy the demands of the broad masses of people.
Second, and by the same token, it pr ivileges a narrow elite and
thus tends to restructure the system of social stratification
rather than reduce it. (Wolpe, 1992: 7)

The limits of Wolpe's argument

The first weakness in Wolpe's critique of the Cosatu model is
his inadequate reading of Cosatu's usage of the concept
'skilling'. Wolpe makes the incorrect assumption that a highly
technicist definition of skilling 'which pays scant attention
to the transformative values of people's education' is at the
centre of the Cosatu approach to human resource development
(Wolpe, 1991: 15). This view of skilling allows Unterhalter and
Wolpe (1990: 49) to conclude that the proposals from the
democratic movement with regard to ET 'exhibit very little
difference as yet, with those emerging from the regime and the
corporate sector'.

Certainly, there is a degree of convergence between the
proposals of the state, capital and the democratic movement,
especially around the need for greater articulation between
education and training and a national system of vocational
qualifications. However, to claim that the state, employe.s and
the democratic movement all share a technicist conception of
skilling is seriously flawed.

Such a characterisation is certainly true for the state and
capital. They both define skills in very narrow terms as job-
specific technical competencies devoid of the larger 'knowledge
and understanding' constructs which underpin technical
competency. The ANC/Cosatu model is premised on opposing
precisely this narrow approach to training. Cosatu argues for
broadly-based skills with literacy and numeracy training as
central elements. Cosatu also argues for maximum credit
transfer so that workers may pursue other educational
opportuni ties wi th credi tand recogni tion for prior learning.
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Most importantly, Cosatu aims to incorporate within such a
model of industrial training a module tentatively entitled
'industry studies' which would aim to equip workers wi th a
critical awareness of the work environment and the ability to
challenge the unequal social relations which govern the world
of work. These concerns for generic training (alongside
technical skilling) and the development of a critical
consciousness are in fact central to the ethos of people's
education. Wolpe has therefore misunderstood the 'skilling' and
'developmental' proposals put forward by Cosatu.

A second and related problem with Wolpe's approach to the
Cosatu model is that he fails to distinguish between divergent
processes of social stratification which arise across a range
of differing macro political and economic systems, as was
argued in earlier Chapters. The relationship between equity and
development, and the extent to which social inequalities
increase or decrease, vary considerably under differing macro
frameworks. Two 'ideal-type' macro-institutional frameworks
have been developed in this thesis: the LSE and HSE
institutional frameworks. This macro-institutional distinction
is significant, because within this perspective, equity-
development demands are not always in tension. They certainly
are in the case of the LSE approach of the South African state
and capi tal. Economic development here is governed by market-
led decisions. Growth will occur without the existing
inequalities being significantly altered. The equity-
development trade-off is direct and brutal.

This is not entirely true for the ANC/Cosatu HSE model, in
which equi ty and development are complementary elements of a
comprehensive reconstruction plan. Gelb presents a highly
persuasive argument that redistribution and greater equity, on
the one hand, and a strong state and economic development, on
the other, are directly related. Gelb defines a 'strong state'
as one which is buttressed by economically-empowered supportive
classes who through the state allocation of economic rents
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(income and other resources essential to the accumulation
process) are able to generate growth-enhancing activities. Such
activities would include large-scale basic goods consumption
and expanded small business activity. Gelb suggests that for a
future ANC government to maintain a strong support base amongst
the urban black middle class, the organised working class and
the urban and rural poor, a signi ficant degree of income and
resource redistribution will be necessary to equip such classes
for meaningful participation in growth-enhancing activities.
Such activity will solidify the dominant class alliance and the
state itself. In the absence of such economically empowered
supportive classes, the future government will become a weak
state,
claims

unable to mediate the divergent economic and political
which will arise across a vast array of competing

classes (Gelb, 1992). For Gelb, then, development and equity
are essential and complementary components of 'Growth through
Red istribu tion' .

The problem with Wolpe's approach is that he is primarily
concerned with eradicating social inequality in education in a
manner highly abstracted from a definition of a specific
economic growth path that is able to sustain the very drive for
social equality which he proposes. Wolpe does not explain how
this goal can materialise for the 70 per cent of South African
people who are outside the formal economy and who are acutely
disadvantaged. The problem is more acute if the 30 per cent of
people in the formal economy are not sufficiently skilled to
sustain a healthy growth path. Cosatu's economic and ET models
are premised on extending the benefits of growth in the formal
sector to those in the disadvantaged sectors.

Wolpe fails to incorporate within his framework the reality
that a differentiated economy - as described in Chapters Four
and Ten - requires a differentiated yet complementary package
of ET policies. These policies would be aimed at the 'core and
periphery' or 'export and inward-industrialisation' sectors.
Such differentiation will impact significantly on the shape and
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nature of institutions in the post-compulsory and tertiary
sectors, whether they are technology-development centres,
colleges, technikons and universities. The outcome of these
processes will be an ET system marked by institutional
differentiation with educational outcomes highly divergent
across a range of social and economic needs. These processes
will occur in a manner which reduces (but never completing
eradicates) social stratification.

Greater benefits will accrue to many of Cosatu's urban
industrial membership than to other more economically
disadvantaged groups. However, the ANC/Cosatu model is flexible
enough to incorporate and accredi t all education and training
occurring in the non-formal economy. Bird (1992: 10, 11)
provides examples of how training courses in the formal sectors
of the building, construction and civil engineering industries

all labour intensive sectors could be extended to the
informal economies to train and accredit those informal sector
workers operating in such fields. The August 1993 draft of A

Framework for Lifelong Learning (Bird and Elliot, 1993c) also
outlines a number of areas of ET specifically aimed at the
informal economy and the unemployed. The document proposes the
following ET initiatives:

* Public works programmes, such as massive investment
projects in the fields of house-building and
electrification. The provision of ET is viewed as an
integral part of these programmes. Training courses should
be accredi ted and should include both general and
occupation-specific modules. The selection of courses
should be aimed to optimise subsequent learning and work
once the public works programme is complete.

* Micro-enterprise and self-employment training: a web of
institutional arrangements will be needed to give support
to communities and individuals who generate their own
employment. Such training should be accredited within the
national system.
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* ET for workers facing retrenchment and redundancy (Bird
and Elliot, 1993c: 11).

The benefits of the unified model which may accrue to the
peripheral economy are numerous. However, the fact that there
are inequalities between the formal and informal economies, for
example, that there is minimal employment and training
occurring in the informal economy, is not a weakness of the
unified model, but is a reality of a highly uneven and stagnant
economy. Cosatu's macro-institutional framework attempts to
address and reduce these social divisions. As yet, no other
developmental programme has been proposed which seeks to
resolve these structural inequalities more effectively.

This leads to a further weakness in Wolpe' s account of the
alleged 'equity-development' trade-off his fai Iure to
problematise the concept 'equity'. It is by no means an easy
task. Equi ty demands cannot be asserted on their own terms
unrelated to particular social and economic goals. In the
political arena, the right of all people to participate as
citizens in a democratic South Africa is a prior equity issue.
Education and training are essential ingredients in developing
this. However, equity demands in relation to participation in
the economic arena are far more complex. Here, equity demands
are normally expressed in terms of the right of all people to
post-compulsory and tertiary education, and the necessity of
meeting the ET needs of all disadvantaged groups wherever they
may be economically located. Although these are noble and
egalitarian demands which have been central to the struggles
around education in this country, they can only be satisfied in
the economic arena if certain specific conditions are present.
The economy will need to provide far more jobs that can absorb
the increased numbers of matriculants and graduates. The
economy will need to provide more useful economic activities in
the informal and rural sectors which can both employ the
disadvantaged and allow them to benefit from the training they
will receive. In the absence of these conditions, education and
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training programmes are not going to assist disadvantaged
people. Rather, they will place a massive financial burden on
the future democratic state and will heighten the levels of
frustration stemming from false expectations.

Furthermore, it is by no means clear that mass access to
tertiary education is a resolution of the equity issue. Access
to university education in Sub-Saharan Africa has in many
instances produced an elite middle class inefficiently employed
in the bureaucracies and insensitive to the needs of the
majority. This occurred because of the absence of industrial
growth and the lack of employment opportunities in the economy
for highly-skilled graduates. The civil services grew
disproportionately to accommodate this white-collar employment
problem (Blakemore and Cooksey, 1980).

The force of the 'equity-development' debate is clearly flawed
by a range of conceptual inadequac ies. Divergen t meanings are
assigned to the terms equity, equality and development. Mathews
et al provide a useful insight in this regard. They review the
meanings which are assigned to 'equity' and 'development' in
the Australian educational debate:

development can be characterised as a form of 'economic
instrumentalism', seeking to subordinate the output and structure
of the educat ion system to today's vocat ional requirements, but
ignoring the demands of tomorrow. The latter [equity] demand can
be characterised as a concern to develop a democratic curriculum
divorced from its economic and industrial context and predicated
on a non-problematic assumption of endless economic growth.
(Mathews et al, 1988: 498)

Similar conceptual distortions are visible in the South African
context. The 'development' imperative is often read by those
cri tical of the ANC/Cosatu proposals as a form of economic
instrumentalism' which demands the subordination of the entire
ET system to national economic requirements. Similarly, the
equity imperative is often articulated in the language of
'principled egalitarianism' which abstracts the curriculum and
the ET system from questions of economic sustainability. These
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two concep tua I crud ifica tions are a block toa more cohe ren t
perspective of how equity and development can be complementary.
Mathews et al advance a 'third perspective' which resonates
well with the language of the ANC/Cosatu unified model:

We advance a third perspective that sees the role of the education
system being to reproduce well rounded, technologically 1iterate
citizens who have some insight into the processes of scientific.
and technological development, and the capacity and will to keep
returning to the system to sharpen and broaden their skilLs and
understanding. Such an approach is the prerequisite for both a
continued and enhanced state of industrial competitiveness,
underpinning basic social wealth generation and our standard of
1iv ing, and for the participation and democratic involvement by
eitizens in an increasingly complex world. (Mathews et al,
1988: 498)

Finally, Wolpe (and Harris) assumes that the 'skilling' of the
working class will be a purely economistic project, equipping
workers with the necessary technical skills required by an
expanding economy. In so doing, Wolpe misreads Cosatu's broader
conception of 'skilling' and denies the working class the
opportunity of being simultaneously politically and
economically 'skilled' to participate in the reconstruction of
the South African political and economic terrain.

As an alternative formulation, I would argue that a skilled
industrial working class has a crucial and strategic role to
play in social reconstruction. Education and training provided
in the formal economy will most certainly entail aprioritising
of the training received by the industrial working class, but
this does not automatically imply that social inequalities will
be perpetuated. Equitable outcomes are contingent on the
political choices made by a future government and the political
pressures from key social movements such as Cosatu to ensure
that the benefits of growth are extended well beyond the
boundaries of the formal sector.
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Assumptions regarding capital, the state and civil society

The defence of structural reform which has been presented so
far is highly reliant on two assumptions which, of course, may
not be present in a future South Africa. The first assumption
has to do wi th the requirement of radical reform that co-
operative relations are established between capital, labour and
the state in pursuit of the Reconstruction Accord, strategic
unionism and democratic industrial restructuring. Whilst
current indicators suggest that significant agreement has
already been reached between the ANC, Cosatu and big business
over the nature of the National Economic Forum, industry
restructuring and a unified education and training system,
these agreements may well be cosmetic with greater employer
resistance to structural reform emerging later. It must not be
forgotten that South African employers, driven by a short-term
and cost-minimizing perspective, are currently applying the new
technologies and new managerial strategies in a distinctly neo-
fordist manner, deskilling work and intensifying the labour
process. Given this reality, South African capital is therefore
likely to emerge as a serious obstacle to effective structural
reform.

The capacity of capital to resist change and unilaterally shape
the direction of industrial restructuring will depend on the
strength of both the democratic state and civil society to
reshape the face of a future South Africa. The second
assumption made in the defence of structural reform as
presented here accepts that these two social forces, under the
aegis of a Reconstruction Accord, will be an effective counter
to the machinations of capital (and those other class interests
opposed to democratic societal reform). However, the future
state may well be stripped of all its potential power by the
compromises being made at the Kempton Park negotiations with
the current state. Similarly, as Harris suggests, mass
organisations may not rise to the same level of opposi tion
against capital and a future state as it did under apartheid.
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Given a
classes,
remote.

weakened state
the possibility

and
of

the disarming of
structural reform

the popular
may remain

These potential future constraints, however, do not rule out,
at a theoretical and policy level, the possibility of
structural reform. The case for radical change still remains,
especially if a strong state and civil society are obtained.
The entire thrust of the ANC/Cosatu policy debate (the
reconstruction accord, multipartism, strategic unionism, active
labour markets and lifelong learning) is aimed at attaining the
conditions essential for successful radical reform. It would
seem, therefore, that prejudging and even precluding the
prospects for radical reform, as Harris and Wolpe appear to be
doing, is unfortunate especially given that they do not put in
place any clear policy alternative.

OTHER PROBLEMS WITH THE ANC/COSATU MODEL

Outside of the
by

considerable political
the uneven development

and
of

economic problems
thrown up the South African
economy and the core/periphery divide, two further issues stand
out in a critical reading of the ANC/Cosatu ET proposals. These
are: firstly, the capacity of the trade union movement to take
on board the full set of responsibilities entailed in the
multipartite, 'strategic unionist' path which it has defined
for itself; and secondly, the potential dangers posed for ET by
a change-over to competency-based modular methods of teaching
and learning.

Capacity constraints

A universal feature of all policy proposals is that they are
usually expressed in general terms, avoiding the more difficult
questions of resource and cost implications. In South Africa,
as in any other third world country, this tendency to avoid
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dealing with the cost implications of social policies stands in
sharp contrast to the severe scarcity of resources.

Scarcity of resources will impact on the organisational
infrastructure of both the new democratic state and the trade
unions. Scarce state resources would include finances, numbers
of well qualified ET teachers and trainers, curriculum design
know-how, and experience in the governance of ET and the
economy. Scarce resources associated with the unions would
include not having sufficient expertise and capacity to do
research and formulate pol icy on a range of industrial and
economic issues such as technology policy, higher value-added
production and work reorganisation. Policy positions on each of
these topics, and the organisational ability to take the
membership through each of these complex issues, will be
essential once the unions are actively participating in
multipartite forums.

The ANC/Cosatu proposals are silent on the resource (capacity)
implications of their proposals, which are highly resource-
intensive. They will require substantial state capacity which
is unlikely to be the case in the near future. The ANC/Cosatu
model will require a massive corps of teachers and trainers in
the varied spheres of formal education, industrial training,
ABE and the training of disadvantaged communi ties. Curricula
wi 11 have to be redes igned on a large scale, ranging from
reworked formal school curricula to an endless number of
modular ET courses defined in terms of outcomes or competency
standards. The costs of training programmes which seek to raise
the general education levels of the existing work-force, and
the costs of establishing active labour market policies, could
be prohibitive.

The implications of failing to address resource constraints and
available capacity are twofold. Firstly, it becomes very
difficult to evaluate the feasibility of any ET proposal
objectively if its cost and resource implications are not
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transparent. Secondly, this problem leads to a lack of
priori tisation wi thin the ANC/Cosatu model. At present, the
proposals are expressed in grand macro terms. They do not
identify which programmes should be prioritised above others,
given resource constraints. For example, in a context of scarce
financial resources, would the ANC/Cosatu prioritise ABE or
informal sector training over the skilling of the urban
industrial working class? Similarly, would the future state cut
back on universi ty funding to finance ten years of compulsory
schooling? The unified ET proposal does not deal wi th these
issues.

Limi ted capaci ty wi 11 greatly affec t the unions' abi 1ity to
participate effectively in the multipartite forums being
proposed. The large number of multipartite structures poses the
real danger that multipartism itself can become bogged down in
a bureaucratic milieu entailing union leadership elites over-
extended across a range of structures and out of touch wi th
grassroots thinking. Scholars and activists close to the union
movement are aware of these problems (Cosatu, 1993b: 2; Bird
and Schreiner, 1992: 32). Webster and Von Holdt warn:

Unless the base of the unions can be reorganised and can gain
access to information and education programmes, the trade unions
will not be able to drive a restructuring programme. It will
rather face a danger of bureaucratisation and incorporation.
(Webster and Von Holdt, 1992: 22)

It is questionable whether having three primary multipartite
structures these being a National Economic Forum (NEF), a
National Labour Commission (NLC), and a National Education and
Training Co-ordinating Council (NETCC) is necessary. In
particular, the functions of a NETCC and a NLC appear to
overlap quite substantially in the area of active labour market
policies. Their distinct functions are not clearly demarcated.
In previous work on this theme, I argued that the key
multipartite boards within ET need to report to a Labour Market
Council (see Kraak, 1991b: 72-75). The importance of this
linkage is that comprehensive planning across the many
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institutional divides (ET, labour market, labour process,
industrial relations, economic planning) could be obtained. The
current ANC/Cosatu proposals appear to have lost track of this
comprehensive planning imperative which characterised earlier
Cosatu formulations. They now emphasise an over-elaborate
structure of multipartite governance within ET alone. It would
be more appropriate if the three subsidiary ET Councils
proposed by the ANC/Cosatu reported to the National Labour
Commission, and in so doing, minimise bureaucratic tendencies
and ensure comprehensive social planning.

The other flaw
is a possible
Qualifications

in the multipartite proposals of the ANC/Cosatu
confusion of roles between the South African
Authority (SAQA) and the multipartite forums

themselves. Who is to exercise overarching power in decisions
regarding issues such as certification articulation and
curriculum content? There is a real danger that imprecise lines
of command and accountability between the many structures may
resul t in a bureaucratic nightmare. The parameters of
responsibility proposed for these boards are so vast that their
responsibilities are expressed only in a general way: that they
should provide broad national guidel ines wi thin which other
specialist units such as the SAQA can determine the details.
The issue of a qualifications structure is so central to the
attainment of a unified model that it appears imperative that
SAQA has overarching powers over all ET multipartite councils.

The problems of a CBMET route in South Africa

A final problem with the unified ET model which requires brief
attention is the recommendation that an 'outcomes' or CBMET
system be applied uniformly across both education and training.
This is a highly controversial recommendation, and is likely to
meet with substantial opposition from both academics and
teachers in formal education. Their opposition is likely to be
based on fears that narrow competency-driven modular curricula
would be imposed on education thereby inhibi ting the crea tive
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learning process. An obvious defence of the ANC and Cosatu
proposal would be that the unified model is founded on a
broadly defined curriculum which would privilege the

whichsubstantive knowledge and understanding constructs
underpin competency. However, the literature on CBMET and
outcomes approaches are almost unanimous in raising a number of
serious concerns with regard
envisaged.

to the cognitive processes

The first problem relates to the behavioural origins of
competency-based models of learning. As Marshall (1991: 61)
argues, behavioural psychology has no place for individual ity
and the complex and unpredictable processes of cognitive
development. A unanimi ty of behaviour is assumed: under the
same circumstances, we all behave in the same predictable way.
This predictability is assured by our conditioning process and
is invariant. As such, the display of 'competency' can be
mas tered and measured wi th preci sion. The danger here is that
there is no place in such a schema for imagination, creativity
and innovation - qualities which cannot be measured in discrete
quantifiable units, but which are the key priorities of a good
general education.

Ashworth and Saxton (1990: 11) have problems with the depiction
of 'competence' as a complex entity made up of simpler items of
ability. This 'atomisation' of knowledge distorts the process
of learning, as the example of a cyclist belows highlights:

A cyclist never learns separately to incline the body, to turn the
wheel, to press the pedals, and to judge the fall of the bike from
the vertical; all this happens in a co-ordinated whole. A complex
skill entails elements none of which can ever be defined
independently of the rest. Any behaviour is a 'meaningful
Gestalt'; a whole in which the individual elements affect each
other in a manner that changes their nature. The elements of skill
are not recognisable or separable from the complex whole.
(Ashworth and Saxton, 1990: 12)
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CBMET models attempt to describe competence in precise,
transparent and observable terms, to predict the specific
outcome of effective action. However, as the above discussion
suggests, all human knowledge can not be categorised with such
precision. The confident rhetoric of CBMET practitioners also
overplays the extent to which e assessment' has been made more
learner-centred, transparent and therefore more acceptable. All
assessment is subjective, and CBMET criterion-referenced
assessment does not escape this problem. Furthermore, the
construction of competency e standards' is in itself a highly
subjective process entailing largely arbitrary decisions
(Norris, 1991: 334; Ashworth and Saxton, 1990: 6). All of these
problems have led Ashworth and Saxton to conclude that:

The lack of concern for context, the frequent inabi1ity of the
notion of competence to include the range of human activities
necessary to accomplish fully skilled performance, and the
atomistic and additive view which the competence model imposes on
activities makes it a poor guide for the teacher.... The
professional skills of the teacher are not likely to be assisted
by the adoption of a view of action which is so lacking in
sensitivity to the radically individual psychologies of the
learners.... We believe that "competence' is the embodiment of a
mechanistic, technically-oriented way of thinking which is
normally inappropriateto the description of human action, or to
the facilitation of training of human beings. The more human the
action, in the sense of being un-mechanical, creative, or
sensitive to the social setting, the more inappropriate the
competency model of human action is. (Ashworth and Saxton,
1990: 18, 24)

This critique poses a substantial challenge to the ANC/Cosatu.
CBMET is problematic on two fronts: it is highly resource-
intensive in terms of curriculum design, and its capacity to
promote cognitive development is suspect. Attempts elsewhere to
develop broad-based models of CBMET, for example, The British

Baccalaureat (Finegold et al, 1990), the Australian TAFE
colleges and the ·Scot-VET' system are all at a design or pilot
stage, and are therefore unable to report sys tema tically on
their success. All the ANC/Cosatu policy documents,
particularly the August 1993 draft of A Framework for Lifelong

Learning (Bird and Elliot, 1993c), are highly sensitive to the
shortcomings of competency models. In the latter document,

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



426

reference is made to an 'outcomes approach' which borrows
strongly from Young's concept of 'connectivity' and his
emphasis on a broad, conceptual, collaborative, innovative and
flexible curriculum (Young, 1993; Young and Spours, 1992) It
appears, however, as if the ANC/Cosatu's distinction between
'competency standards' and 'outcomes' may merely be a question
of semantics. Both concepts are defined in identical terms (in
the June and August 1993 drafts of A Framework for Lifelong

Learning) as comprising three critical elements: application of
skill; understanding of underlying principles; and transfer of
knowledge to other contexts (Bird and Elliot 1993b: 21; 1993c:
28). The real test of the distinctiveness and broadness of the
ANC/Cosatu outcomes approach, then, can only occur once such a
system has been implemented and when the full extent of the
institutional pressures which may mediate and alter the
intrinsic worth of an outcomes route, can be measured. These
pressures may include a cost-conscious state, narrow employer
approaches to CBMET and a legacy of rote-learning in the formal
school and industrial training classroom. Each of these factors
will solidify any future tendency towards narrow competency
standards and outcomes.

The challenge facing ANC/Cosatu policy formulators is not to
let the obvious articulation benefits of such a model ts
outweigh its questionable cogni tive features. This is clearly
an area in need of far greater research and strategic policy
thinking. It would be a tragedy if the current education
system, which has failed to maximise the intellectual
capacities of the majority of people in this country, is
replaced by a system which is destined to do further damage.

CONCLUSION

Notwi thstand ing the ser ious critici sms made above, the un ified
ET model, inserted as it is within multipartite social
democracy and forming part of a larger 'Reconstruction Accord',
is by far the most comprehensive and coherent plan for social
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reconstruction in South Africa to date. It raises the
possibility of future economic growth along the lines of other
co-ordinated market economies. It opens up a radically
democratised variant of corporatism which lays the foundations
for further transformations if future social conditions allow
for it.

The ET policy analysis developed in this thesis also highlights
the usefulness of a macro-institutional perspective. This is
evident in the way in which two key theoretical themes have
been foregrounded throughout the text. The first has to do with
the central 'macro' question of the market/state relation and
its relevance to ET. The second has to do with the
'institutional' dynamic of the interaction between the ET
system, the labour market and the organisation of work, and the
manner in which this interaction mediates the impact of ET on
society and economic performance. By combining the macro and
institutional foci, the analysis has been able to highlight how
the South African state's current economic and ET policies
privilege the market and leave unaltered the ensemble of
institutional relations which together perpetuate a 'low-skill
equilibrium' orientation. Given the new demands of the global
economic order and the huge social inequalities that
characterise South Africa currently, such reliance on market
forces is unlikely to generate economic growth and social
equality in the long-term. It is more likely to intensify
social class inequalities than reduce them. In contrast, the
proposals put forward by the ANC and Cosatu suggest a radical
restructuring of the institutional linkages between ET, work
organisation and the labour market. In combination with an
emphasis on greater state regulation of society and the
economy, the ANC/Cosatu policies suggest the possibility of a
'high-skill equilibrium' future with its associated virtuous
circle of increased skill formation, higher productivity and
economic growth.
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METHODOLOGICAL APPENDIX

This thesis has no separate chapter on research methods. This
is because the major sources of information have been
historical documents of a primary nature (government and
ANC/Cosatu policy papers) and the relevant secondary
literature. Sources of information are identified in the
introduction of each chapter and therefore require no separate
discussion.

The key methodological issue that requires further explanation
is my participation in the National Education Policy Initiative
(Nepi), and specifically, my co-authorship of a Nepi
publication on Human Resources Development (1992), the contents
of which are very similar to the arguments developed in this
thesis.

What follows is a brief academic autobiography with the aim of
clarifying the precise relationship between this thesis and the
research I completed for the Nepi Working Group on Human
Resources Development. It is the intention of this
Methodological Appendix to make qui te clear that I am sole
author of both the D.Phil thesis and all the material submitted
by me to Nepi, submissions which in most cases constituted
earlier drafts of chapters of this thesis.

Development of D.Phil thesis

I registered for a D.Phil in the Education Faculty of the
University of the Western Cape in January 1990 under the
provisional title Restructuring the Education and Training of

the South African Work-Force: Implications for a Future Post-

Apartheid Economic and Education Dispensation. This proposal
outlined my intentions to research the education and training
(ET) policy proposals of both the South African state and the
anti-Apartheid opposition movement. This initial concern
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remained the primary focus of the final thesis version as
published here.

I was granted a Human Sciences Research Counci 1 bursary for
'Specialised Research Training Abroad'. This enabled me to
spend four months in London between January and April 1991
working on key aspects of the thesis. I spent the visi t as a
research fellow at the Research into Education in South Africa
(Resa) unit attached to the Sociology Department of Essex
University, England. Harold Wolpe was at that stage director of
the uni t. I also spent time as a researcher at the Post-16
Education Centre, Institute of Education, University of
London, which is directed by Michael Young. During this period
two articles were completed, the one focusing on the emergence
of 'new vocationalism' in South African ET, and the other
examining the implications of post-fordist industrial
restructuring for South African ET. These initial papers
contributed important insights to the main academic thrust of
the D.Phil thesis. The papers are entitled:

A (1991) 'Making the hidden curriculum the
curriculum: vocational training in South

Africa', Comparative Education Review, 35 (3), pp.

Kraak,
formal

406-429.

Kraak, A (1991)
and training
Unterhalter, H

'Post-fordism and a future education
system for South Africa', in E
Wolpe and T Botha Education in a

Future South Africa, Heinemann, London.

By the time I returned to South Africa in April 1991, the Nepi
project had been formally launched and I joined the Human
Resources Development Working Group. I spent the remainder of
1991 on paid and unpaid study leave and accepted a six-month
full-t ime secondment to Nepi during the early part of 1992.
During this entire period I worked simultaneously on the Nepi
project and on the thesis. My responsibility to Nepi was to
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undertake research on state and ANC/Cosatu policy options,
research which I was in any case undertaking for my doctoral
thesis. This joint commitment was made known to all the Nepi
administrators and fellow researchers in the Working Group.

During the period April 1991
following documents for Nepi:

June 1992, I produced the

Kraak, A (1991) Beyond the Market: Comprehensive

Institutional Restructuring of South African Labour

Markets, Education, Training and Work, Nepi Research
Report, October, 87 pp. This report was also
published as a booklet by the Education Policy Unit,
Witwatersrand University, in December 1991.

Kraak, A (1992) The National Training Strategy: The

Triumph of Market Ideology, Nepi Research Report,
January, 36 pp. This report was also published as an
occasional paper entitled The South African

Government's National Training Strategy: A Triumph of

Market Ideology?, Paper Number 6, Post-16 Education
Centre, Institute of Education, University of London,
January 1993.

Kraak, A (1992) A Broad or Narrow Curriculum? The

Dangers of Current State and Employer Approaches to

Education and Training in South Africa, Nepi Research
Report, May, 86 pp.

The contents of the above Nepi reports, particularly the second
and third, bear close resemblance to some of the chapters in
this thesis. They represent earlier drafts of current thesis
chapters.

In May 1992, the Nepi Working Group on Human Resources
Development held a national conference entitled Human Resources
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Policy for a New South Africa at which approximately 24 papers
were presented. I circulated the following three papers at the
conference, all derivatives of the three Nepi Research Reports
listed above. The titles of the conference papers were:

Kraak, A
education

(1992) 'An institutional
and training in South

approach to
Africa: the

importance of segmented labour markets'.
Kraak, A (1992) 'Assessing the Education
Strategy: continuity and change in current
thinking on education in South Africa' .
Kraak, A (1992) 'The National Training Strategy:
triumph of market ideology'.

Renewal
state

the

(These conference papers were Iisted in Appendix Two of the
Nepi report, Human Resources Development, published by Oxford
University Press in December 1992).

The Nepi report on Human Resources Development

In the months of May and June 1992, as part of my Nepi research
responsibilities, I undertook to co-write with two other
colleagues (Paul BenneIl and Nicola Swainson) the Nepi final
report on Human Resources Development (Nepi, 1992). The
distribution of tasks between the three co-authors was fairly
straight forward. I undertook to write the 'Introduction',
highlighting the high-skill and low-skill ET models that I had
developed in my thesis research. I also wrote Chapter Two on
'Economic and educational deprivation under Apartheid'. This
section placed strong emphasis on the concept of segmented
labour markets, an analytical category central to the D.Phil
thesis as well.

I wrote 'Chapter Three' on state human resources development
policies. This section was a detailed summary from my thesis of
the state's Education Renewal Strategy and the National

Training Strategy. As a result, the discussion on state reform
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proposals is almost identical across the thesis and Nepi
report.

I also wrote a brief section summarising educational reforms in
Australia, a section which I have used verbatim in the thesis.
Pages 41-43 of the Human Resources Development (Nepi, 1992)
report are identical to pages 364-366 in this thesis.

Finally, I wrote the concluding chapter on 'The transition to a
high-skill society'. Some of the cri ticisms of the ANC and
state proposals parallel criticisms I have raised in the
thesis. Chapters which I did not write at all include Chapter
Four on 'ANC/Cosatu policy proposals' and Chapter Five on
'International experiences and lessons'.

Attribution

In summary, I was a primary author of much of
contained in Human Resources Development (Nepi,

the analysis
1992). My two

colleagues wrote smaller sections, and Paul BenneIl undertook a
thorough edit of the entire manuscript. The book was published
in the collective name of Nepi and the National Education Co-
ordinating Committee, one of the pre-conditions of the entire
Nepi research exercise. As a result of this process of
simultaneous authorship, the analyses of my thesis and the Nepi
report are at times identical or very similar. This is simply
because I have been the primary author of both texts. This
methodological appendix is therefore necessary to spell out the
precise ownership of analytical ideas and to clarify any
concerns which future readers of the Nepi report and this
thesis might have regarding attribution of sources.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



433

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Sections: Page:

A)

B)
C)

Books, articles, unpublished papers
and pamphlets
Government reports and publications
lndividual papers under government
publication

433

453
455

A) BOOKS, ARTICLES, UNPUBLISHED PAPERS AND PAMPHLETS

Abedian, I and Standish, B (1992) 'The South African economy: a
historical overview', in Abedian, I and Standish, B (eds)
Economic Growth in South Africa: Selected Policy Issues, Oxford
University Press, Cape Town.

Actu (1987) Australia Reconstructed: Report of ACTU/TDC Mission
to Wes tern Europe, Departmen t of Trade, Aus tral ian Government
Publishing Service, Canberra.

Actu (1990) 'Development of a competency-based training system
for Australia: policy, issues and discussion paper', Actu
pamphlet, Canberra.

Aglietta, M (1979) A Theory of Capitalist Regulation, Verso,
London.

Althusser, L (1971) 'Ideology and
apparatuses' in L Al thusser Lenin and
Essays, Monthly Review Press, New York.

ideological state
Phi losophy and Other

Amsden, A H (1989) Asia's Next Giant: South Korea and Late
Industrialisation, Oxford University Press, Oxford.

ANC (1990a) 'Discussion document on economic policy', pamphlet,
ANC Head Office, Johannesburg.

ANC (1990b) 'Recommendations on post-apartheid
policy', Transformation, 12, pp. 2-15.

economic

ANC (1992) 'ANC policy guidelines for a democratic South
Africa', as adopted at the National Policy Conference, ANC Head
Office, Johannesburg, May.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



434

ANC (1993) 'Summary: draft curriculum frameworks document', ANC
Curriculum Commi ttee paper presented to a policy workshop of
the Centre for Educational Policy Development, March.

Archer, S (1992) 'Technological development and the educat ion
and training of the labour force in South Africa', paper
presented at Nepi conference on Human Resources Pol icy for a
New South Africa, Durban, May.

Ashton, D N, Maguire, M J and Spilsbury M (1987) 'Labour market
segmentation and the structure of the youth labour market' in P
Brown, and D N Ashton (eds) Education, Unemployment and Labour
Markets, Falmer, London.

Ashworth, P D and Saxton, J (1990) 'On "competence"', Journal
of Further and Higher Education, 14 (2), pp. 3-25.

Atkinson, J S and Meager, N (1991) 'Changing working patterns:
how companies achieve flexibility to meet new needs' in G
Esland (ed) Education, Training and Employment, Volume One:
Educated Labour - The Changing Basis of Industrial Demand, Open
University, Milton Keynes .

•
Atkinson, P (1983) 'Indus trial training for the disadvan taged'
in D Gleeson (ed) Youth Training and the Search for Work,
Routledge and Kegan Paul, London.

Baumann, T (1991) 'New production technology in South Africa:
an exploratory survey', paper presented to ASSA conference,
Cape Town, July.

Benneil, P (1991) Vocational Training in Sub-Saharan Africa:
Lessons for Post-Apartheid South Africa, Education Policy Unit,
Wits University.

Benneil, P (1992) 'Industrial training in the new South Africa:
some lessons from the LICs and NICs', paper presented at Nepi
conference on Human Resources Pol icy for a New South Africa,
Durban, May.

Bethlehem, L (1991) 'Rearranging the deckchairs on the titanic:
a case study of racial fordism in transition', unpublished ASSA
conference paper, University of Cape Town, July.

Bird, A (1990) 'Numsa's vocational training project', South
African Labour Bulletin, 15 (1), pp. 10-15.

Bird, A (1991a) 'Developing a "technology sensitive" human
resources strategy for South Africa', in Proceedings:
Technology and Reconstruction Colloquium, Department of Adult
Education and Extra-Mural Studies in association with the
Development Policy Research Unit, University of Cape Town, May.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



435

Bird, A (1991b) 'Negotiation for change: the Cosatu view of
changes needed in the provision of adult education and training
in South Africa', paper presented at state conference on
Manpower Development for the New South Africa, National
Training Board, Pretoria, October.

Bird, A (1992) 'Redefining human resources development within
the context of economic and labour market policies - a Cosatu
perspective', paper presented at Nepi conference on Human
Resources Policy for a New South Africa, Durban, May.

Bird, A (1993) 'Equity and access: a union perspective', paper
delivered at Colloquium on Equity Policies and Practices:
Restructuring in the Tertiary Education Sector, University of
Cape Town, April.

Bird, A et al (1990) 'Australian study visit report', Numsa,
Johannesburg.

Bird, A and Schreiner, G (1992) 'Cosatu at the crossroads:
towards tripartite corporatism or democratic socialism', South
African Labour Bulletin, 16 (6), pp. 22-32.

Bird, A and Elliot, G (1993a) 'An integrated approach to post-
compulsory education', paper presented to a policy workshop of
the Centre for Educational Policy Development, ANC Education
Department, March.

Bird, A and Elliot, G (1993b) 'A framework for lifelong
learning: a unified multi-path approach to education and
training', A draft ANC/Cosatu discussion document prepared for
the first ANC National Training Policy Workshop, June.
Bird, A
learning:
training' ,
the second

and Elliot, G (1993c) 'A framework for lifelong
a unified multi-path approach to education and
A draft ANC/Cosatu discussion document prepared for
ANC National Training Policy Workshop, August.

Black, A and Stanwix, J (1987) 'Crisis
South African manufacturing sector',
into Poverty and Development in
Conference Series Paper Number 19,
Development Research Unit, University

and restructuring in the
Second Carnegie Inquiry
Southern Africa, Post-

South African Labour and
of Cape Town.

Black, A (1990) 'Discussion paper on alternative growth models
for South Africa', paper presented at Workshop on Future
Economic Policy for South Africa, Harare, May.

Black, A (1991) 'Manufacturing development and the economic
crisis: a reversion to primary production?' in S Gelb (ed)
South Africa's Economic Crisis, David Philip, Cape Town.

Blakemore, K and Cooksey, B (1980) A Sociology of Education for
Africa, Allen and Unwin, London.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



436

Bloch, G (1980) 'The development of manufacturing industry in
South Africa 1939-1969, unpublished MA thesis, University of
Cape Town.

Botsman, P (1989) 'Rethinking the class struggle: industrial
democracy and the politics of production', Economic and
Industrial Democracy, 10 (1), pp. 123-142.

Bowles, S and Edwards R (1985) Understanding Capitalism:
Competition, Command and Change in the United States Economy,
Harper and Row, New York.

Bowles, Sand Gintis, H (1976) Schooling in Capitalist America,
Basic Books, New York.

Bowles S, Gordon, D, and Weiskopf,
Wasteland: A Democratic Economics for
Publishers, New York.

T
the

(1990) After the
Year 2000, "Sharpe

Bowman, M J (1988) 'Links between
education: does the one enhance the
Review of Education, XXXIV, pp. 149-171.

general
other?' ,

and vocational
International

Braverman, H (1974)
Degradation of Work in
Press, New York.

Labour and Monopoly
the Twentieth Century,

Capi tal: The
Mon thIy Rev iew

Brett, K L (1980) 'The business world's expectations of the
contribution from secondary and tertiary education', in The
Development and Training of Black Employees in Industry,
Symposium Proceedings, National Institute for Personnel
Research, Johannesburg, March.

Brown, A and King D S (1988) 'Economic change and labour market
policy: corporatist and dualist tendencies in Britain and
Sweden', West European Politics, 11 (3), pp. 75-91.

Bunting, I (1992) 'Post-secondary education in South Africa: an
overview', unpublished paper commissioned by Nepi, a project of
the NECC, University of Cape Town.

Carnoy, M and Rumberger, R (1980) 'Segmentation in the US
labour market: its effects on the mobility and earnings of
whites and blacks', Cambridge Journal of Economics, 4 (2), pp.
117-132.

Carnoy, M and Sarnoff, J (1990) Education and Social Transition
in the Third World, Princeton Paperbacks, Princeton, New
Jersey.

Carnoy, M
training in
University,

(1991) 'Universities,
the information age',

Stanford, California.
technological change, and
unpubl ished paper, Stanford

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



437

Cassim F and Ramos, M (1989) <Beyond dependency: peripheral
fordism in South Africa', paper presented at The Lausanne
Colloquium of the Institute for Social Development, University
of the Western Cape, under the auspices of the Insti tut De
Hautes Etudes en Administration Publique, Universite de
Lausanne, Switzerland, July.

Castelis, M (1991) <The university system: engine of
development in the new world economy', paper prepared for World
Bank seminar on Higher Education and Development, Kuala Lumpar,
July.

Cathcart, H E and Esland, G M (1991) <The compliant-creative
worker: the ideological reconstruction of the school leaver' in
GEsland (ed) Education, Training and Employment, Volume Two:
The Educational Response, Open University, Milton Keynes.

Chandler, J and Wallace, C (1991) <Some alternatives in youth
training: franchise and corporatist models' in GEsland (ed)
Education, Training and Employment, Volume Two: The Educational
Response, Open University, Milton Keynes.

Chisholm, L (1983) <Redefining skills: black education in South
Africa in the 1980s', Comparative Education, 19 (3), pp. 357-
373.

Chisholm, L (1992) e South African technical colleges:
options', paper presented at the Nepi conference on
Resources Policy for a New South Africa, Durban, May.

policy
Human

Christie P and Collins, C <Bantu education: apartheid ideology
and labour reproduction', in P Kallaway (ed) Apartheid and
Education: The Education of Black South Africans, Ravan Press,
Johannesburg.

Clarke, S (1990) <New utopias for old: fordist dreams and post-
fordist fantasies', Capital and Class, (42), pp. 131-153.

Cooper, D (1992) <Technikons in South Africa some basic
coordinates' paper presented at Nepi conference on Human
Resources Policy for a New South Africa, Durban, May.

Copelyn, J (1991) <Collective bargaining: a base
transforming industry', South African Labour Bulletin, 15
pp. 26-33.

for
(6) ,

Cosatu (1991a) <Discussion paper on human resources
development', COSATU Human Resources Committee, paper submitted
to meeting of the Commonwealth Secretariat's Expert Group on
Human Resources in South Africa, London.

Cosatu (1991b) <Discussion paper on Cosatu's adult basic
education project', pamphlet, Johannesburg.

Cosatu (1991c)
Johannesburg.

<Economic policy conference' , pamphlet,

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



438

Cosatu (1991d) 'Comments on the 'NTB/HSRC investigation into a
national training strategy for the RSA', Cosatu Head Office,
Johannesburg.

Cosatu (1993a) 'Discussion paper on a way forward', discussion
document of the Cosatu Executive Committee, Cosatu Head Office,
Johannesburg, January.

Cosatu (1993b) 'Cosatu the way forward: building the
programme for economic reconstruction and development',
discussion document of the Cosatu Executive Committee, Cosatu
Head Office, Johannesburg, March.

Cosatu (1993c) 'Cosatu campaigns conference: report from the
commissions', minutes of the various study commissions, Cosatu
campaigns conference, Cosatu Head Office, Johannesburg, March.

Cressey, P and Mac Innes J (1980) 'Voting for Ford: industrial
democracy and the control of labour', Capi tal and Class, 11,
pp. 5-33.

Curtain, Rand
restructuring in
58-75.

Mathews, J
Australia' ,

(1990) 'Two models
Labour and Industry, 3

of award
(1), pp.

Dale, R (1982) 'Education and the capitalist state:
contributions and contradictions', in M Apple (ed) Cultural and
Economic Reproduction: Essays on Class, Ideology and the State,
Routledge and Kegan Paul, London.

Dale, R (ed) (1985) Education, Training and Employment: Towards
a New Vocationalism?, Pergamon, Oxford.

Davies, R (1979) 'Capital restructuring and the modification of
the racial division of labour in South Africa', Journal of
Southern African Studies, 5 (2), pp. 181-198.

Davies, R (1991) 'Rethinking socialist economics for South
Africa', African Communist, 125, pp. 39-46.

Debling, G (1989) 'The Employment Department/Training Agency
standards programme and NVQs: implications for education' in J
Burke (ed) Competency Based Education and Training, Falmer
Press, London.

Dertouzos, ML, Les ter, R K and Solow R M (1989) Made in
America: Regaining the Productivity Edge - the MIT Commission
on Industrial Productivity, MIT Press, Boston.

Dewar, S (1990) 'Total worker involvement at Toyota' in M
Anstey (ed) Worker Participation, Juta, Johannesburg.

Doeringer P Band Piore, M J (1971) Internal Labour Markets and
Manpower Analysis, D C Heath, Lexington, Massachusetts.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



439

Douws Dekker, L (1990a) 'Towards a Labour Market Council', [PM
Journal, September, pp. 17-22.

Douws Dekker, L (1990b) 'Potential for organised employers and
labour at a social policy level' in Anstey, M (ed) Worker
Participation, Juta, Johannesburg.

Edwards R C (1973) 'The social relations of production in the
firm and labour market structure' in R C Edwards, M Reich and D
Gordon (eds) Labour Market Segmentation, D C Heath and Co.,
Lexington.

Edwards, R C (1979) Contested Terrain: The Transformation of
the Work-place in the Twentieth Century, Basic Books, New York.

Edwards R C, Reich M and Gordon D (eds) (1973) Labour Market
Segmentation, D C Heath and Co., Lexington.

EPU-Wits (1993) <Policy proposals on structure of system and
schooling including implementation framework', paper presented
to a policy workshop of the Centre for Educational Policy
Development, March.

Erwin, A (1990) <An economic policy framework', paper presented
at Workshop on Future Economic Policy for South Africa, Harare,
May.

Erwin, A (1992) <Economic reconstruction', African Communist,
129, pp. 13-23.

Ewert, J (1992) <Restructuring industry on the factory floor:
neo-fordist tendencies at Western Cape firms', South African
Sociological Review, 5 (1), pp. 1-22.

Faculty of Management, Wits University (1992) The Bilateralism
Review, 1 (1).

Faculty of Management, Wits University (1993) The Bilateralism
Review, 1 (3).

Fanaroff, B (1990) <The changing labour process and the South
African economy: implications for workers and for training',
unpublished paper delivered to Careers Resource and Information
Centre's (CRIC's) Human Resources Forum, Cape Town, July.

Fanaroff, B (1991) <Technological advance in South African
industry: the interests of the work-force' in Proceedings:
Technology and Reconstruction Colloquium, Department of Adult
Education and Extra-Mural Studies in association with the
Development Policy Research Unit, University of Cape Town, May.

Fanaroff, B (1992) <The future of wage bargaining', South
African Labour Bulletin, 16 (8), pp. 16-23.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



440

Favish, J and Omar, R (1992) 'Cosatu's approach to adult basic
education', paper presented at Nepi conference on Human
Resources Policy for a New South Africa, Durban, May.

Fine, A (1992) 'Democratic socialism or social democracy?',
South African Labour Bulletin, 16 (3), pp. 82-85.

Finegold, D (1989) 'Institutional incentives and skill
creation: understanding the decisions that lead to a high-skill
equilibrium', unpublished paper, Centre for Education and
Industry, University of Warwick, Coventry.

Finegold, D (1990) 'The changing economic context and its/
relationship wi th education and training', paper presented =.
conference on US and UK Education and Training Reform in
Comparative Perspective, University of Warwick, Coventry, June.

Finegold, D (1991) 'Education, training and economic
performance in comparative perspective', Oxford Studies in
Comparative Education, 1, pp. 57-68.

Finegold , D and Soski ce, D (1988) 'The fai lure of training in
Britain: analysis and prescription', Oxford Review of Economic
Policy, 4, 3, pp. 21-51.

Finegold, D et al (1990) A British 'Becceleur ee t ' : Ending the
Division Between Education and Training, Education and Training
Paper No 1, Institute for Public Policy Research, London.

Fonda, N and Hayes C (1988) 'Education, training and business
performance', Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 4 (3), pp. 108-
119.

Ford-TAFE Articulation Project, (1990) 'Recognition of prior
learning', Australia.

Franks, P E (1987) 'White resistance to black advancement',
South African Journal of Labour Relations, 11 (1), pp. 30-38.

Freund, B (1992a) 'A new industrial revolution? technological
change and the implications for South African labour', Social
Dynamics, 18 (1), pp. 1-19.

Freund, B (1992b) 'A new industrial revolution? Part Two: an
examination of trends from metal-related industries, 1987-
1990', unpublished paper, University of Natal, Durban.

Freund, B (1992c) 'Four new books on the economy', South
African Labour Bulletin, 16 (5), pp. 78-85.

Gabriels, H (1991) 'Mining wage settlement: another step
sideways?', South African Labour Bulletin, 16 (1), pp. 41-45.

Gelb, S (1987) 'Making sense of the crisis', Transformation,S,
pp. 33-50.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



441

Gelb, S (1990) 'Democratising economic growth: alternative
growth models for the future', Transformation, 12, pp. 25-41.
Ge Ib , S (199 1a )
inS Ge Ib (ed )
Cape Town.

'South Africa's economic crisis: an overview'
South Afri.ca's Economic Crisis, David Philip,

Gelb, S (1991b) 'Capitalism: there is no alternative for
now', Work in Progress, 76.

Gelb, S (1992) 'The political economy of the black middle class
in a democratic South Africa', paper commissioned by Nepi,
March.

Gelb, S (1993) 'UDUSA policy proposals on PSE: a macro
perspective comments on the draft document', unpublished
paper, University of Durban-Westville, May.

Gibogwe, V, Ngeno, J and Sisulu, M (1989) 'Flexible
specialisation in the preferential trade area of Eastern and
Southern Africa', IDS Bulletin, 20 (4), pp. 44-47.

Gleeson, D (ed) (1983) Youth Training and the Search for Work,
Routledge and Kegan Paul, London.

Gleeson, D (1985) 'Privatisation of industry and the
nationalisation of youth' in R Dale (ed) Education, Training
and Employment: Towards a New Vocationalism?, Pergamon Press,
Oxford.

Gleeson, D (1989) The Paradox of Training: Making Progress Out
of Crisis, Open University Press, Milton Keynes.

Gleeson, D (1990) 'Skills training and its alternatives' in D
Gleeson (ed) Training and its Alternatives, Open University,
Milton Keynes.

Godongwana, E (1992) 'Industrial restructuring and the social
contract: reforming capitalism or building blocks for
socialism?', South African Labour Bulletin, 16 (4), pp. 20-23.
Golding,
control' ,

M (1991) 'Productivity: participating to achieve
South African Labour Bulletin, 16 (2), pp. 18-24.

Goldthorpe, J H (1984) Order and Conflict in Contemporary
Capitalism, Oxford University Press, Oxford.

Gordon, D, Edwards, R and Reich M (1982) Segmented Work:
Divided Workers, Cambridge University Press, New York.

Gordon, D, Weiskopf, T and Bowles S (1983) 'Long swings and the
non-reproductive cycle', American Economic Review, 73 (2), pp.
152-157.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



442

Hager, P and Laurent, J (1990) 'Education and training: is
there any longer a useful distinction', The Vocational Aspect
of Education, XLII (112), pp. 53-60.

Harris, L (1989) 'The mixed economy of a democratic South
Africa' paper presented at The Lausanne Colloquium of the
Institute for Social Development, University of the Western
Cape, under the auspices of the Institut De Hautes Etudes en
Administration Publique, Universite de Lausanne, Switzerland,
July.

Harris, L (1992) 'South Africa's economic and social
transformation: from 'no middle road' to 'no alternatives',
paper presented at conference on Rethinking Marxism, University
of Massachusetts, Amherst, Massachusetts, November.

Hartshorne, K (1992) Crisis and Challenge: Black Education
1910-1990, Oxford University Press, Johannesburg.

Harvey, D (1989) The Condition of Postmodernity: An Enquiry
into the Origins of Cultural Change, Basil Blackwell, Oxford.

Hermanus, M (1989) 'The case for recognising the industry
acquired qualifications of black mineworkers', unpublished NUM
document, Cosatu Head Office, Johannesburg.

Higgins, W (1987) 'Unions as bearers of
regeneration: reflections on the Australian case',
Industrial Democracy, 8 (2), pp. 213-236.

industrial
Economic and

Hindson, D (1990) 'Labour markets and employment policy in
South Africa', unpublished paper presented at Cosatu's Workshop
on Human Resources, Johannesburg, November.

Hindson, D (1991) 'The restructuring of labour markets in South
Africa: 1970s and 1980s' in S Gelb (ed) South Africa's
Economic Crisis, David Philip, Cape Town.

Hirschowitz, R (1987) 'Programmable technology and the work
done in manufacturing industries: an exploratory study',
Manpower Studies Number Eight, HSRC, Pretoria.

Hirson, B (1979) Year of Fire, Year of Ash: The Soweto Revolt -
Roots of a Revolution?, Zed Press, London.

Hirst, P and Zeitlin, J (1991) 'Flexible specialisation versus
post-fordism: theory, evidence and policy implications',
Economy and Society, 20 (1), pp. 1-47.

Hoffman, K and Kaplinsky, R (1988) Driving Force: The Global
Restructuring of Technology. Labour, and Investment in the
Automobile and Components Industries, Westview Press, Boulder.

Holt, M (ed) (1987) Skills and Vocationalism: The-Easy Answer,
Open University, Milton Keynes.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



443

Human, Land Greenacre, M J (1987) 'Labour market
discrimination in the manufacturing sector: the impact of race,
gender, education and age on income', South African Journal of
Economics, 55 (2), pp. 150-164.

Human, L and Hofmeyr, K (1987) 'Attitudes of South African
managers to the advancement of blacks in business', South
African Journal of Labour Relations, 11 (3), pp. 5-19.

Hussain, A (1976) 'The economy and the educational system in
capitalist societies', Economy and Society, 5 (4), pp. 413-434.

Hyman, R (1988) 'Flexible specialisation: miracle or myth?' in
R Hyman and W Streeck (eds) New Technology and Industrial
Relations, Basil Blackwell, Oxford.

Jamieson, I (1985) 'Corporate hegemony or pedagogic liberation:
the schools-industry movement in England and Wales' in R Dale
(ed) Education, Training and Employment: Towards a New
Vocationalism?, Pergamon, Oxford.

Jessop, B (1988) 'Regulation
state: More than a reply to
Class, (34), pp. 147-165.

theory, post-fordism and
Werner Bonefeld', Capital

the
and

Jessup, G (1989) 'The emerging model of vocational education
and training' in J Burke (ed) Competency Based Education and
Training, Falmer Press, London.

Joffe, A and
the De Klerk
Review Six:
Johannesburg.

Ngoasheng, M (1992)
era', in G Moss and
From Red Friday

'Industrial restructuring in
I Obery (eds) South African
to Codesa, Ravan Press,

Joffe, A et al (1993) 'Meeting the
framework for industrial revival in
delivered at an IDASA conference
International Economic Relations, April.

global challenge: a
South Africa', paper
on South Africa's

Kallaway, P (ed) (1984) Apartheid and Education: The Education
of Black South Africans, Ravan Press, Johannesburg ....
Kallaway, P (1992) 'Vocational education for all in the new
South Africa?', paper presented at Nepi conference on Human
Resources Policy for a New South Africa, Durban, May.

Kane Berman, J (1978) Black Revolt, White Reaction, Ravan
Press, Johannesburg.

Kaplan, D (1990) 'Comment on the ANC economic policy
recommendations', Transformation, (12), pp. 21-24.

Kaplan, D (1991a) 'The South African capital goods sector and
the economic crisis' in S Gelb (ed) South Africa's Economic
Crisis, David Philip, Cape Town.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



444

Kaplan, D (1991b) 'Scarce resources and unlimited needs:
targeting technology in the new South Africa' in Proceedings:
Technology and Reconstruction Colloquium, Department of Adul t
Education and Extra-Mural Studies in association with the
Development Policy Research Unit, University of Cape Town, May.

Kaplan D et al (1991) 'Human resource implications of the
introduction of new technology in South Africa', Research
Report submitted to the Commonwealth Secretariat's Expert Group
on Human Resources in South Africa, London.

Kaplinsky, R (1989) 'Industrial restructuring in the global
economy', IDS Bulletin, 20 (4), pp. 1-7.

Kaplinsky, R (1990a) 'A policy agenda for post-apartheid South
Africa', Transformation, 12, pp. 42-52.

Kaplinsky, R (1990b) 'The development of the manufacturing
sector in a democratic South Africa and regional trade'
unpublished paper, Institute of Development Studies, University
of Sussex, Brighton.

Kaplinsky, R (1991a) 'Education and
different economic growth models for
unpublished seminar paper delivered to
South Africa (RESA), London, February.

training imp 1icat ions of
a future South Africa',
Research on Education in

Kaplinsky, R (1991b) 'Technology and Reconstruction Colloquium:
concluding remarks' in Proceedings: Technology and
Reconstruction Colloquium, Department of Adult Education and
Extra-Mural Studies in association with the Development Policy
Research Unit, University of Cape Town, May.

Kaplinsky, R (1991c) 'A growth path for a post-apartheid South
Africa', Transformation, 16, pp. 49-55.

Keep, E (1991) 'The grass looked greener - some thoughts on the
influence of comparative vocational training research on the
United Kihgdom policy debate' in P Ryan (ed) International
Comparisons of Vocational Education and Training for
Intermediate Skills, Falmer Press, London.
Keep, E
training
Training
Changing
Keynes.

and Mayhew, K (1991) 'The assessment: education,
and economic performance' in GEsland (ed) Education,
and Empl oymen t, Volume One: Educa ted Labour The
Basis of Industrial Demand, Open University, Milton

King, K (1993) 'Education policy in a climate of entitlement',
Perspectives in Education, 14 (2), pp. 199-208.

Klerk, G (1991) 'Casualisation and sub-contracting: employer
weapons against unions', South African Labour Bulletin, 15 (7),
pp. 44-48.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



445 .

Kraak~ A (1987) <Uneven capitalist development: a case study of
deskilling and reskilling in South Africa's metal industry',
Social Dynamics, 13 (2), pp. 14-31.

Kraak, A (1988) <Restructuring skills: capital's initiatives in
the black education and industrial training arenas since 1976',
unpublished MA thesis, University of Cape Town.

Kraak, A (1989a) <Private sector investment in black education
and training: rescuing South African capitalism from
apartheid's crisis', Comparative Education, 25 (2), pp. 197-
218.

Kraak, A (1989b) <New insights into the skill shortages debate
in South Africa', Perspectives in Education, 11 (1), pp. 19-36.

Kraak, A and Von Holdt, K (1990) <Training strategies of
business and government: new opportunities for unions', South
African Labour Bulletin, 15 (1), pp. 16-22.

Kraak, A (1991a) <Making the hidden curriculum
curriculum: vocational training in South Africa',
Education Review, 35 (3), pp. 406-429.

the formal
Comparative

Kraak, A (1991b) Beyond the Market: Comprehensive Institutional
Restructuring of South African Labour Markets, Education,
Training and Work, occasional publication, Education Policy
Unit, Witwatersrand University, Johannesburg.

Kraak, A (1991c) "Post+-f'ord ism and a future education and
training system for South Africa', in E Unterhal ter, H Wolpe
and T Botha Education in a Future South Africa, Heinemann,
London.

Kraak, A (1992a) <Human resources development and organised
labour' in G Moss and I Obery (eds) South African Review Six:
From Red Friday to Codesa, Ravan Press, Johannesburg.

Kraak, A (1992b) <Towards equity and growth: Cosatu's education
proposals extending the benefits of growth', Matlhasedi, 1
(2) .

Lane, C (1988) <Industrial change in Europe:
flexible specialisation in Britain and West
Employment and Society, 2 (2), pp. 141-168.

the pur sui t of
Germany', Work,

Levin, H (1987) <Improving productivity through education and
technology' in G Burke and R Rumberger (eds) The Future Impact
of Technology on Work and Education, Falmer Press, London.

Levin, H and Rumberger, R (1989) <Education, work and
employment in developed countries: situation and future
challenges', Prospects, XIX (2), pp. 205-224.

Lipietz, A (1988) <Accumulation, crises
International Journal of Political Economy, 13

and
(2) .

ways out' ,

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



446

Lundall, Pand Kimmie, Z (1992) <Apprenticeship training and
artisan employment: changing numbers but maintaining job
reservation', South African Labour Bulletin, 16 (6), pp. 40-45.

Maller, J (1986) Perspectives on Productivity: A Study of
Recent Productivity Initiatives and Trade Union Responses in
South Africa, Labour Studies Research Report Number 2,
Sociology of Work Programme, Sociology Department, Uni vers i ty
of the Witwatersrand.

Maller, J (1991) <Trade unions and worker participation: the
road to industrial democracy' paper presented at ASSA
conference, University of Cape Town, July.

Mansfield, B (1989) <Competence and standards' in J Burke (ed)
Competency Based Education and Training, Falmer Press, London.

Markey, R (1987) <Neo-corporatism and technological change in
Australia: an international perspective', New Technology, Work
and Employment, 2 (2), pp. 142-153.

Marsden, D (1990) <Institutions and labour mobility:
occupational and internal labour markets in Britain, France,
Italy and West Germany' in R Brunetta and C Dell'aringa (eds)
Labour Relations and Economic Performance, Macmillan, London.

Marsden, D and Ryan, P (1990) <Institutional aspects of youth
employment and training in Britain', The British Journal of
Industrial Relations, 28 (3), pp. 351-366.

Marsden, D and Ryan, P (1991a) <Initial training, labour market
structure and public policy: intermediate skills in British and
German industry' in P Ryan (ed) (1991) International
Comparisons of Vocational Education and Training for
Intermediate Skills, Falmer Press, London.

Marsden, D and Ryan, P (1991b) <Institutional aspects of youth
employment and training policy: reply', British Journal of
Industrial Relations, 29 (3), pp. 497-504.

Marshall, K (1991) <NVQs: an assessment of
approach to education and training', Journal
Higher Education, 15 (3), pp. 56-64.

the <outcomes'
of Further and

Mathews, J (1989) Tools of Change: New Technology and the
Democratisation of Work, Pluto, London.

Mathews, J, Hall, G and Smith, H (1988) <Towards flexible skill
formation and technological literacy: challenges facing the
education system', Economic and Industrial Democracy, 9, pp.
497-522.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



447

Maurice, Mand Sellier, F (1979) 'Societal analysis of
industrial relations: a comparison between France and West
Germany', The British Journal of Industrial Relations, 17 (3),
pp. 322-335.

Maurice, M, Sellier, F and Silvestre J J (1986) The Social
Foundations of Industrial Power, The MIT Press, London.

Mayhew, K (1990) 'The assessment: the United Kingdom labour
market in the 1980s', Oxford Review of Economic Policy,
7 (1), pp. 1-17 .

Meth, C (1981) 'Shortages of skilled labour power and capital
reconstruction in South Africa', African studies institute
seminar paper, University of the Witwatersrand.

Moll, P (1991) 'The argument for redistribution' in P Moll (ed)
The Great Economic Debate, Skotaville, Johannesburg.

Moore, R (1983) 'Further education, pedagogy and production' in
D Gleeson (ed) Youth Training and the Search for Work,
Routledge and Kegan Paul, London.

Moore, R (1990) 'Knowledge, practice and the construction of
skill' in D Gleeson (ed) Training and its Alternatives, Open
University, Milton Keynes.

Moore, R (1991) 'Education, employment and recruitment' in G
Esland (ed) Education, Training and Employment, Volume One:
Educated Labour - The Changing Basis of Industrial Demand, Open
University, Milton Keynes.

Morris, Mand Padayachee, V (1989) 'Hegemonic projects,
accumulation strategies and state reform policy in South
Africa', Labour, Capital and Society, 22 (1), pp. 66-107.

Muller, J (1987) 'Much ado: "manpower shortages" and
educational policy reform in South Africa', Journal for
Education Policy, 2 (2), pp. 83-97.

Murray, R (1991) "Fo rd i sm and post-fordism' in GEsland (ed)
Education, Training and Employment, Volume One: Educated Labour
- The Changing Basis of Industrial Demand, Open University,
Milton Keynes.

Nattrass, N (1992) 'No co-operation at Toyota', South African
Labour Bulletin, 16 (2), pp. 29-36.

NCVQ (1990) 'Common learning outcomes: core skills in AlAS
levels and NVQ's', NCVQ Research and Development Report 6,
(Author: G Jessup), London.

Nepi (1992) Human Resources Development in a Democratic South
Africa: A Review of Policy Options, Oxford University Press in
association with the NECC, Cape Town.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



448

Ngoasheng, M (1989) <Economic growth in a transitional economy:
overcoming ski11 shortages', paper pres en ted at The Lausanne
Colloquium of the Institute for Social Development, University
of the Western Cape, under the auspices of the Institut De
Hautes Etudes en Administration Publique, Universite de
Lausanne, Switzerland, July.

Ngoasheng. M (1990) <New technologies and industrial
restructuring in South Africa', paper presented at Workshop on
Future Economic Policy for South Africa, Harare, May.

Nkomo, M (1990) Pedagogy of Domination, Africa World Press, New
Jersey.

Norris, N (1991) <The trouble with competence', Cambridge
Journal of Education, 21 (3), pp. 331-341.
Numsa (1990)
November.

<Proposals to Numsa polecon', Johannesburg,

Numsa (1991) 'The Numsa vocational training project', overhead
transparencies, Cosatu Head Office, Johannesburg.
Offe, C (1973) <The theory
problem of policy formulation'
and Contradiction in Modern
Lexington.

of a capitalist state and the
in L Lindberg et al (eds) Stress
Capitalism, DC Heath and Co.,

Offe, C (1984) Contradictions of the Welfare State, Heinemann,
London.

Phillimore, A J (1991) <Flexible specialisation, work
organisation and skills: approaching the "Second Industrial
Divide" , in GEsland (ed) Education, Training and Employment,
Volume One: Educated Labour - The Changing Basis of Industrial
Demand, Open University, Milton Keynes.

Piore, M and Sabel, C (1984) The Second Industrial Divide: The
Possibilities for Prosperity, Basic Books, New York.

PolIert, A (1988) 'Flexible firm: fixation of fact', Work,
Employment and Society, 2 (3), pp. 281-316.

Poulantzas, N (1974) Classes in Contemporary Capitalism, Verso,
London.

Pring, R (1991) <The curriculum and the new vocationalism' in G
Esland (ed) Education, Training and Employment, Volume Two: The
Educational Response, Open University, Milton Keynes.

PRISEC, (1990) Towards Reconstruction of Education,
Position Paper No 1, Johannesburg.

Psacharopoulos, G (1991) <Vocational education theory, VOCED
101: including hints for "vocational planners"', International
Journal of Educational Development, 11 (3), pp. 193-198.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



449

Raffe, D (1990) 'Beyond the "mixed model": social research and
the case for reform of 16-18s education in Britain',
unpublished paper, Centre for Educational Sociology, University
of Edinburgh, Scotland.

Rees, G, Williamson, H and Winckler, V (1989)
vocationalism": further education and local labour
Journal of Education Policy, 4 (3), pp. 228-242.

'The "new
markets' ,

Robertson, D B (1986) 'Mrs Thatcher's employment prescription:
an active neo-liberal labour market policy', Journal of Public
Policy, 6 (3), pp. 275-293.

Rosenberg, S (1981) 'Occupational mobility and short cycles' in
F Wilkinson (ed) The Dynamics of Labour Market Segmentation,
Academic Press, London.

Rosenberg, S (1989a) The State and the Labour Market, Plenum
Press, New York.

Rosenberg, S (1989b) 'From segmentation to flexibility', Labour
and Society, 14 (4), pp. 363-405.

Rubery, J, Tarling, R and Wilkinson, F (1987) 'Flexibility,
marketing and the organisation of production', Labour and
Society, 12 (1), pp. 131-152.

Ryan, P (1981) 'Segmentation, duality and the internal labour
market' in F Wilkinson (ed) The Dynamics of Labour Market
Segmentation, Academic Press, London.

Ryan, P (ed) (1991) International Comparisons of Vocational
Education and Training for Intermediate Skills, Falmer Press,
London.

Sako, M (1991) 'Institutional aspects of youth employment and
training policy: a comment on Marsden and Ryan', British
Journal of Industrial Relations, 29 (3), pp. 485-490.

Saul, J 'Structural reform: a model for the revolutionary
transformation of South Africa', Transformation, 20, pp. 1-16.

Schreiner, G (1991) 'Fossils from the past: resurrecting and
restructuring the National Manpower Commission', South African
Labour Bulletin, 16 (1), pp. 32-40.

Sengenberger, W (1981) 'Labour market segmentation and the
business cycle' in F Wilkinson (ed) The Dynamics of Labour
Market Segmentation, Academic Press, London.

Shaiken, H (1980) 'Computer technology and the relations of
power in the work-place', Discussion Paper Number 80-217,
International Institute for Comparative Social Research,
Berlin.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



450

Sharp, R (1986) Capitalist Crisis and Schooling: Comparative
Studies in the Politics of Education, Macmillan, Melbourne.

Shilling, C (1988) 'The schools vocational programme:
"Factories and Industry" a deficit project for the
transi tion of youth from school to the labour market' in A
Pollard, J Purvis and G Walford (eds) Education, Training and
the New Vocationalism, Open University Press, Milton Keynes.

Siebert, W S and Addison,
causes and consequences',
(1), pp. 76-91.

J T (1991) 'Internal labour markets:
Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 7

Si tas, A (1983) 'Afr ican worker responses on the Eas t Rand to
changes in the metal indus try, 1960-1980' , Phd. thes is,
Witwatersrand University, Johannesburg;

Slovo, J (1990) 'Has socialism failed?', South African Labour
Bulletin, 14 (6), pp. 11-28.

Smith, B (1990)
participation' in
Johannesburg.

'Volkswagen's holistic
MAns tey (ed) Worker

approach to worker
Participation, Juta,

Smith, H J (1991) 'Developing technological capability in South
Africa: the role of the state' in Proceedings: Technology and
Reconstruction Colloquium, Department of Adult Education and
Extra-Mural Studies in association with the Development Policy
Research Unit, University of Cape Town, May.

Sociology of Work Programme (Swap), (1990) 'The restructuring
of work: changes in the labour process and the labour market',
unpublished swap report commissioned by Numsa, Sociology
Department, Wits University, Johannesburg.

Sorge, A and Warner, M (1980) 'Manpower training, manufacturing
organisation and work-place relations in Great Britain and West
Germany', The British Journal of Industrial Relations, 18 (3),
pp. 318-332.

Spours, K (1988) 'Modularisation
Paper Number 6, Post-16 Centre,
University of London.

and progression', Working
Institute of Education,

Spours, K and Young, M (1988) 'Beyond vocational i sm: a new
perspective on the relationship between work and education',
British Journal of Education and Work, 2 (2), pp. 5-12.

Spours, K
framework
training' ,
Education,

and Young, M (1992) 'A curriculum of
for institutions involved in post-16
occasional paper, Post-16 Centre,

University of London.

the future: a
education and
Institute of

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



451

Soskice, D (1990) 'Reinterpreting corporatism and explaining
unemployment: co-ordinated and non-co-ordinated market
economies' in R Brunetta and C Dell'aringa Labour Relations and
Economic Performance, Macmillan, 1990.

Standing, G
employment' ,
107.

(1988) 'Training, flexibility and Swedish full
Oxford Review of Economic Policy, 4 (3), pp. 94-

Standish, B (1992) 'Resource endowments, constraints and growth
policies' in I Abedian and B Standish (eds) Economic Growth in
South Africa: Selected Policy Issues, Oxford University Press,
Cape Town.

Stanton, G (1989) 'Curriculum implications' in J Burke (ed)
Competency Based Education and Training, Falmer Press, London.

Streeck, W (1989) 'Skills and the limits of neo-liberalism: the
enterprise of the future as a place of learning', Work,
Employment and Society, 3 (1).

Swainson, N (1992a) 'Training in the informal sector: what has
been learned?', paper presented at the Nepi conference on Human
Resources Policy for a New South Africa, Durban, May.

Swainson, N (1992b) 'Formalising the informal: training for the
informal sector in South Africa', paper presented at the Nepi
conference on Human Resources Policy for a New South Africa,
Durban, May.

Tomaney, J (1990) 'The reality of work-place flexibility',
Capital and Class, 40, pp. 29-60.

Unisa (1986) Economic Participation in South Africa: Strategy
for Survival and Growth: Final Report of Project Free
Enterprise, Graduate School of Business Leadership, Unisa
Press, Pretoria.

Unterhalter, E et al (eds) (1991) Apartheid Education and
Popular Struggles, Ravan, Johannesburg.

Unterhalter, E and Wolpe, H (1990) 'Issues in education and
training in South Africa' in Human Resource Development for a
Post-Apartheid South Africa: A Documentation, Commonwealth
Secretariat, London.

Unterhalter, E, Wolpe, H and Botha, T (eds) (1991) Education in
a Future South Africa, Heinemann.

Volodia, I (1991) 'Increase in casual and temporary labour: the
case of shopworkers' , South African Labour Bulletin, 15 (7),
pp. 48-50.

Von Holdt, K (1991) 'Towards transforming South African
industry: a 'Reconstruction Accord' between unions and the
ANC?', South African Labour Bulletin, 15 (6), pp. 14-25.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



452

Von Holdt, K (1992) 'What is the future of labour?', South
African Labour Bulletin, 16 (8), pp. 30-37.

Watkins, P (1989) 'Economic restructuring
organised capitalism? Education and the
place", Unicorn, 15 (3), pp. 139-143.

at the end of
flexible work-

Watson, J (1991) 'The French baccalaureat professionel',
Working Paper Number 9, Post-16 Centre, Institute of Education,
University of London.

Webster, E (1983) 'The labour process and forms of work-place
organisation in South African foundries', Phd. thesis,
Witwatersrand University, Johannesburg.

Webster, E (1985) 'Work, worker organisation and labour market
segmentation in South African Foundries', Capital and Society,
18 (2), pp. 344-371.

Webster, E and Leger, J P (1991) 'Reconceptualising skill
formation in South Africa', unpublished paper, Sociology
Department, Wits University.

Webster, E and Von Holdt, K (1992) 'Towards a socialist theory
of radical reform: from resistance to reconstruction in the
labour movement', paper del ivered at the Ruth First Memorial
Colloquium, University of the Western Cape, August.

Wellington, J (1987) 'Skills for the future? Vocational
education and the new technology' in M Holt (ed) Skills and
Vocationalism: The Easy Answer, Open University, Milton Keynes.

F Wilkinson (ed) (1981) The Dynamics of Labour Market
Segmentation, Academic Press, London.

Wolf, A (1989) 'Can competence and knowledge mix?' in J Burke
(ed) Compe tency Based Educa tion and Training, Falmer Press,
London.

Wolf, A
chase?' ,

(1991) 'Assessing core skills: wisdom or wild goose
Cambridge Journal of Education, 21 (2), pp. 189-201.

Wolpe H (1991) 'Education and social transformation: problems
and dilemmas' in E Unterhalter, H Wolpe and T Botha (eds)
Education in a Future South Africa, Heinemann, London.

Wolpe H (1992) 'Towards a short-term negotiating policy on
education and training', Nepi Working Paper, March.

World Bank, (1991) Vocational and Technical Education and
Training, A World Bank Policy Paper, Washington DC.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



453

Young, M (1991) <Technology as an educational issue' in M Young
and M Barnett (eds) Towards Technological Literacy, Working
Paper Number 8, Post-16 Centre, Institute of Education,
University of London.

Young, M (1992) <Qualifications for a high-skill future:
lessons from the United Kingdom', paper presented at Nepi
conference on Human Resources Policy for a New South Africa,
Durban, May.

Young, M (1993) <Modularisation and the outcomes approach:
towards a strategy for a curriculum of the future', paper
presented at a seminar on Outcomes and the Curriculum, Selsdon
Park Hotel, National Council for Vocational Qualifications,
London, April.

B) GOVERNMENT REPORTS AND PUBLICATIONS

DEC, (1990) The Evaluation and Promotion of Career Education,
Main Report of the Committee for the Evaluation and Promotion
of Career Education in the Department of Education and Culture,
Administration: House of Assembly, (Chair: Dr S Walters),
Government Printer, Pretoria.
DET, (1987) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.
DET, (1988) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.
DET, (1990) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.
DM, (1988 ) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.
DM, (1990) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.
DNE, (1983) Advice by the Interim Education Working Party in
the 1igh t of the Report by the Main Commit tee of the HSRC
Investigation into Education and Comments from the Public,
Government Printer, Pretoria.

DNE, (1984) (Macro Education Policy), Report of an
Intersectoral Committee of Investigation into the Composition
and Functions of a National Certifying Council, DNE, Pretoria.

DNE, (1986) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.

DNE, (1987) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.

DNE, (1988a) The Structure and Operation of the South African
Education System, Government Printer, Pretoria.

DNE, (1988b) The Sci ence Pol i cy and Sys tem of the Republ i c of
South Africa, Government Printer, Pretoria.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



454

DNE, (1988c) Requirements for National Instructional Programmes
at Technikons, Government Printer, Pretoria.

DNE, (1988d) A Philosophy for Technikon Education, Government
Printer, Pretoria.

DNE, (1989) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.

DNE, (1991a) Education Renewal Strategy: Discussion Document,
Unisa, Pretoria.

DNE, (1991b) A Curriculum Model for Education in South Africa,
Committee of Heads of Education Departments, Unisa, Pretoria.

DNE, (1992) Education Renewal Strategy: Management Solutions
for Education in South Africa, Pretoria.

DTI, (1990) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.

EAC, (1986) Proposed Long-term Economic Strategy, Government
Printer, Pretoria.

EAC, (1991) Proposed Revised Long-term Economic Strategy,
Government Printer, Pretoria.

HSRC, (1981a) Provision of Education in the Republic of South
Africa: Report of the Main Committee of the HSRC Investigation
into Education, HSRC, Pretoria.

HSRC, (1981b) Provision of Education in the Republic of South
Africa: Report of the Work Committee on Technical and
Vocational Education, HSRC, Pretoria.

NMC, (1989) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.

NMC, (1990) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.
NTB, (1986) Guidel ine s for the
Financing and Functioning of an
Government Printer, Pretoria.

Establishment, Management,
Industry Training Board,

NTB, (1989) Guidelines for
Based Modular Training: A
Printer, Pretoria.

the Impi emen tation of Compe tence-
Manual for Trainers, Government

NTB, (1990c)
Planning and
Pretoria.

Guidel ines for Manpower
Development Planning,

Planning,
Government

Training
Printer,

NTB, (1990a) The Changed Role of Management Over the Next
Decade - A Critical Analysis, (Afrikaans text only), Government
Printer, Pretoria.

NTB, (1990b) Technological Development and Training, (Afrikaans
text only), Government Printer, Pretoria.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



455

NTB, (1990d) Annual Report, Government Printer, Pretoria.

NTB/HSRC, (1985) Investigation into the Training
in South Africa, HSRC, Pretoria. o.f Artisans

NTB/HSRC, (1986) Job Analysis for Determining Training Needs,
HSRC, Pretoria.

NTB/HSRC, (1989a) Investigation into Training in Communication
in the Work-place, HSRC, Pretoria.

NTB/HSRC, (1989b) Investigation into Skills Training in the
Republic of South Africa, HSRC, Pretoria.

NTB/HSRC, (1991) Investigation into a National Training
Strategy for the Republic of South Africa, HSRC, Pretoria.

PC, (1985) Report on An Urbanisation Strategy for the Republic
of South Africa, Government Printer, Pretoria.

PC, (1987) Report of the Commi ttee for Economic Affairs on A
Strategy for Employment Creation and Labour Intensive
Development, Government Printer, Pretoria.

PC, (1989) Report of the Commi ttee for Economic Affairs on A
Strategy and Action Plan to Improve Productivity in the
Republic of South Africa, Government Printer, Pretoria.

RSA, (1972) Report of the Commission of Inquiry into the Export
Trade of the Republic of South Africa, (Reynders Commission),
Government Printer, Pretoria.

RSA, (1979) Report of the Commission of Inquiry into
Legislation Affecting the Utilisation of Manpower (Excluding
the Legislation Administered by the Departments of Labour and
Mines), (Riekert Commission), Government Printer, Pretoria.

RSA, (1983a) Report of the S J KIeu Study Group on Industrial
Development Strategy, Government Printer, Pretoria.

RSA, (1983b) White Paper on the Provision of Education in the
Republic of South Africa, Government Printer, Pretoria.

C) INDIVIDUAL PAPERS UNDER GOVERNMENT PUBLICATION

Barker, F S (1988) 'Manpower development: a critical element to
address South Africa's unemployment problem' in Department of
Manpower, National Symposium on In-Service Training, Volume
One: Perspectives on In-Service Training, Government Printer,
Pretoria.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/



456

Engelbrecht, S W H (1988) 'Accreditation and certification in
in-service training' in Department of Manpower, National
Symposium on In-Service Training, Volume One: Perspectives on
In-Service Training, Government Printer, Pretoria.

Loubscher, R S (1988) 'In-service training of engineers', in
Department of Manpower, National Symposium on In-Service
Training, Volume Two: Target Groups and Educational and
Training Institutions, Government Printer, Pretoria.

Opperman, R J (1988) 'Guidelines for the implementation of
competency-based modular training' in Department of Manpower,
National Symposium on In-Service Training, Volume Three:
Facilitation of In-Service Training and Modular Competency-
Based Training, Government Printer, Pretoria.

Pittendrich, A (1988) 'In-service training of operatives', in
Department of Manpower, National Symposium on In-Service
Training, Volume Two: Target Groups and Educational and
Training Institutions, Government Printer, Pretoria.

Smith, H J (1988) 'The influence of technological development
on in-service training' in Department of Manpower, National
Symposium on In-Service Training, Volume One: Perspectives on
In-Service Training, Government Printer, Pretoria.

Steyn, I N (1988) 'The development of programmes for in-service
training' in Department of Manpower, National Symposium on In-
Service Training, Volume Three: Facilitation of In-Service
Training and Modular Competency-Based Training, Government
Printer, Pretoria.

Van der Stoep, I (1988a) 'Determination of needs in programme
development' in Department of Manpower, National Symposium 'on
In-Servi ce Training, Volume Three: Faci 1i tation of In-Service
Training and Modular Competency-Based Training, Government
Printer, Pretoria.

Van der Stoep, I (1988b) 'The significance of the in-service
training component in the entire provision of non-formal
education' in Department of Manpower, National Symposium on In-
Service Training, Volume One: Perspectives on In-Service
Training, Government Printer, Pretoria.

Van Rooyen, A S (1988) 'In-service training of artisans and
apprentices' in Department of Manpower, National Symposium on
In-Service Training, Volume Two: Target Groups and Educational
and Training Institutions, Government Printer, Pretoria.

Wiehahn, N (1982) The Complete Wiehahn Report, Parts 1-6, Lex
Patria, Johannesburg.

Wolmarans, D (1988) 'In-Service training of technicians', in
Department of Manpower, National Symposium on In-Service
Training, Volume Two: Target Groups and Educational and
Training Institutions, Government Printer, Pretoria.

https://etd.uwc.ac.za/


	Title page
	Abstract
	Declaration
	Acknowledgements
	Contents
	List of Abbreviations
	Definition of Key South African terms
	Introduction
	Section one: Developing a Theoretical framework
	Chapter one: Developing a 'macro-institutional' approach to comparative education and training policy analysis


	Chapter two: Free or co-ordinated markets?: The skill implications of
divergent macro-economic frameworks

	2.1 The centrality of the state
	2.2 Macro-economic frameworks and state formations
	Section two: Applying the 'Macro-Institutional' framework to the South African context
	Chapter four: An examination of the South African state's macro-economic
policies: Implications for education, training and technological development

	4.1 The key dimensions of South Africa's economic decline
	Chapter five: Racially segmented labour markets, neo-fordist labour rocesses and Taylorist managerialism: South Africa's distinctive lowskill equilibrium'
	5.1 Racially segmented labour markets
	Chapter six: "New vocationalism' and state policy reform in South African
education and training, 1980-1990 

	Section three: An analysis of the State's education and training policy proposal
	Chapter seven: Assessing the "education renewal strategy': Continuity and change in current state thinking on education in South Africa
	Chapter eight: 
The national training strategy: The triumph of market ideology

	Chapter nine: 
Broad or narrow curriculum? the problems of competency-based
modular education and training in South Africa

	9.1 What is CBMET?
	Section four: An analysis of the ANC/Cosatu's education and training policy proposals
	Chapter ten: The 'reconstruction accord': A case for radical political and economic reform

 
	10.1 The dilemmas of policy analysis
	10.2 The form of political transformation: corporatist or quasi-socialist?
	Chapter eleven: Cosatu/ANC human resources development policy proposals:
combating labour market segmentation and education and training fragmentation

	11.1 International influences: Reconstructing Australia2


	Chapter twelve: The conclusion: Towards a high-skill future
	Bibliography



